

# Numéro 172ASYMPTOTIC PROPERTIESNouvelle sérieOF SMALL DATA SOLUTIONSOF THE VLASOV-MAXWELLSYSTEM IN HIGH DIMENSIONS

L. BIGORGNE

2 0 2 2

SOCIÉTÉ MATHÉMATIQUE DE FRANCE

### Comité de rédaction

Christine BACHOC Yann BUGEAUD François DAHMANI Béatrice de TILLIÈRE Clotilde FERMANIAN Wendy LOWEN Laurent MANIVEL Julien MARCHÉ Kieran O'GRADY Emmanuel RUSS Eva VIEHMANN

Marc HERZLICH (dir.)

### Diffusion

Maison de la SMF Case 916 - Luminy 13288 Marseille Cedex 9 France commandes@smf.emath.fr AMS P.O. Box 6248 Providence RI 02940 USA www.ams.org

# **Tarifs**

Vente au numéro : 35 € (\$53) Abonnement électronique : 113 € (\$170) Abonnement avec supplément papier : 167 €, hors Europe : 197 € (\$296) Des conditions spéciales sont accordées aux membres de la SMF.

### Secrétariat

Mémoires de la SMF Société Mathématique de France Institut Henri Poincaré, 11, rue Pierre et Marie Curie 75231 Paris Cedex 05, France Tél : (33) 01 44 27 67 99 • Fax : (33) 01 40 46 90 96 memoires@smf.emath.fr • http://smf.emath.fr/

© Société Mathématique de France 2022

Tous droits réservés (article L 122-4 du Code de la propriété intellectuelle). Toute représentation ou reproduction intégrale ou partielle faite sans le consentement de l'éditeur est illicite. Cette représentation ou reproduction par quelque procédé que ce soit constituerait une contrefaçon sanctionnée par les articles L 335-2 et suivants du CPI.

ISSN papier 0249-633-X; électronique : 2275-3230 ISBN 978-2-85629-955-5 doi:10.24033/msmf.480

Directeur de la publication : Fabien DURAND

MÉMOIRES DE LA SMF 172

# ASYMPTOTIC PROPERTIES OF SMALL DATA SOLUTIONS OF THE VLASOV-MAXWELL SYSTEM IN HIGH DIMENSIONS

Léo Bigorgne

Société Mathématique de France 2022

# $L. \ Bigorgne$

Département de Mathématiques Bâtiment 307, Faculté des Sciences d'Orsay, Université Paris-Saclay, F-91405 Orsay Cedex..

*E-mail* : leo.bigorgne@u-psud.fr

Reçu le 27 février 2018, révisé successivement le 6 mars 2019 et le 8 février 2020, accepté le 10 juin 2020.

2000 Mathematics Subject Classification. - 35B35, 35B40, 35Q61, 35Q83, 35Lxx.

*Key words and phrases.* – Hyperbolic PDE, Vlasov-Maxwell system, non linear equations, wave and transport equations, vector field methods, null structure.

*Mots clefs.* – EDP hyperboliques, système de Vlasov-Maxwell, équations non linéaires, équations d'ondes et de transport, méthode des champs de vecteurs, structure isotrope.

# ASYMPTOTIC PROPERTIES OF SMALL DATA SOLUTIONS OF THE VLASOV-MAXWELL SYSTEM IN HIGH DIMENSIONS

# Léo Bigorgne

Abstract. – We prove almost sharp decay estimates for the small data solutions and their derivatives of the Vlasov-Maxwell system in dimension  $n \ge 4$ . The smallness assumption concerns only certain weighted  $L^1$  or  $L^2$  norms of the initial data. In particular, no compact support assumption is required on the Vlasov or the Maxwell fields. The main ingredients of the proof are vector field methods for both the kinetic and the wave equations, null properties of the Vlasov-Maxwell system to control high velocities and a new decay estimate for the velocity average of the solution of the relativistic massive transport equation.

We also consider the massless Vlasov-Maxwell system under a lower bound on the velocity support of the Vlasov field. As we prove in this paper, the velocity support of the Vlasov field needs to be initially bounded away from 0. We compensate the weaker decay estimate on the velocity average of the massless Vlasov field near the light cone by an extra null decomposition of the velocity vector.

# *Résumé* (Propriétés asymptotiques des solutions à données petites du système de Vlasov-Maxwell en grandes dimensions)

Nous établissons dans cet article des estimations de décroissance presque optimales sur les solutions à données petites, ainsi que sur leurs dérivées, du système de Vlasov-Maxwell en dimension  $n \ge 4$ . Les hypothèses de petitesse ne concernent que des normes  $L^1$  ou  $L^2$  à poids des données initiales. Par conséquent, aucune restriction de support n'est imposée sur le champ de Vlasov ou le champ électromagnétique. Les éléments clés de la démonstration sont des méthodes de champs de vecteurs, utilisées tant pour étudier l'équation cinétique que les équations d'ondes, les propriétés isotropes du système afin de contrôler les grandes vitesses et une nouvelle inégalité de décroissance pour la moyenne en vitesse des solutions de l'équation de transport relativiste massive.

Nous étudions également le système de Vlasov-Maxwell sans masse pour des champs de Vlasov dont le support en vitesse est disjoint d'un voisinage de 0. Comme nous le montrons dans ce papier, cette hypothèse est nécessaire pour que le problème soit bien posé. Nous compensons le faible taux de décroissance de la moyenne en vitesse du champ de Vlasov le long du cône de lumière en exploitant les bonnes composantes isotropes du vecteur vitesse.

# CONTENTS

1.	Introduction	1
	1.1. Global in time solutions for the Vlasov-Maxwell system in $3d$	2
	1.2. Previous work on small data solutions of the Vlasov-Maxwell system $\hdots$	3
	1.3. Optimal gradient estimates for Vlasov systems	3
	1.4. The vector field method for Vlasov fields	4
	1.5. The Lorenz gauge	4
	1.6. Results for the massive Vlasov-Maxwell system	5
	1.7. Results for the massless Vlasov-Maxwell system	7
	1.8. The main difficulties and ingredients of our proof	8
	1.9. Structure of the paper	11
	1.10. Acknowledgements	12
2	Notations and preliminaries	12
2.	2.1 Basic notations	12
	2.1. Dasic instantions	1/
	2.2. The relativistic transport operator	15
	2.4 Weights preserved by the flow	17
	2.5 Decay estimates	10
	2.6. The Vlacov-Maxwell system	10 91
		21
3.	Energy estimates for the Vlasov-Maxwell system	33
	3.1. Energy estimates for the transport equation	33
	3.2. Energy estimates for the wave equation	36
	3.3. Energy estimates for the Maxwell equations	39
4.	Some technical results	47
	4.1. An integral estimate	47
	4.2. The null coordinates of $\nabla_v f$	47
	4.3. Some Sobolev inequalities	50
	4.4. Pointwise decay estimate for the null decomposition of the electromagnetic	
	field	52
	4.5. A Grönwall inequality	58

5.	Decay estimate for the massive case	61
	5.1. Sobolev inequalities	62
	5.2. An energy estimate	65
	5.3. Proof of Theorem 5.1	66
	5.4. Improved decay for the derivatives of the velocity averages	68
6.	The massive Vlasov-Maxwell equations	69
	6.1. Global existence for small data	69
	6.2. Structure and beginning of the proof	70
	6.3. Step 1: Decay estimates	71
	6.4. Step 2: Improving the energy estimates for the transport equation	72
	6.5. Step 3: Improved decay estimates for velocity averages	78
	6.6. Step 4: $L^2$ estimates for the velocity averages	78
	6.7. Step 5: Improvement of the electromagnetic field energy estimates	83
7.	The massless Vlasov-Maxwell equations	87
	7.1. Global existence for small data	87
	7.2. Structure and beginning of the proof	88
	7.3. Step 1: Decay estimates	89
		~
	7.4. Step 2: the Vlasov fields vanishes for small velocities	91
	7.4. Step 2: the Vlasov fields vanishes for small velocities 7.5. Step 3: Improving the Energy estimates for the transport equations	91 92
	<ul> <li>7.4. Step 2: the Vlasov fields vanishes for small velocities</li> <li>7.5. Step 3: Improving the Energy estimates for the transport equations</li> <li>7.6. Step 4: L<sup>2</sup> estimates for the velocity averages</li> </ul>	91 92 97
	<ul> <li>7.4. Step 2: the Vlasov fields vanishes for small velocities</li> <li>7.5. Step 3: Improving the Energy estimates for the transport equations</li> <li>7.6. Step 4: L<sup>2</sup> estimates for the velocity averages</li> <li>7.7. Step 5: Improvement of the electromagnetic field estimates</li> </ul>	91 92 97 104
8.	<ul> <li>7.4. Step 2: the Vlasov fields vanishes for small velocities</li> <li>7.5. Step 3: Improving the Energy estimates for the transport equations</li> <li>7.6. Step 4: L<sup>2</sup> estimates for the velocity averages</li> <li>7.7. Step 5: Improvement of the electromagnetic field estimates</li> </ul>	91 92 97 104 109
8.	<ul> <li>7.4. Step 2: the Vlasov helds vanishes for small velocities</li> <li>7.5. Step 3: Improving the Energy estimates for the transport equations</li> <li>7.6. Step 4: L<sup>2</sup> estimates for the velocity averages</li> <li>7.7. Step 5: Improvement of the electromagnetic field estimates</li> <li>Non existence</li> <li>8.1. A symmetry property for the Vlasov-Maxwell system</li> </ul>	91 92 97 104 109 110
8.	<ul> <li>7.4. Step 2: the Vlasov fields vanishes for small velocities</li></ul>	91 92 97 104 109 110 113

# **CHAPTER 1**

# INTRODUCTION

In this paper, we study the asymptotic properties of the small data solutions of the Vlasov-Maxwell system in dimensions  $n \ge 4$ . For K species, this system is given by <sup>(1)</sup>

(1) 
$$\sqrt{m_k^2 + |v|^2 \partial_t f_k + v^i \partial_i f_k} + e_k v^\mu F_\mu{}^j \partial_{v^j} f_k = 0,$$

(2) 
$$\nabla^{\mu}F_{\mu\nu} = e^{k}J(f_{k})_{\nu}$$

(3) 
$$\nabla^{\mu} F_{\mu\alpha_1\dots\alpha_{n-2}} = 0,$$

with initial data,

$$(4) f_k(0,\cdot,\cdot) = f_{0k}$$

(5) 
$$F(0,\cdot) = F_0$$

with  $f_{0k}$  and  $F_0$  satisfying the constraint equations <sup>(2)</sup>

(6) 
$$\nabla^{i}(F_{0})_{i0} = e^{k}J(f_{0k})_{0}, \quad \nabla^{i*}(F_{0})_{\mu 0\alpha_{1}...\alpha_{n-3}} = 0.$$

This is a classical model in plasma physics and we refer to [10] for an introduction to its analysis. Here,

- $-m_k \in \mathbb{R}_+$  and  $e_k \in \mathbb{R}^*$  are the mass and the charge of the particles of the species  $k \in 1, K$ . The function  $f_k(t, x, v)$  is their velocity distribution, which is a non-negative function.
- The Maxwell field is described in geometric form by the 2-form F(t, x) and its Hodge dual, the (n-1)-form F(t, x). The initial datum  $F_0$  is a 2-form on  $\mathbb{R}^{n+1}$ with cartesian components  $(F_0)_{\mu\nu}$  which do not depend on the variable t, so that

$${}^{*}F_{\mu\alpha_{1}...\alpha_{n-2}}(0,\cdot) = {}^{*}(F_{0})_{\mu\alpha_{1}...\alpha_{n-2}}.$$

<sup>1.</sup> During this article, we will use the Einstein summation convention. For instance,  $e^k J(f_k)_{\nu} = \sum_{k=1}^{K} e^k J(f_k)_{\nu}$ . Roman indices goes from 1 to *n* and greek indices from 0 to *n*. Moreover, we raise and lower indices with respect to the Minkowski metric.

<sup>2.</sup> As  $(F_0)$  is a (n-1)-form, the constraint Equations (6) implies  $(F_0)_{\mu\alpha_1...\alpha_p,0\alpha_{p+1}...\alpha_{n-3}} = 0$ .

- The 
$$(n+1)$$
-current  $J(f_k)_{\nu}$  in equation (2) is given by  

$$J(f_k)^{\nu}(t,x) = \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} \frac{v^{\nu}}{v_k^0} f_k(t,x,v) dv, \quad \text{where} \quad v_k^0 := \sqrt{m_k^2 + v_k^2}$$

— The variable t will be taken in  $\mathbb{R}_+$ , x will be taken in  $\mathbb{R}^n$  and for the species k, v will be taken either in  $\mathbb{R}^n$ , if  $m_k \neq 0$ , or in  $\mathbb{R}^n \setminus \{0\}$ , if  $m_k = 0$ .

 $|v|^2$ .

In the 3 dimensional case, we can express the system in terms of the electric and the magnetic vector fields through the relations

$$E^{i} = F_{0i}$$
 and  $B^{i} = -*F_{0i}$ 

so that the Vlasov-Maxwell equations take the familiar form

$$\begin{split} \sqrt{m_k^2 + |v|^2} \partial_t f_k + v^i \partial_i f_k + e_k (E + v \times B) \cdot \nabla_v f_k &= 0, \\ \nabla \cdot E &= e^k J(f_k)^0, \qquad \partial_t E^j = (\nabla \times B)^j - e^k J(f_k)^j, \\ \nabla \cdot B &= 0, \qquad \partial_t B &= -\nabla \times E. \end{split}$$

### 1.1. Global in time solutions for the Vlasov-Maxwell system in 3d

The global existence for classical solutions to the Vlasov-Maxwell system is still an open problem. In dimension 3, they are known to be global in certain particular cases such as under a translation symmetry hypothesis on the initial data in one of the space variables. The pioneer works on this two and one half dimensional case originated from Glassey-Schaeffer in [9] and required a compact support assumption in v. The result obtained recently by Luk-Strain allows data with non-compact velocity support [20]. The solutions to the Vlasov-Maxwell system also appear to be global when they arise from pertubation of spherically symmetric initial data <sup>(3)</sup> (see [23]).

For the general case, several continuation criteria are known. The first one, obtained by Glassey and Strauss in [12] (see also [3] and [18] for alternative proofs), expresses that  $C^1$  solutions to the Vlasov-Maxwell system arising from compactly initial data do not develop singularities as long as the velocity supports of the particle densities  $f_k$  remain bounded. An improved continuation criteria requires the finiteness of

(7) 
$$\left\| (1+|v|^2)^{\frac{\theta}{2}} f_k \right\|_{L^{\infty}([0,T^*[,L^q_x L^1_v)})$$

for a certain q and  $\theta$ , in order to extend the solution beyond  $T^* > 0$ . Let us mention [21] for the cases  $6 \le q \le \infty$  and  $\theta > \frac{4}{q}$ , [29] for  $q = +\infty$  and  $\theta = 0$  as well as [22] for q = 6 and  $\theta = 0$ . Earlier results of Glassey-Strauss required the boundedness of (7) for  $q = \infty$  and  $\theta = 1$  and cover data with non-compact support in v (see [14]). Recently, Luk-Strain removed in [20] all compact support assumptions and extend the continuation criteria (7) for  $2 < q \le +\infty$  and  $\theta > \frac{2}{q}$ .

<sup>3.</sup> Recall that for spherically symmetric solutions, the Vlasov-Maxwell system reduces to the relativistic Vlasov-Poisson system.

### 1.2. Previous work on small data solutions of the Vlasov-Maxwell system

Global existence for small data in dimension 3 was first established by Glassey-Strauss in [13] under a compact support assumption (in x and in v). In particular they proved  $\int_v f dv \lesssim \frac{1}{(1+t)^3}$ , coinciding with the linear decay, but they did not control  $\partial_{\mu_1} \cdots \partial_{\mu_p} \int_v f dv$ . They also proved decay estimates for the electromagnetic field and its derivatives of first order, but not for the derivatives of higher order. A similar result was proved in [11] for the nearly neutral case, i.e.,  $\sum_k e_k m_k^3 f_{0k}(x, m_k v)$  has to be small and not the individual particle densities. The result established by Schaeffer in [24] allowed particles with high velocity but still requires the data to be compactly supported in space <sup>(4)</sup>. Finally, let us also mention the earlier result of Bardos-Degond for the more classical Vlasov-Poisson system [1]. Under a smallness assumption, they established that the solution of the system is global in time and proved that  $\int_v f dv \lesssim \frac{1}{(1+t)^3}$  but they did not obtain informations on the derivatives of f. They also proved decay estimates for the electric field up to second order.

### 1.3. Optimal gradient estimates for Vlasov systems

Due to the linearity of the Maxwell equations and the elliptic nature of the Poisson equation or a nonresonant phenomenon <sup>(5)</sup>, the previous results are established without essentially commuting the Vlasov equation and controlling higher derivatives of the solutions. For the Vlasov-Poisson system with small data, the sharp time decay estimates  $\left|\int_{v} \partial_{\mu_{1}} \cdots \partial_{\mu_{p}} f dv\right| \lesssim \frac{1}{(1+t)^{3+p}}$  was proved <sup>(6)</sup> in [15]. A similar result was obtained in [25] using a vector field method which led to global bounds for the solution and optimal space and time decay rates for the velocity averages. In the same spirit, optimal decay estimates was proved for the derivatives of the solutions of the Vlasov-Nordström system in [7] and [27]. The stability of the Minkowski space for the Einstein-Vlasov system was recently, and independently, proved in [26] and [19]. For both of them, vector field methods was a crucial point in the proof and led in particular to almost optimal decay rates for the derivatives of the solutions.

The goal of this paper is to prove almost optimal decay for the small data solutions and their derivatives of the Vlasov-Maxwell system in dimension  $n \ge 4$  without any compact support assumption on the initial data.

<sup>4.</sup> Note also that when the Vlasov field is not compactly supported (in v), the decay estimate obtained in [24] for its velocity average contains a loss.

<sup>5.</sup> According to [4], the velocity averages of the solutions of a system coupling a linear wave equation with a transport equation are such that the velocity averages are more regular than expected if the speed of propagation of the wave equation is strictly larger than the speed of the particles governed by the transport equation.

<sup>6.</sup> A similar result is established in [5], using the same techniques, for the Vlasov-Yukawa system in dimension 2.

### 1.4. The vector field method for Vlasov fields

In this paper, we will use a vector field method to derive decay estimates for both the electromagnetic field and the Vlasov field. The vector field method was originally developped by Klainerman in [16] to study wave equations and was adapted to cover the Maxwell equations (and the spin 2 equations) in 3d in [6]. More recently, the method was extended for the free relativistic transport equation in [7].

As in [16], these methods are based on energy estimates, commutation vector fields and weighted Sobolev inequalities. For the transport operator  $v^{\mu}\partial_{\mu}$ , the set  $\widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0$  of commutation vector fields used in [7] is composed of the scaling vector field  $S = x^{\mu}\partial_{\mu}$ and the complete lifts of the generators of the Poincaré group, that is to say the transalations

$$\partial_{\mu}, \ 0 \leq \mu \leq n$$

the complete lifts of the rotations

 $\widehat{\Omega}_{ij} = x^i \partial_j - x^j \partial_i + v^i \partial_{v^j} - v^j \partial_{v^i}, \quad 1 \le i < j \le n$ 

and the complete lifts of the Lorentz boosts

$$\widehat{\Omega}_{0k} = t\partial_k + x^k\partial_t + v^0\partial_{v^k}, \ 1 \le k \le n.$$

In [7], vector field methods are applied to derive the behavior of the solutions to the Vlasov-Nordström system in the future of the hyperboloid  $^{(7)} t^2 - r^2 = 1$ . However, without any compact support assumption, one cannot reduce the study of a solution in the future of a t = constant slice to its study in the future of a hyperboloidal slice (see for instance [7], Appendix A, for more details). In order to remove all compact support assumption on the data, one of the goal of this paper is to start from a t = 0 slice and adapt the vector field method for transport equations to the more common foliation  $(\{t\} \times \mathbb{R}^n\}_{t\geq 0}$ . Note that [27] (respectively [26]) use slight modifications of the commutation vector fields <sup>(8)</sup> of the operator  $v^{\mu}\partial_{\mu}$  in order to study the small data solutions of the Vlasov-Nordström (respectively Einstein-Vlasov) system in 3d. They also use a hyperboloidal foliation and restrict the study of the solutions to the future of a hyperboloid.

### 1.5. The Lorenz gauge

Recall that a 1-form A is a potential of the electromagnetic field F if F = dA (or  $F_{\mu\nu} = \partial_{\mu}A_{\nu} - \partial_{\nu}A_{\mu}$ ). If moreover

$$\partial^{\mu}A_{\mu} = 0,$$

<sup>7.</sup> The use of a hyperboloidal foliation in order to establish decay estimates was introduced in [17] in the context of the Klein-Gordon equation.

<sup>8.</sup> The modified vector fields are built in order to compensate the worst source terms in the commuted transport equations.

we say that A satisfies the Lorenz gauge condition. As the energy momentum tensor T[F] of F is not traceless in dimension  $n \ge 4$  and the Morawetz vector field  $K_0 := (t^2 + r^2)\partial_t + 2tr\partial_r$  is merely a *conformal* Killing vector field, we encounter the same difficulty in using it as for the wave equation in 3d (see [28], Chapter II). More precisely, the goal is to propagate the following weighted  $L^2$  norm <sup>(9)</sup>

$$\mathcal{E}[F](t) := \int_{\{t\} \times \mathbb{R}^n_x} T[F]_{0\nu} K_0^\nu dx.$$

However, even if F solves the free Maxwell equations, i.e.,  $\nabla^{\mu}F_{\mu\nu} = 0$  and  $\nabla^{\mu}*F_{\mu\alpha_1...\alpha_{n-2}} = 0$ , the divergence theorem gives, since the conformal factor of  $K_0$  is 4t,

$$\int_{\{t\}\times\mathbb{R}^n_x} T[F]_{0\nu} K_0^{\nu} dx = \int_{\{0\}\times\mathbb{R}^n_x} T[F]_{0\nu} K_0^{\nu} dx - \int_0^t \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} 4s T[F]^{\mu}_{\ \mu} dx ds.$$

The integrand in the spacetime integral on the right hand side of the previous inequality does not vanish when  $n \neq 3$  and is not nonnegative. Moreover, it cannot be estimated using  $\mathcal{E}[F](t)$  as it would led to an inequality such as

$$\mathcal{E}[F](t) \leq \mathcal{E}[F](0) + C\log(1+t) \sup_{s \in [0,t]} \mathcal{E}[F](s), \qquad C > 1,$$

since we have, at least for large r,  $|T[F]_{0\nu}K_0^{\nu}| \sim r^2|T[F]|$  and  $4s|T[F]_{\mu}^{\mu}| \sim r|T[F]|$ . To circumvent this difficulty, we will consider in this paper the Vlasov-Maxwell system in the Lorenz gauge, so that  $A_{\mu}$  will satisfy the equation

(8) 
$$\Box A_{\mu} = e^k \int_{v} \frac{v_{\mu}}{v^0} f_k dv.$$

Considering the modified current

$$T[F]_{\mu\nu}K_0^{\nu} + (n-3)\left(tA_{\beta}\partial_{\mu}A^{\beta} - \frac{1}{2}\partial_{\mu}(t)A_{\beta}A^{\beta} - tA_{\beta}\partial^{\beta}A_{\mu} + \partial^{\beta}(t)A_{\beta}A_{\mu}\right)$$

will allow us to avoid any term such as  $4sT[F]^{\mu}{}_{\mu}$  in our energy inequalities. We also make fundamental use of the Lorenz gauge to establish the optimal decay rate on the component  $\alpha$  of the null decomposition of the electromagnetic field, as the method used in [6] cannot be reproduced in dimension  $n \neq 3$ .

### 1.6. Results for the massive Vlasov-Maxwell system

We will consider weighted  $L^2$  norms to control A and F such as <sup>(10)</sup>

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_{N}[A](t) = \sum_{\mu=0}^{n} \sum_{|\beta| \le 1} \sum_{|\gamma| \le N} \left\| Z^{\beta} \left( \mathcal{L}_{Z^{\gamma}}(A)_{\mu} \right)(t, \cdot) \right\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}^{2}$$

$$\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}(G) = \mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta_1}} \cdots \mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta_p}}(G).$$

<sup>9.</sup> This norm is given in terms of the null components of F in Definition 3.20.

<sup>10.</sup> For a tensor G and a multi-index  $\beta = (\beta_1, \ldots, \beta_p)$ ,

as well as weighted  $L^1$  norms for the Vlasov field, such as

$$\begin{split} \mathbb{E}_{N}^{q}[g](t) &= \sum_{|\beta| \leq N} \int_{\mathbb{R}_{x}^{n}} \int_{\mathbb{R}_{v}^{n}} (v^{0})^{q} |\widehat{Z}^{\beta}g|(t,x,v) \mathrm{d}v \mathrm{d}x \\ &+ \sum_{|\beta| \leq N} \sup_{u \leq t} \int_{C_{u}(t)} \int_{\mathbb{R}_{v}^{n}} (v^{0})^{q-1} v^{\underline{L}} |\widehat{Z}^{\beta}g| \mathrm{d}v \mathrm{d}C_{u}(t) \end{split}$$

where  $C_u(t) := \{(s, y) \in \mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}^n / s \leq t, s - |y| = u\}$ . For the Vlasov field, we also use extra norms with the additional weights  $v^{\mu}$ ,  $x^i v^j - x^j v^i$  or  $tv^i - x^i v^0$ . See Definitions 3.2, 3.20 and Section 2.4 for an introduction to the other norms and the weights.

We are now ready to present our main result for the massive Vlasov-Maxwell system (for a detailled version, see Theorem 6.1).

THEOREM 1.1. – Let  $n \ge 4$ ,  $K \ge 2$ , and  $N \ge \frac{5}{2}n + 1$ . Let  $(f_0, F_0)$  be an initial data set for the massive Vlasov-Maxwell system with K species. Let (f, F) be the unique classical solution to the system and let A be a potential in the Lorenz gauge. There exists  $\epsilon > 0$  such that  $(^{(1)})$ , if

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_N[A](0) + \mathcal{E}_N[F](0) + \sum_{k=1}^K \mathbb{E}_{N+n,1}^2[f_k](0) \le \epsilon,$$

then (f, F) exists globally in time and verifies the following estimates.

- Energy bounds for A, F and  $f_k$  such as  $\mathbb{E}^2_N[f_k] \leq \epsilon$  on  $\mathbb{R}_+$ .
- Sharp pointwise decay estimates on the null decomposition of  $\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}(F)$  and for the velocity average of  $f_k$  and its derivatives. For instance,

$$\forall \left|\beta\right| \le N - \frac{3n+2}{2}, \ (t,x) \in \mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}^n, \ \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} |\widehat{Z}^\beta f_k| dv \lesssim \frac{\epsilon}{(1+t+|x|)^n}$$

REMARK 1.2. – Since we suppose that the initial energy on F is finite, we are necessarily in the neutral case when the dimension is n = 4, i.e., the total charge of the plasma

$$Q := e^k \int_{x \in \mathbb{R}^n} \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} f_{0k} dv dx = -e^k J(f_{0k})_0$$

vanishes. Indeed, if n = 4, Gauss's law implies, as  $F_{0r} = \frac{x^i}{r}F_{0i}$ ,

$$\lim_{r \to +\infty} r^3 \int_{\theta \in \mathbb{S}^3} \rho(F)(0, r\theta) d\mathbb{S}^3 = \lim_{r \to +\infty} r^3 \int_{\theta \in \mathbb{S}^3} F_{0r}(0, r\theta) d\mathbb{S}^3$$
$$= \lim_{r \to +\infty} \int_{|x| \le r} \nabla^i F_{0i} dx = Q.$$

<sup>11.</sup> A smallness condition on F, which implies  $\widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_N[A](0) \leq \epsilon$ , is given in Proposition 2.20.

Consequently, if  $Q \neq 0$ , we have  $\int_{x \in \mathbb{S}^3} \rho(F)(0,x) d\mathbb{S}^3 \sim_{r \to +\infty} \frac{Q}{r^3}$  and then

$$\int_{r=0}^{+\infty} r^2 \left| \int_{\theta \in \mathbb{S}^3} \rho(F)(0, r\theta) d\mathbb{S}^3 \right|^2 r^3 dr = +\infty.$$

Hence, the energy  $\mathcal{E}_N[F]$  cannot be finite if  $Q \neq 0$  since, by the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality,

$$\begin{split} \int_{r=0}^{+\infty} r^2 \bigg| \int_{\theta \in \mathbb{S}^3} \rho(F)(0, r\theta) d\mathbb{S}^3 \bigg|^2 r^3 dr &\leq 2\pi^2 \int_{r=0}^{+\infty} r^2 \int_{\theta \in \mathbb{S}^3} |\rho(F)|^2 (0, r\theta) d\mathbb{S}^3 r^3 dr \\ &\leq \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} r^2 |F|^2 (0, x) dx \leq \mathcal{E}_N[F](0). \end{split}$$

We refer to [2] and [30] for a study of the Maxwell-Klein-Gordon system with a non-zero total charge.

REMARK 1.3. – Thanks to the vector field method and in view of the definition of our norms, we do not need any compact support assumption on the initial data. We also automatically obtain improved decay rates for the derivatives of both the electromagnetic field and the velocity averages of the particle densities. For instance, for all  $|\beta| \leq N - \frac{3n+2}{2}$  and  $(t, x) \in \mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}^n$ ,

$$\left|\partial_{t,x}^{\beta}\int_{v\in\mathbb{R}^n}f_kdv\right|\lesssim \frac{\epsilon}{(1+t+|x|)^n(1+|t-|x||)^{|\beta|}}$$

and (see Section 5.4), assuming more decay on the initial data,

$$\left|\partial_{t,x}^{\beta}\int_{v\in\mathbb{R}^n}f_kdv
ight|\lesssimrac{\epsilon}{(1+t+|x|)^{n+|eta|}}.$$

REMARK 1.4. – Notice that in dimension n = 4, it is sufficient for  $\widehat{Z}^{\beta}f_k$  to initially decay faster than  $(1+|v|)^{-6-\delta}(1+|x|)^{-5-\delta}$ , with  $\delta > 0$ , for our theorem to apply. In [24], which concerns the 3d case, the main result requires the initial particle densities to be compactly supported in x and to decay faster than  $(1+|v|)^{-q}$ , with  $q > 60+12\sqrt{17}$ .

### 1.7. Results for the massless Vlasov-Maxwell system

We now present an elusive version of our main result for massless particles (we refer to Theorem 7.1 for more details).

THEOREM 1.5. – Let  $n \ge 4$ ,  $K \ge 2$ ,  $N \ge 6n+3$  and R > 0. Let  $(f_0, F_0)$  be an initial data set for the massless Vlasov-Maxwell system with K species, (f, F) be the unique classical solution to the system and A be a potential in the Lorenz gauge. There exists  $\epsilon > 0$  and R > 0 such that, if

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_{N}[A](0) + \mathcal{E}_{N}[F](0) + \sum_{k=1}^{K} \mathbb{E}_{N+n,1}^{0}[f_{k}](0) \leq \epsilon,$$
  
$$\forall 1 \leq k \leq K, \qquad \operatorname{supp}(f_{0k}) \subset \{(x,v) \in \mathbb{R}_{x}^{n} \times \mathbb{R}_{v}^{n} \setminus \{0\} / |v| \geq R\},$$

then (f, F) exists globally in time and verifies the following properties.

- $f_k(.,.,v)$  vanishes for all  $|v| \leq \frac{R}{2}$ .
- Energy bounds are propagated for F and  $f_k$ . For instance, if n = 4,  $\mathcal{E}_{N-8}[F](t) \lesssim \epsilon(1+t)$  for all  $t \in [0,T]$ .
- Pointwise decay estimates on the null decomposition of  $\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}(F)$  and for the velocity average of f and its derivatives. For instance,

$$\forall \left|\beta\right| \leq N - 2n, \, (t,x) \in \mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}^n, \ \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n \setminus \{0\}} \left|\widehat{Z}^\beta f_k\right| dv \lesssim \frac{\epsilon}{\tau_+^{n-1}\tau_-}$$

**REMARK** 1.6. – The hypotheses on the velocity supports of the particle densities appear to be necessary (see Section 8).

REMARK 1.7. – We are not able to obtain optimal decay estimates for the electromagnetic field in dimension n = 4 with our reasoning since the velocity average of the Vlasov field has a weaker decay rate near the light cone when the mass is zero (this is related to the estimate (11) mentionned below, which only applies to massive particles).

### 1.8. The main difficulties and ingredients of our proof

**1.8.1. High velocities and null properties of the system.** – As we use vector field methods, we are brought to commute the equations and prove global bounds on the solutions through energy estimates. After commuting the Vlasov equation once, we are led to estimate terms that could be written schematically as

$$\int_0^t \int_x \int_v |v\mathcal{L}_Z(F)\partial_v f| dv dx ds.$$

Unfortunately,  $\partial_{v^i}$ , for  $1 \leq i \leq n$ , is not part of the commutation vector fields for the transport equation. We rewrite them in terms of the elements of  $\widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0$  as

(9) 
$$\partial_{v^i} f_k = \frac{1}{v^0} (\widehat{\Omega}_{0i} f_k - t \partial_i f_k - x^i \partial_t f_k),$$

so that  $\partial_v f$  essentially behaves like  $t\partial_\mu f$ , which is consistent with the behavior of solutions to the free transport equation. This leads us to estimate

(10) 
$$\int_0^t \int_x \int_v (s+|x|) |\mathcal{L}_Z(F)\partial f| dv dx ds$$

As a solution to a wave equation,  $\mathcal{L}_Z(F)$  only decays near the light cone as  $\frac{1}{(1+t+|x|)^{\frac{n-1}{2}}}$ and we cannot prove by a naive estimate that, in dimensions  $n \leq 5$ , (10) is uniformly bounded. However, if f is initially compactly supported, one can expect (for, say, sufficiently small data) the characteristics of the transport equation to have velocities bounded away from 1, and thus the Vlasov field support (in x) to be ultimately remote from the light cone. Now, assuming enough initial decay on the Maxwell field, one can prove that

$$|\mathcal{L}_Z(F)| \lesssim (1+s+|x|)^{-\frac{n-1}{2}}(1+|s-|x||)^{-\frac{3}{2}}$$

which, combined with the support properties of f, leads to

$$\int_x \int_v (s+|x|) |\mathcal{L}_Z(F) \partial f| dv dx \lesssim (1+s)^{-\frac{n}{2}}$$

and (10) is then uniformly bounded in dimensions  $^{(12)} n \ge 4$ .

In our work, we do not make any compact support assumption. Instead, we make crucial use of null properties of the Vlasov-Mawxell system <sup>(13)</sup> to deal with the high velocities. More precisely, certain null components of the velocity vector v, the derivatives of the electromagnetic field (as  $\mathcal{L}_Z(F)$ ) or the vector  $(0, \partial_{v^1} f, \ldots, \partial_{v^n} f)$  behave better than others and the structure of the system is such that there is no product involving only terms with a bad behavior. Taking advantage of the null structure allows us either

— to transform a t - r decay in a t + r one. For instance,

$$|\rho(\mathcal{L}_Z(F))| = \left|\frac{x^i}{r}\mathcal{L}_Z(F)_{i0}\right| \lesssim (1+s+|x|)^{-\frac{n+1}{2}}(1+|s-|x||)^{-\frac{1}{2}}.$$

— To transform a t + r loss in a t - r loss using  $\frac{x^i}{r} \partial_{v^i} f \sim (t - r) \partial f$ .

— Or to exploit the t - r decay. For instance, we will control

$$\int_{C_u(t)} \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} \frac{v^{\underline{L}}}{v^0} |\partial f| dv dC_u(t) \leq \mathbb{E}[f](t),$$

so that, by the change of variables  $(\underline{u}, u) = (s + r, s - r)$ ,

$$\int_0^t \int_x \frac{1}{(1+|s-|x||)^2} \int_v \frac{v^{\underline{L}}}{v^0} |\partial f| dv dx ds \leq \int_{u=-\infty}^t \frac{\mathbb{E}[f](t)}{(1+|u|)^2} du$$

**1.8.2.** Improved decay estimates. – • For massive particles. In [7], two Klainerman-Sobolev inequalities for velocity averages of Vlasov fields were obtained. They imply

<sup>12.</sup> Note that our proof would lead to a  $\sqrt{t}$ -loss in dimension 3 which is not sufficient to prove the uniform boundedness of (10).

<sup>13.</sup> The null structure of the Vlasov-Nordström system is also a main ingredient of the proof of [7] for the dimension n = 4.

in particular that, for g a solution to  $v^{\mu}\partial_{\mu}(g) = 0$ ,

$$\begin{split} \forall (t,x) \in \mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}^n, \\ \int_{\mathbb{R}^n_v} |g|(t,x,v) dv &\lesssim \sum_{\substack{\widehat{Z}^\beta \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}^k_0} \\ |\beta| \leq 3}} \frac{\int_{\mathbb{R}^n_y} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n_v} |\widehat{Z}^\beta g|(0,y,v) dv dy}{(1+t+|x|)^{n-1}(1+|t-|x||)}, \\ \forall (t,x) \in \mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}^n, \quad t^2 - |x|^2 \geq 1, \\ \int_{\mathbb{R}^n_v} |g|(t,x,v) dv &\lesssim \frac{1}{(1+t)^n} \sum_{\substack{\widehat{Z}^\beta \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}^n_0} \\ |\beta| \leq 3}} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n_v} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n_v} |\widehat{Z}^\beta g|(\sqrt{1+|y|^2},y,v) \frac{dv dy}{\sqrt{1+|y|^2}}. \end{split}$$

The first one has the advantage to be based on the foliation  $(\{t\} \times \mathbb{R}^n)_{t \ge 0}$  but provides a weak estimate near the light cone. The second one gives a stronger decay rate near the light cone but is based on a hyperboloidal foliation. In this paper, in order to remove all compact support assumption on the data and start from a t = 0 slice, we will prove and use a refined version of the Klainerman-Sobolev inequalities of [7]. Our estimate will imply that, for g a solution to  $v^{\mu}\partial_{\mu}(g) = 0$  and for all  $(t, x) \in \mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}^n$ ,

(11) 
$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}_{v}} |g|(t,x,v)dv \lesssim \sum_{\substack{\widehat{Z}^{\beta} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}^{h}_{0} \\ |\beta| \leq 3}} \frac{\int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}_{y}} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}_{v}} |v^{0}|^{2} (1+|y|) |\widehat{Z}^{\beta}g|(0,y,v)dvdy}{(1+t+|x|)^{n}}$$

Compared to the Klainerman-Sobolev inequalities proved in [7], (11) cumulates the advantages of giving a strong decay in the whole spacetime and being adapted to the foliation  $(\{t\} \times \mathbb{R}^n)_{t\geq 0}$ . On the other hand, our estimate is not a pure Sobolev inequality (we used the transport equation satisfied by g to establish it).

REMARK 1.8. – In the exterior of the light cone (where  $t \leq |x|$ ), one can in fact obtain arbitrary decay provided we consider additional decay on the initial data (see Section 5.3.2).

• For massless particles. Unfortunately, (11) does not apply to massless particles. Instead, we use weights  $z \in \mathbf{k}_0$  preserved by the relativistic transport operator  $|v|\partial_t + v^i\partial_i$ in order to gain additional decay. More precisely, in the same spirit as the derivative  $\partial_t + \partial_r$  (respectively  $\partial_t - \partial_r$ ) provides an extra decay in t + r (respectively t - r) for, say, a solution to  $\Box u = 0$ , one has

$$v^0 - \frac{x^i}{r} v_i \le \frac{|v|}{1+t+r} \sum_{z \in \mathbf{k}_0} |z| \qquad \text{ and } \qquad v^0 + \frac{x^i}{r} v_i \le \frac{|v|}{1+|t-r|} \sum_{z \in \mathbf{k}_0} |z|.$$

**1.8.3.** The problem of the small velocities. – For the massless Vlasov-Maxwell system, another problem arises from the small velocities since  $v^0 = |v|$  is not bounded by below. The velocity part V of the characteristics of

$$\partial_t f + \frac{v^i}{|v|} \partial_i f + \frac{v^{\mu}}{|v|} F_{\mu}{}^j \partial_{v^j} f = 0$$

solves the ordinary differential equation

$$\dot{V^j} = \frac{V^\mu}{|V|} F_\mu{}^j,$$

which can lead to V = 0 in finite time <sup>(14)</sup>. More precisely, we prove in Section 8 that there exists smooth initial data such that the particle densities  $f_k$  do not vanish for small velocities and for which the massless Vlasov-Maxwell system does not even admit a local classical solution.

An important step of the proof of Theorem 1.5 then consists in proving that the velocity supports of  $f_k$  remain bounded by below. For this, we make crucial use of the smallness of assumption on the electromagnetic field as well as its strong decay rate<sup>(15)</sup>

**1.8.4.** The perspective of the three dimensional case. – Nevertheless, even in making use of the null properties of the system, our proof does not work in dimension 3. One way to treat the 3d massive case would be to use modified vector fields in the spirit of [25] for the Vlasov-Poisson system and [27] for the Vlasov-Nordström system. This method led to the proof of the stability of the Minkowski space for the Einstein-Vlasov system (cf [26], [19]), providing sharp estimates on both the Vlasov field and the metric.

### **1.9.** Structure of the paper

In Section 2 we introduce the notations used in the paper, the commutation vector fields and the Vlasov-Maxwell system. In Section 3 we establish various energy estimates for solutions to the relativistic transport equation or the Maxwell equations. Section 4 contains an integral estimate, some ways to estimate the v derivatives and the tools to prove pointwise decay estimates for the electromagnetic field. Section 5

$$v_{\mu}g^{\mu\nu}\partial_{\nu}f - \frac{1}{2}v_{\mu}v_{\nu}\partial_{i}g^{\mu\nu}\partial_{v_{i}}f = 0,$$

$$\dot{y} = 1$$
 and  $\dot{y} = y$ 

15. In dimension  $n \ge 4$ ,  $||F||_{L^{\infty}_{r}} \lesssim (1+t)^{-\frac{3}{2}}$  is time integrable.

<sup>14.</sup> Note that this difficulty does not appear in the Einstein-Vlasov system. Indeed, as in [26], the Vlasov equation can be written, for a metric g, as

so these situations should be compared to the two ordinary differential equations

is devoted to our new decay estimate for the solution of a massive relativistic transport equation. In Section 6 (respectively 7), we prove the global existence and the asymptotic properties of the small data solutions of the massive (respectively massless) Vlasov-Maxwell system, which is Theorem 1.1 (respectively Theorem 1.5). In Section 8, we prove that there exists smooth initial data which do not vanish for small velocities and for which the massless Vlasov-Maxwell system do not admit a local classical solution.

### 1.10. Acknowledgements

This work forms part of my Ph.D. thesis and I obviously would like to thank my advisor Jacques Smulevici for his guidance. Part of this work was funded by the European Research Council under the European Union's Horizon 2020 research and innovation program (project GEOWAKI, grant agreement 714408).

# **CHAPTER 2**

# NOTATIONS AND PRELIMINARIES

### 2.1. Basic notations

Throughout this article we work on the n + 1 dimensional Minkowski spacetime  $(\mathbb{R}^{n+1}, \tilde{\eta})$  and we consider two types of coordinates on it. The Cartesian coordinates (t, x), in which  $\tilde{\eta} = diag(-1, 1, ..., 1)$ , and null coordinates which are defined by

$$u = t - r, \quad \underline{u} = t + r,$$

and spherical variables (B, C, D, ...) (always denoted by capital Latin letters <sup>(16)</sup>) which are spherical coordinates on the (n-1)-dimensional spheres t, r = constant. These coordinates are defined globally on  $\mathbb{R}^{n+1}$  apart from the usual degeneration of spherical coordinates and at r = 0. The null derivatives L and  $\underline{L}$  are defined as

$$L = \partial_t + \partial_r, \quad \underline{L} = \partial_t - \partial_r,$$

and we designate by  $(e_B, e_C, e_D, \ldots)$  an orthonormal basis on the spheres (t, r) = constant. We will use the weights

$$\tau_{+}^{2} = 1 + \underline{u}^{2}$$
 and  $\tau_{-}^{2} = 1 + u^{2}$ .

For a 2-form  $F_{\mu\nu}$ , its Hodge dual is denoted by \*F, with

(12) 
$${}^{*}F_{\lambda_{1}\cdots\lambda_{n-1}} = \frac{1}{2}F^{\mu\nu}\varepsilon_{\mu\nu\lambda_{1}\cdots\lambda_{n-1}}$$

where  $\varepsilon_{\lambda_1 \cdots \lambda_{n+1}}$  is the Levi-Civita symbol. As in [6], we consider its null-decomposition given by

$$\alpha_B(F) = F_{BL}, \ \underline{\alpha}_B(F) = F_{B\underline{L}}, \ \rho(F) = \frac{1}{2}F_{L\underline{L}}, \ \sigma_{BD}(F) = F_{BD}.$$

We also associate to a 2-form F its energy-momentum tensor

$$T[F]_{\mu\nu} = F_{\mu\beta}F_{\nu}^{\ \beta} - \frac{1}{4}\eta_{\mu\nu}F_{\rho\sigma}F^{\rho\sigma}$$

We use Greek letters to denote spacetime indices and Latin letters for space indices. The velocity vector  $(v^{\beta})_{0 \leq \beta \leq n}$  is parametrized by  $(v^i)_{1 \leq i \leq n}$  and  $v^0 = \sqrt{m^2 + |v|^2}$ .

<sup>16.</sup> The letter A will be reserved for the potential of the electromagnetic.

When we study massive particles, we often take m = 1 for simplicity so that  $v^0 = \sqrt{1 + |v|^2}$ . On the other hand, for massless particles  $v^0 = |v|$ .

We designate the null components of the velocity vector  $(v^{\beta})_{0 \leq \beta \leq n}$  by  $(v^{L}, v^{L}, v^{B}, \ldots)$ , i.e.,

$$v = v^L L + v^{\underline{L}} \underline{L} + v^B e_B$$

In particular,

$$v^{L} = \frac{v^{0} + v^{r}}{2}$$
 and  $v^{\underline{L}} = \frac{v^{0} - v^{r}}{2}$ 

We now introduce several subsets of  $\mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}^n$  depending on  $t \in \mathbb{R}_+$  or  $u \in \mathbb{R}$ . Let  $\Sigma_t$ ,  $C_u(t)$  and  $V_u(t)$  be defined as

$$\Sigma_t := \{t\} \times \mathbb{R}^n, \ C_u(t) := \{(s, y) \in \mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}^n / s \le t, \ s - |y| = u\}$$

and

$$V_u(t) := \{ (s, y) \in \mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}^n / s \le t, \ s - |y| \le u \}.$$

The volum form on  $C_u(t)$  is given by  $dC_u(t) = \sqrt{2}r^{n-1}d\underline{u}d\mathbb{S}^{n-1}$ , where  $d\mathbb{S}^{n-1}$  is the standard volume form on the n-1 dimensional unit sphere.



The sets  $\Sigma_t$ ,  $C_u(t)$  and  $V_u(t)$ 

We will use the notation  $Q_1 \leq Q_2$  for an inequality of the form  $Q_1 \leq CQ_2$ , where C > 0 is a positive constant independent of the solutions but which could depend on  $N \in \mathbb{N}$ , the maximal order of commutation, or fixed parameters. Finally we will raise and lower indices with respect to the Minkowski metric  $\tilde{\eta}$ . For instance,  $F_{\mu}{}^{j} = \tilde{\eta}^{j\nu}F_{\mu\nu}$  so that  $F_{\mu}{}^{j} = F_{\mu j}$  for all  $1 \leq j \leq n$ .

### 2.2. The relativistic transport operator

For m > 0, we use the notation  $T_m$  to refer to the operator defined, for all  $v \in \mathbb{R}^n$ , by

$$T_m = v^0 \partial_t + v^i \partial_i$$

with  $v^0 = \sqrt{m^2 + |v|^2}$ . For the massless case (m = 0), the relativistic transport operator  $T_0$  is only defined for all  $v \in \mathbb{R}^n \setminus \{0\}$  and we have

$$T_m = v^0 \partial_t + v^i \partial_i,$$

with  $v^0 = |v|$ .

To simplify the notation, we will most of the time take either m = 1 or m = 0 and we will only use  $T_1$  and  $T_0$ .

### 2.3. Vector fields

2.3.1. The conformal isometries and their complete lifts. – Let us consider the set  $\mathbb{K}$  composed by the generators of the isometries group of Minkowski spacetime and by the scaling vector field.  $\mathbb{K}$  contains

- the translations <sup>(17)</sup>  $\partial_{\mu}$ ,  $0 \leq \mu \leq n$ ,
- the rotations  $\Omega_{ij} = x^i \partial_j x^j \partial_i, \ 1 \le i < j \le n,$
- the hyperbolic rotations  $\Omega_{0k} = t\partial_k + x^k\partial_t$ ,  $1 \le k \le n$ ,
- the scaling  $S = x^{\mu} \partial_{\mu}$ .

Sometimes we will only use the Poincaré group  $\mathbb{P} := \mathbb{K} \setminus \{S\}$  or the set of the generators of the rotation group,  $\mathbb{O}$  (composed of the  $\Omega_{ij}$ ). These vector fields will be used as commutators whereas  $\partial_t$ , S and the vector field  $\overline{K}_0$ , defined by

$$\overline{K}_0 = K_0 + \partial_t = \frac{1}{2}\tau_-^2\underline{L} + \frac{1}{2}\tau_+^2L,$$

will be used as multipliers as in [6].

These vector fields are well known to commute with the wave operator, i.e., if a smooth function u satisfies  $\Box u = 0$ , then,

$$\forall Z \in \mathbb{K}, \quad \Box Z u = 0.$$

We will use them to commute the Maxwell equations. However, as in [7], we use another set of vector fields to study the Vlasov equation. For this, we use the *complete lift* of a vector field, a classical operation in differential geometry (see [7], Appendix C for more details). For us, the following definition in coordinates will be sufficient.

DEFINITION 2.1. – Let  $\Gamma$  be a vector field of the form  $\Gamma^{\beta}\partial_{\beta}$ . Then, the complete lift  $\widehat{\Gamma}$  of  $\Gamma$  is defined by

$$\widehat{\Gamma} = \Gamma^{\beta} \partial_{\beta} + v^{\gamma} \frac{\partial \Gamma^{i}}{\partial x^{\gamma}} \partial_{v^{i}}.$$

We then consider  $\widehat{\mathbb{P}}$  the set of the complete lifts of  $\mathbb{P}$  given by

$$\widehat{\mathbb{P}} = \{\widehat{Z} / \ Z \in \mathbb{P}\}.$$

The last set of vector fields required is the following

$$\widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0 = \widehat{\mathbb{P}} \cup \{S\}.$$

We can list the complete lifts that we will manipulate.

<sup>17.</sup> In this paper, we will denote  $\partial_{x^i}$ , for  $1 \leq i \leq n$ , by  $\partial_i$  and sometimes  $\partial_t$  by  $\partial_0$ .

LEMMA 2.2. – For  $0 \leq \mu \leq n$ ,

$$\widehat{\partial_{\mu}} = \partial_{\mu}$$

For  $1 \leq i < j \leq n$ ,

$$\widehat{\Omega_{ij}} = x^i \partial_j - x^j \partial_i + v^i \partial_{v^j} - v^j \partial_{v^i}.$$

Finally, for  $1 \le k \le n$ ,

$$\widehat{\Omega_{0k}} = t\partial_k + x^k\partial_t + v^0\partial_{v^k}.$$

The following lemma is used in [7] to prove a Klainerman-Sobolev inequality.

LEMMA 2.3. – Let  $f : [0,T[\times \mathbb{R}^n_x \times P \to \mathbb{R}, with P = \mathbb{R}^n_v \text{ or } P = \mathbb{R}^n_v \setminus \{0\}, be a sufficiently regular function. Almost everywhere, we have$ 

$$\forall Z \in \mathbb{P}, \ \left| Z \left( \int_{v \in P} |f| dv \right) \right| \lesssim \int_{v \in P} |\widehat{Z}f| dv + \int_{v \in P} |f| dv, \\ \left| S \left( \int_{v \in P} |f| dv \right) \right| \lesssim \int_{v \in P} |Sf| dv.$$

Similar estimates exist for  $\int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} (v^0)^k |f| dv$ . For instance,

$$\left|S\left(\int_{v\in P}v^{0}|f|dv\right)\right|\lesssim\int_{v\in P}v^{0}|Sf|dv.$$

Remark 2.4. – When  $Z \in \mathbb{P}$  is not a Lorentz boost, we have

$$\left| Z\left( \int_{v \in P} |f| dv \right) \right| \lesssim \int_{v \in P} |\widehat{Z}f| dv.$$

We consider an ordering on each of the following sets of vector fields :  $\mathbb{O}$ ,  $\mathbb{P}$ ,  $\mathbb{K}$ ,  $\widehat{\mathbb{P}}$  and  $\widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0$ . For simplicity, we introduce  $\mathbb{L}$  which represents one of those sets. We can suppose that

$$\mathbb{L} = \{ L^i / 1 \le i \le |\mathbb{L}| \}.$$

Let  $\beta \in \{1, \ldots, |\mathbb{L}|\}^r$ , with  $r \in \mathbb{N}^*$ . Then we will denote the differential operator  $Z^{\beta_1} \cdots Z^{\beta_r}$  by  $Z^{\beta}$ . For a vector field Y, we will denote by  $\mathcal{L}_Y$  the Lie derivative with respect to Y and if  $Z^{\gamma} \in \mathbb{K}^q$ , we will write  $\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\gamma}}$  for  $\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\gamma_1}} \cdots \mathcal{L}_{Z^{\gamma_q}}$ . We can suppose that the orderings are such that if

$$\mathbb{P} = \{ Z^i / 1 \le i \le |\mathbb{P}| \},\$$

then

$$\widehat{\mathbb{P}} = \{\widehat{Z^i}/1 \leq i \leq |\mathbb{P}|\} \quad \text{and} \quad \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0 = \{\widehat{Z^i}/1 \leq i \leq |\mathbb{P}|+1\}, \quad \text{with} \quad \widehat{Z^{|\mathbb{P}|+1}} = S.$$

Note that even if the scaling is not a complete lift, we will for simplicity denote any vector field of  $\widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0$  by  $\widehat{Z}$ .

We now introduce some pointwise norms.

MÉMOIRES DE LA SMF 172

DEFINITION 2.5. – Let U be a smooth p-covariant tensor field defined in  $\mathbb{R}^n$  or in  $\mathbb{R}^{1+n}$ . For  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ , the pointwise norm of U with respect to  $\mathbb{O}$ , of order k, is defined by

$$|U|_{\mathbb{O},k} = \left(\sum_{|\beta| \le k} |\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}U|^2\right)^{\frac{1}{2}}$$

with  $Z^{\beta} \in \mathbb{O}^{|\beta|}$  and where

$$|\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}U|^{2} = \sum_{\lambda_{1},\dots,\lambda_{p}} |\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}(U)_{\lambda_{1}\cdots\lambda_{p}}|^{2},$$

with  $\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}(U)_{\lambda_{1}\cdots\lambda_{p}}$  the Cartesian components of  $\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}(U)$ .

2.3.2. Commutation properties. - We have the following commutation relations :

LEMMA 2.6. – Let  $\mathbb{L}$  be either  $\mathbb{O}$ ,  $\mathbb{P}$ ,  $\mathbb{K}$ ,  $\widehat{\mathbb{P}}$  or  $\widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0$ . Then

$$\forall L, L' \in \mathbb{L}, \ \exists C_{LL'\Gamma} \in \mathbb{R}, \ such \ that \ [L, L'] = \sum_{\Gamma \in \mathbb{L}} C_{LL'\Gamma} \ \Gamma.$$

The commutation relations between the vector fields of  $\widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0$  and the massive transport operator  $T_1$  (or the massless relativistic transport operator) are similar to those between the vector fields of  $\mathbb{K}$  and the wave operator.

LEMMA 2.7. – We have, for  $m \in \{0, 1\}$ ,

$$\forall \, \widehat{Z} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}, \, [T_m, \widehat{Z}] = 0 \quad and \quad [T_m, S] = T_m.$$

*Proof.* – This follows easily from Lemma 2.2 and the definition of the relativistic transport operator.  $\hfill \Box$ 

### 2.4. Weights preserved by the flow

We define, as in [7], the two following sets of weights

$$\begin{aligned} \mathbf{k}_{1} &= \left\{ \frac{v^{\mu}}{v^{0}} / 0 \leq \mu \leq n \right\} \cup \left\{ x^{\mu} \frac{v^{\nu}}{v^{0}} - x^{\nu} \frac{v^{\mu}}{v^{0}} / \mu \neq \nu \right\}, \\ \mathbf{k}_{0} &= \mathbf{k}_{1} \cup \left\{ x^{\mu} \frac{v_{\mu}}{v^{0}} \right\}. \end{aligned}$$

These weights are solutions to the free transport equation, i.e.,

(13) 
$$\forall z \in \mathbf{k}_0, \quad T_0(z) = 0,$$

and

(14) 
$$\forall z \in \mathbf{k}_1, \quad T_1(z) = 0.$$

Thus, if f is a regular function and if  $z \in \mathbf{k}_1$ , then  $T_1(zf) = zT_1(f)$ .

Moreover, these weights have also good interactions with the vector fields of  $\mathbb{P}_0$ .

LEMMA 2.8. – If  $\widehat{Z} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0$ ,  $m \in \{0,1\}$  and  $z \in \mathbf{k}_m$ , then either

$$\widehat{Z}(v^0 z) = 0 \quad or \quad \widehat{Z}(v^0 z) \in v^0 \mathbf{k}_m.$$

This leads to

$$orall \widehat{Z} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0, \; z \in \mathbf{k}_m, \; \; |\widehat{Z}(|z|)| \leq \sum_{z \in \mathbf{k}_m} |z|.$$

*Proof.* – Consider for instance  $\widehat{\Omega}_{01}$  and  $x^1v^2 - x^2v^1$  or  $x^2v^3 - x^3v^2$ . We have

$$\widehat{\Omega}_{01}(x^1v^2 - x^2v^1) = tv^2 - x^2v^0$$

as well as

$$\widehat{\Omega}_{01}(x^2v^3 - x^3v^2) = 0.$$

All the other cases are similar.

The next proposition shows how these weights can be used to provide us extra decay (at least in the massless case).

PROPOSITION 2.9. – Denoting  $x^{\mu}v_{\mu}$  by s and  $x^{\nu}v^{\mu} - x^{\mu}v^{\nu}$  by  $z_{\mu\nu}$ , we have

$$2(t-r)v^{L} = -\frac{x^{i}}{r}z_{0i} - s,$$

and

$$2(t+r)v^{\underline{L}} = \frac{x^i}{r}z_{0i} - s.$$

We also have

$$\frac{|v^B|}{v^0} \lesssim \frac{1}{\tau_+} \sum_{z \in \mathbf{k}_1} |z|, \quad |v^B| \lesssim \sqrt{v^L v^L} \quad and \quad \frac{m^2}{4v^0} \le v^L.$$

REMARK 2.10. - This result should be compared with the identities

$$(t-r)\underline{L} = S - \frac{x^i}{r}\Omega_{0i},$$
  
 $(t+r)L = S + \frac{x^i}{r}\Omega_{0i},$ 

and

$$re_B = \sum_{1 \le i < j \le n} C_B^{i,j} \Omega_{ij},$$

where  $C_B^{i,j}$  are bounded functions on the sphere.

MÉMOIRES DE LA SMF 172

*Proof.* – Let us start by the first two equations. On the one hand,

$$(t^2 - r^2)v^0 = -x^i z_{0i} - ts.$$

On the other hand,

$$(t^2 - r^2)v^r = -t\frac{x^i}{r}z_{0i} - rs.$$

It only remains to take the sum and the difference of these two equations. For the third one, use  $|v^B| \leq v^0$  and that  $rv^B = C_B^{i,j} z_{ij}$ , which implies

$$\begin{aligned} |v^{B}| &\lesssim \frac{v^{0}}{r} \sum_{1 \leq i < j \leq n} |z_{ij}| \\ &= \frac{v^{0}}{tr} \sum_{1 \leq i < j \leq n} \left| x^{i} \left( \frac{v^{j}}{v^{0}} t - x^{j} + x^{j} \right) - x^{j} \left( \frac{v^{i}}{v^{0}} t - x^{i} + x^{i} \right) \right| &\lesssim \frac{v^{0}}{t} \sum_{q=1}^{n} |z_{0q}|. \end{aligned}$$

The fourth inequality ensues from  $rv^B = C_B^{i,j} z_{ij}$  and

$$4r^{2}v^{L}v^{\underline{L}} = m^{2}r^{2} + r^{2}|v|^{2} - |x^{i}|^{2}|v_{i}|^{2} - 2\sum_{1 \le k < l \le n} x^{k}x^{l}v^{k}v^{l}$$
$$= m^{2}r^{2} + \sum_{1 \le k < l \le n} |z_{kl}|^{2},$$

since  $v^0 = \sqrt{m^2 + |v|^2}$ . Finally, using the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality,

$$2v^{\underline{L}} = v^0 - \frac{x^i}{r}v_i \ge \frac{m^2}{v^0 + |v|} \ge \frac{m^2}{2v^0}.$$

As for the sets of vector fields, we consider an ordering on  $\mathbf{k}_0$  with  $x^{\mu} \frac{v_{\mu}}{v^0}$  being the last weight. It then gives an ordering on  $\mathbf{k}_1$  too. If  $\mathbf{k}_0 = \{z^i / 1 \le i \le |\mathbf{k}_0|\}$  and  $\beta \in \{1, \ldots, |\mathbf{k}_0|\}^r$  with  $r \in \mathbb{N}^*$ , we denote  $z^{\beta_1} \cdots z^{\beta_r}$  by  $z^{\beta}$ .

### 2.5. Decay estimates

**2.5.1.** Norms. – With the vector field method, the pointwise decay estimates are obtained through weighted Sobolev inequalities. In view of the above definitions of the vector fields and weights, we are naturally brought to define the following weighted  $L^1$  and  $L^2$  norms.

DEFINITION 2.11. – Let  $u : [0,T[\times \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R} \text{ be a smooth function. For } k \in \mathbb{N}, \text{ we define for all } t \in [0,T[,$ 

$$||u||_{\mathbb{K},k}(t) := \sum_{\mu=0}^{n} \sum_{|\beta| \le k} ||\partial_{\mu} Z^{\beta} u(t,.)||_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})},$$

with  $Z^{\beta} \in \mathbb{K}^{|\beta|}$ .

Let  $f : [0,T[ \times \mathbb{R}^n_x \times P \to \mathbb{R}]$  be a smooth function, with  $P = \mathbb{R}^n_v$  or  $P = \mathbb{R}^n_v \setminus \{0\}$ . For  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ , we define for all  $t \in [0,T[$ ,

$$\|f\|_{\widehat{\mathbb{P}}_{0,k}}(t) := \sum_{|\beta| \le k} \|\widehat{Z}^{\beta}f(t,.,.)\|_{L^{1}_{x,v}}$$

with  $\widehat{Z}^{\beta} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_{0}^{|\beta|}$ .

We also define, for  $q \in \mathbb{N}$  and  $m \in \{0, 1\}$ ,

$$\|f\|_{\widehat{\mathbb{P}}_{0},k,q,m}(t) := \sum_{|\beta| \le k} \sum_{|\gamma| \le q} \|z^{\gamma} \widehat{Z}^{\beta} f(t,.,.)\|_{L^{1}_{x,v}},$$

with  $\widehat{Z}^{\beta} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_{0}^{|\beta|}$  and  $z^{\gamma} \in \mathbf{k}_{m}^{|\gamma|}$ .

Note that  $||u||_{\mathbb{K},0}$  corresponds to the energy  $\sum_{\mu=0}^{n} ||\partial_{\mu}u||_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}$ .

**2.5.2.** Decay estimates for the velocity averages. – Recall the Klainerman-Sobolev inequality (see [28], Chapter II). For u a sufficiently regular function such that for all  $t \in [0, T[, ||u||_{\mathbb{K}, \frac{n+2}{2}}(t) < +\infty$ , we have

(15) 
$$\forall (t,x) \in [0,T[\times \mathbb{R}^n, |\nabla_{t,x}u(t,x)| \lesssim \frac{\|u\|_{\mathbb{K},\frac{n+2}{2}}(t)}{(1+t+|x|)^{\frac{n-1}{2}}(1+|t-|x||)^{\frac{1}{2}}}$$

In particular, if  $\Box u = 0$  then  $||u||_{\mathbb{K},\frac{n+2}{2}}$  is constant, as  $\Box Z^{\beta}u = 0$  for all  $Z^{\beta} \in \mathbb{K}^{|\beta|}$ . It gives us a decay estimate for  $\nabla_{t,x}u$ .

However if f is a solution to a relativistic transport equation, we cannot expect decay on  $||f||_{L^{\infty}_{x,v}}$  (even for the free transport equation  $T_1(f) = 0$  or  $T_0(f) = 0$ ). It is only the velocity averages of f, such as  $\int_v f dv$ , that decay. For instance, we have the following classical estimate.

LEMMA 2.12. – Let f be the solution of  $T_1(f) = 0$  which satisfies  $f(0,.,.) = f_0$ , with  $f_0$  a smooth function compactly supported in v. Then, if R is such that  $f_0(.,v) = 0$  for all  $|v| \ge R$ ,

$$\forall (t,x) \in \mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}^n, \quad \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} |f(t,x,v)| dv \le \frac{\sqrt{1+R^2}^{n+2}}{t^n} \|f_0\|_{L^1_x L^\infty_v}.$$

. .

*Proof.* – We fix  $(t, x) \in \mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}^n$ . By the method of characteristics, we obtain that

$$\forall v \in \mathbb{R}^n, f(t, x, v) = f_0\left(x - \frac{v}{v^0}t, v\right).$$

We now use the change of variables  $y = \frac{v}{v^0}$ . Then,

$$\int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} |f(t, x, v)| dv = \int_{|y| < 1} |f_0(x - ty, \frac{y}{\sqrt{1 - |y|^2}})| \frac{1}{\sqrt{1 - |y|^2}} dy.$$

Using the hypothesis on the support of  $f_0$ , we have

$$\int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} |f(t, x, v)| dv \le \sqrt{1 + R^2}^{n+2} \int_{|y| < \frac{R}{\sqrt{1 + R^2}}} \|f_0(x - ty, .)\|_{L^{\infty}_v} dy.$$

MÉMOIRES DE LA SMF 172

A last change of variables (z = x - ty) gives the result.

**2.5.3.** Klainerman-Sobolev inequalities for velocity averages. – As we can expect decay on the velocity average of a solution of a relativistic transport equation (and not on the solution itself), we will then use the following Klainerman-Sobolev inequalities.

THEOREM 2.13. – Let T > 0 and f be a smooth function defined on  $[0, T[ \times \mathbb{R}^n_x \times \mathbb{R}^n_v$ or  $[0, T[ \times \mathbb{R}^n_x \times (\mathbb{R}^n_v \setminus \{0\})$ . Then

$$\forall (t,x) \in [0,T[\times \mathbb{R}^n, \quad \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} |f(t,x,v)| dv \lesssim \frac{\|f\|_{\widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0,n}(t)}{\tau_+^{n-1}\tau_-}.$$

11 011

1.5

A proof of this inequality can be found in [7] (see Theorem 7). We then deduce the following result.

COROLLARY 2.14. – Let T > 0,  $q \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $m \in \{0, 1\}$  and f be a smooth function defined on  $[0, T[ \times \mathbb{R}^n_x \times \mathbb{R}^n_v \text{ or } [0, T[ \times \mathbb{R}^n_x \times (\mathbb{R}^n_v \setminus \{0\}).$  Then

$$\forall |\gamma| \le q, \ (t,x) \in [0,T[\times \mathbb{R}^n, \quad \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} |z^{\gamma} f(t,x,v)| dv \lesssim \frac{\|f\|_{\widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0,n,q,m}(t)}{\tau_+^{n-1}\tau_-}$$

with  $z^{\gamma} \in \mathbf{k}_m^{|\gamma|}$ .

 $\begin{array}{l} \textit{Proof.} - \text{Let } |\beta| \leq n, \, |\gamma| \leq q, \, \widehat{Z}^{\beta} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_{0}^{|\beta|} \text{ and } z^{\gamma} \in \mathbf{k}_{m}^{|\gamma|}. \text{ By Lemma 2.8, we have} \\ (16) \qquad \qquad |\widehat{Z}^{\beta}(z^{\gamma}f)| \lesssim \sum_{|\beta_{0}| \leq |\beta|} \sum_{|\gamma_{0}| \leq |\gamma|} |w^{\gamma_{0}}\widehat{\Gamma}^{\beta_{0}}f|, \end{array}$ 

with  $w^{\gamma_0} \in \mathbf{k}_m^{|\gamma_0|}$  and  $\widehat{\Gamma}^{\beta_0} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0^{|\beta_0|}$ . It only remains to apply Theorem 2.13.

REMARK 2.15. – All the results of this section are true if we add a  $v^0$ -weight (we can for instance study  $\int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} (v^0)^k |f| dv$ , for  $k \in \mathbb{Z}$ ). We just need to modify the norms in the same way. For instance,

$$\forall (t,x) \in [0,T[\times \mathbb{R}^n, \quad \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} (v^0)^k |f| dv \lesssim \frac{\sum_{|\beta| \le n} \|(v^0)^k \widehat{Z}^\beta f(t,.,.)\|_{L^1_{x,v}}}{\tau_+^{n-1} \tau_-}$$

### 2.6. The Vlasov-Maxwell system

**2.6.1. Presentation.** – In order to introduce the Vlasov-Maxwell system, we abusively use the notation

$$\nabla_v f = \begin{pmatrix} 0\\ \frac{\partial f}{\partial v^1}\\ \vdots\\ \frac{\partial f}{\partial v^n} \end{pmatrix}.$$

For a sufficiently regular function f, we recall that

$$(J(f)^{\nu})_{0 \le \nu \le n} = \begin{pmatrix} \int_{v} f dv \\ \int_{v} f \frac{v^{1}}{v^{0}} dv \\ \vdots \\ \int_{v} f \frac{v^{n}}{v^{0}} dv \end{pmatrix},$$

with  $v^0 = \sqrt{m^2 + |v|^2}$ , where the mass *m* depends on the species considered.

Let  $K \in \mathbb{N}^*$ . The equation (1) of the Vlasov-Maxwell system, for the species k, can be rewritten as

(17) 
$$T_{m_k}(f_k) + e_k F(v, \nabla_v f_k) = 0.$$

Note that the initial data needs to satisfy

$$abla^i(F_0)_{i0} = e^k J(f_{0k})_0 \quad ext{and} \quad 
abla^i({}^*\!F_0)_{i\alpha_1\cdots\alpha_{n-3}0} = 0.$$

It is well known that in 3d the electric field and the magnetic field are solutions to a wave equation. In dimension n and in the context of the Vlasov-Maxwell system (and more precisely, with Equations (2) and (3)), we have

(18) 
$$\forall 1 \le i \le n, \quad \Box E^i = \sum_{k=1}^K e_k \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} \partial_i f_k + \frac{v^i}{\sqrt{m_k^2 + |v|^2}} \partial_t f_k dv,$$

with  $E^{i} = F_{0i}$ , and  $^{(18)}$ 

(19) 
$$\forall 1 \le i < j \le n, \ \Box F_{ij} = \sum_{k=1}^{K} e_k \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} \frac{v^j}{\sqrt{m_k^2 + |v|^2}} \partial_i f_k - \frac{v^i}{\sqrt{m_k^2 + |v|^2}} \partial_j f_k dv.$$

We end this subsection by the following proposition, which gives an alternative form of the Maxwell equation.

**PROPOSITION 2.16.** – The Maxwell equations

$$\begin{cases} \nabla^{\mu} G_{\mu\nu} = M_{\nu} \\ \nabla^{\mu} {}^{*} G_{\mu\alpha_{1}\cdots\alpha_{n-2}} = 0, \end{cases}$$

for a 2-form G and a 1-form M, are equivalent to

$$\begin{cases} \nabla_{[\lambda} G_{\mu\nu]} = 0\\ \nabla_{[\lambda} {}^* G_{\alpha_1 \cdots \alpha_{n-1}]} = (-1)^{n+1} \frac{(n-1)!}{2} \varepsilon_{\lambda \alpha_1 \cdots \alpha_n} M^{\alpha_n}. \end{cases}$$

<sup>18.</sup> In dimension n > 3, the magnetic field is a 2-form defined by  $B_{ij} = -F_{ij}$  but we make the choice to work with  $F_{ij}$ .

*Proof.* – That ensues from straightforward calculations. Let us consider the equation  $\nabla^i G_{i0} = M_0$ . For  $1 \leq i \leq n$ , we denote by  $(m_j^i)_{1 \leq j \leq n-1}$  the n-1 integers of  $1, n \setminus \{i\}$  ranked in ascending order. We have, without any summation,

$$G_{m_1^i \cdots m_{n-1}^i} = G^{0i} \varepsilon_{0im_1^i \cdots m_{n-1}^i} = G_{i0} \varepsilon_{im_1^i \cdots m_{n-1}^i}.$$

Hence,

$$\nabla^{i}G_{i0} = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \varepsilon_{im_{1}^{i}\cdots m_{n-1}^{i}} \nabla^{i} G_{m_{1}^{i}\cdots m_{n-1}^{i}} = \frac{2}{(n-1)!} \nabla_{[1} G_{2\cdots n]}.$$

It only remains to remark that

$$M_0 = (-1)^{n+1} \varepsilon_{1\cdots n0} M^0.$$

For the equation  $\nabla^{\mu} G_{\mu 3 \cdots n} = 0$ , we note that

$${}^{*}G_{03\cdots n} = G_{12}, \;\; {}^{*}G_{13\cdots n} = G_{02}, \;\; {}^{*}G_{2\cdots n} = G_{10},$$

So

$$\nabla^{\mu} {}^{*}\!G_{\mu3\cdots n} = \nabla_{0}G_{21} + \nabla_{1}G_{02} + \nabla_{2}G_{10}$$

We then obtain that

$$\nabla_{[0}G_{12]} = 0.$$

The remaining equations can be treated similarly.

For the remaining of this section, we consider the maximal smooth solution  $(f := (f_1, \ldots, f_K), F)$  to the Vlasov-Maxwell system, defined on [0, T[, arising from initial data  $(f_0, F_0)$ , so that f is a vector valued field  $(f_1, \ldots, f_K)$ . However, to lighten the notations, we will often denote (by a small abuse of notation) by f only one of the  $f_i$  and we will suppose, without loss of generality for the results establish below, that the charge of the species associated to f is equal to 1.

**2.6.2.** The electromagnetic potential. – In order to establish energy estimates for the electromagnetic field, it is useful to introduce a potential in the Lorenz gauge.

DEFINITION 2.17. – A 1-form A is said to be a potential of the electromagnetic field F if

$$F = dA$$
 or, in coordinates,  $F_{\mu\nu} = \partial_{\mu}A_{\nu} - \partial_{\nu}A_{\mu}$ .

A satisfies the Lorenz gauge condition if moreover

$$\partial^{\mu}A_{\mu} = 0.$$

Every electromagnetic field F defined on  $\mathbb{R}^{n+1}$ , which is contractible, has a potential since dF = 0. Furthermore, if A is a potential then, for  $\chi$  a regular function,  $A + d\chi$  is also a potential. In particular, if A is a potential and  $\chi$  solves

$$\Box \chi = -\partial^{\mu} A_{\mu},$$

then  $A + d\chi$  is a new potential satisfying the Lorenz gauge. The following lemma will be useful to study the derivatives of F in the Lorenz gauge.

LEMMA 2.18. – If A is a potential satisfying the Lorenz gauge for an electromagnetic field G, i.e.,

$$dA = G \quad and \quad \partial^{\mu}A_{\mu} = 0,$$

then, for all  $Z \in \mathbb{K}$ ,

$$d\mathcal{L}_Z(A) = \mathcal{L}_Z G$$
 and  $\partial^{\mu} \mathcal{L}_Z(A)_{\mu} = 0.$ 

Let us mention the wave equation satisfied by the potential in the Lorenz gauge.

PROPOSITION 2.19. – Let (f, F) be a solution to the Vlasov-Maxwell system and A be a potential of the electromagnetic field F which satisfies the Lorenz gauge. Then, for all  $Z^{\beta} \in \mathbb{K}^{|\beta|}$  and  $0 \leq \mu \leq n$ , there exists constants  $C^{\mu}_{\gamma}$  such that

$$\Box \mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}} A_{\mu} = \sum_{|\gamma| \le |\beta|} C^{\mu}_{\gamma} e^{k} \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^{n}} \frac{v^{\mu}}{v^{0}} \widehat{Z}^{\gamma} f_{k} dv,$$

with  $\widehat{Z}^{\gamma} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_{0}^{|\gamma|}$ .

Proof. - As

 $F_{\mu\nu} = \partial_{\mu}A_{\nu} - \partial_{\nu}A_{\mu}$  and  $\partial^{\mu}A_{\mu} = 0$ ,

we have for  $0 \leq \nu \leq n$ 

$$\partial^{\mu}\partial_{\mu}A_{\nu} = \nabla^{\mu}F_{\mu\nu}.$$

It remains to apply this to  $\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}A$  (see Lemma 2.18) and to use Proposition 2.30 below.

The following proposition shows how we can construct a potential in the Lorenz gauge which is initially controled by the energy (at the time 0) of the electromagnetic field.

PROPOSITION 2.20. – We suppose here that  $n \ge 4$ . Let  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  and let F be a closed 2-form such that all the norms considered below are finite and  $F(0,.) \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$ . Then, there exists a potential A in the Lorenz gauge such that, for all  $|\beta| \le N$ ,

$$\begin{split} \|\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}A\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}(0) &\lesssim \sum_{\substack{|\gamma| \leq N-1 \\ 1 \leq i \leq n}} \|(1+|x|)^{|\gamma|+1} \partial^{\gamma} F_{0i}(0,.)\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})} \\ &+ \sum_{\substack{|\gamma| \leq N \\ 1 \leq i \leq n}} \left( \|(1+|x|)^{|\gamma|} \partial^{\gamma} \partial^{j} F_{ji}(0,.)\|_{L^{2}_{x}} + \|(1+|x|)^{|\gamma|+1} \partial^{\gamma} \partial^{j} F_{ji}(0,.)\|_{L^{1}_{x}} \right), \end{split}$$

with  $Z^{\beta} \in \mathbb{K}^{|\beta|}$ .

We start by a technical lemma.

LEMMA 2.21. – Let G such that

$$\|(1+|x|)G\|_{L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)} + \|G\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)} < +\infty \quad and \quad \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} Gdx = 0.$$

Then, denoting by  $\mathcal{F}$  the Fourier transform (in x),

$$\left\| \mathcal{F}^{-1}\left(\frac{-1}{|\xi|^2} \mathcal{F}(G)\right) \right\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)} \lesssim \|(1+|x|)G\|_{L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)} + \|G\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}.$$

Proof. - We have

$$\begin{aligned} \left\| \mathcal{F}^{-1} \left( \frac{-1}{|\xi|^2} \mathcal{F}(G) \right) \right\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)} &= \left\| \frac{1}{|\xi|^2} \mathcal{F}(G) \right\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)} \\ &\lesssim \left\| \mathcal{F}(G) \right\|_{L^2(|\xi| \ge 1)} + \left\| \frac{1}{|\xi|^4} \mathcal{F}(G)^2 \right\|_{L^1(|\xi| \le 1)}^{\frac{1}{2}} \end{aligned}$$

Note now that  $\|\mathcal{F}(G)\|_{L^2(|\xi|\geq 1)} \leq \|G\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}$ . Finally, as  $\|(1+|x|)G\|_{L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)}$  is finite,  $\mathcal{F}(G)$  is of class  $C^1$  and vanishes at 0, so, using the mean value theorem,

$$\begin{aligned} \left\| \frac{\mathcal{F}(G)}{|\xi|^4} \right\|_{L^1(|\xi| \le 1)}^{\frac{1}{2}} &\lesssim \| \nabla_{\xi} \mathcal{F}(G) \|_{L^{\infty}_{\xi}} \left\| \frac{1}{|\xi|^3} \right\|_{L^1(|\xi| \le 1)}^{\frac{1}{2}} \\ &\lesssim \| |x| G \|_{L^1(\mathbb{R}^n)}, \end{aligned}$$

since  $||F(g)||_{L^{\infty}_{\xi}} \leq ||g||_{L^{1}_{x}}$  for any  $L^{1}$  function g.

The first step of the construction of the suitable potential is contained in the following lemma.

LEMMA 2.22. – There exists a potential A of the electromagnetic field F satisfying the Lorenz gauge and such that

$$A_0(0,.) = 0, \ \partial_t A_0(0,.) = 0,$$

and

$$\forall 1 \le k \le n, \ \|A_k\|_{H^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}(0) \le \|\partial^j F_{jk}(0,.)\|_{L^2_x} + \|(1+|x|)\partial^j F_{jk}(0,.)\|_{L^1_x}.$$

This implies in particular that

(20) 
$$\forall 1 \le k \le n, \quad \partial_t A_k(0,.) = F_{0k}(0,.) \quad and \quad \Delta A_k(0,.) = \partial^i F_{ik}(0,.).$$

*Proof.* – Suppose that A exists. As  $\partial_t A_0(0.) = 0$  and  $\partial^{\mu} A_{\mu} = 0$ , we have  $\partial^i A_i(0.) = 0$ . Combined with  $\partial_{\mu} A_{\nu} - \partial_{\nu} A_{\mu} = F_{\mu\nu}$  and  $A_0(0,.) = 0$ , we get that at t = 0,

(21) 
$$\forall 1 \le k \le n, \quad \partial_t A_k = F_{0k} \text{ and } \Delta A_k = \partial^i F_{ik}.$$

Moreover, recall from the proof of Proposition 2.19 that

(22) 
$$\forall 0 \le \nu \le n, \quad \Box A_{\nu} = \nabla^{\mu} F_{\mu\nu}.$$

We then define  $A_{\nu}$  as the solution of the wave Equation (22) such that  $A_0(0,.) = 0$ ,  $\partial_t A_0(0,.) = 0$  and, for all  $1 \le k \le n$ ,

$$\partial_t A_k(0,.) = F_{0k}(0,.) \text{ and } A_k(0,.) = \mathcal{F}^{-1}\left(\frac{-1}{|\xi|^2}\mathcal{F}(\partial^j F_{jk})\right)(0,.).$$

Consequently, according to Lemma 2.21,  $\Delta A_k(0,.) = \partial^j F_{jk}$  and

$$\|A_k\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}(0) \le \|\partial^j F_{jk}(0,.)\|_{L^2_x} + \|(1+|x|)\partial^j F_{jk}(0,.)\|_{L^1_x}.$$

From classical elliptic equations theory, we have

$$\|\nabla^2 A_k\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)} = \|\partial^j F_{jk}\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}$$

and

$$\nabla A_k \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^n), \quad \text{with} \quad \|\nabla A_k\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)} \lesssim \|A_k\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)} + \|\nabla^2 A_k\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)},$$

which concludes the proof.

Proof of Proposition 2.20. – We consider the potential A constructed in Lemma 2.22. In what follows, we omit to specify that all the quantities are considered at t = 0. Since, for instance,

$$\forall \ 1 \le i, j \le n, \quad \Omega_{0i} \Omega_{0j} A = x^i \partial_j A + x^i x^j \partial_t \partial_t A,$$

we have (and it is sufficient) to estimate  $\|x^{\beta}\partial_{t,x}^{\gamma}A\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}$ , with  $|\beta| \leq |\gamma| \leq N$ , in order to control  $\|\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\xi}}A\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}(0)$  for all  $Z^{\xi} \in \mathbb{K}^{|\xi|}$ , with  $|\xi| \leq N$ . Note that, as  $\partial^{\mu}A_{\mu} = 0$ ,

$$\|x^{\beta}\partial_{t,x}^{\gamma}\partial_{t}A_{0}\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})} \leq \sum_{k=1}^{n} \|x^{\beta}\partial_{t,x}^{\gamma}\partial_{k}A_{k}\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})},$$

so that, since  $A_0 = 0$ , we only have to bound  $\|x^{\beta}\partial_{t,x}^{\gamma}A_k\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}$ , for all  $1 \le k \le n$ .

Let  $1 \leq k \leq n$ ,  $|\gamma| \leq N - 1$  and  $|\beta| \leq |\gamma| + 1$ . Then, since  $\partial_t A_k = F_{0k}$  (see Lemma 2.22),

$$x^{\beta}\partial_{t,x}^{\gamma}\partial_{t}A_{k} = x^{\beta}\partial_{t,x}^{\gamma}F_{0k}, \quad \text{so} \quad \|x^{\beta}\partial_{t,x}^{\gamma}\partial_{t}A_{k}\|_{L^{2}_{x}} \lesssim \|(1+|x|)^{|\gamma|+1}\partial^{\gamma}F_{0k}\|_{L^{2}_{x}}.$$

The remaining case, where there are only spatial translations, is treated in the following lemma.

LEMMA 2.23. – For all  $1 \le k \le n$ ,  $|\gamma| \le N$  and  $|\beta| \le |\gamma|$ ,

$$\|x^{\beta}\partial^{\gamma}A_k\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)} \lesssim \sum_{|\beta_0| \le |\gamma_0| \le N} \|x^{\beta_0}\partial^{\gamma_0}\partial^j F_{jk}\|_{L^2_x} + \|(1+|x|)x^{\beta_0}\partial^{\gamma_0}\partial^j F_{jk}\|_{L^1_x},$$

where  $\gamma, \beta \in \mathbb{N}^n, x^{\beta} = x_1^{\beta_1} \cdots x_n^{\beta_n}$  and  $\partial^{\gamma} = \partial_1^{\gamma_1} \cdots \partial_n^{\gamma_n}$ , so there are no time derivatives.

*Proof.* – We fix  $1 \le k \le n$  and we proceed by induction on  $|\beta|$ . As  $\Delta A_k = \partial^j F_{jk}$ , we have, for all  $|\gamma| \le N - 2$ ,

$$\forall \ 1 \le k \le n, \quad \Delta \partial^{\gamma} A_k = \partial^{\gamma} \partial^j F_{jk}$$

So, by classical elliptic equations theory,

$$\forall |\gamma| \le N-2, \quad \|\nabla^2 \partial^\gamma A_k\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)} = \|\partial^\gamma \partial^j F_{jk}\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)},$$

implying the result for  $|\beta| = 0$  (the case of the lower order derivatives is treated in Lemma 2.22).

Let  $1 \leq |\beta| \leq N$ . We suppose that for all  $|\delta| \leq |\gamma| \leq N$  and  $|\delta| \leq |\beta| - 1$ ,

$$\|x^{\delta}\partial^{\gamma}A_k\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)} \lesssim \sum_{|\beta_0| \le |\gamma_0| \le N} \|x^{\beta_0}\partial^{\gamma_0}\partial^j F_{jk}\|_{L^2_x} + \|(1+|x|)x^{\beta_0}\partial^{\gamma_0}\partial^j F_{jk}\|_{L^1_x}.$$

Let  $\gamma$  be a multi-index such that  $|\beta| \leq |\gamma| \leq N$ . We have

(23) 
$$\Delta x^{\beta} \partial^{\gamma} A_{k} = \Delta (x^{\beta}) \partial^{\gamma} A_{k} + 2 \partial_{j} (x^{\beta}) \partial^{j} \partial^{\gamma} A_{k} + x^{\beta} \partial^{\gamma} \partial^{j} F_{jk}$$

The first two terms of the right hand side are equal to zero or can be rewritten as a linear combination of terms like

(24) 
$$\partial^{\gamma_2}(x^{\delta}\partial^{\gamma_1}A_k),$$

with  $|\gamma_2| = 2$ ,  $|\gamma_1| \le |\gamma| - 1$  and  $|\delta| \le |\gamma_1|$ . For instance,

$$2\partial_j(x_1^q)\partial^j\partial_2^q A_k = 2q\partial_1\partial_2(x_1^{q-1}\partial_2^{q-1}A_k) - 2q(q-1)\partial_2^2(x_1^{q-2}\partial_2^{q-2}A_k).$$

Let B be the right hand side of (23) and  $G = x^{\beta} \partial^{\gamma} \partial^{j} F_{jk}$ . G satisfies the hypothesis of Lemma 2.21 and B - G is a linear combination of terms such as (24), which implies

$$\left\| \mathcal{F}^{-1}\left(\frac{-1}{|\xi|^2}\mathcal{F}(B-G)\right) \right\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)} \lesssim \sum_{\substack{|\gamma_1| \le |\gamma| - 1\\ |\delta| \le |\gamma_1|}} \|x^{\delta} \partial^{\gamma_1} A_k\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}.$$

So we only have to prove that

(25) 
$$x^{\beta}\partial^{\gamma}A_{k} = \mathcal{F}^{-1}\left(\frac{-1}{|\xi|^{2}}\mathcal{F}(B)\right),$$

or (it is equivalent) that  $x^{\beta}\partial^{\gamma}A_k$  is the  $L^2$  solution of  $\Delta \varphi = B$ . Recall that the difference of two solutions of this equation is an harmonic polynomial, so that there exists exactly one  $L^2$  solution, given by the right hand side of (25). Consequently, there exists  $Q_{k,\beta,\gamma} \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$  and  $P_{k,\beta,\gamma}$  an harmonic polynomial function such that

$$x^{\beta}\partial^{\gamma}A_{k} = Q_{k,\beta,\gamma} + P_{k,\beta,\gamma}.$$

By the induction hypothesis,  $x^{\delta}\partial^{\gamma}A_k \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)$  for all  $|\delta| = |\beta| - 1$ , so

$$\frac{P_{k,\beta,\gamma}}{1+|x|} = \frac{x^{\beta}}{1+|x|} \partial^{\gamma} A_k - \frac{1}{1+|x|} Q_{k,\beta,\gamma} \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^n).$$

As the dimension is  $n \ge 4 > 1$ ,  $P_{k,\beta,\gamma}$  is necessarily zero.

If the dimension n is at least 5, we can do better.

SOCIÉTÉ MATHÉMATIQUE DE FRANCE 2022

**PROPOSITION 2.24.** – We suppose here that  $n \geq 5$ . Let  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  and let F be a 2-form such that all the norms considered below are finite. There exists a potential in the Lorenz gauge such that, for all  $|\beta| \leq N$ ,

$$\begin{split} \|\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}A\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}(0) &\lesssim \sum_{\substack{|\gamma| \leq N-1 \\ 1 \leq i \leq n}} \|(1+|x|)^{|\gamma|+1} \partial^{\gamma} F_{0i}(0,.)\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})} \\ &+ \sum_{\substack{|\gamma| \leq N \\ 1 \leq i \leq n}} \left( \|(1+|x|)^{|\gamma|} \partial^{\gamma} \partial^{j} F_{ji}(0,.)\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})} + \|(1+|x|)^{|\gamma|} \partial^{\gamma} \partial^{j} F_{ji}(0,.)\|_{L^{1}(\mathbb{R}^{n})} \right), \end{split}$$
with  $Z^{\beta} \in \mathbb{K}^{|\beta|}$ 

with  $Z^{\rho} \in \mathbb{K}^{|\rho|}$ .

*Proof.* – The proof is similar to the previous one. The difference comes from the fact  $\xi \mapsto \frac{1}{|\xi|^4}$  is integrable around 0 in  $\mathbb{R}^n$ , with  $n \ge 5$ , which allows us to lower the hypothesis of Lemma 2.21. 

### 2.6.3. Commutation properties

**Commutation of the transport equation.** – We fix the mass  $m \in \mathbb{R}_+$  and we denote by  $T_F$  the operator <sup>(19)</sup>

$$T_F: g \mapsto T_m(g) + F(v, \nabla_v g)$$

so that  $T_F(f) = 0$ . We are now interested by the nature of the source terms of the equation  $T_F(\widehat{Z}f) = G$ .

LEMMA 2.25. – If  $\widehat{Z} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}$ , then

$$T_F(\widehat{Z}f) = -\mathcal{L}_Z(F)(v, \nabla_v f).$$

For the scaling, we have

$$T_F(Sf) = 2F(v, \nabla_v f) - \mathcal{L}_S(F)(v, \nabla_v f).$$

Proof. - First of all, let us consider the scaling. According to Lemma 2.7,

$$T_m(Sf) = -S(F(v, \nabla_v f)) + T_m(f).$$

But,

$$S(F(v, \nabla_v f)) = \mathcal{L}_S(F)(v, \nabla_v f) + F([S, v], \nabla_v f) + F(v, [S, \nabla_v f]).$$

Since

$$[S, v] = -v$$
 and  $[S, \nabla_v f] = \nabla_v S(f) - \nabla_v f$ ,

we obtain

$$T_F(Sf) = 2F(v, \nabla_v f) - \mathcal{L}_S(F)(v, \nabla_v f)$$

Now, let  $\widehat{Z} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}$  and consider  $Z_v = \widehat{Z} - Z$ . According to Lemma 2.7,

$$T_m(\widehat{Z}f) = -Z(F(v, \nabla_v f)) - Z_v(F(v, \nabla_v f)).$$

<sup>19.</sup> Note that if the charge e of the species considered is not equal to 1, one just has to consider  $T_{eF}$  (in other words, one just has to replace F by eF).
On the one hand, we have

$$Z_v(F(v, \nabla_v f)) = F(Z_v(v), \nabla_v f) + F(v, Z_v(\nabla_v f)).$$

On the other hand we have

$$Z(F(v, \nabla_v f)) = \mathcal{L}_Z(F)(v, \nabla_v f) + F([Z, v], \nabla_v f) + F(v, [Z, \nabla_v f]).$$

As  $[Z, v] = -Z_v(v)$ ,  $F(Z_v(v), \nabla_v f)$  and  $F([Z, v], \nabla_v f)$  cancel. If  $\widehat{Z}$  is a translation (we denote it by  $\partial$ ), then  $Z_v = 0$  and  $[Z, \nabla_v f] = \nabla_v \partial(f)$ . Thus

$$T_F(\partial f) = -\mathcal{L}_\partial(F)(v, \nabla_v f).$$

If  $\widehat{Z} = \widehat{\Omega}_{ij}$ , then

$$Z_v(\nabla_v f) = \nabla_v Z_v(f) + \partial_{v^i} f \partial_j - \partial_{v^j} f \partial_i$$

and

$$[Z, \nabla_v f] = \nabla_v Z(f) - \partial_{v^i} f \partial_j + \partial_{v^j} f \partial_i$$

Therefore

$$T_F(\Omega_{ij}f) = -\mathcal{L}_{\Omega_{ij}}(F)(v, \nabla_v f).$$

Finally, if  $\widehat{Z} = \widehat{\Omega}_{0i}$ , then

$$Z_v(\nabla_v f) = \nabla_v Z_v(f) - \partial_{v^i} f \frac{v^k}{v^0} \partial_k \quad \text{and} \quad [Z, \nabla_v f] = \nabla_v Z(f) - \partial_{v^i} f \partial_0.$$

We obtain that

$$T_F(\widehat{\Omega}_{0i}f) = -\mathcal{L}_{\Omega_{0i}}(F)(v, \nabla_v f) + \frac{\partial_{v^i}f}{v^0}F(v, v).$$

It remains to remark that F(v, v) = 0 for all  $v \in \mathbb{R}^n$ , as F is a 2-form.

Iterating the above, one obtains

COROLLARY 2.26. – If  $\beta \in \{1, \ldots, |\widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0|\}^r$ , with  $r \geq 0$ , there exist integers  $C_{\gamma,\delta}^{\beta}$  such that

$$T_F(\widehat{Z}^{\beta}f) = \sum_{\substack{|\gamma|+|\delta| \le r \\ |\delta| \le r-1}} C^{\beta}_{\gamma,\delta} \mathcal{L}_{Z^{\gamma}}(F)(v, \nabla_v \widehat{Z}^{\delta}(f)),$$

with  $\widehat{Z}^{\beta} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_{0}^{r}, \, \widehat{Z}^{\delta} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_{0}^{|\delta|} \text{ and } Z^{\gamma} \in \mathbb{K}^{|\gamma|}.$ 

REMARK 2.27. – If there is a source term G (such that  $T_F(f) = G$ ), then we need to add a linear combination of terms such as  $\widehat{Z}^{\widetilde{\beta}}G$ , with  $|\widetilde{\beta}| \leq r$ , on the right hand side.

**Commutation of the Maxwell equations.** – Before studying specifically the Vlasov-Maxwell system, we recall the following general result.

PROPOSITION 2.28. – Let  $M_{\nu}$  be a smooth 1-form and  $G_{\mu\nu}$  a 2-form satisfying

$$\begin{cases} \nabla^{\mu}G_{\mu\nu} = M_{\nu}\\ \nabla^{\mu}G_{\mu\alpha_{1}\cdots\alpha_{n-2}} = 0. \end{cases}$$

Then, for all  $Z \in \mathbb{P}$ ,

$$\begin{cases} \nabla^{\mu} \mathcal{L}_{Z}(G)_{\mu\nu} = \mathcal{L}_{Z}(M)_{\mu} \\ \nabla^{\mu*} \mathcal{L}_{Z}(G)_{\mu\alpha_{1}\cdots\alpha_{n-2}} = 0. \end{cases}$$

For the scaling, we have

$$\begin{cases} \nabla^{\mu} \mathcal{L}_{S}(G)_{\mu\nu} = \mathcal{L}_{S}(M)_{\nu} + 2M_{\nu} \\ \nabla^{\mu*} \mathcal{L}_{S}(G)_{\mu\alpha_{1}\cdots\alpha_{n-2}} = 0. \end{cases}$$

In the Vlasov-Maxwell system, the source term is  $e^k J(f_k)_{\nu}$  (see (2)), with

$$(J(f_k)^{\nu})_{0 \le \nu \le 3} = \begin{pmatrix} \int_v f_k dv \\ \int_v f_k \frac{v^1}{v^0} dv \\ \vdots \\ \int_v f_k \frac{v^n}{v^0} dv \end{pmatrix},$$

so we need to compute  $\mathcal{L}_Z(J(f))$ , with  $Z \in \mathbb{K}$  and f a regular function. PROPOSITION 2.29. – For all  $Z \in \mathbb{P}$ ,

$$\mathcal{L}_Z(J(f)_\nu) = J(\widehat{Z}f)_\nu.$$

For the scaling, we have

$$\mathcal{L}_S(J(f)_\nu) = J(Sf)_\nu + J(f)_\nu.$$

Proof. – Let  $Z \in \mathbb{K}$ ,

$$\mathcal{L}_Z J(f)_{\nu} = Z J(f)_{\nu} + J(f)_{\mu} \frac{\partial Z^{\mu}}{\partial x^{\nu}}$$

 $\mathbf{So}$ 

$$L_{\partial}J(f) = J(\partial f), \ L_SJ(f) = J(Sf) + J(f).$$

If Z is a Lorentz boost, say  $x^1\partial_t + t\partial_1$ , then, as

$$\int_{v} v^{0} \partial_{v^{1}} f dv = -\int_{v} f \frac{v^{1}}{v^{0}} dv = -J(f)_{1},$$
$$\int_{v} v^{0} \frac{v^{i}}{v^{0}} \partial_{v^{1}} f dv = -\delta_{1,i} \int_{v} f dv = \delta_{1,i} J(f)_{0}$$

and

$$J(f)_{\mu} \frac{\Omega_{01}^{\mu}}{\partial x^{\nu}} = J(f)_{1} \delta_{\nu,0} + J(f)_{0} \delta_{\nu,1},$$

we obtain that

$$\mathcal{L}_{\Omega_{01}}J(f) = J(\Omega_{01}f).$$

The case where Z is a rotation is similar.

Iterating the above, we obtain the following proposition.

PROPOSITION 2.30. – Let (f, F) be a smooth solution of the Vlasov-Maxwell system. For all  $\beta \in \{1, \ldots, |\mathbb{K}|\}^r$ , with  $r \in \mathbb{N}$ , there exist integers  $C_{\gamma}^{\beta}$  such that

$$\nabla^{\mu} \mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}(F)_{\mu\nu} = e^{k} J(\widehat{Z}^{\beta} f_{k})_{\nu} + \sum_{|\gamma| \le |\beta| - 1} C_{\gamma}^{\beta} e^{k} J(\widehat{Z}^{\gamma} f_{k})_{\nu},$$

 $\nabla^{\mu*}\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}(F)_{\mu\alpha_{1}\cdots\alpha_{n-2}}=0,$ 

with  $Z^{\beta} \in \mathbb{K}^r$  and  $\widehat{Z}^{\gamma} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0^{|\gamma|}$ .

31

# **CHAPTER 3**

# ENERGY ESTIMATES FOR THE VLASOV-MAXWELL SYSTEM

For all this section, we consider a sufficiently regular solution (f, F), on [0, T], to the Vlasov-Maxwell system arising from smooth initial data  $(f_0, F_0)$ .

## 3.1. Energy estimates for the transport equation

We treat here the massless and the massive case together. As the set  $\{v = 0\}$  is of measure zero, we write  $\int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} h dv$ , or merely  $\int_v h dv$ , even when the function h is not defined for v = 0. We start by introducing the vector field  $N^{\mu}(g)$  defined by, for a function  $g : [0, T[ \times \mathbb{R}^n_x \times \mathbb{R}^n_v \to \mathbb{R},$ 

$$N^{\mu}(g) := \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} g v^{\mu} \frac{dv}{v^0}.$$

We have the following energy estimates.

PROPOSITION 3.1. – Let g and H be two smooth functions defined on  $[0, T[\times \mathbb{R}^n_x \times \mathbb{R}^n_v]$ such that  $T_F(g) = H$  and  $k \in \mathbb{Z}$ . Then, for all  $t \in [0, T[$ ,

$$\begin{split} \int_{\Sigma_t} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n_v} |g| dv dx + \sqrt{2} \sup_{u \le t} \int_{C_u(t)} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n_v} |g| \frac{v^L}{v^0} dv dC_u(t) \\ & \le 2 \int_{\Sigma_0} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n_v} |g| dv dx + 2 \int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n_v} |H| \frac{dv}{v^0} dx ds. \end{split}$$

*Proof.* – First, let us compute the (euclidian) divergence of  $N^{\mu}(|g|)$ . Start by noticing that, in  $W^{1,1}$ ,

$$T_m(|g|) = v^{\mu} \partial_{\mu} |g| = \frac{g}{|g|} H - F(v, \nabla_v |g|).$$

By integrations by parts and using  $F_{jj} = 0$  as well as  $v^i v^j F_{ij} = 0$  (recall that F is a 2-form), we have

$$\int_{v} F(v, \nabla_{v}|g|) \frac{dv}{v^{0}} = \int_{v} \frac{v^{\mu}}{v^{0}} F_{\mu}{}^{j} \partial_{v^{j}}|g| dv = \int_{v} \frac{v^{i} v^{j}}{(v^{0})^{3}} F_{ij}|g| dv = 0.$$

Consequently,

(26) 
$$\partial_{\mu}N^{\mu}(|g|) = \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} \left(\frac{g}{|g|}H - F(v, \nabla_v |g|)\right) \frac{dv}{v^0} = \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} \frac{g}{|g|} H \frac{dv}{v^0}.$$

We now apply the divergence theorem to  $N^{\mu}(|g|)$  in several region. Applied to  $[0, t] \times \mathbb{R}^n$ , it gives

$$\int_{\Sigma_t} \int_v |g| dv dx \leq \int_{\Sigma_0} \int_v |g| dv dx + \int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \int_v |H| \frac{dv}{v^0} dx ds.$$

Applied to  $V_u(t)$  and using that  $\frac{1}{\sqrt{2}}(\partial_t - \partial_r)$  is the outward pointing unit normal field to  $C_u(t)$ , it gives

$$\sqrt{2} \int_{C_u(t)} \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} |g| \frac{v^{\underline{L}}}{v^0} dv dC_u(t) \leq \int_{\Sigma_0} \int_{v} |g| dv dx + \int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \int_{v} |H| \frac{dv}{v^0} dx ds$$

The estimate then ensues from the combination of the two inequalities.

This estimate invites us to consider the following energies.

DEFINITION 3.2. – For  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  and  $k \in \mathbb{Z}$ , we define, for g a sufficiently regular function,

$$\mathbb{E}_{N}^{k}[g](t) = \sum_{\substack{\widehat{Z}^{\beta} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}^{|\beta|} \\ |\beta| \le N}} \|(v^{0})^{k} \widehat{Z}^{\beta}g\|_{L^{1}_{x,v}}(t) + \sup_{u \in \mathbb{R}} \int_{C_{u}(t)} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} |\widehat{Z}^{\beta}g|(v^{0})^{k} \frac{v^{\underline{\nu}}}{v^{0}} dv dC_{u}(t).$$

We also need the following norms. For  $q \in \mathbb{N}$  and  $m \in \{0, 1\}$ ,

$$\begin{split} \mathbb{E}_{N,q,m}^{k}[g](t) &= \sum_{\substack{\widehat{Z}^{\beta} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_{0}^{|\beta|} \\ |\beta| \leq N}} \sum_{\substack{\gamma \in \mathbf{k}_{m}^{|\gamma|} \\ |\gamma| \leq q}} \|(v^{0})^{k} z^{\gamma} \widehat{Z}^{\beta} g\|_{L^{1}_{x,v}}(t) \\ &+ \sum_{\substack{\widehat{Z}^{\beta} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_{0}^{|\beta|} \\ |\beta| \leq N}} \sum_{\substack{\gamma \in \mathbf{k}_{m}^{|\gamma|} \\ |\gamma| \leq q}} \sup_{u \in \mathbb{R}} \int_{C_{u}(t)} \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^{n}} |z^{\gamma} \widehat{Z}^{\beta} g| \frac{v^{\underline{L}}}{v^{0}} (v^{0})^{k} dv dC_{u}(t). \end{split}$$

When k = 0, we drop the dependance in k of the energy norm. For instance,  $\mathbb{E}_{N}^{0}[g]$  is denoted by  $\mathbb{E}_{N}[g]$ .

The following energy estimates hold.

PROPOSITION 3.3. – Let g and H be such that  $T_F(g) = H$ . Then, assuming that g and H are sufficiently regular, we have for all  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  and for all  $t \in [0, T[$ ,

$$\begin{split} \mathbb{E}_{N}[g](t) - 2\mathbb{E}_{N}[g](0) \lesssim \sum_{|\beta| \leq N} \int_{0}^{t} \left\| \frac{1}{v^{0}} \widehat{Z}^{\beta} H \right\|_{L^{1}_{x,v}}(s) ds \\ + \sum_{\substack{|\gamma| + |\delta| \leq N \\ |\delta| \leq N-1}} \int_{0}^{t} \left\| \mathcal{L}_{Z^{\gamma}}(F) \left( \frac{v}{v^{0}}, \nabla_{v} \widehat{Z}^{\delta}(g) \right) \right\|_{L^{1}_{x,v}}(s) ds \end{split}$$

and

$$\begin{split} \mathbb{E}_{N}^{2}[g](t) - 2\mathbb{E}_{N}^{2}[g](0) &\lesssim \sum_{|\beta| \leq N} \int_{0}^{t} \|v^{0} \widehat{Z}^{\beta} H\|_{L^{1}_{x,v}}(s) + \|v^{i} F_{i0} \widehat{Z}^{\beta} g\|_{L^{1}_{x,v}}(s) ds \\ &+ \sum_{\substack{|\gamma| + |\delta| \leq N \\ |\delta| \leq N-1}} \int_{0}^{t} \|\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\gamma}}(F)(v, \nabla_{v} \widehat{Z}^{\delta}(g))v^{0}\|_{L^{1}_{x,v}}(s) ds, \end{split}$$

with  $\widehat{Z}^{\delta} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_{0}^{|\delta|}, \ \widehat{Z}^{\beta} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_{0}^{|\beta|}$  and  $Z^{\gamma} \in \mathbb{K}^{|\gamma|}.$ 

*Proof.* – The first estimate follows from Corollary 2.26, Remark 2.27 and Proposition 3.1, applied to  $\widehat{Z}^{\beta}g$  for  $|\beta| \leq N$ . For the second one, apply the same results to  $(v^0)^2 \widehat{Z}^{\beta}g$  and note that

$$T_F\left((v^0)^2\right) = F\left(v, \nabla_v(v^0)^2\right) = 2v^{\mu}v^i F_{\mu i} = -2v^{\mu}v^0 F_{\mu 0} = -2v^i v^0 F_{i0}.$$

REMARK 3.4. – Assuming enough decay on the data, similar inequalities holds for  $\mathbb{E}_{N}^{k}[g]$ .

We also have an energy estimates which implies the weights transported by the flow.

PROPOSITION 3.5. – Let g and H be two sufficiently regular functions such that  $T_F(g) = H$ . For all  $N \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $m \in \{0, 1\}$  and  $t \in [0, T[$ , we have

$$\begin{split} \mathbb{E}_{N,1,m}[g](t) - 2\mathbb{E}_{N,1,m}[g](0) &\lesssim \sum_{z \in \mathbf{k}_m} \sum_{|\beta| \le N} \int_0^t \left\| \frac{z}{v^0} \widehat{Z}^{\beta} H \right\|_{L^1_{x,v}}(s) ds \\ &+ \sum_{z \in \mathbf{k}_m} \sum_{|\beta| \le N} \int_0^t \left\| F\left(\frac{v}{v^0}, \nabla_v z\right) \widehat{Z}^{\beta} g \right\|_{L^1_{x,v}}(s) ds \\ &+ \sum_{z \in \mathbf{k}_m} \sum_{\substack{|\gamma| + |\delta| \le N \\ |\delta| \le N - 1}} \int_0^t \left\| z \mathcal{L}_{Z^{\gamma}}(F)\left(\frac{v}{v^0}, \nabla_v \widehat{Z}^{\delta} g\right) \right\|_{L^1_{x,v}}(s) ds \end{split}$$

and

$$\begin{split} \mathbb{E}_{N,1,m}^{2}[g](t) - 2\mathbb{E}_{N,1,m}^{2}[g](0) &\lesssim \sum_{z \in \mathbf{k}_{m}} \sum_{|\beta| \leq N} \int_{0}^{t} \left\| v^{0} z \widehat{Z}^{\beta} H \right\|_{L_{x,v}^{1}}(s) ds \\ &+ \sum_{z \in \mathbf{k}_{m}} \sum_{|\beta| \leq N} \int_{0}^{t} \| z v^{i} F_{i0} \widehat{Z}^{\beta} g \|_{L_{x,v}^{1}}(s) + \| v^{0} F(v, \nabla_{v} z) \widehat{Z}^{\beta} g \|_{L_{x,v}^{1}}(s) ds \\ &+ \sum_{z \in \mathbf{k}_{m}} \sum_{\substack{|\gamma| + |\delta| \leq N \\ |\delta| \leq N - 1}} \int_{0}^{t} \| v^{0} z \mathcal{L}_{Z^{\gamma}}(F)(v, \nabla_{v} \widehat{Z}^{\delta} g) \|_{L_{x,v}^{1}}(s) ds, \end{split}$$

with  $\widehat{Z}^{\delta} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_{0}^{|\delta|}$ ,  $\widehat{Z}^{\beta} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_{0}^{|\beta|}$  and  $Z^{\gamma} \in \mathbb{K}^{|\gamma|}$ .

*Proof.* – Note that, for  $z \in \mathbf{k}_m$  and according to Equations (13) and (14),

$$T_F\left(z\widehat{Z}^{\beta}g\right) = zT_F\left(\widehat{Z}^{\beta}g\right) + T_F(z)\widehat{Z}^{\beta}g = zT_F\left(\widehat{Z}^{\beta}g\right) + F(v,\nabla_v z)\widehat{Z}^{\beta}g$$

The remaining of the proof is then similar to the one of Proposition 3.3.

## 3.2. Energy estimates for the wave equation

Recall that a potential A in the Lorenz gauge satisfies the wave Equation 8. In order to bound its  $L^2$  norm, we recall here a classical energy estimates for the wave equation using the vector field  $\overline{K}_0$ . We mostly follow [28], Chapter II.

During this subsection, we consider  $u:[0,T[\,\times\,\mathbb{R}^n\,\to\,\mathbb{R}$  a smooth function such that

$$||u||_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}(0) + \sum_{Z \in \mathbb{K}} ||Zu||_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}(0) < +\infty.$$

We also introduce its energy momentum tensor

$$T_{\mu\nu}[u] = \partial_{\mu}u\partial_{\nu}u - \frac{1}{2}\eta_{\mu\nu}\eta^{\sigma\rho}\partial_{\sigma}u\partial_{\rho}u$$

Since  $\overline{K}_0$  is merely a conformal Killing vector field and as  $T_{\mu\nu}[u]$  is not traceless,  $T_{\mu\nu}[u]\overline{K}_0^{\nu}$  is not divergence free when  $\Box u = 0$ . In fact

$$\nabla^{\mu}(T_{\mu\nu}[u]\overline{K}_{0}^{\nu}) = \Box u\overline{K}_{0}u + \frac{1}{2}T_{\mu\nu}[u]\pi^{\mu\nu},$$

with

$$\pi^{\mu\nu} = \partial^{\mu}\overline{K}_{0}^{\nu} + \partial^{\nu}\overline{K}_{0}^{\mu}.$$

Since  $\overline{K}_0$  is a conformal vector field of conformal factor 4t,  $\pi^{\mu\nu} = 4t\eta^{\mu\nu}$ . So

$$\nabla^{\mu}(T_{\mu\nu}[u]\overline{K}_{0}^{\nu}) = \Box u\overline{K}_{0}u + (1-n)t\partial^{\mu}u\partial_{\mu}u.$$

The equality

$$t\partial^{\mu}u\partial_{\mu}u = \partial_{\mu}(tu\partial^{\mu}u) - \partial_{\mu}(t)u\partial^{\mu}u - tu\Box u = \partial^{\mu}\left(tu\partial_{\mu}u - \frac{1}{2}u^{2}\partial_{\mu}t\right) - tu\Box u,$$

suggests us to introduce the 1-form

$$P_{\mu} = T_{\mu\nu}[u]\overline{K}_{0}^{\nu} + (n-1)tu\partial_{\mu}u - \frac{n-1}{2}u^{2}\partial_{\mu}t.$$

Applying the divergence theorem on  $[0, t] \times \mathbb{R}^n$  to  $T_{\mu 0}[u]$  and  $P_{\mu}$ , we obtain PROPOSITION 3.6.  $- \forall t \in [0, T]$ ,

$$\sum_{\mu=0}^{n} \|\partial_{\mu}u\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma_{t})} \leq \sum_{\mu=0}^{n} \|\partial_{\mu}u\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma_{0})} + \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Sigma_{s}} |\Box u| d\Sigma_{s} ds$$

and

$$\int_{\Sigma_t} P_0 d\Sigma_t \leq \int_{\Sigma_0} P_0 d\Sigma_0 + \int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} |\Box u| |\overline{K}_0 u + (n-1)tu| d\Sigma_s ds.$$

MÉMOIRES DE LA SMF 172

The first thing to verify is that  $\int_{\Sigma_t} P_0 d\Sigma_t$  can be compared with the  $L^2$  norm of u (and of its derivatives).

PROPOSITION 3.7. – We suppose that  $n \ge 3$ . We have, for all  $t \in [0, T[$ ,

$$\sum_{|\beta| \le 1} \|Z^{\beta}u\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}^{2}(t) \lesssim \int_{\Sigma_{t}} P_{0}d\Sigma_{t} \lesssim \sum_{|\beta| \le 1} \|Z^{\beta}u\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}^{2}(t)$$

Proof. – Let us first remark that

$$P_0 = \frac{1}{2}(1+|x|^2+t^2)|\nabla_{t,x}u|^2 + 2tx^i\partial_i u\partial_t u + (n-1)tu\partial_t u - \frac{n-1}{2}u^2.$$

Moreover,

$$(1+|x|^{2}+t^{2})|\nabla_{t,x}u|^{2}+4tx^{i}\partial_{i}u\partial_{t}u = |\nabla_{t,x}u|^{2}+|Su|^{2}+\sum_{0\leq\mu<\nu\leq n}|\Omega_{\mu\nu}u|^{2}$$

together with

(27) 
$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} 2tu\partial_t u dx = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} 2uSu - x^i\partial_i(u^2)dx = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} 2uSu + nu^2dx$$

gives

(28) 
$$\int_{\Sigma_t} P_0 d\Sigma_t = \frac{1}{2} \int_{\Sigma_t} |\nabla_{t,x} u|^2 + |Su + (n-1)u|^2 + \sum_{0 \le \mu < \nu \le n} |\Omega_{\mu\nu} u|^2 d\Sigma_t.$$

This proves the second inequality and reduces the first one to

$$||u||^{2}_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}(t) + ||Su||^{2}_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}(t) \lesssim \int_{\Sigma_{t}} P_{0}d\Sigma_{t}$$

In order to transform  $\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} 2tu\partial_t u dx$  in an alternative expression, we remark that

$$2u\partial_t u = 2u\frac{1}{r}\Omega_{0r}u - \frac{t}{r^2}x^i\partial_i(u^2), \quad \text{with} \quad \Omega_{0r} = \frac{x^i}{r}\Omega_{0i}.$$

So, by integration by parts,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} 2tu\partial_t u dx = \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \left( 2\frac{t}{r} u\Omega_{0r} u + (n-2)\frac{t^2}{r^2} u^2 \right) dx.$$

Combined with Equation (27), we get

$$\begin{split} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \left( 2(n-1)tu\partial_t u - (n-1)u^2 \right) dx &= \frac{2n-3}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \left( 2uSu + nu^2 \right) dx \\ &+ \frac{1}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \left( 2\frac{t}{r}u\Omega_{0r}u + (n-2)\frac{t^2}{r^2}u^2 \right) dx - (n-1) \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} u^2 dx. \end{split}$$

We then obtain that

$$(29) 2 \int_{\Sigma_t} P_0 dx = \int_{\Sigma_t} |Su|^2 + 2\frac{2n-3}{2}uSu + \frac{2n^2 - 5n + 2}{2}u^2 dx + \int_{\Sigma_t} |\nabla_{t,x}u|^2 + \sum_{\mu < \nu} |\Omega_{\mu\nu}u|^2 - |\Omega_{0r}u|^2 + |\Omega_{0r}u|^2 + \frac{t}{r}u\Omega_{0r}u + (n-2)\frac{t^2}{2r^2}u^2 dx.$$

The second integral on the right hand side of (29) is nonnegative since

$$|\Omega_{0r}u|^2 = \left|\frac{x^i}{r}\Omega_{0i}u\right|^2 \le \sum_{i=1}^n |\Omega_{0i}u|^2$$

and

$$|\Omega_{0r}u|^2 + \frac{t}{r}u\Omega_{0r}u + (n-2)\frac{t^2}{2r^2}u^2 = \left(\Omega_{0r}u + \frac{t}{2r}u\right)^2 + (2n-5)\frac{t^2}{4r^2}u^2.$$

Consequently,

$$\|u\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}^{2}(t) + \|Su\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}^{2}(t) \lesssim \int_{\Sigma_{t}} P_{0}d\Sigma_{t}$$

comes from

$$|Su|^{2} + 2\frac{2n-3}{2}uSu + \frac{2n^{2}-5n+2}{2}u^{2} = \left(Su + \frac{2n-3}{2}u\right)^{2} + \frac{2n-5}{4}u^{2}$$

and from

$$|Su|^{2} + 2\frac{2n-3}{2}uSu + \frac{2n^{2}-5n+2}{2}u^{2}$$
$$= \left(\frac{2n-3}{\sqrt{4n^{2}-10n+4}}Su + \left(n^{2}-\frac{5}{2}n+1\right)^{\frac{1}{2}}u\right)^{2} + \frac{2n-5}{4n^{2}-10n+4}|Su|^{2}. \quad \Box$$

REMARK 3.8. - We also proved that

$$\int_{\Sigma_t} \frac{t^2}{r^2} u^2 d\Sigma_t \lesssim \int_{\Sigma_t} P_0 d\Sigma_t.$$

Finally, we obtain the expected estimate.

PROPOSITION 3.9. – We have, for all  $t \in [0, T[$ ,

$$\sum_{|\beta| \le 1} \|Z^{\beta}u\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}^{2}(t) \lesssim \sum_{|\beta| \le 1} \|Z^{\beta}u\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}^{2}(0) + \sum_{|\beta| \le 1} \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Sigma_{s}} |Z^{\beta}u| |\tau_{+} \Box u| dx ds,$$

with  $Z^{\beta} \in \mathbb{K}$  if  $|\beta| = 1$ , leading to, for all  $t \in [0, T[$ ,

$$\sum_{|\beta| \le 1} \|Z^{\beta}u\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}(t) \lesssim \sum_{|\beta| \le 1} \|Z^{\beta}u\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}(0) + \int_{0}^{t} \|\tau_{+}\Box u\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})} ds.$$

Proof. - We have, according to Propositions 3.6 and 3.7,

$$\sum_{|\beta| \le 1} \|Z^{\beta}u\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}^{2}(t) \lesssim \sum_{|\beta| \le 1} \|Z^{\beta}u\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}^{2}(0) + \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Sigma_{s}} |\Box u| |\overline{K}_{0}u + (n-1)tu| dx ds.$$

The result then follows from Remark 2.10, which gives us

$$|\overline{K}_{0}u| \lesssim \tau_{+}^{2}|Lu| + \tau_{-}^{2}|\underline{L}u| \lesssim \tau_{+} \sum_{Z \in \mathbb{K}} |Zu|.$$

.+ .

MÉMOIRES DE LA SMF 172

We now apply this to the electromagnetic potential in the Lorenz gauge. Since we will need to estimate  $\|S(\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}(A))\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}$  in order to bound the energy of the electromagnetic field F (see Proposition 3.21 below), we consider the following norms.

DEFINITION 3.10. – Let A be a sufficiently regular 1-form defined on  $[0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^n$ . We define, for  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  and all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_N[A](t) = \sum_{\mu=0}^n \sum_{|\beta| \le 1} \sum_{|\gamma| \le N} \| Z^\beta(\mathcal{L}_{Z^\gamma}(A)_\mu) \|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}^2(t).$$

REMARK 3.11. – Note that

$$\sum_{\mu=0}^{n} \sum_{|\beta| \le N+1} \| Z^{\beta} A_{\mu} \|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}^{2} \lesssim \widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_{N}[A] \lesssim \sum_{\mu=0}^{n} \sum_{|\beta| \le N+1} \| Z^{\beta} A_{\mu} \|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})}^{2}.$$

We work with  $\widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_N[A]$  as we will apply Proposition 3.9 to  $\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}(A)_{\mu}$ .

Using Proposition 3.9, we get the following result.

PROPOSITION 3.12. – Let  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  and  $A_{\mu}$  be a sufficiently regular 1-form, defined on  $[0, T[ \times \mathbb{R}^n, \text{ such that } \widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_N[A](0) < +\infty$ . Then,  $\forall t \in [0, T[,$ 

$$\sqrt{\widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_N[A]}(t) \lesssim \sqrt{\widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_N[A]}(0) + \sum_{\mu=0}^n \sum_{|\gamma| \le N} \int_0^t \|\tau_+ \Box \mathcal{L}_{Z^{\gamma}}(A)_{\mu}\|_{L^2(\Sigma_s)} \, ds.$$

#### **3.3.** Energy estimates for the Maxwell equations

We prove three conservation laws for the Maxwell equations, using each time a different multiplier  $(\partial_t, \overline{K}_0 \text{ or } S)$ . In the study of the massive case, we will mostly use the one associated to the Morawetz vector field.

For the remaining of this section, we consider a 2-form G and a current J, sufficiently regular and defined on [0, T], such that

$$\begin{cases} \nabla^{\mu} G_{\mu\nu} = J_{\nu} \\ \nabla^{\mu} {}^{*} G_{\mu\lambda_{1}\cdots\lambda_{n-2}} = 0. \end{cases}$$

The following lemmas hold.

LEMMA 3.13. – We have, for all  $0 \le \nu \le n$ ,

$$\nabla^{\mu} T[G]_{\mu\nu} = G_{\nu\rho} J^{\rho}.$$

Proof. - According to Proposition 2.16,

$$G_{\mu\rho}\nabla^{\mu}G_{\nu}{}^{\rho} = G^{\mu\rho}\nabla_{\mu}G_{\nu\rho}$$
  
=  $\frac{1}{2}G^{\mu\rho}(\nabla_{\mu}G_{\nu\rho} - \nabla_{\rho}G_{\nu\mu})$   
=  $\frac{1}{2}G^{\mu\rho}\nabla_{\nu}G_{\mu\rho}$   
=  $\frac{1}{4}\nabla_{\nu}(G^{\mu\rho}G_{\mu\rho}).$ 

So,

$$\nabla^{\mu} T[G]_{\mu\nu} = \nabla^{\mu} (G_{\mu\rho}) G_{\nu}{}^{\rho} + \frac{1}{4} \nabla_{\nu} (G^{\mu\rho} G_{\mu\rho}) - \frac{1}{4} \eta_{\mu\nu} \nabla^{\mu} (G^{\sigma\rho} G_{\sigma\rho}) = G_{\nu\rho} J^{\rho}. \quad \Box$$

LEMMA 3.14. – We have, denoting by  $(\alpha, \underline{\alpha}, \rho, \sigma)$  the null decomposition of G,

$$T[G]_{LL} = |\alpha|^2, \quad T[G]_{\underline{L}L} = |\underline{\alpha}|^2 \quad and \quad T[G]_{L\underline{L}} = |\rho|^2 + |\sigma|^2.$$

**3.3.1. Using**  $\partial_t$  as a multiplier. – As we use here the multiplier  $\partial_t$ , we work with  $T[G]_{\mu 0}$ . Applying the divergence theorem to  $T[G]_{\mu 0}$  on  $[0,t] \times \mathbb{R}^n$  and  $V_u(t)$ , we obtain the following result.

PROPOSITION 3.15. – For all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,

$$\int_{\Sigma_t} |\alpha|^2 + |\underline{\alpha}|^2 + 2|\rho|^2 + 2|\sigma|^2 dx = \int_{\Sigma_0} |\alpha|^2 + |\underline{\alpha}|^2 + 2|\rho|^2 + 2|\sigma|^2 dx + 4\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} G_{0\mu} J^{\mu} dx ds$$

and

$$\sqrt{2} \sup_{u \le t} \int_{C_u(t)} |\alpha|^2 + |\rho|^2 + |\sigma|^2 dC_u(t) \le \int_{\Sigma_0} |\alpha|^2 + |\underline{\alpha}|^2 + 2|\rho|^2 + 2|\sigma|^2 dx + 4 \int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} |G_{0\mu}J^{\mu}| dx ds.$$

This explains the introduction of the following norms.

DEFINITION 3.16. – Let  $N \in \mathbb{N}$ . We define, for  $t \in [0, T[$ ,

$$\mathcal{E}^{0}[G](t) = \int_{\Sigma_{t}} \left( |\alpha|^{2} + |\underline{\alpha}|^{2} + 2|\rho|^{2} + 2|\sigma|^{2} \right) dx$$
$$+ \sup_{u \le t} \int_{C_{u}(t)} \left( |\alpha|^{2} + |\rho|^{2} + |\sigma|^{2} \right) dC_{u}(t)$$

and

$$\mathcal{E}_N^0[G](t) = \sum_{|\beta| \le N} \mathcal{E}_N^0[\mathcal{L}_{Z^\beta}(G)](t),$$

with  $Z^{\beta} \in \mathbb{K}^{|\beta|}$ .

Using the previous energy identities and commutation formula of Proposition 2.30, we obtain

PROPOSITION 3.17. – For all  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  and all  $t \in [0, T]$ , we have

$$\mathcal{E}_{N}^{0}[F](t) - 2\mathcal{E}_{N}^{0}[F](0) \lesssim \sum_{|\beta|, |\gamma| \le N} \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Sigma_{s}} |e^{k} \mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}(F)_{0\mu} J(\widehat{Z}^{\gamma} f_{k})^{\mu})| dxds,$$
  
with  $Z^{\beta} \in \mathbb{K}^{|\beta|}$  and  $\widehat{Z}^{\gamma} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_{0}^{|\gamma|}.$ 

**3.3.2.** Using  $\overline{K}_0$  as a multiplier. – As T[G] is not traceless in dimension  $n \geq 4$ ,  $\nabla^{\mu}(T[G]_{\mu\nu}\overline{K}_0^{\nu})$  does not necessarily vanishes when G solves the free Maxwell equations. We then consider, in the spirit of what is done for the wave equation, for A a sufficiently regular potential of G in the Lorenz gauge, the current

$$P_{\mu} = T[G]_{\mu\nu}\overline{K}^{\nu} + (n-3)\Big(tA_{\beta}\partial_{\mu}A^{\beta} - \frac{1}{2}\partial_{\mu}(t)A_{\beta}A^{\beta} - tA_{\beta}\partial^{\beta}A_{\mu} + \partial^{\beta}(t)A_{\beta}A_{\mu}\Big).$$

In order to establish an energy estimate for the electromagnetic field, we compute the divergence of  $P_{\mu}$ .

LEMMA 3.18. - We have

$$\nabla^{\mu} P_{\mu} = G_{\mu\nu} \overline{K}_{0}^{\nu} J^{\mu} + (n-3) t A_{\beta} \Box A^{\beta}.$$

Proof. – We have

$$\nabla^{\mu}(T[G]_{\mu\nu}\overline{K}_{0}^{\nu}) = \nabla^{\mu}(T[G]_{\mu\nu})\overline{K}_{0}^{\nu} + T[G]_{\mu\nu}\nabla^{\mu}\overline{K}_{0}^{\nu}.$$

Since T[G] is symmetric,

$$T[G]_{\mu\nu}\nabla^{\mu}\overline{K}_{0}^{\nu} = \frac{1}{2}T[G]_{\mu\nu}\pi^{\mu\nu},$$

with  $\pi^{\mu\nu} = \nabla^{\mu}\overline{K}_{0}^{\nu} + \nabla^{\nu}\overline{K}_{0}^{\mu}$ . As  $\overline{K}_{0}$  is a conformal vector field (of conformal factor 4t), we have

$$\pi_{\mu\nu} = 4t\eta_{\mu\nu}$$

Thus,

$$T[G]_{\mu\nu}\nabla^{\mu}\overline{K}_{0}^{\nu} = 2tT(G)_{\mu}^{\ \mu} = \frac{3-n}{2}tG_{\sigma\rho}G^{\sigma\rho}.$$

Now, according to Lemma 3.13, we obtain that

$$\nabla^{\mu}(T[G]_{\mu\nu}\overline{K}_{0}^{\nu}) = G_{\nu\rho}\overline{K}_{0}^{\nu}J^{\rho} + \frac{3-n}{2}tG_{\sigma\rho}G^{\sigma\rho}.$$

We now compute the divergence of

$$(n-3)\left(tA_{\beta}\partial_{\mu}A^{\beta}-\frac{1}{2}\partial_{\mu}(t)A_{\beta}A^{\beta}-tA_{\beta}\partial^{\beta}A_{\mu}+\partial^{\beta}(t)A_{\beta}A_{\mu}\right).$$

First,

$$\nabla^{\mu} \left( t A_{\beta} \partial_{\mu} A^{\beta} \right) = -A_{\beta} \partial_{0} A^{\beta} + t \partial^{\mu} A_{\beta} \partial_{\mu} A^{\beta} + t A_{\beta} \Box A^{\beta}.$$

Secondly,

$$\nabla^{\mu} \left( \frac{1}{2} \partial_{\mu}(t) A_{\beta} A^{\beta} \right) = A_{\beta} \partial^{0} A^{\beta}.$$

We also have, using in particular that in Lorenz gauge  $\partial^{\mu}A_{\mu} = 0$ ,

$$\nabla^{\mu} \left( t A_{\beta} \partial^{\beta} A_{\mu} \right) = -A_{\beta} \partial^{\beta} A_{0} + t \partial^{\mu} (A_{\beta}) \partial^{\beta} A_{\mu} + t A_{\beta} \partial^{\beta} \partial^{\mu} A_{\mu}$$
$$= -A_{\beta} \partial^{\beta} A_{0} + t \partial^{\mu} (A_{\beta}) \partial^{\beta} A_{\mu}.$$

Finally

$$\nabla^{\mu} \left( \partial^{\beta}(t) A_{\beta} A_{\mu} \right) = -\partial^{\mu} (A_0) A_{\mu} - A_0 \partial^{\mu} A_{\mu}$$
$$= -\partial^{\mu} (A_0) A_{\mu}.$$

Hence,

$$(n-3)\nabla^{\mu}\left(tA_{\beta}\partial_{\mu}A^{\beta} - \frac{1}{2}\partial_{\mu}(t)A_{\beta}A^{\beta} - tA_{\beta}\partial^{\beta}A_{\mu} - \partial^{\beta}(t)A_{\beta}A_{\mu}\right)$$
$$= (n-3)tA_{\beta}\Box A^{\beta} + (n-3)t(\partial_{\mu}A_{\beta}\partial^{\mu}A^{\beta} - \partial_{\mu}A_{\beta}\partial^{\beta}A^{\mu}).$$

And, since  $G_{\mu\nu} = \partial_{\mu}A_{\nu} - \partial_{\nu}A_{\mu}$ ,

$$\frac{1}{2}G_{\mu\beta}G^{\mu\beta} = \partial_{\mu}A_{\beta}\partial^{\mu}A^{\beta} - \partial_{\mu}A_{\beta}\partial^{\beta}A^{\mu},$$

which gives us the result.

We are now ready to prove the following energy estimate.

Proposition 3.19. – For all  $t \in [0, T[$ ,

$$\begin{split} \int_{\Sigma_{t}} \tau_{+}^{2} |\alpha|^{2} + \tau_{-}^{2} |\underline{\alpha}|^{2} + (\tau_{+}^{2} + \tau_{-}^{2}) (|\rho|^{2} + |\sigma|^{2}) d\Sigma_{t} + (n-3)^{2} \sum_{\mu=0}^{n} \|A_{\mu}\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma_{t})}^{2} \\ &\leq \int_{\Sigma_{0}} (1+r^{2}) (|\alpha|^{2} + |\underline{\alpha}|^{2} + |\rho|^{2} + |\sigma|^{2}) d\Sigma_{0} + 4 \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Sigma_{s}} |\overline{K}_{0}^{\nu} G_{\nu\mu} J^{\mu}| dx ds \\ &+ (n-3) \sum_{\mu=0}^{n} \|SA_{\mu}\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma_{t})}^{2} + 4(n-3) \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Sigma_{s}} s |A_{\mu} \Box A^{\mu}| dx ds. \end{split}$$

*Proof.* – In order to apply the divergence theorem to  $P_{\mu}$  in  $[0, t] \times \mathbb{R}^n$ , we transform

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \left( tA_\beta \partial_t A^\beta - \frac{1}{2} A_\beta A^\beta - tA_\beta \partial^\beta A_0 - A_0^2 \right) dx.$$

On the one hand, let us notice that

$$-\frac{1}{2}A_{\beta}A^{\beta} - A_{0}^{2} = -\frac{1}{2}\sum_{\beta=0}^{n}A_{\beta}^{2}.$$

~

On the other hand,

(30) 
$$-t \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} A_\beta \partial^\beta A_0 dx = -t \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} A_0 \partial^0 A_0 dx + t \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \partial^j (A_j) A_0 dx = t \partial_t \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} A_0^2 dx,$$

since  $\partial^{\mu}A_{\mu} = 0$  in the Lorenz gauge. As

(31) 
$$t \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} A_\beta \partial_t A^\beta dx = \frac{t}{2} \partial_t \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} A_\beta A^\beta dx,$$

we finally obtain that

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} \left( tA_\beta \partial_t A^\beta - \frac{1}{2} A_\beta A^\beta - tA_\beta \partial^\beta A_0 - A_0^2 \right) dx = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{\beta=0}^n (t\partial_t - 1) \|A_\beta\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}^2.$$

The divergence theorem applied to  $P_{\mu}$  in  $[0,t] \times \mathbb{R}^n$  gives, using Lemma 3.14 and 3.18,

$$\begin{split} &\int_{\Sigma_t} \tau_+^2 |\alpha|^2 + \tau_-^2 |\underline{\alpha}|^2 + (\tau_+^2 + \tau_-^2) (|\rho|^2 + |\sigma|^2) dx \le 4 \int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} |\nabla^{\mu} P_{\mu}| dx ds \\ &+ \int_{\Sigma_0} (1+r^2) (|\alpha|^2 + |\underline{\alpha}|^2 + 2|\rho|^2 + 2|\sigma|^2) dx + 2(n-3) \sum_{\mu=0}^n \left( \int_{\Sigma_t} (1-t\partial_t) A_{\mu}^2 dx \right). \end{split}$$

It only remains to use the last lemma and the inequality

$$-t\partial_t \int_{\Sigma_t} A_{\mu}^2 dx \le \frac{1-n}{2} \|A_{\mu}\|_{L^2(\Sigma_t)}^2 + \frac{1}{2} \|SA_{\mu}\|_{L^2(\Sigma_t)}^2$$

which ensues from (27).

This estimate justifies the introduction of the following norms.

DEFINITION 3.20. – Let G be a 2-form defined on [0,T[ and  $N \in \mathbb{N}$ . We define, for all  $t \in [0,T[$ ,

$$\mathcal{E}[G](t) = \int_{\Sigma_t} \tau_+^2 |\alpha(G)|^2 + \tau_-^2 |\underline{\alpha}(G)|^2 + (\tau_+^2 + \tau_-^2)(|\rho(G)|^2 + |\sigma(G)|^2) dx$$

and

$$\mathcal{E}_{N}[G](t) = \sum_{|\beta| \le N} \mathcal{E}[\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}G](t),$$

with  $Z^{\beta} \in \mathbb{K}^{|\beta|}$ .

We then deduce, using Propositions 2.30, 3.19 and Lemma 2.18, an energy estimate for the electromagnetic field F.

PROPOSITION 3.21. – Let A be a sufficiently regular potential in the Lorenz gauge of F. We have, for all  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  and all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,

$$\begin{split} \mathcal{E}_{N}[F](t) - \mathcal{E}_{N}[F](0) - (n-3) \sum_{|\kappa| \le N} \sum_{\mu=0}^{n} \|S\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\kappa}}(A)_{\mu}\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma_{t})}^{2} \\ \lesssim \sum_{|\beta|, |\gamma| \le N} \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Sigma_{s}} |e^{k} \overline{K}_{0}^{\nu} \mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}(F)_{\nu\mu} J^{\mu}(\widehat{Z}^{\gamma} f_{k})| dx ds \\ + \sum_{|\kappa| \le N} \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Sigma_{s}} s |\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\kappa}}(A)_{\mu} \Box \mathcal{L}_{Z^{\kappa}}(A)^{\mu}| dx ds, \end{split}$$

with  $Z^{\beta} \in \mathbb{K}^{|\beta|}$ ,  $Z^{\kappa} \in \mathbb{K}^{|\kappa|}$  and  $\widehat{Z}^{\gamma} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_{0}^{|\gamma|}$ .

**3.3.3.** Using S as a multiplier. – The main difference with the previous case comes from the fact that the scaling is not a timelike vector field. Because of that we are not able to estimate all the null components of the electromagnetic field with this energy estimate. We start by introducing, for A a potential of G satisfying the Lorenz gauge,

$$Q_{\mu} = T(G)_{\mu\nu}S^{\nu} + \frac{n-3}{2}(A_{\beta}\partial_{\mu}A^{\beta} - A_{\beta}\partial^{\beta}A_{\mu}).$$

As the potential A satisfies the Lorenz gauge and since the conformal factor of the scaling is 2, we have

(32) 
$$\nabla^{\mu}Q_{\mu} = G_{\mu\nu}S^{\nu}J^{\mu} + \frac{n-3}{2}A_{\beta}\Box A^{\beta}.$$

We can now state the energy estimate.

PROPOSITION 3.22. – For all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,

$$\begin{split} \int_{\Sigma_t} (t+r) |\alpha|^2 + (t-r) |\underline{\alpha}|^2 + 2t (|\rho|^2 + |\sigma|^2) dx + (n-3) \partial_t \sum_{\beta=0}^n \|A_\beta\|_{L^2(\Sigma_t)}^2 \\ &= \int_{\Sigma_0} r(|\alpha|^2 - |\underline{\alpha}|^2) dx + (n-3) \partial_t \sum_{\beta=0}^n \|A_\beta\|_{L^2(\Sigma_0)}^2 + 4 \int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \nabla^\mu Q_\mu dx ds \end{split}$$

*Proof.* – Note first that we proved, during the proof of Proposition 3.19 (see Equations (30) and (31)),

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} A_\beta \partial_0 A^\beta - A_\beta \partial^\beta A_0 dx = \frac{\partial_t}{2} \sum_{\beta=0}^n \|A_\beta\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}^2.$$

It then remains to apply the divergence theorem to  $Q_{\mu}$  on  $[0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^n$  (recall that  $2S = (t+r)L + (t-r)\underline{L}$ ).

Note that  $(t-r)|\underline{\alpha}|^2$  is not necessarily non negative, which invites us to transform the equality in the following estimate.

MÉMOIRES DE LA SMF 172

PROPOSITION 3.23. – For all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,

$$\begin{split} \int_{\Sigma_t} (1+|t-r|) |\underline{\alpha}|^2 dx &\leq \int_{\Sigma_0} (1+r)(|\alpha|^2+|\underline{\alpha}|^2)+2|\rho|^2+2|\sigma|^2 dx \\ &+ (n-3)(n+2)\widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_0[A](0) + \frac{2}{1+t} \left(\mathcal{E}[F](t) + \frac{(n-3)(n+2)}{2}\widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_0[A](t)\right) \\ &+ 4 \int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} |G_{0\mu}J^{\mu}| + |S^{\nu}G_{\mu\nu}J^{\mu}| dx ds + 2(n-3) \int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} |A_{\mu}\Box A^{\mu}| dx ds. \end{split}$$

$$\begin{split} Proof. &- \text{Adding the energy identities of Propositions 3.22 and 3.15, we can obtain,} \\ \int_{\Sigma_t} (1+|t-r|) |\underline{\alpha}|^2 dx &\leq \int_{\Sigma_0} (1+r)(|\alpha|^2+|\underline{\alpha}|^2)+2|\rho|^2+2|\sigma|^2 dx \\ &+ \int_{\Sigma_t} (t+r)|\alpha|^2+2t(|\rho|^2+|\sigma|^2)dx+4\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} |G_{0\mu}J^{\mu}|+|\nabla^{\mu}Q_{\mu}|dxds \\ &+ (n-3) \left| \partial_t \sum_{\beta=0}^n \left( \|A_{\beta}\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}^2(0) - \|A_{\beta}\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)}^2(t) \right) \right|. \end{split}$$

The result then ensues from the three following inequalities. Using Definition 3.20, one has

$$(1+t)\int_{\Sigma_t} (t+r)|\alpha|^2 + 2t(|\rho|^2 + |\sigma|^2)dx \le 2\mathcal{E}[F](t).$$

According to (32), we have

$$\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} |\nabla^{\mu} Q_{\mu}| dx ds \leq \int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} |S^{\nu} G_{\mu\nu} J^{\mu}| + \frac{(n-3)}{2} |A_{\mu} \Box A^{\mu}| dx ds$$

Finally, Equation (27) gives us

$$(1+t)\left|\partial_{t}\|A_{\mu}\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma_{s})}^{2}\right| \leq \|SA_{\mu}\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma_{s})}^{2} + \|\partial_{t}A_{\mu}\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma_{s})}^{2} + (n+2)\|A_{\mu}\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma_{s})}^{2}.$$

Let us introduce the following norms.

DEFINITION 3.24. – We define, for  $N \in \mathbb{N}$  and  $t \in [0, T]$ ,

$$\mathcal{E}_{N}^{S}[F](t) = \sum_{\substack{Z^{\beta} \in \mathbb{K}^{|\beta|} \\ |\beta| \le N}} \int_{\Sigma_{t}} \tau_{-} |\underline{\alpha}(\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}(F))|^{2} dx.$$

Commuting the equation satisfied by the electromagnetic field F and using the previous energy estimate, we get the following proposition (see the commutation formulas of Proposition 2.30 and Lemma 2.18).

PROPOSITION 3.25. – Let A a sufficiently regular potential of the the electromagnetic field F in the Lorenz gauge. Then, for  $N \in \mathbb{N}$ , we have, for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,

$$\begin{split} \mathcal{E}_{N}^{S}[F](t) - \mathcal{E}_{N}[F](0) &\lesssim \widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_{N}[A](0) + \frac{1}{1+t} \Big( \widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_{N}[A](t) + \mathcal{E}_{N}[F](t) \Big) \\ &+ \sum_{|\beta| \leq N} |e^{k}| \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Sigma_{s}} |\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}(F)_{0\mu} J^{\mu}(\widehat{Z}^{\gamma}f_{k})| + |S^{\nu}\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}(F)_{\nu\mu} J^{\mu}(\widehat{Z}^{\gamma}f_{k})| dxds \\ &+ \sum_{|\beta| \leq N} \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Sigma_{s}} |\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}(A)_{\mu} \Box \mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}(A)^{\mu}| dxds, \end{split}$$

with  $Z^{\beta} \in \mathbb{K}^{|\beta|}$  and  $\widehat{Z}^{\gamma} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_{0}^{|\gamma|}$ .

Later, we will have, in the 4 dimensional massless case, a strong loss on  $\mathcal{E}_N[F]$  which will lead to a poor pointwise decay estimate on  $|\underline{\alpha}|$ . With this inequality, we will avoid the  $\tau_+$ -loss and we will have an extra  $\tau_-$ -decay (which is not given by Proposition 3.17).

# **CHAPTER 4**

# SOME TECHNICAL RESULTS

## 4.1. An integral estimate

The following lemma is useful so as to estimate a quantity like

$$\int_0^t \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |u(s,x)| \int_v |f(s,x,v)| dv dx ds,$$

where we already have a bound on  $||u(s,.)||_{L^2}$  and a pointwise decay estimate on  $\int_{v} |f(s,x,v)| dv$ .

LEMMA 4.1. – Let  $m \in \mathbb{N}^*$  and let  $a, b \in \mathbb{R}$ , such that a + b > m and  $b \neq 1$ . Then

$$\exists C_{a,b,m} > 0, \, \forall t \in \mathbb{R}_+ \quad \int_0^{+\infty} \frac{r^{m-1}}{\tau_+^a \tau_-^b} dr \le C_{a,b,m} \frac{1+t^{b-1}}{1+t^{a+b-m}}.$$

A proof of this estimate can be found in [7], Appendix B.

### 4.2. The null coordinates of $\nabla_v f$

Let  $f : [0,T[ \times \mathbb{R}^n \times \mathbb{R}^n]$  be a smooth function. We designate by  $((\nabla_v f)^L, (\nabla_v f)^L, (\nabla_v f)^B, \ldots)$  the null components of  $\nabla_v f$ . Later, we will have to transform the *v*-derivatives in combinations of  $\widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0$ -derivatives. If we only use the relation

(33) 
$$v^0 \partial_{v^k} = \widehat{\Omega}_{0k} - t \partial_k - x^k \partial_t,$$

we get that

(34) 
$$\left| \left( \nabla_{v} f \right)^{L} \right|, \left| \left( \nabla_{v} f \right)^{\underline{L}} \right|, \left| \left( \nabla_{v} f \right)^{B} \right| \leq \frac{\tau_{+}}{v^{0}} \sum_{\widehat{Z} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_{0}} |\widehat{Z}f|,$$

which will not be good enough to close the energy estimates (for the Vlasov-Maxwell system).

We then use the following lemma.

LEMMA 4.2. – Let f be a smooth function. We have

$$\left| \left( 
abla_v f \right)^L \right|, \left| \left( 
abla_v f \right)^{\underline{L}} \right| \leq rac{ au_-}{v^0} \sum_{\widehat{Z} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0} |\widehat{Z}f|.$$

*Proof.* – Since  $(\nabla_v f)^0 = 0$  (by definition),

$$(\nabla_v f)^L = \frac{x^i}{r} \partial_{v^i} f.$$

Now, we use  $\partial_{v^i} = \frac{1}{v^0} (\widehat{\Omega}_{0i} - t \partial_i - x_i \partial_t)$ . As

$$\frac{x^{i}}{rv^{0}}(t\partial_{i}+x_{i}\partial_{t}) = \frac{1}{v^{0}}(t\partial_{r}+r\partial_{t}) = \frac{1}{v^{0}}(S+(r-t)\underline{L}),$$

we have

$$(\nabla_v f)^L = \frac{x^i}{rv^0} \widehat{\Omega}_{0i} f - \frac{1}{v^0} Sf + \frac{t-r}{v^0} \underline{L}f.$$

It only remains to notice that  $(\nabla_v f)^{\underline{L}} = -(\nabla_v f)^L$ , since  $(\nabla_v f)^0 = 0$ .

We are now interested in  $(\nabla_v f)^B$ . During the study of the Vlasov equation, each time that (34) is not sufficient to close the estimates,  $(\nabla_v f)^B$  is multiplied by  $v^{\underline{L}}$ , which reflects the null structure of the system. This leads us to study  $v^{\underline{L}} (\nabla_v f)^B$ .

LEMMA 4.3. – For  $1 \le i \le n$ , we have

$$2v\frac{L}{r}\frac{x^i}{r} = \frac{v^0x^i}{r} - v^i + \frac{z_{ij}x^j}{r^2},$$

where  $z_{\mu\nu} = x^{\nu}v^{\mu} - x^{\mu}v^{\nu}$ .

REMARK 4.4. – If  $\mu \neq \nu$ ,  $\frac{z_{\mu\nu}}{v^0} \in \mathbf{k}_1$  and if  $\mu = \nu$ , then  $z_{\mu\mu} = 0$ .

*Proof.* – For simplicity, we take i = 1. We have

$$2v^{\underline{L}}\frac{x^{1}}{r} = \frac{x^{1}v^{0}}{r} - \frac{x^{1}}{r^{2}}x_{i}v^{i}$$
$$= \frac{x^{1}v^{0}}{r} - v^{1} + \frac{z_{1j}x^{j}}{r^{2}}.$$

And we obtain

COROLLARY 4.5. – Let  $i, j \in 1, n$  such that  $i \neq j$ . We have

$$2v^{\underline{L}}\left(\frac{x^{i}}{r}\partial_{v^{j}} - \frac{x^{j}}{r}\partial_{v^{i}}\right) = \left(\frac{x^{i}}{r} + \frac{z_{ik}x^{k}}{v^{0}r^{2}}\right)\widehat{\Omega}_{0j} - \left(\frac{x^{j}}{r} + \frac{z_{jk}x^{k}}{v^{0}r^{2}}\right)\widehat{\Omega}_{0i} - \widehat{\Omega}_{ij} - \left(\frac{x^{i}(t-r)}{r} + \frac{tx^{k}z_{ik}}{r^{2}v^{0}}\right)\partial_{j} + \left(\frac{x^{j}(t-r)}{r} + \frac{tx^{k}z_{jk}}{r^{2}v^{0}}\right)\partial_{i} - \frac{z_{ij}}{v^{0}}\partial_{t}$$

Proof. – By the previous lemma,

$$2v^{\underline{L}}\left(\frac{x^{i}}{r}\partial_{v^{j}}-\frac{x^{j}}{r}\partial_{v^{i}}\right) = \left(\frac{v^{0}x^{i}}{r}+\frac{z_{ik}x^{k}}{r^{2}}\right)\partial_{v^{j}}-\left(\frac{v^{0}x^{j}}{r}+\frac{z_{jk}x^{k}}{r^{2}}\right)\partial_{v^{i}}-\widehat{\Omega}_{ij}+x^{i}\partial_{j}-x^{j}\partial_{i}.$$

Now, using the relation  $v^0 \partial_{v^k} = \widehat{\Omega}_{0k} - t \partial_k - x^k \partial_t$ , we have

$$2v^{\underline{L}}\left(\frac{x^{i}}{r}\partial_{v^{j}} - \frac{x^{j}}{r}\partial_{v^{i}}\right) = \left(\frac{x^{i}}{r} + \frac{z_{ik}x^{k}}{v^{0}r^{2}}\right)\widehat{\Omega}_{0j} - \left(\frac{x^{j}}{r} + \frac{z_{jk}x^{k}}{v^{0}r^{2}}\right)\widehat{\Omega}_{0i} - \widehat{\Omega}_{ij}$$
$$+ x^{i}\partial_{j} - x^{j}\partial_{i} - \frac{t}{v^{0}}\left(\frac{v^{0}x^{i}}{r} + \frac{z_{ik}x^{k}}{r^{2}}\right)\partial_{j}$$
$$+ \frac{t}{v^{0}}\left(\frac{v^{0}x^{j}}{r} + \frac{z_{jk}x^{k}}{r^{2}}\right)\partial_{i} - \frac{z_{ij}}{v^{0}}\partial_{t}.$$

It remains to remark that  $t \frac{v^0 x^i}{r} - v^0 x^i = v^0 \frac{x^i}{r} (t-r).$ 

The naive estimation gave us

$$\left| v^{\underline{L}} \left( \nabla_v f \right)^B \right| \lesssim |x| |\partial_t f| + \sum_{k=1}^n \left( |\widehat{\Omega}_{0k} f| + t |\partial_k f| \right)$$

whereas, with this lemma and the fact that  $(\nabla_v f)^B$  is a combination with bounded coefficients of  $\left(\frac{x^i}{r}\partial_{v^j}f - \frac{x^j}{r}\partial_{v^i}f\right)_{1 \le i < j \le n}$ , we have

$$(35) \qquad \left|v^{\underline{L}} \left(\nabla_v f\right)^B\right| \lesssim \sum_{\widehat{Z} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}} |\widehat{Z}f| + \sum_{1 \leq i < j \leq n} \frac{|z_{ij}|}{v^0} |\partial_t f| + \sum_{k=1}^n (\tau_- + \frac{t \sum_{i=1}^n |z_{ki}|}{rv^0}) |\partial_k f|.$$

Therefore, with the last corollary, we transform a *t*-loss (and a |x|-loss) in a  $\tau_{-}$ -loss and a  $\frac{t}{r}$ -loss (thanks, among others, to the weights transported by the flow). It is particularly useful when we look for an estimate of  $\|\int_{v} |v^{\underline{L}}(\nabla_{v}\widehat{Z}^{\beta}f)^{B}|dv\|_{L^{2}_{x}}$  and we already have an estimate of  $\int_{v} v^{0}|z\widehat{Z}^{\delta}f|dv$ . We can then use Lemma 4.1. One can also transform the  $\frac{t}{r}$ -loss.

LEMMA 4.6. – For  $1 \leq j \leq n$ ,

$$\left|\frac{x^{j}(t-r)}{r} + \frac{tx^{k}z_{jk}}{r^{2}v^{0}}\right| \lesssim \tau_{-} \sum_{z \in \mathbf{k}_{1}} |z|.$$

*Proof.* – We obviously have  $\tau_{-}^{-1} \left| \frac{x^{j}(t-r)}{r} \right| \le \frac{v^{0}}{v^{0}}$ . For the second term, we need to study different cases.

If  $r \leq 1$ , then

$$\tau_{-}^{-1} \left| \frac{t x^k z_{jk}}{r^2 v^0} \right| = \frac{t}{\tau_{-}} \frac{x_k}{r} \frac{x^k v^j - x^j v^k}{r v^0} \lesssim \frac{1}{v^0} \sum_{i=1}^n |v^i|.$$

Otherwise,  $r \geq 1$ , and

$$\tau_{-}^{-1} \left| \frac{t x^k z_{jk}}{r^2 v^0} \right| \le \frac{t}{\tau_{-} r} \frac{x^k}{r} \frac{|z_{jk}|}{v^0}.$$

It remains to note that if  $r \leq \frac{t}{2}$ ,  $\tau_{-} \geq \frac{t}{2}$  and if  $r \geq \frac{t}{2}$ , then  $\frac{t}{r} \leq 2$ .

One then obtains the following result.

PROPOSITION 4.7. - We have

$$\left| v^{\underline{L}} \left( 
abla_v f 
ight)^B 
ight| \lesssim au_- \sum_{\widehat{Z} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}} \sum_{z \in \mathbf{k}_1} |z \widehat{Z} f|.$$

Note that later, in Sections 6.6 and 7.6, when we will establish an estimate on  $\left\|\int_{v} |\widehat{Z}^{\beta} f| dv\right\|_{L^{2}_{x}}$ , we will not be able to apply Propositions 4.7 or 4.2. A vector X will contain various derivatives of f and we will split it in two vectors H + G such that

$$T_F(H) = 0$$
, with  $H(0) = X(0)$ , and  $T_F(G) = T_F(X)$ , with  $G(0) = 0$ .

Note yet that, for instance, if  $X_{\mu}$  is  $\partial_{\mu}f$  and  $X_{S}$  is S(f), we have  $x^{\mu}X_{\mu} = X_{S}$  whereas we do not necessarily have  $x^{\mu}G_{\mu} = G_{S}$ .

#### 4.3. Some Sobolev inequalities

The following results come from [6] and in order to be self-sufficient, we also recall their proof. We will use them to prove pointwise decay estimate for the electromagnetic field.

We first recall two classical Sobolev inequalities.

LEMMA 4.8. – Let  $u: \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathbb{R}$  be a sufficiently regular function. We have

$$orall x \in \mathbb{R}^n, \; \; |u(x)| \lesssim \sum_{|eta| \leq rac{n+2}{2}} \| \partial^eta u \|_{L^2_y(|y-x| \leq 1)}.$$

Let  $v : \mathbb{S}^{n-1} \to \mathbb{R}$  a sufficiently regular function (where  $\mathbb{S}^{n-1}$  is the unit sphere in  $\mathbb{R}^n$ ). We have

$$\forall \xi \in \mathbb{S}^{n-1}, \ |v(\xi)| \lesssim \sum_{|\beta| \le \frac{n}{2}} \|\nabla_{Z^{\beta}} v\|_{L^2(\mathbb{S}^{n-1})},$$

with  $Z^{\beta} \in \mathbb{O}^{|\beta|}$ .

In order to treat the interior of the light cone (or rather the domain in which  $|x| \leq 1 + \frac{1}{2}t$ ), we will use.

LEMMA 4.9. – Let U be a smooth tensor field defined in the Euclidian space  $\mathbb{R}^n$ . Then,

$$\forall t \in \mathbb{R}_+, \quad \sup_{|x| \le 1 + \frac{t}{2}} |U(x)| \lesssim \frac{1}{(1+t)^{\frac{n}{2}}} \sum_{k=0}^{\frac{n+2}{2}} (1+t)^k \|\nabla^k U\|_{L^2\left(\{|y| \le 3 + \frac{3}{4}t\}\right)}$$

*Proof.* – As it suffices to prove the result for each component of the tensor, we assume that U is a scalar function. Let  $t \in \mathbb{R}_+$  and  $|x| \leq 1 + \frac{1}{2}t$ . If  $t \leq 1$ , then  $|x| \leq 2$ , so, according to Lemma 4.8,

$$|U(x)| \lesssim \sum_{|eta| \le rac{n+2}{2}} \|
abla^eta U\|_{L^2_y(|y| \le 3)}.$$

Now, if  $t \ge 1$ , we apply Lemma 4.8 to  $y \mapsto U(x + \frac{t}{4}y)$ . We get (after a change of variables)

$$|U(x)| \lesssim \left(\frac{t}{4}\right)^{-\frac{n}{2}} \sum_{|\beta| \le \frac{n+2}{2}} \left(\frac{t}{4}\right)^{|\beta|} \|\nabla^{\beta} U\|_{L^{2}_{y}(|y-x| \le \frac{t}{4})}.$$

It remains to observe that  $|y - x| \le \frac{t}{4}$  imply  $|y| \le 1 + \frac{3}{4}t$ .

For the other region  $(|x| \ge 1 + \frac{1}{2}t)$ , we have the following inequality.

LEMMA 4.10. – Let U be a sufficiently regular tensor field, which in particular vanishes at  $\infty$ , defined in the euclidian space  $\mathbb{R}^n$ . Then, for  $t \in \mathbb{R}_+$ ,

$$\forall x \neq 0, \ |U(x)| \lesssim \frac{1}{|x|^{\frac{n-1}{2}} \tau_{-}^{\frac{1}{2}}} \left( \int_{|y| \ge |x|} |U(y)|_{\mathbb{O},\frac{n}{2}}^{2} + \tau_{-}^{2} |\nabla_{\partial_{r}} U(y)|_{\mathbb{O},\frac{n}{2}}^{2} dy \right)^{\frac{1}{2}}$$

*Proof.* – As  $\sum_{|\beta| \leq k} |\nabla_{Z^{\beta}} U|^2 \lesssim |U|^2_{\mathbb{O},k}$ , for  $Z^{\beta} \in \mathbb{O}^{|\beta|}$ , we only have to prove the result for each component of U and we can assume that U is a scalar function.

Let  $x \neq 0$  such that  $x = r\xi$ , with r = |x| and  $\xi \in \mathbb{S}^{n-1}$ . Since  $\partial_r \left( (\sqrt{\tau_-}U)^2 \right) = 2\sqrt{\tau_-}U\partial_r (\sqrt{\tau_-}U)$ ,

$$\tau_{-}|U(r\xi)|^{2} \lesssim r^{-(n-1)} \int_{r}^{+\infty} |\sqrt{\tau_{-}}U(\lambda\xi)|\partial_{r}(\sqrt{\tau_{-}}U)(\lambda\xi)|\lambda^{n-1}d\lambda.$$

Therefore, an integration over  $\mathbb{S}^{n-1}$  and the inequality  $2|ab| \leq a^2 + b^2$  gives us

$$\|U(r\xi)\|_{L^2_{\xi}(\mathbb{S}^{n-1})} \lesssim r^{-\frac{n-1}{2}} \tau_{-}^{-\frac{1}{2}} \left( \int_{|y| \ge r} |U(y)|^2 + \tau_{-}^2 |\partial_r U(y)|^2 dy \right)^{\frac{1}{2}}$$

As every vector field of  $\mathbb{O}$  commute with  $\partial_r$ , we obtain, using Lemma 4.8,

$$|U(x)| \lesssim r^{-\frac{n-1}{2}} \tau_{-}^{-\frac{1}{2}} \left( \int_{|y| \ge r} |U(y)|_{\mathbb{O},\frac{n}{2}}^{2} + \tau_{-}^{2} |\partial_{r} U(y)|_{\mathbb{O},\frac{n}{2}}^{2} dy \right)^{\frac{1}{2}}.$$

#### 4.4. Pointwise decay estimate for the null decomposition of the electromagnetic field

In this section, we recall some inequalities coming from [6] between quantites linked to the null decomposition of a 2-form (see Section 2.1 for its definition) and we then prove pointwise decay estimates on it. However, we cannot adapt the method used in [6] to establish, in dimension 3, the optimal decay estimate on the null component  $\alpha$ . To circomvent this difficuty, we make crucial use of an electromagnetic potential satisfying the Lorenz gauge. We first introduce some notations.

DEFINITION 4.11. – Let F be a 2-form. We define its pointwise norm  $|F|^{\#}$  by

$$|F|^{\#} = \sqrt{\tau_{+}^{2}|\alpha|^{2} + \tau_{-}^{2}|\underline{\alpha}|^{2} + (\tau_{-}^{2} + \tau_{+}^{2})(|\rho|^{2} + |\sigma|^{2})},$$

which is also equal to  $\sqrt{4T[F](\overline{K}_0,\partial_t)}$ .

We also define, for  $\mathbb{L} = \mathbb{O}$  or  $\mathbb{L} = \mathbb{K}$  and  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ ,

$$|F|_{\mathbb{L},k}^{\#} = \sqrt{\sum_{|\beta| \le k} (|\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}F|^{\#})^2},$$

with  $Z^{\beta} \in \mathbb{L}^{|\beta|}$ .

Similarly, we define

$$|F| = \sqrt{|\alpha|^2 + |\underline{\alpha}|^2 + 2(|\rho|^2 + |\sigma|^2)}$$

and

$$|F|_{\mathbb{L},k} = \sqrt{\sum_{\substack{Z^{eta} \in \mathbb{L}^{|eta|} \\ |eta| \le k}} |\mathcal{L}_{Z^{eta}}F|^2}$$

Remark 4.12. – By definition of  $|F|^{\#}$ , we have that  $\tau_{-}|F| \leq |F|^{\#}$ .

We have the following inequality (cf Remark 2.10).

LEMMA 4.13. – Let F be a 2-form and k a non-negative integer. Then

$$\forall \left|\beta\right| = k, \ \left|\nabla^{\beta}F\right|^{\#} \lesssim \tau_{-}^{-k} |F|_{\mathbb{K},k}^{\#}.$$

We also have, according to [6].

LEMMA 4.14. – Let F be a 2-form and  $(\alpha, \underline{\alpha}, \rho, \sigma)$  its null decomposition. Then, for all  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ ,

$$\begin{split} \sum_{l=0}^{k} \sum_{i+j=l} \tau_{-}^{2i} r^{2j} \Big( |\nabla_{\underline{L}}^{i} \nabla_{L}^{j} \underline{\alpha}|_{\mathbb{O},k-i-j}^{2} + |\nabla_{\underline{L}}^{i} \nabla_{L}^{j} \alpha|_{\mathbb{O},k-i-j}^{2} \\ + |\nabla_{\underline{L}}^{i} \nabla_{L}^{j} \rho|_{\mathbb{O},k-i-j}^{2} + |\nabla_{\underline{L}}^{i} \nabla_{L}^{j} \sigma|_{\mathbb{O},k-i-j}^{2} \Big) \lesssim |F|_{\mathbb{K},k}^{2}. \end{split}$$

and

$$\begin{split} \sum_{l=0}^k \sum_{i+j=l} \tau_{-}^{2i} r^{2j} \Big( \tau_{-}^2 |\nabla_{\underline{L}}^i \nabla_{L}^j \underline{\alpha}|_{\mathbb{O},k-i-j}^2 + r^2 (|\nabla_{\underline{L}}^i \nabla_{L}^j \alpha|_{\mathbb{O},k-i-j}^2 \\ + |\nabla_{\underline{L}}^i \nabla_{L}^j \rho|_{\mathbb{O},k-i-j}^2 + |\nabla_{\underline{L}}^i \nabla_{L}^j \sigma|_{\mathbb{O},k-i-j}^2) \Big) \lesssim \Big( |F|_{\mathbb{K},k}^\# \Big)^2 \,. \end{split}$$

The first inequality is not proved in [6] but can be treated similarly as the second one.

The following corollary will be useful, particularly for the massless case in dimension 4, to obtain an extra decay on  $\underline{\alpha}$  away from the light cone.

COROLLARY 4.15. – Using the same notations as in the previous lemma, we have, for F a 2-form,

$$|\sqrt{\tau_{-}\underline{\alpha}}|_{\mathbb{O},k}^{2} + \tau_{-}^{2}|\nabla_{r}(\sqrt{\tau_{-}\underline{\alpha}})|_{\mathbb{O},k-1}^{2} \lesssim \tau_{-}|F|_{\mathbb{K},k}^{2}.$$

*Proof.* – One only has to use that

$$|\nabla_r \sqrt{\tau_-}| \le \tau_-^{-\frac{1}{2}}, \quad 2\nabla_r = L - \underline{L}$$

and the previous lemma.

Let us show how to establish pointwise decay estimates on the null decomposition of the electromagnetic field with these inequalities.

**PROPOSITION** 4.16. – Let G be a 2-form and J be a 1-form, both defined on  $[0,T[\times \mathbb{R}^n, such that]$ 

$$\nabla^{\mu}G_{\mu\nu} = J_{\nu},$$
$$\nabla^{\mu}{}^{*}G_{\mu\lambda_{1}\cdots\lambda_{n-2}} = 0.$$

If G and J are sufficiently regular, we have, for all  $(t, x) \in [0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^n$ ,

(36) 
$$\begin{aligned} |\alpha(G)|(t,x), \quad |\rho(G)|(t,x), \quad |\sigma(G)|(t,x) \lesssim \frac{\sqrt{\mathcal{E}_{\frac{n+2}{2}}[G](t)}}{\tau_{+}^{\frac{n+1}{2}}\tau_{-}^{\frac{1}{2}}}, \\ |\underline{\alpha}(G)|(t,x) \lesssim \frac{\sqrt{\mathcal{E}_{\frac{n+2}{2}}[G](t)}}{\tau_{+}^{\frac{n-1}{2}}\tau_{-}^{\frac{3}{2}}}. \end{aligned}$$

and

$$(37) \qquad |\underline{\alpha}(G)|(t,x) \lesssim \frac{\sqrt{\frac{\mathcal{E}_{\frac{n+2}{2}}[G](t)}{1+t}} + \sqrt{\mathcal{E}_{\frac{n+2}{2}}^{S}[G](t)}}{\tau_{+}^{\frac{n-1}{2}}\tau_{-}}.$$

REMARK 4.17. – When we will study the massless Vlasov-Maxwell system in dimension n = 4, a strong t-loss on  $\mathcal{E}_{\frac{n+2}{2}}[G]$  will lead to a strong  $\tau_+$ -loss on the pointwise estimate (36). Since we will not need all the  $\tau_-$  decay rate of (36), we will rather use (37).

*Proof.* – Let us denote the null decomposition of G by (α, <u>α</u>, ρ, σ). Let  $(t, x) \in [0, T[ × \mathbb{R}^n.$ First, we consider the case  $|x| \le 1 + \frac{1}{2}t$ .

As

$$\int_{\Sigma_t} \left( |G|_{\mathbb{K},\frac{n+2}{2}}^{\#} \right)^2 dx \lesssim \mathcal{E}_{\frac{n+2}{2}}[G](t)$$

Lemma 4.13 and Remark 4.12 give us

$$\sum_{|\beta| \le \frac{n+2}{2}} \int_{\Sigma_t} \tau_-^{2|\beta|+2} |\nabla^\beta G|^2 dx \lesssim \mathcal{E}_{\frac{n+2}{2}}[G](t).$$

Moreover,

$$\forall (t,y) \in [0,T[\times \mathbb{R}^n \text{ such that } |y| \le 3 + \frac{3}{4}t, \ \tau_-(t,y) \gtrsim 1 + t.$$

Hence,

$$\sum_{|\beta| \le \frac{n+2}{2}} \int_{|y| \le 3 + \frac{3}{4}t} (1+t)^{2|\beta|+2} |\nabla^{\beta}G|^2 dy \lesssim \mathcal{E}_{\frac{n+2}{2}}[G](t).$$

Using Lemma 4.9, we obtain

$$|G(t,x)| \lesssim rac{\sqrt{\mathcal{E}_{rac{n+2}{2}}[G](t)}}{(1+t)^{rac{n+2}{2}}}.$$

We consider now the case  $|x| \ge 1 + \frac{1}{2}t$ .

According to Lemma 4.14,

$$\begin{split} \sum_{l=0}^{1} \sum_{i+j=l} \int_{|y| \ge 1 + \frac{1}{2}t} \tau^{2i} r^{2j} \Big( \tau^{2}_{-} |\nabla^{i}_{\underline{L}} \nabla^{j}_{L} \underline{\alpha}|^{2}_{\mathbb{O}, \frac{n+2}{2} - i - j} + r^{2} (|\nabla^{i}_{\underline{L}} \nabla^{j}_{L} \alpha|^{2}_{\mathbb{O}, \frac{n+2}{2} - i - j} \\ &+ |\nabla^{i}_{\underline{L}} \nabla^{j}_{L} \rho|^{2}_{\mathbb{O}, \frac{n+2}{2} - i - j} + |\nabla^{i}_{\underline{L}} \nabla^{j}_{L} \sigma|^{2}_{\mathbb{O}, \frac{n+2}{2} - i - j}) \Big) dy \lesssim \mathcal{E}_{\frac{n+2}{2}} [G](t). \end{split}$$

Let w be either  $r\alpha$ ,  $r\rho$ ,  $r\sigma$  or  $\tau_{-\underline{\alpha}}$ . Since  $\partial_r = \frac{L-\underline{L}}{2}$  and  $|\partial_r(\tau_{-})| \leq 1$ , we have

$$\int_{|y| \ge 1 + \frac{1}{2}t} |w|_{\mathbb{O},\frac{n+2}{2}}^2 + \tau_-^2 |\nabla_{\partial_r} w|_{\mathbb{O},\frac{n}{2}}^2 dy \lesssim \mathcal{E}_{\frac{n+2}{2}}[G](t).$$

Lemma 4.10 then gives us

$$|w(t,x)| \lesssim rac{\sqrt{\mathcal{E}_{rac{n+2}{2}}[G](t)}}{|x|^{rac{n-1}{2}} au_{-}^{rac{1}{2}}}$$

Thus,

$$|\alpha(t,x)|, \ |\rho(t,x)|, \ |\sigma(t,x)| \lesssim \frac{\sqrt{\mathcal{E}_{\frac{n+2}{2}}[G](t)}}{|x|^{\frac{n+1}{2}}\tau_{-}^{\frac{1}{2}}} \ \text{ and } \ |\underline{\alpha}(t,x)| \lesssim \frac{\sqrt{\mathcal{E}_{\frac{n+2}{2}}[G](t)}}{|x|^{\frac{n-1}{2}}\tau_{-}^{\frac{3}{2}}}.$$

We now prove (37). Using Corollary 4.15, we have

$$\begin{split} \int_{|y|\geq 1+\frac{1}{2}t} |\sqrt{\tau_{-}\underline{\alpha}}|_{\mathbb{O},\frac{n+2}{2}}^{2} + \tau_{-}^{2} |\nabla_{\partial_{r}}(\sqrt{\tau_{-}\underline{\alpha}})|_{\mathbb{O},\frac{n}{2}}^{2} dy \lesssim \\ &\sum_{|\beta|\leq \frac{n+2}{2}} \int_{\Sigma_{t}} \tau_{-} \left( |\alpha(\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}G)|^{2} + |\underline{\alpha}(\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}G)|^{2} + |\rho(\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}G)|^{2} + |\sigma(\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}G)|^{2} \right) dx. \end{split}$$

As, by Definition 3.20,

$$\sum_{|\beta| \le \frac{n+2}{2}} \int_{\Sigma_t} \tau_- \left( |\alpha(\mathcal{L}_{Z^\beta}G)|^2 + |\rho(\mathcal{L}_{Z^\beta}G)|^2 + |\sigma(\mathcal{L}_{Z^\beta}G)|^2 \right) dx \lesssim \frac{\mathcal{E}_{\frac{n+2}{2}}[G](t)}{1+t}$$

and, by Definition 3.24

$$\sum_{\beta|\leq \frac{n+2}{2}} \int_{\Sigma_t} \tau_- |\underline{\alpha}(\mathcal{L}_{Z^\beta}G)|^2 dx \lesssim \mathcal{E}^S_{\frac{n+2}{2}}[G](t),$$

we obtain, again by Lemma 4.10

L

$$|\underline{\alpha}(t,x)| \lesssim \frac{\sqrt{\frac{\mathcal{E}_{\frac{n+2}{2}}[G](t)}{1+t}} + \sqrt{\mathcal{E}_{\frac{n+2}{2}}^{S}[G](t)}}{|x|^{\frac{n-1}{2}}\tau_{-}}.$$

Our goal now is to show how to improve the decay estimate on  $\alpha$ , in the Lorenz gauge, near the light cone (we cannot reproduce the method used by [6] to treat the 3d case). We start by the following lemma.

LEMMA 4.18. – Let  $\mathcal{A}$  be a sufficiently regular current, defined on  $[0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^n$ , such that

$$\partial^{\mu}\mathcal{A}_{\mu} = 0 \quad and \quad \forall t \in [0,T], \quad \widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_{\frac{n+2}{2}}[\mathcal{A}](t) \leq \mathcal{E}(t),$$

with  $\mathcal{E}:[0,T] \to \mathbb{R}_+$  an increasing function. Then

$$|\mathcal{A}_{\underline{L}}|(t,x), \ |\mathcal{A}_{B}|(t,x) \lesssim \frac{\sqrt{\mathcal{E}(t)}}{\tau_{+}^{\frac{n-1}{2}}\tau_{-}^{\frac{1}{2}}} \quad and \quad |\mathcal{A}_{L}|(t,x) \lesssim \frac{\sqrt{\mathcal{E}(t)}}{\tau_{+}^{\frac{n}{2}}}.$$

*Proof.* – Using a classical  $L^2$ -Klainerman-Sobolev inequality, we have,  $\forall |\gamma| \leq 1$ ,  $1 \leq \mu \leq n, (t, x) \in [0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^n$ ,

$$|Z^{\gamma}\mathcal{A}_{\mu}|(t,x) \lesssim \frac{\sqrt{\widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_{\frac{n+2}{2}}[\mathcal{A}](t)}}{\tau_{+}^{\frac{n-1}{2}}\tau_{-}^{\frac{1}{2}}}$$

We then have

(38) 
$$|(Z^{\gamma}\mathcal{A})_{L}|, |(Z^{\gamma}\mathcal{A})_{\underline{L}}|, |(Z^{\gamma}\mathcal{A})_{B}| \lesssim \frac{\sqrt{\mathcal{E}(t)}}{\tau_{+}^{\frac{n-1}{2}}\tau_{-}^{\frac{1}{2}}}.$$

It then remains to improve the decay estimate on  $\mathcal{A}_L$  near the light cone. Since,  $\partial^{\mu}\mathcal{A}_{\mu} = 0$ ,

$$(\nabla^{L}\mathcal{A})_{L} + (\nabla^{\underline{L}}\mathcal{A})_{\underline{L}} + (\nabla^{B}\mathcal{A})_{B} = 0.$$

So, as  $\nabla_L L = 0$ ,

$$-\nabla_{\underline{L}}\mathcal{A}_L - (\nabla_L\mathcal{A})_{\underline{L}} + (\nabla^B\mathcal{A})_B = 0.$$

If  $r \leq \frac{t}{2}$  or  $r \geq \frac{t}{2}$  and  $t \leq 1$ , the result comes from (38). For the remaining case,  $r \geq \frac{t}{2}$  and  $t \geq 1$ , note first that

$$|\underline{L}(\mathcal{A}_L)| \lesssim \frac{\sqrt{\mathcal{E}(t)}}{\tau_+^{\frac{n-1}{2}}\tau_-^{\frac{1}{2}}r} \lesssim \frac{\sqrt{\mathcal{E}(t)}}{\tau_+^{\frac{n+1}{2}}\tau_-^{\frac{1}{2}}}.$$

Indeed, using Remark 2.10 and (38), we have

$$|(\nabla_L \mathcal{A})_{\underline{L}}|(t,x), \ |(\nabla^B \mathcal{A})_B|(t,x) \lesssim \frac{\sqrt{\mathcal{E}(t)}}{\tau_+^{\frac{n-1}{2}}\tau_-^{\frac{1}{2}}}$$

so that (using (39)),  $\underline{L}(\mathcal{A}_L)$  satisfies also this decay rate. As for a sufficiently regular function g,

$$g(t,r) = g(0,t+r) + \int_{u=-t-r}^{t-r} \underline{L}(g) du$$

and since  $\mathcal{E}$  is a increasing function, we have

$$\begin{aligned} |\mathcal{A}_{L}|(t,r) &\leq |\mathcal{A}_{L}|(0,t+r) + \int_{u=-t-r}^{t-r} |\underline{L}(\mathcal{A}_{L})| du \\ &\lesssim \frac{\sqrt{\mathcal{E}(0)}}{\tau_{+}^{\frac{n}{2}}} + \frac{\sqrt{\mathcal{E}(t)}}{\tau_{+}^{\frac{n+1}{2}}} \int_{u=-t-r}^{t-r} \tau_{-}^{-\frac{1}{2}} du \\ &\lesssim \frac{\sqrt{\mathcal{E}(t)}}{\tau_{+}^{\frac{n}{2}}}. \end{aligned}$$

Finally, we obtain the following pointwise decay on  $\alpha$ .

PROPOSITION 4.19. – Let G and J be a sufficiently regular 2-form and 1-form (respectively), defined on  $[0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^n$ , such that

$$\nabla^{\mu}G_{\mu\nu} = J_{\nu},$$
$$\nabla^{\mu}{}^{*}G_{\mu\lambda_{1}\cdots\lambda_{n-2}} = 0.$$

Let A be a potential of G in the Lorenz gauge such that  $\widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_{\frac{n+4}{2}}[A](t) \leq \mathcal{E}(t)$ . We suppose that

$$|J|(t,x) \lesssim \frac{\theta(t)}{\tau_+^{n-1}\tau_-}$$

(39)

and that  $\mathcal{E}$  and  $\theta$  are increasing functions. Then,

$$\forall (t,x) \in [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^n, \quad |\alpha(G)|(t,x) \lesssim \frac{\sqrt{\mathcal{E}(t)}}{\tau_+^{\frac{n+2}{2}}} + \frac{\theta(t)\log(\tau_+)}{\tau_+^{n-1}}.$$

REMARK 4.20. – The functions  $\mathcal{E}$  and  $\theta$  will later be of the form  $t \mapsto (1+t)^a$  or  $t \mapsto \log^k(1+t)$ .

Proof. – Consider a spherical variable B and note that

(40) 
$$\alpha_B(G) = (\partial_\mu A_\nu - \partial_\nu A_\mu)_{BL}.$$

Since  $\tau_+ \leq \tau_+$  in the region  $r \leq \frac{t+1}{2}$ , we obtain from the standard Klainerman-Sobolev inequality (15) and Remark 2.10 that for all  $(t, x) \in [0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^3$  such that  $r \leq \frac{t+1}{2}$ ,

$$egin{aligned} |lpha(G)|(t,x) &\lesssim \sum_{0 \leq \mu, 
u \leq 3} |\partial_
u A_\mu|(t,x) \lesssim rac{1}{ au_-} \sum_{0 \leq \mu \leq 3} \sum_{Z \in \mathbb{K}} |ZA_\mu|(t,x) \ &\lesssim rac{\left| \widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_{rac{n+2}{2}}[A](t) 
ight|^rac{1}{2}}{ au_+^rac{n-1}{2} au_-^rac{3}{2}} \lesssim rac{\sqrt{\mathcal{E}(t)}}{ au_+^rac{n+2}{2}}. \end{aligned}$$

We now focus on the region  $r \geq \frac{t+1}{2}$ , so that  $\tau_+ \leq r$ . Since  $\nabla_{e_B} L = \frac{e_B}{r}$ , we have

$$\alpha_B(G) = \nabla_{e_B}(A)_L - \nabla_L(A)_B = \nabla_{e_B}(A_L) - \frac{1}{r}A_B - \nabla_L(A)_B$$

As  $e_B = C_B^{ij} \frac{\Omega_{ij}}{r}$ , where  $C_B^{ij}$  are bounded functions depending on the spherical variables, and  $[\Omega_{ij}, L] = 0$  for any  $1 \le i < j \le 3$ , we have

$$\begin{aligned} |\nabla_{e_B}(A_L)| &= |e_B(A_L)| &\leq \frac{1}{r} \sum_{1 \leq i < j \leq 3} |\Omega_{ij}(A_L)| \\ &= \sum_{1 \leq i < j \leq 3} \frac{|\mathcal{L}_{\Omega_{ij}}(A)_L|}{r} + \frac{|A_{[\Omega_{ij},L]}|}{r} &= \sum_{1 \leq i < j \leq 3} \frac{|\mathcal{L}_{\Omega_{ij}}(A)_L|}{r}. \end{aligned}$$

Using Lemma 4.18, we get

$$|
abla_{e_B}(A_L)|(t,x) \lesssim rac{\sqrt{\mathcal{E}(t)}}{r au_+^{rac{n}{2}}} \lesssim rac{\sqrt{\mathcal{E}(t)}}{ au_+^{rac{n+2}{2}}}$$

For the remaining term, rewritting the wave Equation (8) satisfied by A in null coordinates, we have, for  $0 \le \mu \le n$ ,

$$-\underline{L}LA_{\mu} + \nabla^{C}\nabla_{C}A_{\mu} + \frac{1}{r}LA_{\mu} - \frac{1}{r}\underline{L}A_{\mu} = J_{\mu}.$$

Hence

$$\underline{L}\left(\left(L+\frac{1}{r}\right)A_{\mu}\right) = \nabla^{C}\nabla_{C}A_{\mu} + \frac{1}{r}LA_{\mu} + \underline{L}\left(\frac{1}{r}\right)A_{\mu} - J_{\mu}.$$

Now, note that, using a classical  $L^2$  Klainerman-Sobolev inequality and Remark 2.10,

$$|\underline{L}\left(\frac{1}{r}\right)A_{\mu}|, \ |\nabla^{C}\nabla_{C}A_{\mu}| \lesssim \frac{\sqrt{\mathcal{E}(t)}}{r^{2}\tau_{+}^{\frac{n-1}{2}}\tau_{-}^{\frac{1}{2}}}, \ \ |\frac{1}{r}LA_{\mu}| \lesssim \frac{\sqrt{\mathcal{E}(t)}}{r\tau_{+}^{\frac{n+1}{2}}\tau_{-}^{\frac{1}{2}}}, \ \ |J^{\mu}| \lesssim \frac{\theta(t)}{\tau_{+}^{n-1}\tau_{-}}$$

so that, as  $\tau_+ \lesssim r$ ,

$$\left|\underline{L}\left(\left(L+\frac{1}{r}\right)A_{\mu}\right)\right| \lesssim \frac{\sqrt{\mathcal{E}(t)}}{\tau_{+}^{\frac{n+3}{2}}\tau_{-}^{\frac{1}{2}}} + \frac{\theta(t)}{\tau_{+}^{n-1}\tau_{-}}.$$

Hence, as for a sufficiently regular function g,

$$g(t,r) = g(0,t+r) + \int_{u=-t-r}^{t-r} \underline{L}(g) du$$

we have (using that  $\mathcal{E}$  and  $\theta$  are increasing functions)

$$\begin{split} \left| \left( L + \frac{1}{r} \right) A_{\mu} \right| (t, x) &\lesssim \frac{\sqrt{\mathcal{E}(0)}}{\tau_{+}^{\frac{n+2}{2}}} + \frac{\sqrt{\mathcal{E}(t)}}{\tau_{+}^{\frac{n+3}{2}}} \int_{-t-r}^{t-r} \frac{1}{\tau_{-}^{\frac{1}{2}}} du + \frac{\theta(t)}{\tau_{+}^{n-1}} \int_{-t-r}^{t-r} \frac{1}{\tau_{-}} du \\ &\lesssim \frac{\sqrt{\mathcal{E}(t)}}{\tau_{+}^{\frac{n+2}{2}}} + \frac{\theta(t) \log(\tau_{+})}{\tau_{+}^{n-1}}, \end{split}$$

implying

$$\left|\frac{1}{r}A_B + \nabla_L(A)_B\right|(t,x) \lesssim \frac{\sqrt{\mathcal{E}(t)}}{\tau_+^{\frac{n+2}{2}}} + \frac{\theta(t)\log(\tau_+)}{\tau_+^{n-1}}.$$

REMARK 4.21. – In the context of the Vlasov-Maxwell system, using the null component  $v^B$  of the velocity vector, we have a better pointwise estimate on the component  $J_B$  of the source term, as  $J_B$  is a linear combination of the terms  $\int_v \frac{v^B}{v^0} \widehat{Z}^\beta f dv$ . Since the dimension n is such that  $n \ge 4$ , we do not need this extra decay (and we then worked with the Cartesian components of the source term in the proof of the previous proposition).

#### 4.5. A Grönwall inequality

Later, when we will study the velocity support of the scalar field in the massless case, we will need the following variant of Grönwall's lemma.

LEMMA 4.22. – Let T > 0, f and g two continuous nonnegatives functions defined on [0,T] and  $C \ge 0$ . If

$$\forall t \in [0,T], \ f(t) \le C + 2\int_0^t g(s)\sqrt{f(s)}ds,$$

then

$$\forall t \in [0,T], \ f(t) \le \left(\sqrt{C} + \int_0^t g(s)ds\right)^2.$$

*Proof.* – First, we suppose that C > 0. Let  $F : t \mapsto C + 2 \int_0^t g(s) \sqrt{f(s)} ds$ . We have  $F'(t) \le 2g(t) \sqrt{F(t)}$ .

Since C > 0, F is nonnegative and we can divide by  $2\sqrt{F(t)}$ . Integrating the above, we obtain

$$\sqrt{F(t)} \le \sqrt{C} + \int_0^t g(s) ds,$$

which implies the result. If C = 0, then, for all  $\epsilon > 0$ ,

$$orall t \in [0,T], \ f(t) \leq \epsilon + 2 \int_0^t g(s) \sqrt{f(s)} ds$$

It only remains to apply the inequality in the case  $C \neq 0$  and let  $\epsilon$  tends to zero.  $\Box$ 

## CHAPTER 5

# DECAY ESTIMATE FOR THE MASSIVE CASE

Recall that, as we study massive particles in this section,  $v^0 = \sqrt{1+|v|^2}$ . We will use the commutation vector fields of  $\widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0$  and the weights of  $\mathbf{k}_1$  preserved by the operator  $T_1$  (see Subsections 2.3 and 2.4 for their definitions). We fix for all this section a sufficiently regular 2-form F defined on  $[0, T^*[\times \mathbb{R}^n]$  and we recall that we defined  $T_F$  as the operator

$$T_F: g \mapsto v^{\mu} \partial_{\mu} g + F(v, \nabla_v g)$$

and that  $\nabla_v g = (0, \partial_{v^1} g, \dots, \partial_{v^n} g)$ . The main result of this section is the following estimate.

THEOREM 5.1. – Let  $T^* > 0$  and  $f : [0, T^*[ \times \mathbb{R}^n_x \times \mathbb{R}^n_v \to \mathbb{R}$  be a sufficiently regular function such that

$$\sum_{v \in \mathbf{k}_1} \sum_{|eta| \leq n} \int_{\Sigma_0} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n_v} \left| z \widehat{Z}^eta f \right| dv dx < +\infty.$$

Then, for all  $(t, x) \in [0, T^*] \times \mathbb{R}^n$ ,

$$\begin{split} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n_v} |f(t,x,v)| \frac{dv}{(v^0)^2} &\lesssim \ \frac{1}{\tau^n_+} \sum_{z \in \mathbf{k}_1} \sum_{|\beta| \leq n} \left( \ \int_{\Sigma_0} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n_v} \left| z \widehat{Z}^\beta f \right| dv dx \\ &+ \int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n_v} \left| T_F \left( z \widehat{Z}^\beta f \right) \right| \frac{dv}{v^0} dx ds \right) . \end{split}$$

REMARK 5.2. – Compared to Theorem 8 in [7], the advantage is that the  $L^1$  norms on the right hand side are taken on  $\{t\} \times \mathbb{R}^n$  (or  $\{0\} \times \mathbb{R}^n$ ) and not on a hyperboloid. On the other hand, our estimate is not a pure Sobolev inequality (we applied the operator  $T_F$  to  $\hat{Z}^{\beta}f$  to establish it).

REMARK 5.3. – To simplify the notation, we took the mass to be 1, but the estimate is true as long as the mass is strictly positive (the constant hidden in  $\leq$  is however proportional to  $\frac{1}{m^2}$ ).

REMARK 5.4. – As we will need an estimate on  $\int_{v} |f| dv$  in this article, we will apply Theorem 5.1 to  $(v^0)^2 f$ . Note that, since  $T_1((v^0)^2 z) = 0$ , the spacetime integral given by Theorem 5.1 can be bounded, in that case, by

$$\int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Sigma_{s}} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}_{v}} \left| v^{0} z T_{F}\left(\widehat{Z}^{\beta} f\right) \right| + \left| v^{0} F(v, \nabla_{v} z) \widehat{Z}^{\beta} f \right| + \left| z v^{i} F_{i0} \widehat{Z}^{\beta} f \right| dv dx ds$$

One can then use commutation formula of Proposition 2.26 in order to compute  $T_F(\widehat{Z}^{\beta}f)$ .

The proof is based on a partition of the spacetime. In the interior  $(|x| \leq \frac{t}{2})$  and the exterior  $(t \leq |x|)$  of the light cone, the proof relies on the Klainerman-Sobolev inequality of Theorem 2.13. In the exterior region, the lack of decay is compensated by using the weights  $(x^i - t\frac{v^i}{v^0}) \in \mathbf{k}_1$  defined in Section 2.4. For the remaining region, we work on subsets of  $\mathbb{R}^{n+1}$  composed of a piece of an hyperboloid and a piece of a slice t = constant as [8] for the Klein-Gordon equation, mixing what is usually done for such problems.



The set  $D_a(T)$  and its boundary

### 5.1. Sobolev inequalities

We start by a Sobolev inequality independent of time.

LEMMA 5.5. – Let  $g : \mathbb{R}^n_x \times \mathbb{R}^n_v \to \mathbb{R}$  be a sufficiently regular function. Then, for all  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$ ,

$$|x|^n \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} |g(x,v)| dv \lesssim \sum_{\substack{|\beta| \le n-1 \\ j \le 1}} \left\| \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} (r\partial_r)^j (|\widehat{\Omega}^\beta g|)(y,v) dv \right\|_{L^1(|y| \le |x|)},$$

where  $\Omega^{\beta} \in \mathbb{O}^{|\beta|}$ .

MÉMOIRES DE LA SMF 172

During the proof of this lemma, we will use many time the following one dimensional Sobolev inequality. For  $w \in W^{1,1}$ , we have, for all  $a \in \mathbb{R}$  and all  $\delta \geq \eta > 0$ ,

$$|w(a)| \le C_{\eta}(\|w(y)\|_{L^{1}(a-\delta \le y \le a)} + \|w'(y)\|_{L^{1}(a-\delta \le y \le a)}),$$

with  $C_{\eta}$  a positive constant depending only on  $\eta$ .

Proof. – As there is nothing to prove when x = 0, we suppose  $x \neq 0$ . We start by introducing spherical coordinates. A point  $y \in \mathbb{R}^n$  has for coordinates  $(r, \theta)$ , with r = |y| and  $\theta \in \mathbb{S}^{n-1}$ . We denote by  $(|x|, \omega)$  the spherical coordinates of x and by  $(\theta_1, \ldots, \theta_{n-1})$  a local coordinate map in a neighborhood of  $\omega \in \mathbb{S}^{n-1}$  (by the symmetry of the sphere, we can suppose that the  $\theta_i$  take their values in an interval of a size independent of  $\omega$ ). Let h be the function defined by  $h(r, \theta, v) = g(|x|r\theta, v)$ . By a one dimensional Sobolev inequality,

$$\begin{split} \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} |h(1,\omega,v)| dv &\lesssim \int_{\theta_1} \left| \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} |h| (1,\omega_1 + \theta_1,\omega_2,\dots,\omega_n,v) dv \right| \\ &+ \left| \partial_{\theta_1} \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} |h| (1,\omega_1 + \theta_1,\omega_2,\dots,\omega_n,v) dv \right| d\theta_1. \end{split}$$

As  $\partial_{\theta_1}$  is a linear combination of the rotation vector fields, Remark 2.4 gives us

$$\left|\partial_{\theta_1} \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} |h| (1, \omega_1 + \theta_1, \omega_2, \dots, \omega_n, v) dv \right| \lesssim \sum_{\Omega \in \mathbb{O}} \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} |\widehat{\Omega}h| (1, \omega_1 + \theta_1, \omega_2, \dots, \omega_n, v) dv.$$

Thus,

$$\int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} |h(1,\omega,v)| dv \lesssim \sum_{\substack{\Omega^\beta \in \mathbb{O}^{|\beta|} \\ |\beta| \le 1}} \int_{\theta_1} \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} |\widehat{\Omega}^\beta h| (1,\omega_1 + \theta_1,\omega_2,\dots,\omega_n,v) dv d\theta_1.$$

Using the same argument for the variables  $\theta_2, \ldots, \theta_{n-2}$  and  $\theta_{n-1}$ , we get

$$\int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} |h(1, \omega, v)| dv \lesssim \sum_{\substack{\Omega^\beta \in \mathbb{O}^{|\beta|} \\ |\beta| \le n-1}} \int_{\theta \in \mathbb{S}^{n-1}} \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} |\widehat{\Omega}^\beta h| (1, \theta, v) dv d\theta.$$

The one dimensional Sobolev inequality, applied this time to the first variable, gives

$$\int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} |h(1,\omega,v)| dv \lesssim \sum_{j \le 1} \sum_{\substack{\beta \in \mathbb{O}^{|\beta|} \\ |\beta| \le n-1}} \int_{\frac{1}{2}} \left| \partial_r^j \int_{\theta \in \mathbb{S}^{n-1}} \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} |\widehat{\Omega}^\beta h| (r,\theta,v) dv d\theta \right| dr.$$

Hence, as  $\frac{1}{2} \leq r$ ,

$$\int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} |h(1,\omega,v)| dv \lesssim \sum_{j \le 1} \sum_{\substack{\Omega^\beta \in \mathbb{O}^{|\beta|} \\ |\beta| \le n-1}} \int_{\frac{1}{2}}^1 \int_{\theta \in \mathbb{S}^{n-1}} \left| (r\partial_r)^j \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} |\widehat{\Omega}^\beta h| (r,\theta,v) dv \right| d\theta r^{n-1} dr,$$

which implies

$$\int_{v\in\mathbb{R}^n} |g(x,v)| dv \lesssim \sum_{j\leq 1, |\beta|\leq n-1} \left\| \int_{v\in\mathbb{R}^n} (r\partial_r)^j (|\widehat{\Omega}^\beta(g(|x|y,v))|) dv \right\|_{L^1(|y|\leq 1)}$$

It only remains to remark that, as  $r\partial_r$  and  $\Omega$  are homogeneous vector fields,

$$(r\partial_r)^j \left( \left| \widehat{\Omega}^\beta \left( g(|x|y,v) \right) \right| \right) = (r\partial_r)^j \left( \left| \widehat{\Omega}^\beta g \right| \right) (|x|y,v)$$

and to make the change of variables y' = |x|y.

We are now able to prove the following time dependent Sobolev inequality.

LEMMA 5.6. – Let  $g : [0, T^*[ \times \mathbb{R}^n_x \times \mathbb{R}^n_v \to \mathbb{R}$  a sufficiently regular function. For all  $(t, x) \in [0, T^*[ \times \mathbb{R}^n \text{ such that } |x| \leq t, \text{ we have}$ 

$$|x|^n \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} |g(t,x,v)| dv \lesssim \sum_{|eta| \le n} \|\widehat{Z}^eta g(\sqrt{|y|^2 + a^2},y,v)\|_{L^1(|y| \le |x|)L^1_v},$$

with  $a^2 = t^2 - |x|^2$  and  $\widehat{Z}^{\beta} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0^{|\beta|}$  (more precisely the vector fields involved are either rotations or Lorentz boosts).

*Proof.* – Let  $(t, x) \in [0, T^*[ \times \mathbb{R}^n \text{ such that } |x| \le t \text{ and } a^2 = t^2 - |x|^2$ . We apply the previous lemma to  $(y, v) \mapsto g(\sqrt{|y|^2 + a^2}, y, v)$  to get

$$|x|^n \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} |g(t,x,v)| dv \lesssim \sum_{j \le 1, |\beta| \le n-1} \left\| \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} (r\partial_r)^j \left( |\widehat{\Omega}^\beta g| (\sqrt{|y|^2 + a^2}, y, v) \right) dv \right\|_{L^1(|y| \le |x|)},$$

where we used that

$$\widehat{\Omega}^{\beta}\left(g(\sqrt{|y|^{2}+a^{2}},y,v)\right) = \widehat{\Omega}^{\beta}\left(g\right)\left(\sqrt{|y|^{2}+a^{2}},y,v\right)$$

since  $\Omega(\sqrt{|y|^2 + a^2}) = 0$  for all  $\Omega \in \mathbb{O}$ .

Now, we remark that

$$r\partial_r\left(|\widehat{\Omega}^{\beta}g|(\sqrt{|y|^2+a^2},y,v)\right) = \frac{\widehat{\Omega}^{\beta}g(\sqrt{|y|^2+a^2},y,v)}{|\widehat{\Omega}^{\beta}g|(\sqrt{|y|^2+a^2},y,v)} \frac{y^i}{\sqrt{|y|^2+a^2}} \Omega_{0i}\widehat{\Omega}^{\beta}g(\sqrt{|y|^2+a^2},y,v).$$

Note also that, droping the dependance in  $(\sqrt{|y|^2+a^2},y,v)$  of the functions considered,

$$\int_{v\in\mathbb{R}^n} \frac{\widehat{\Omega}^{\beta}g}{|\widehat{\Omega}^{\beta}g|} \frac{y^i}{\sqrt{|y|^2+a^2}} v^0 \partial_{v^i} \widehat{\Omega}^{\beta}g dv = -\int_{v\in\mathbb{R}^n} \frac{v^i}{v^0} \frac{y_i}{\sqrt{|y|^2+a^2}} |\widehat{\Omega}^{\beta}g| dv = -\int_{v\in\mathbb{R}^n} \frac{y^i}{v^0} \frac{y_i}{\sqrt{|y|^2+a^2}} |\widehat{\Omega}^{\beta}g| dv = -\int_{v\in\mathbb{R}^n} \frac{y^i}{v^0} \frac{y^i}{\sqrt{|y|^2+a^2}} |\widehat{\Omega}^{\beta}g| dv = -\int_{v\in\mathbb{R}^n} \frac{y^i}{\sqrt{|y|^2+$$

We then obtain that

$$\begin{split} |x|^n \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} |g(t,x,v)| dv \\ \lesssim \sum_{|\beta| \le n} \left\| \left( 1 + \frac{|y|}{\sqrt{|y|^2 + a^2}} \right) \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} |\widehat{Z}^\beta g| (\sqrt{|y|^2 + a^2}, y, v) dv \right\|_{L^1(|y| \le |x|)} \end{split}$$
which allows us to deduce the result.

### 5.2. An energy estimate

Before starting the proof of Theorem 5.1, we establish the following lemma, which combined with our last Sobolev inequality, will give us the expected decay on the velocity average of the Vlasov field for a spacetime region.

LEMMA 5.7. – Let  $a > 0, T \in ]a, T^*[$  and  $g : [0, T^*[ \times \mathbb{R}^3_x \times \mathbb{R}^3_v \to \mathbb{R}$  be a sufficiently regular function. Then,

$$\begin{split} \int_{|y| \le \sqrt{T^2 - a^2}} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n_v} |g(\sqrt{|y|^2 + a^2}, y, v)| \frac{dv}{(v^0)^2} dy \le 2 \int_{\Sigma_0} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n_v} |g| dx dv \\ &+ 2 \int_0^T \int_{\Sigma_s} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n_v} |T_F(g)| \frac{dv}{v^0} dx ds. \end{split}$$

*Proof.* – We use again the vector field  $N^{\mu}(g) := \int_{\mathbb{R}^n_v} g \frac{v^{\mu}}{v^0} dv$  and recall from (26) that

$$\partial_{\mu}N^{\mu}(|g|) = \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} \frac{g}{|g|} \frac{T_F(g)}{v^0} - \frac{g}{|g|} F\left(\frac{v}{v^0}, \nabla_v g\right) dv = \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} \frac{g}{|g|} T_F(g) \frac{dv}{v^0}$$

We now introduce the following subset of  $\mathbb{R}_+\times\mathbb{R}^n$  :

$$D_a(T) = \{ (s, y) \in \mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}^n / a^2 \ge s^2 - |y|^2, \ 0 \le s \le T \}.$$

Denoting by  $\nu$  is the outward pointing unit normal field to  $\partial D_a(T)$ , the divergence theorem (in  $W^{1,1}$ , for the euclidian space  $\mathbb{R}^{n+1}$ ) gives us

$$\int_{\partial D_a(T)} \nu_{\mu} N^{\mu}(|g|) d\partial D_a(T) = \int_{D_a(T)} \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} \frac{g}{|g|} T_F(g) \frac{dv}{v^0} dy dD_a(T).$$

The boundary term is equal to

$$\int_{|y| \le \sqrt{T^2 - a^2}} \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} \nu_\mu \frac{v^\mu}{v^0} |g|(\sqrt{|y|^2 + a^2}, y, v) dv d\lambda(y) + \|g\|_{L^1_x(|y| \ge \sqrt{T^2 - a^2})L^1_v}(T) - \|g\|_{L^1_x L^1_v}(0),$$

where  $d\lambda(y)$  is the surface measure on the hyperboloid  $\{s^2 - |y|^2 = a^2\}$ . More precisely, on this hyperboloid  ${}^{(20)}$ ,

$$d\lambda(y) = \sqrt{\det\left(I_n + \frac{1}{|y|^2 + a^2} \, {}^t yy\right)} dy = \sqrt{\frac{2|y|^2 + a^2}{|y|^2 + a^2}}$$

and

$$\nu(y) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2|y|^2 + a^2}}(\sqrt{|y|^2 + a^2}, -y).$$

<sup>20.</sup> Here,  ${}^{t}y$  denotes the transpose of y.

We then deduce, as  $D_a(T) \subset [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^n$ ,

$$\begin{split} \int_{|y| \le \sqrt{T^2 - a^2}} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n_v} \left( \sqrt{|y|^2 + a^2} v^0 - y_i v^i \right) |g| (\sqrt{|y|^2 + a^2}, y, v) \frac{dv dy}{v^0 \sqrt{|y|^2 + a^2}} \\ \le \|g\|_{L^1_x L^1_v}(0) + \int_0^T \int_{\Sigma_s} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n_v} |T_F(g)| \frac{dv}{v^0}. \end{split}$$

Finally, note that for  $s = \sqrt{|y|^2 + a^2} \ge |y|$ ,

$$\frac{sv^0 - y_iv^i}{s} \ge \frac{sv^0 - |y||v|}{s} \ge s\frac{(v^0 - |v|)(v^0 + |v|)}{s(v^0 + |v|)} \ge \frac{1}{2v^0}$$

The result follows from a combination of the last two inequalities.

REMARK 5.8. – The lemma is also valid on the cone s = |y|, which means that the result is true for a = 0, but we already knew it with Proposition 3.1.

## 5.3. Proof of Theorem 5.1

We consider a partition of the spacetime into four regions.

- The bounded region,  $t + |x| \le 2$ , where a standard Sobolev inequality gives the result.
- The interior of the light cone, where  $|x| \leq \frac{t}{2}$ .
- The exterior of the light cone, where  $t \leq |x|$  and  $|x| \geq 1$ .
- The remaining region where  $\frac{t}{2} \leq |x| \leq t$  and  $t \geq 1$ .

**5.3.1.** The interior of the light cone. – Let  $(t, x) \in [0, T^*[\times \mathbb{R}^n \text{ such that } |x| \le \frac{t}{2}$ . Thus,  $\tau_- \ge \frac{1}{3}\tau_+$  and the Klainerman-Sobolev inequality of Theorem 2.13 gives

$$\int_{v\in\mathbb{R}^n} |f(t,x,v)| dv \lesssim \frac{1}{\tau_+^n} \sum_{|\beta| \le n} \left\| \widehat{Z}^\beta f \right\|_{L^1_{x,v}}(t).$$

It only remains to apply Proposition 3.1, which gives us

$$\left\|\widehat{Z}^{\beta}f\right\|_{L^{1}_{x,v}}(t) \lesssim \left\|\widehat{Z}^{\beta}f\right\|_{L^{1}_{x,v}}(0) + \int_{0}^{t}\int_{\Sigma_{s}}\int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}_{v}}\left|T_{F}\left(\widehat{Z}^{\beta}f\right)\right|\frac{dv}{v^{0}}dxds.$$

**5.3.2.** The exterior of the light cone. – We use  $(x^i - t\frac{v^i}{v^0}) \in \mathbf{k}_1$ , for  $1 \le i \le n$ , which are solutions to the homogeneous relativistic transport equation. Let  $(t, x) \in [0, T^*[\times \mathbb{R}^n \text{ such that } t \le |x| \text{ and } |x| \ge 1$ . By Theorem 2.13, we have

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n_v} \left| x^i - t \frac{v^i}{v^0} \right| |f|(t,x,v) dv \lesssim \frac{1}{\tau_+^{n-1}} \sum_{z \in \mathbf{k}_1} \sum_{|\beta| \le n} \| z \widehat{Z}^\beta f \|_{L^1_{x,v}}(t).$$

Since  $|xv^0 - tv| \ge v^0 |x| - t|v| \ge \frac{|x|}{2v^0}$ , we get

$$egin{aligned} |x| \int_v |f|(t,x,v) rac{dv}{(v^0)^2} &\lesssim & \int_v \left|x - trac{v}{v^0}
ight| |f|(t,x,v) dv \ &\lesssim & \sum_{i=1}^n \int_v \left|x^i - trac{v^i}{v^0}
ight| |f|(t,x,v) dv. \end{aligned}$$

Hence, using that  $|x| \gtrsim \tau_+$  (recall that  $|x| \ge 1$  and  $t \le |x|$  in the region studied) and applying Proposition 3.1, we finally obtain

$$\begin{split} \int_{v} |f|(t,x,v) \frac{dv}{(v^{0})^{2}} &\lesssim \frac{1}{|x|\tau_{+}^{n-1}} \sum_{z \in \mathbf{k}_{1}} \sum_{|\beta| \leq n} \|z\widehat{Z}^{\beta}f\|_{L^{1}_{x,v}}(t) \\ &\lesssim \frac{1}{\tau_{+}^{n}} \sum_{\substack{|\beta| \leq n \\ z \in \mathbf{k}_{1}}} \left\|z\widehat{Z}^{\beta}f\right\|_{L^{1}_{x,v}}(0) + \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Sigma_{s}} \int_{v} \left|T_{F}\left(z\widehat{Z}^{\beta}f\right)\right| \frac{dv}{v^{0}} dx ds. \end{split}$$

**5.3.3. The remaining region.** – Let  $(t, x) \in [0, T^*[\times \mathbb{R}^n \text{ such that } \frac{t}{2} \le |x| \le t \text{ and } t \ge 1$ . We start by applying Lemma 5.7 to  $\widehat{Z}^{\beta}f$ , for all  $|\beta| \le n$ , with T = t and  $a^2 = t^2 - |x|^2$ . We have

$$egin{aligned} &\sum_{|eta|\leq n}\int_{|y|\leq |x|}\int_{\mathbb{R}^n_v}|\widehat{Z}^eta f(\sqrt{|y|^2+a^2},y,v)|rac{dv}{(v^0)^2}dy\ &\lesssim \sum_{|eta|\leq n}\left(\int_{\Sigma_0}\int_{\mathbb{R}^n_v}\left|\widehat{Z}^eta f
ight|dvdx+\int_0^t\int_{\Sigma_s}\int_{\mathbb{R}^n_v}T_F(\widehat{Z}^eta f)rac{dv}{v^0}dxds
ight). \end{aligned}$$

As  $|\widehat{Z}^{\gamma}((v^0)^{-2})| \leq (v^0)^{-2}$ , Lemma 5.6 applied to  $g = (v^0)^{-2}f$  allows us to bound by below the left hand side of the previous inequality by

$$|x|^n \int_v |f|(t,x,v) \frac{dv}{(v^0)^2}$$

The result follows from  $|x|^n \gtrsim \tau_+^n$  (as  $|x| \ge \frac{t}{2} \ge \frac{1}{2}$ ).

### 5.4. Improved decay for the derivatives of the velocity averages

Let us introduce the following vector fields.

DEFINITION 5.9. – For  $1 \le i \le n$  and  $1 \le k, l \le n$ , with  $k \ne l$ , we consider

$$X_i = \frac{v^i}{v^0} \partial_t + \partial_i \quad and \quad Y_{kl} = \frac{v^k}{v^0} \partial_l - \frac{v^l}{v^0} \partial_k$$

**PROPOSITION 5.10.** – The vector fields  $\frac{1}{v^0}T_1$ ,  $X_i$  and  $Y_{kl}$  are good derivatives (as the derivates tangential to the light cone L and  $e_B$ , see Remark 2.10), which means that if W denotes one of them, we have, for a smooth function f,

$$\left|\int_{v} Wfdv\right| \lesssim \frac{1}{\tau_{+}} \left(\sum_{\widehat{Z} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_{0}} \left|\int_{v} \widehat{Z}fdv\right| + \sum_{z \in \mathbf{k}_{1}} \int_{v} |z| |\nabla_{t,x}f| dv\right).$$

*Proof.* – For  $T_1$ , we remark that

$$tT_1 = v^0 S + (tv^i - x^i v^0)\partial_i, \quad rT_1 = tT_1 + (r-t)T_1$$

and that

$$\left| (r-t) \int_{v} \partial f dv \right| \lesssim \sum_{\widehat{Z} \in \mathbb{K}} \left| \int_{v} Z f dv \right| \lesssim \sum_{\substack{\widehat{Z}^{\beta} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}^{|\beta|} \\ |\beta| \leq 1}} \left| \int_{v} \widehat{Z}^{\beta} f dv \right|$$

For  $X_i$ , that ensues from

$$tv^0 X_i = v^0 \Omega_{0i} + (tv^i - x^i v^0) \partial_t$$
 and  $rX_i = tX_i + (r-t)X_i$ .

For  $Y_{kl}$ , that follows from

$$tv^{0}Y_{kl} = v^{0}\Omega_{kl} + (tv^{k} - x^{k}v^{0})\partial_{l} - (tv^{l} - x^{l}v^{0})\partial_{k} \text{ and } rY_{kl} = tY_{kl} + (r - t)Y_{kl}.$$

Finally, let us show how we can obtain extra decay on  $\partial \int_{v} f dv$  if f solves an equation such as  $T_{F}(f) = 0$ .

PROPOSITION 5.11. – Let  $f: [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^n_x \times \mathbb{R}^n_v \to \mathbb{R}$  be a function such that

$$\forall \widehat{Z} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0, \ z \in \mathbf{k}_1, \quad \left| \int_v (v^0)^2 z \widehat{Z} f dv \right| \lesssim \tau_+^{-n}.$$

Then, for all  $0 \leq \mu \leq n$ ,

$$\left|\partial_{\mu}\int_{v}fdv\right|\lesssim\tau_{+}^{-n-1}.$$

Proof. – As

$$T_1 = v^{\mu}\partial_{\mu} = v^0\partial_t + v^iX_i - \frac{|v|^2}{v^0}\partial_t = v^iX_i + \frac{1}{v^0}\partial_t,$$

we have

$$\partial_t = v^0 T_1 - v^0 v^i X_i.$$

Similarly

$$\partial_i = (v^0)^2 X_i - v^i T_1 - v^0 v^k Y_{ki}.$$

REMARK 5.12. – We can prove a similar proposition for derivatives of higher orders.

# CHAPTER 6

# THE MASSIVE VLASOV-MAXWELL EQUATIONS

## 6.1. Global existence for small data

The aim of this section is to prove Theorem 1.1. We suppose that the dimension n is at least 4 and we consider the massive Vlasov-Maxwell system (1)-(3) with at least two species, so that  $K \ge 2$ . For simplicity, we suppose that  $m_k = 1$  for all  $1 \le k \le K$ .

To simplify the notation, we denote during this chapter the energy norm  $\mathbb{E}_{M,q,1}^k$ , introduced previously in Definition 3.2, by  $\mathbb{E}_{M,q}^k$ . We also introduce the function  $\chi$  defined on  $\mathbb{R}_+$  by

$$\chi(s) = \log^3 (3+s)$$
 if  $n = 4$  and  $\chi(s) = 1$  if  $n \ge 5$ .

This is a more precise version of Theorem 1.1.

THEOREM 6.1. – Let  $n \ge 4$ ,  $K \ge 2$  and  $N \ge \frac{5}{2}n + 1$ . Let  $(f_0, F_0)$  be an initial data set for the massive Vlasov-Maxwell system. Let (f, F) be the unique classical solution to the system and let A be a potential in the Lorenz gauge. There exists  $\epsilon > 0$  such that<sup>(21)</sup>, if

$$\mathcal{E}_N[A](0) \le \epsilon, \qquad \qquad \mathcal{E}_N[F](0) \le \epsilon$$

and if, for all  $1 \leq k \leq K$ ,

$$\mathbb{E}_{N+n,1}^2[f_k](0) \le \epsilon,$$

then (f, F) exists globally in time and verifies the following estimates.

- Energy bounds for A, F and  $f_k: \forall 1 \leq k \leq K$  and  $\forall t \in \mathbb{R}_+$ ,

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_{N}[A](t) \lesssim \epsilon \chi(t), \qquad \qquad \mathcal{E}_{N}[F](t) \lesssim \epsilon \chi(t), \ \mathbb{E}_{N}^{2}[f_{k}](t) \lesssim \epsilon \qquad \qquad and \quad \mathbb{E}_{N,1}^{2}[f_{k}](t) \lesssim \epsilon \chi^{\frac{1}{6}}(t).$$

21. A smallness condition on F, which implies  $\widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_N[A](0) \leq \epsilon$ , is given in Proposition 2.20.

- Pointwise decay for the null decomposition of  $\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}(F)$ :  $\forall |\beta| \leq N - n, (t, x) \in \mathbb{R}_{+} \times \mathbb{R}^{n},$ 

$$\begin{aligned} |\alpha(L_{Z^{\beta}}F)| &\lesssim \sqrt{\epsilon}\sqrt{\chi(t)}\tau_{+}^{-\frac{n+2}{2}}, \qquad |\underline{\alpha}(L_{Z^{\beta}}F)| &\lesssim \sqrt{\epsilon}\sqrt{\chi(t)}\tau_{+}^{-\frac{n-2}{2}}\tau_{-}^{-\frac{3}{2}}, \\ |\rho(L_{Z^{\beta}}F)| &\lesssim \sqrt{\epsilon}\sqrt{\chi(t)}\tau_{+}^{-\frac{n+1}{2}}\tau_{-}^{-\frac{1}{2}}, \qquad |\sigma(L_{Z^{\beta}}F)| &\lesssim \sqrt{\epsilon}\sqrt{\chi(t)}\tau_{+}^{-\frac{n+1}{2}}\tau_{-}^{-\frac{1}{2}}. \end{aligned}$$

— Pointwise decay for  $\int_{v\in\mathbb{R}^n}|\widehat{Z}^{\beta}f_k|dv$ :

$$\forall \left|\beta\right| \leq N - \frac{3n+2}{2}, \left(t,x\right) \in \mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}^n, \qquad \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} |\widehat{Z}^{\beta} f_k| dv \lesssim \frac{\epsilon}{\tau_+^n}$$

— Pointwise decay for  $\int_{v\in\mathbb{R}^n} |\widehat{Z}^{\beta}f_k|(v^0)^2 dv$  and  $\int_{v\in\mathbb{R}^n} |z\widehat{Z}^{\beta}f_k|(v^0)^2 dv$ :

$$\begin{aligned} \forall |\beta| &\leq N - n, \, (t,x) \in \mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}^n, \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} |\widehat{Z}^{\beta} f_k| (v^0)^2 dv \lesssim \frac{\epsilon}{\tau_+^{n-1} \tau_-}, \\ \forall |\beta| &\leq N - \frac{3n+2}{2}, \, z \in \mathbf{k}_1, \, (t,x) \in \mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}^n, \\ \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} |z \widehat{Z}^{\beta} f_k| (v^0)^2 dv \lesssim \frac{\epsilon}{\tau_+^{n-1} \tau_-} \end{aligned}$$

—  $L^2$  estimates on  $\int_{v\in\mathbb{R}^n}|\widehat{Z}^{\beta}f_k|dv$ :

$$\forall |\beta| \le N, t \in \mathbb{R}_+, \qquad \left\| \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} |\widehat{Z}^{\beta} f_k| dv \right\|_{L^2(\Sigma_t)} \lesssim \frac{\epsilon \chi^{\frac{1}{6}}(t)}{(1+t)^{\frac{n}{2}}}.$$

REMARK 6.2. – In dimension 4, if  $N \ge 14$ , we can take  $\chi(t) = \log^2(3+t)$  and avoid the  $\log^{\frac{1}{2}}(3+t)$ -loss on the  $L^2$  estimate on  $\int_{\mathbb{R}^2} |\widehat{Z}^{\beta} f_k| dv$ .

## 6.2. Structure and beginning of the proof

Let  $(f_0, F_0)$  be an initial data set satisfying the assumptions of Theorem 6.1. By a standard local well-posedness argument, there exists a unique maximal solution (f, F) of the massive Vlasov-Maxwell system defined on  $[0, T^*[$ , with  $T^* \in \mathbb{R}^*_+ \cup \{+\infty\}$ .

We consider the following bootstrap assumptions. Let T be the largest time such that,  $\forall \ 1 \leq k \leq K$  and  $\forall \ t \in [0,T]$ ,

(41)  $\mathcal{E}_N[F](t) \le 2C\epsilon\chi(t), \quad \mathcal{E}_N^S[F](t) \le 2\overline{C}\epsilon,$ 

(42) 
$$\mathbb{E}_{N}^{2}[f_{k}](t) \leq 4\epsilon, \ \mathbb{E}_{N-\frac{n+2}{2},1}^{2}[f_{k}](t) \leq 4\epsilon \text{ and } \mathbb{E}_{N,1}^{2}[f_{k}](t) \leq 4\epsilon\chi^{\frac{1}{6}}(t),$$

where C and  $\overline{C}$  are positive constants which will be specified during the proof. Note that by continuity, T > 0. We now present our strategy to improve these bootstrap assumptions.

1. First, using the bootstrap assumptions, we obtain decay estimates for the null decomposition of F (and its Lie derivatives) and for velocity averages of derivatives of  $f_k$ .

- 2. Next, we improve the bounds on the Vlasov fields energies by means of the energy estimates proved in Propositions 3.3 and 3.5. To bound the right hand side in these energy estimates, we make fundamental use of the null structure of the system and the pointwise decay estimates on  $\rho$ ,  $\sigma$ ,  $\alpha$ ,  $\underline{\alpha}$  and  $\int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} |z \widehat{Z}^{\beta} f_k| dv$ .
- 3. Then, using Theorem 5.1, we improve the decay estimate on  $\int_{v} |\hat{Z}^{\beta} f_{k}| dv$  near the light cone.
- 4. In order to improve the estimates on the electromagnetic field energies, we establish an  $L_x^2$  estimate for the velocity averages of the Vlasov fields (and its derivatives). For this purpose, we follow [7] and we rewrite all the transport equations as an inhomogeneous system of transport equations. The velocity averages of the homogeneous part of the solution verify strong pointwise decay estimates (we use particularly the control that we have at our disposal on the initial data of f, for derivatives of order N + n or less). The inhomegeneous part is decomposed into a product of an integrable function and a pointwise decaying function which gives us the expected estimate.
- 5. Finally, we bound the energy of the electromagnetic potential (which satisfy the Lorenz gauge) and we improve the estimates on the electromagnetic field energies with the energy estimates for the Maxwell equations (Propositions 3.21 and 3.25). We use again the null decomposition of F (and its Lie derivatives), which, combined by the estimates on  $\left\| \tau_+ \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |\widehat{Z}^{\beta} f_k| dv \right\|_{L^2_{\infty}}$ , gives us the improvement.

## 6.3. Step 1: Decay estimates

Using the bootstrap assumption on  $\mathcal{E}_N[F]$  and Proposition 4.16, one immediately obtains the following pointwise decay estimates on the electromagnetic field.

PROPOSITION 6.3. – For all  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $|\beta| \leq N - \frac{n+2}{2}$ , we have

$$\begin{aligned} |\alpha(\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}F)| &\lesssim \sqrt{\epsilon}\sqrt{\chi(t)}\tau_{+}^{-\frac{n+1}{2}}\tau_{-}^{-\frac{1}{2}}, \quad |\underline{\alpha}(\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\alpha}}F)| &\lesssim \sqrt{\epsilon}\sqrt{\chi(t)}\tau_{+}^{-\frac{n-1}{2}}\tau_{-}^{-\frac{3}{2}}, \\ |\rho(\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\alpha}}F)| &\lesssim \sqrt{\epsilon}\sqrt{\chi(t)}\tau_{+}^{-\frac{n+1}{2}}\tau_{-}^{-\frac{1}{2}}, \quad |\sigma(\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\alpha}}F)| &\lesssim \sqrt{\epsilon}\sqrt{\chi(t)}\tau_{+}^{-\frac{n+1}{2}}\tau_{-}^{-\frac{1}{2}}. \end{aligned}$$

REMARK 6.4. – We will improve later the decay estimate on  $\alpha(\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}F)$ , for  $|\beta| \leq N - n$ , near the light cone (see Section 6.7.1).

The pointwise decay estimates on the velocity averages of the Vlasov fields are given by Klainerman-Sobolev inequalities and the bootstrap assumptions on the  $f_k$ energy norms. Using Theorem 2.13, we have that  $\forall |\beta| \leq N - n$ ,  $(t, x) \in [0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^n$ ,  $1 \leq k \leq K$ 

(43) 
$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |\widehat{Z}^\beta f_k| (v^0)^2 dv \lesssim \frac{\mathbb{E}_N^2[f_k](t)}{\tau_+^{n-1}\tau_-} \lesssim \frac{\epsilon}{\tau_+^{n-1}\tau_-}$$

In the same spirit, using Corollary 2.14, we have that  $\forall |\beta| \leq N - \frac{3n+2}{2}, z \in \mathbf{k}_1, (t, x) \in [0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^n$ ,

(44) 
$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |z \widehat{Z}^{\beta} f_k| (v^0)^2 dv \lesssim \frac{\mathbb{E}_{N-\frac{n+2}{2},1}^2 [f_k](t)}{\tau_+^{n-1} \tau_-} \lesssim \frac{\epsilon}{\tau_+^{n-1} \tau_-}.$$

### 6.4. Step 2: Improving the energy estimates for the transport equation

We fix, for this section,  $1 \le k \le K$ . According to Proposition 3.3,  $\mathbb{E}_N^2[f_k] \le 3\epsilon$ on [0, T], for  $\epsilon$  small enough, would follow if we prove

(45) 
$$\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} |\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta_1}}(F)(v, \nabla_v \widehat{Z}^{\beta_2} f_k)| v^0 dv dx ds \lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}},$$

for all  $|\beta_1| + |\beta_2| \le N$ , with  $|\beta_2| \le N - 1$ , and

$$\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} |v^i F_{i0} \widehat{Z}^\beta f_k| dv dx ds \lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}},$$

for all  $|\beta| \leq N$ . The second integral is easy to bound. Using Proposition 6.3 and the bootstrap assumption on  $\mathbb{E}^2_N[f_k]$ , we have

$$egin{array}{ll} \int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |v^i F_{i0} \widehat{Z}^eta f_k| dv dx ds &\lesssim & \int_0^t \|F\|_{L^\infty(\Sigma_s)} \mathbb{E}^2_N[f_k](s) ds \ &\lesssim & \epsilon^{rac{3}{2}}. \end{array}$$

Similarly, according to Proposition 3.5,  $\mathbb{E}_{N,1}^2[f_k] \leq 3\epsilon \chi^{\frac{1}{6}}(t)$  on [0,T], for  $\epsilon$  small enough, would follow if we prove

(46) 
$$\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} |zv^0 \mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta_1}}(F)(v, \nabla_v \widehat{Z}^{\beta_2} f_k)| dv dx ds \lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}} \chi^{\frac{1}{6}}(t),$$

for all  $z \in \mathbf{k}_1$  and  $|\beta_1| + |\beta_2| \le N$ , with  $|\beta_2| \le N - 1$ ,

(47) 
$$\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} |v^0 F(v, \nabla_v z) \widehat{Z}^\beta f_k| dv dx ds \lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}} \chi^{\frac{1}{6}}(t),$$

for all  $z \in \mathbf{k}_1$ ,  $|\beta| \leq N$  and

$$\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} |zv^i F_{i0} \widehat{Z}^eta f_k| dv dx ds \lesssim \epsilon^{rac{3}{2}},$$

for all  $|\beta| \leq N$ . Again, the last integral is easy to bound.

We fix  $|\beta_1| + |\beta_2| \leq N$  (with  $|\beta_2| \leq N - 1$ ),  $|\beta| \leq N$  and  $z \in \mathbf{k}_1$ . We denote respectively  $\rho(\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta_1}}(F))$ ,  $\sigma(\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta_1}}(F))$ ,  $\alpha(\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta_1}}(F))$  and  $\underline{\alpha}(\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta_1}}(F))$  by  $\rho$ ,  $\sigma$ ,  $\alpha$  and  $\underline{\alpha}$ . We denote also  $\widehat{Z}^{\beta_2} f_k$  by g and  $\widehat{Z}^{\beta} f_k$  by h. To unify the study of the remaining integrals, we introduce b, which could be equal to 0 or 1,  $z_0 = v^0$  and  $z_b = v^0 z$ . The null decomposition of  $\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta_1}}(F)(v, \nabla_v g)$  (for (45) and (46)) or  $F(v, \nabla_v z)$  (for (47)) brings us to control the integral of the following terms. The good terms

(48) 
$$\left| z_b v^{\underline{L}} \rho \left( \nabla_v g \right)^L \right|, \quad \left| v^0 v^{\underline{L}} h \rho(F) \left( \nabla_v z \right)^L \right|,$$
  
(49)  $\left| z_i v^L \rho \left( \nabla_v g \right)^{\underline{L}} \right| = \left| v^0 v^L h \rho(F) \left( \nabla_v z \right)^{\underline{L}} \right|$ 

(45) 
$$\begin{vmatrix} z_b v^B \sigma_{BD} (\nabla_v g)^D \end{vmatrix}, \quad \begin{vmatrix} v^0 v^B h \sigma(F)_{BD} (\nabla_v z)^D \end{vmatrix},$$
(50) 
$$\begin{vmatrix} z_b v^B \sigma_{BD} (\nabla_v g)^D \end{vmatrix}, \quad \begin{vmatrix} v^0 v^B h \sigma(F)_{BD} (\nabla_v z)^D \end{vmatrix},$$

(51) 
$$\left| z_{b}v^{L}\alpha_{B} \left( \nabla_{v}g \right)^{B} \right|, \quad \left| v^{0}v^{L}h\alpha(F)_{B} \left( \nabla_{v}z \right)^{B} \right|,$$
  
(52)  $\left| z_{b}v^{B}\alpha_{B} \left( \nabla_{v}g \right)^{L} \right|, \quad \left| v^{0}v^{B}h\alpha(F)_{B} \left( \nabla_{v}z \right)^{L} \right|,$ 

and the bad terms

(53) 
$$\begin{vmatrix} z_b v^{\underline{L}} \underline{\alpha}_B (\nabla_v g)^B \end{vmatrix}, \quad \begin{vmatrix} v^0 v^{\underline{L}} h \underline{\alpha}(F)_B (\nabla_v z)^B \end{vmatrix},$$
  
(54) 
$$\begin{vmatrix} z_b v^B \underline{\alpha}_B (\nabla_v g)^{\underline{L}} \end{vmatrix}, \quad \begin{vmatrix} v^0 v^B h \underline{\alpha}(F)_B (\nabla_v z)^{\underline{L}} \end{vmatrix}.$$

The study of  $\mathbb{E}_N^2[f_k]$  corresponds to b = 0 and, in this case, we only have to estimate the spacetime integral of each of the first terms of (48)-(54). The study of  $\mathbb{E}_{N,1}^2[f_k]$  corresponds to b = 1. For both of them, when  $|\beta_1| \leq N - \frac{n+2}{2}$  we can use the pointwise decay estimates on the electromagnetic field given by Proposition 6.3. When  $|\beta_1| > N - \frac{n+2}{2}$ ,  $|\beta_2| \leq N - \frac{3n+2}{2}$  (since  $N \geq \frac{5}{2}n+1$ ), and we can then use the pointwise estimates (43) and (44) on the velocity averages of the Vlasov field.

For the part where  $|\beta_1| \leq N - \frac{n+2}{2}$ , our proof leads also to  $\mathbb{E}^2_{N-\frac{n+2}{2},1}[f_k] \leq 3\epsilon$ , for  $\epsilon$  small enough, on [0,T].

REMARK 6.5. – To simplify the argument we will sometimes denote  $\mathbb{E}_N^2[f_k]$  by  $\mathbb{E}_{N,0}^2[f_k]$ .

**6.4.1. Estimating the** v derivatives. – To deal with the v derivatives of the Vlasov field, which do not commute with the relativistic transport operator, we recall (34)

(55) 
$$\left| (\nabla_v \psi)^L \right|, \left| (\nabla_v \psi)^{\underline{L}} \right|, \left| (\nabla_v \psi)^B \right| \lesssim \frac{\tau_+}{v^0} \sum_{\widehat{Z} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0} |\widehat{Z}\psi|.$$

We will also use

(56) 
$$\left| \left( \nabla_v \psi \right)^L \right|, \ \left| \left( \nabla_v \psi \right)^{\underline{L}} \right| \lesssim \frac{\tau_-}{v^0} \sum_{\widehat{Z} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0} |\widehat{Z}\psi|$$

and

(57) 
$$\left| v^{\underline{L}} \left( \nabla_v \psi \right)^B \right| \lesssim \tau_{-} \sum_{\widehat{Z} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}} \sum_{z \in \mathbf{k}_1} |z \widehat{Z} \psi|,$$

which come from Lemma 4.2 and Proposition 4.7. In order to reutilize certain estimates of this section, we will not use inequalities (56) and (57) in the case where we have a pointwise estimate on the electromagnetic field. We make this choice because we do not identify such null structures in the equations studied in Section 6.6, where we will make similar computations as in Subsection 6.4.2.

**6.4.2.** If  $|\beta_1| \leq N - \frac{n+2}{2}$ . – We start by treating the good terms. We use  $\zeta$  to denote  $\alpha$ ,  $\rho$  or  $\sigma$ . Thus, according to Proposition 6.3,

$$|\zeta| \lesssim \frac{\sqrt{\epsilon}\sqrt{\chi(t)}}{\tau_+^{\frac{n+1}{2}}\tau_-^{\frac{1}{2}}}.$$

Using (55), we can bound by  $\sum_{\widehat{Z}\in\widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0}\tau_+|\zeta||z_b\widehat{Z}g|$  each first term of (48)-(52) so that their integrals on  $[0,t]\times\mathbb{R}^n_x\times\mathbb{R}^n_v$  are bounded by

(58) 
$$\sum_{\widehat{Z}\in\widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0}\int_0^t\int_{\Sigma_s}\tau_+|\zeta|\int_v|z_b\widehat{Z}g|dvdxds.$$

It remains to notice that

$$\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \tau_+ |\zeta| \int_v |z_b \widehat{Z}g| dv dx ds \lesssim \int_0^t \sqrt{\epsilon} \frac{\log^{\frac{3}{2}}(3+s)}{(1+s)^{\frac{3}{2}}} \mathbb{E}^1_{N,b}[f_k](s) ds \lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}}$$

since  $\mathbb{E}^1_{N,b}[f_k](s) \leq \mathbb{E}^2_{N,1}[f_k](s) \leq 4\epsilon \log^{\frac{1}{2}}(3+s)$  for all  $s \in [0,T]$ . Similarly, each second term of (48)-(52) is bounded by  $\sum_{\widehat{Z} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0} v^0 \tau_+ |\zeta(F)| |h| |\widehat{Z}(z)|$  and, using Lemma 2.8, their integral on  $[0,t] \times \mathbb{R}^n_x \times \mathbb{R}^n_v$  are bounded by

$$\sum_{z'\in\mathbf{k}_1}\int_0^t\int_{\Sigma_s}\tau_+|\zeta(F)|\int_v v^0|z'h|dvdxds.$$

Using the pointwise estimate on  $\zeta$  and the bootstrap assumption (42), one has

$$\int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Sigma_{s}} \tau_{+} |\zeta(F)| \int_{v} v^{0} |z'h| dv dx ds \lesssim \int_{0}^{t} \sqrt{\epsilon} \frac{\log^{\frac{3}{2}}(3+s)}{(1+s)^{\frac{3}{2}}} \mathbb{E}^{1}_{N,1}[f_{k}](s) ds \lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}}.$$

We now study the bad terms. Recall that, according to Proposition 6.3,

$$|\underline{\alpha}| \lesssim \frac{\sqrt{\epsilon}\sqrt{\chi(t)}}{\tau_{+}^{\frac{n-1}{2}}\tau_{-}^{\frac{3}{2}}}.$$

Let us denote  $[0,t] \times \mathbb{R}^n_x \times \mathbb{R}^n_v$  by  $X_t$  and dvdxds by  $dX_t$ . Then, using (55),  $\int_{C_u(t)} \int_v v^{\underline{L}} |z_b \widehat{Z}g| dv dC_u(t) \leq \mathbb{E}^2_{N,b} [f_k](t)$  and the bootstrap assumption (42), we have,

$$\begin{split} \int_{X_t} |z_b v^{\underline{L}} \underline{\alpha}_B \left( \nabla_v g \right)^B | dX_t &\lesssim \sum_{\widehat{Z} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0} \int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \tau_+ |\underline{\alpha}| \int_v \frac{v^{\underline{L}}}{v^0} |z_b \widehat{Z}g| dv dx ds \\ &\lesssim \sum_{\widehat{Z} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0} \int_{u=-\infty}^t \int_{C_u(t)} \tau_+ |\underline{\alpha}| \int_v v^{\underline{L}} |z_b \widehat{Z}g| dv dC_u(t) du \\ &\lesssim \sum_{\widehat{Z} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0} \int_{u=-\infty}^t \frac{1}{\tau_-^{\frac{3}{2}}} \int_{C_u(t)} \int_v v^{\underline{L}} |z_b \widehat{Z}g| dv dC_u(t) du \\ &\lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \mathbb{E}_{N,b}^2 [f_k](t) \int_{u=-\infty}^{+\infty} \frac{1}{\tau_-^{\frac{3}{2}}} du \\ &\lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}} \text{ if } b = 0, \quad \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}} \chi^{\frac{1}{6}}(t) \text{ if } b = 1. \end{split}$$

Finally, for the first term of (54), we use successively (55), the inequality  $|v^B| \lesssim v^0 v^{\underline{L}}$  (which ensues from Proposition 2.9) as well as the bootstrap assumptions (42) to get

$$\begin{split} \int_{X_t} |z_b v^B \underline{\alpha}_B \, (\nabla_v g)^{\underline{L}} \, | dX_t \ \lesssim & \sum_{\widehat{Z} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0} \int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \int_v |\underline{\alpha}| v^0 v^{\underline{L}} \frac{\tau_+}{v^0} |z_b \widehat{Z}g| dv dx ds \\ \lesssim & \sum_{\widehat{Z} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0} \int_{u=-\infty}^t \int_{C_u(t)} \tau_+ |\underline{\alpha}| \int_v v^{\underline{L}} |z_b \widehat{Z}g| dv dC_u(t) du \\ \lesssim & \epsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \int_{u=-\infty}^t \tau_-^{-\frac{3}{2}} \mathbb{E}_{N,b}^2 [f_k](t) du \\ \lesssim & \epsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \mathbb{E}_{N,b}^2 [f_k](t). \end{split}$$

The integrals of the second terms of (53) and (54) are treated similarly. For instance, as  $\sum_{\widehat{Z}\in\widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0} |\widehat{Z}(z)| \lesssim \sum_{z'\in\mathbf{k}_1} |z'|$ , we have

$$\begin{split} \int\limits_{X_t} |v^0 v^B h \underline{\alpha}_B \, (\nabla_v z)^{\underline{L}} \, | dX_t &\lesssim \sum_{\widehat{Z} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0} \int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \tau_+ |\underline{\alpha}| \int_v \sqrt{v^L v^{\underline{L}}} |h\widehat{Z}(z)| dv dx ds \\ &\lesssim \sum_{z' \in \mathbf{k}_1} \int_{-\infty}^t \int_{C_u(t)} \tau_+ |\underline{\alpha}| \int_v v^{\underline{L}} v^0 |z'h| dv dC_u(t) du \\ &\lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \mathbb{E}_{N,1}^2 [f_k](t). \end{split}$$

**6.4.3.** If  $|\beta_1| > N - \frac{n+2}{2}$ . – In this case we cannot use Proposition 6.3 anymore. As  $|\beta_2| \leq \frac{n}{2}$ , we can however use the pointwise estimates on the velocity averages of  $v^0 z_b \widehat{Z}^{\beta} g$  given by (44). This time, we only have to bound the first terms of (48)–(54).

Again, we start by studying the good terms. Let us denote again  $\alpha$ ,  $\rho$  or  $\sigma$  by  $\zeta$ . Then, according to Definition 3.20, for all  $s \in [0, T]$ ,

$$\int_{\Sigma_s} \tau_+^2 |\zeta|^2 dx \le \mathcal{E}_N[F](s) \lesssim \epsilon \chi(s)$$

Recall that the integral of each first term of (48)-(52) can be bounded by (58). Using the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality and

$$\left\| \int_{v} |z_{b} \widehat{Z}g| dv \right\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma_{s})}^{2} \lesssim \epsilon^{2} \int_{0}^{+\infty} \frac{r^{n-1}}{\tau_{+}^{2n-2} \tau_{-}^{2}} dr \lesssim \epsilon^{2} (1+s)^{-(n-1)}$$

which comes from (44) and Lemma 4.1, we have

$$egin{aligned} &\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} au_+ |\zeta| \int_v |z_b \widehat{Z}g| dv dx ds &\lesssim &\int_0^t \| au_+ \zeta\|_{L^2(\Sigma_s)} \left\| \int_v |z_b \widehat{Z}g| dv 
ight\|_{L^2(\Sigma_s)} ds \ &\lesssim & \epsilon^{rac{3}{2}}. \end{aligned}$$

In order to close the estimates for the bad terms, we use (56) or (57). The integral of the first term of (54) is then bounded by

$$\sum_{\widehat{Z}\in\widehat{\mathbb{P}}_{0}}\int_{0}^{+\infty}\|\tau_{-}\underline{\alpha}\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma_{s})}\left\|\int_{v}\left|\frac{v^{B}}{v^{0}}z_{b}\widehat{Z}g\right|dv\right\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma_{s})}ds$$

Now, using (44) and Lemma 4.1, we have

$$\left\|\int_{v}\left|\frac{v^{B}}{v^{0}}z_{b}\widehat{Z}g\right|dv\right\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma_{s})}\lesssim \left\|\int_{v}|z_{b}\widehat{Z}g|dv\right\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma_{s})}\lesssim \epsilon(1+s)^{-\frac{3}{2}}.$$

Since  $\|\tau_{-\underline{\alpha}}\|_{L^2(\Sigma_s)}^2 \leq \mathcal{E}_N[F](s) \lesssim \epsilon \chi(t),$ 

$$\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \int_v |z_b v^B \underline{\alpha}_B \left( \nabla_v g \right)^{\underline{L}} |dv dx ds \lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}}.$$

For the remaining term,  $z_b v^{\underline{L}} \underline{\alpha}_B (\nabla_v g)^B$ , we treat the two cases separately. First, if b = 0,  $\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \int_v v^0 v^{\underline{L}} |\underline{\alpha}_B (\nabla_v g)^B| dv dx ds$  is bounded by

$$\sum_{\widehat{Z}\in\widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0}\sum_{z'\in\mathbf{k}_1}\int_0^{+\infty}\|\tau_{-\underline{\alpha}}\|_{L^2(\Sigma_s)}\left\|\int_v v^0|z'\widehat{Z}g|dv\right\|_{L^2(\Sigma_s)}ds$$

Now, using (44) and Lemma 4.1, we have

$$\left\|\int_{v} v^{0} |z' \widehat{Z}g| dv\right\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma_{s})}^{2} \lesssim \epsilon^{2} (1+s)^{-(n-1)}.$$

Hence, as  $\|\tau_{-\underline{\alpha}}\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma_{s})}^{2} \leq \mathcal{E}_{N}[F](s) \lesssim \epsilon \chi(t)$ , we obtain

$$\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \int_v v^0 v^{\underline{L}} | \underline{lpha}_B \left( 
abla_v g 
ight)^B | dv dx ds \lesssim \epsilon^{rac{3}{2}}.$$

Finally, if b = 1, we have, by (55),

$$\begin{split} \int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \int_v v^0 v^{\underline{L}} |z \underline{\alpha}_B \left( \nabla_v g \right)^B | dv dx ds \\ \lesssim \sum_{\widehat{Z} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0} \int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \frac{\tau_-^{\frac{1}{2}}}{(1+s)^{\frac{n-3}{2}}} |\underline{\alpha}| \frac{\tau_+ (1+s)^{\frac{n-3}{2}}}{\tau_-^{\frac{1}{2}}} \int_v v^{\underline{L}} |z \widehat{Z}g| dv dx ds. \end{split}$$

By the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality (in (s, x)), the right-hand side of the previous inequality is bounded by

(59) 
$$\left(\int_0^t \frac{\|\sqrt{\tau_-}|\underline{\alpha}|\|_{L^2(\Sigma_s)}^2}{(1+s)^{n-3}} ds\right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \sum_{\widehat{Z} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0} \left(\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \frac{\tau_+^{n-1}}{\tau_-} \left(\int_v v^{\underline{L}} |z\widehat{Z}g| dv\right)^2 dx ds\right)^{\frac{1}{2}}.$$

By the bootstrap assumption  $^{(22)}$  (41),  $\|\sqrt{\tau_{-}}|\underline{\alpha}|\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma_{s})}^{2} \lesssim \epsilon$ , so

$$\int_0^t \frac{\|\sqrt{\tau_-}|\underline{\alpha}|\|_{L^2(\Sigma_s)}^2}{(1+s)^{n-3}} ds \lesssim \epsilon \chi^{\frac{1}{3}}(t).$$

The second factor of (59) is bounded by  $\epsilon^2$ . Indeed, as, by (44),

$$\frac{\tau_+^{n-1}}{\tau_-} \left( \int_v v^{\underline{L}} |z \widehat{Z}g| dv \right)^2 \lesssim \frac{\epsilon}{\tau_-^2} \int_v v^{\underline{L}} |z \widehat{Z}g| dv,$$

we have

$$\begin{split} \int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \frac{\tau_+^{n-1}}{\tau_-} \left( \int_v v^{\underline{L}} |z \widehat{Z}g| dv \right)^2 dx ds &\lesssim \epsilon \int_{-\infty}^t \tau_-^{-2} \int_{C_u(t)} \int_v v^{\underline{L}} |z \widehat{Z}g| dv dC_u(t) du \\ &\lesssim \epsilon \int_{u=-\infty}^t \tau_-^{-2} \mathbb{E}_{N-\frac{n+2}{2},1}^2 [f_k](t) du \\ &\lesssim \epsilon^2, \end{split}$$

since  $\mathbb{E}^2_{N-\frac{n+2}{2},1}[f_k](t) \leq 4\epsilon$  by the bootstrap assumption (42). Thus

$$\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \int_v v^0 v^{\underline{L}} |z\underline{\alpha}_B \left( \nabla_v g \right)^B | dv dx ds \lesssim \epsilon^2 \chi^{\frac{1}{6}}(t).$$

This concludes the improvement of the bootstrap assumption (42).

<sup>22.</sup> Note that if we used the bound on  $\|\tau - \underline{\alpha}\|_{L^2(\Sigma_s)}$  we would have in 4d an extra loss on  $\mathbb{E}^2_{N,1}[f_k]$  which would lead to a  $(1 + t)^{\eta}$ -loss for the electromagnetic energy.

### 6.5. Step 3: Improved decay estimates for velocity averages

In this section, we improve the pointwise decay estimate on  $\int_v |\widehat{Z}^\beta f_k| dv$  near the lightcone.

PROPOSITION 6.6. – We have, for all  $1 \le k \le K$ ,

$$\forall (t,x) \in [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^n, \ |\beta| \le N - \frac{3n+2}{2}, \quad \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} |\widehat{Z}^{\beta} f_k| dv \lesssim \frac{\epsilon}{\tau_+^n}$$

and

$$\forall (t,x) \in [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^n, \ |\beta| \le N - n, \quad \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} |\widehat{Z}^{\beta} f_k| dv \lesssim \epsilon \frac{\chi^{\frac{1}{6}}(t)}{\tau_+^n}$$

*Proof.* – This ensues from Theorem 5.1, Remark 5.4 and the estimations made in Section 6.4. The loss for the derivatives of higher order is linked to the loss on  $\mathbb{E}^2_{N,1}[f_k]$ .

# 6.6. Step 4: $L^2$ estimates for the velocity averages

In view of commutation formula of Propositions 2.19 and the energy estimates of Propositions 3.12, 3.21, we need to prove enough decay on  $\|\tau_+ \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |\hat{Z}^{\beta} f_k| dv\|_{L^2_x}$  for all  $|\beta| \leq N$ . The goal of this section is to prove the following proposition.

PROPOSITION 6.7. – We have, for all  $1 \le k \le K$ ,  $|\beta| \le N$  and for all  $t \in [0,T]$ ,

$$\left\|\tau_{+}\int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}}|\widehat{Z}^{\beta}f_{k}|dv\right\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma_{t})}\lesssim\epsilon\frac{\chi^{\frac{1}{6}}(t)}{(1+t)^{\frac{n}{2}-1}}.$$

The  $\log^{\frac{1}{2}}(3+t)$ -loss (specific to the dimension 4) can be removed for  $|\beta| \leq N - \frac{3n+2}{2}$  or improved in a  $\log^{\frac{1}{4}}(3+t)$ -loss for  $|\beta| \geq N - n + 1$ .

Note that if  $|\beta| \leq N-n$ , that ensues from Proposition 6.6 and Lemma 4.1. For the higher order derivatives, we follow the strategy used in [7], in Section 4.5.7, to prove similar  $L^2$  estimates. Let  $^{(23)} 1 \leq k \leq K$  and  $M \in \mathbb{N}$  such that  $\frac{3n+4}{2} \leq M \leq N-n+1$ . Let  $I_1$  and  $I_2$  be two sets defined as

$$I_1 = \{\beta \text{ multi-index } / M \le |\beta| \le N\} \text{ and } I_2 = \{\beta \text{ multi-index } / |\beta| \le M - 1\}.$$

We consider an ordering on  $I_i$ , for  $1 \le i \le 2$ , so that  $I_i = \{\beta_{i,1}, \ldots, \beta_{i,|I_i|}\}$  and two vector valued fields X and Y, of respective length  $|I_1|$  and  $|I_2|$ , such that

$$X^j = \widehat{Z}^{\beta_{1,j}} f_k$$
 and  $Y^j = \widehat{Z}^{\beta_{2,j}} f_k$ .

<sup>23.</sup> If n = 4 and  $N \ge 14$ , we can take  $8 \le M \le N - 6$  and avoid the  $\log^{\frac{1}{2}}(3+t)$ -loss for all derivatives.

LEMMA 6.8. – There exists three matrices valued functions  $A_1 : [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathfrak{M}_{|I_1|}(\mathbb{R}), A_2 : [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathfrak{M}_{|I_2|}(\mathbb{R})$  and  $B : [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathfrak{M}_{|I_1|,|I_2|}(\mathbb{R})$  such that

$$T_F(X) + A_1X = BY$$
, and  $T_F(Y) = A_2Y$ 

If  $1 \leq j \leq I_1$ ,  $A_1$  and B are such that  $T_F(X^j)$  is a linear combination of

$$\frac{v^{\mu}}{v^{0}}\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\gamma_{1}}}(F)_{\mu m}X^{\beta_{1,q}}, \ t\frac{v^{\mu}}{v^{0}}\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\gamma_{1}}}(F)_{\mu m}X^{\beta_{1,q}}, \ \frac{v^{\mu}}{v^{0}}\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\gamma_{1}}}(F)_{\mu i}x^{i}X^{\beta_{1,q}},$$
$$\frac{v^{\mu}}{v^{0}}\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\gamma_{2}}}(F)_{\mu m}Y^{\beta_{2,l}}, \ t\frac{v^{\mu}}{v^{0}}\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\gamma_{2}}}(F)_{\mu m}Y^{\beta_{2,l}} \ and \ \frac{v^{\mu}}{v^{0}}\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\gamma_{2}}}(F)_{\mu i}x^{i}Y^{\beta_{2,l}},$$

with  $|\gamma_1| \leq N - \frac{3n+2}{2}$ ,  $|\gamma_2| \leq N$ ,  $1 \leq m \leq n$ ,  $1 \leq q \leq |I_1|$  and  $1 \leq l \leq |I_2|$ . Similarly, if  $1 \leq j \leq I_2$ ,  $A_2$  is such that  $T_F(Y^j)$  is a linear combination of

$$\frac{v^{\mu}}{v^{0}}\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\gamma}}(F)_{\mu m}Y^{\beta_{2,l}}, \ t\frac{v^{\mu}}{v^{0}}\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\gamma}}(F)_{\mu m}Y^{\beta_{2,l}} \ and \ \frac{v^{\mu}}{v^{0}}\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\gamma}}(F)_{\mu i}x^{i}Y^{\beta_{2,l}},$$

with  $|\gamma| \leq N-n, 1 \leq m \leq n$  and  $1 \leq l \leq |I_2|$ . Note also, using Proposition 6.6, that

$$\int_{v} |Y|_{\infty} dv \lesssim \epsilon \frac{\chi^{\frac{1}{6}}(t)}{\tau_{+}^{n}}.$$

Proof. – Let  $|\beta| \leq N$ . According to commutation formula of Lemma 2.26,  $T_F(\widehat{Z}^{\beta}f_k)$  is a linear combination of terms such as  $\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\gamma}}(F)(v, \nabla_v \widehat{Z}^{\delta}(f_k))$ , with  $|\gamma| + |\delta| \leq |\beta|$  and  $|\delta| \leq |\beta| - 1$ . Replacing each  $\partial_{v^i} \widehat{Z}^{\delta} f_k$  by  $\frac{1}{v^0} (\widehat{\Omega}_{0i} \widehat{Z}^{\beta} f_k - t \partial_i \widehat{Z}^{\beta} f_k - x^i \partial_t \widehat{Z}^{\beta} f_k)$ , the matrices naturally appear.

Now, we split X in G + H where G is the solution of the homogeneous system and H is the solution to the inhomogeneous system,

$$\begin{cases} T_F(H) + AH = 0, \ H(0, ., .) = X(0, ., .), \\ T_F(G) + AG = BY, \ G(0, ., .) = 0. \end{cases}$$

The goal now is to prove  $L^2$  estimates on the velocity averages of H and G.

**6.6.1.** The homogeneous part. – We start by the following commutation formula.

LEMMA 6.9. – Let  $1 \leq i \leq |I_1|$  and consider  $\widehat{Z}^{\delta} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0^{|\delta|}$ , with  $|\delta| \leq n$ . Then,  $T_F(\widehat{Z}^{\delta}H^i)$  can be written as a linear combination of terms of the form

$$\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\gamma}}(F)(v,W),$$

where W is such that

$$\forall 0 \leq \mu \leq n, \ |W^{\mu}| \lesssim \frac{\tau_{+}}{v^{0}} \sum_{|\theta| \leq n} \sum_{q=1}^{|I_{1}|} |\widehat{Z}^{\theta} H^{q}|,$$

and where  $|\gamma| \leq N - \frac{n+2}{2}$ , so that the electromagnetic field can be estimated pointwise. *Proof.* – The proof is similar to the ones of Lemma 2.25 and Corollary 2.26. We introduce the energy  $\widetilde{\mathbb{E}}[H]$  of H.

$$\widetilde{\mathbb{E}}[H] = \sum_{i=1}^{|I_1|} \mathbb{E}_n^2[H^i] + \mathbb{E}_{n,1}^2[H^i]$$

and we have the following lemma.

LEMMA 6.10. – If  $\epsilon$  is small enough, we have, for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,

$$\widetilde{\mathbb{E}}[H](t) \le 8\epsilon \quad and \quad \forall 1 \le i \le |I_1|, \quad \left\| \int_v \tau_+ |H^i| dv \right\|_{L^2(\Sigma_t)} \lesssim \frac{\epsilon}{(1+t)^{\frac{n-2}{2}}}.$$

*Proof.* – We follow here what we have done in Section 6.4.2. Since  $\widetilde{\mathbb{E}}[H](0) \leq \frac{3}{2}\mathbb{E}_{N+n}^2[f_k](0) + \frac{3}{2}\mathbb{E}_{N+n,1}^2[f_k](0) \leq 3\epsilon$  for  $\epsilon$  small enough, there exists  $0 < \widetilde{T} \leq T$  such that

$$\forall t \in [0, \widetilde{T}], \quad \widetilde{\mathbb{E}}[H](t) \le 8\epsilon.$$

To improve this bootstrap assumption, for  $\epsilon$  small enough, we only have to use the previous lemma and to follow Section 6.4.2 (as we always estimated  $|(\nabla_v w)^L|$ ,  $|(\nabla_v w)^L|$  and  $|(\nabla_v w)^B|$  by  $\frac{\tau_+}{v^0} \sum_{\widehat{Z} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0} |\widehat{Z}w|$ ). We can then take  $\widetilde{T} = T$  and obtain, as in Section 6.5, that

$$\forall 1 \le i \le |I_1|, \ (t,x) \in [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^n, \ \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} |H^i(t,x,v)| dv \lesssim \frac{\epsilon}{\tau_+^n}.$$

The  $L^2$  estimate then ensues from Lemma 4.1.

**6.6.2.** The inhomogeneous part. – Let us introduce K, the solution of  $T_F(K) + A_1K + KA_2 = B$  which verifies K(0, ., .) = 0, and the function

$$|KKY|_{\infty} = \sum_{\substack{1 \le i \le |I_1| \\ 1 \le j, p \le |I_2|}} |K_i^j|^2 |Y_p|.$$

KY and G are solutions of the same system,

$$T_F(KY) = T_F(K)Y + KT_F(Y) = BY - A_1KY - KA_2Y + KA_2Y$$
$$= BY - A_1KY.$$

As KY(0,.,.) = 0 and G(0,.,.) = 0, we have KY = G. For  $1 \le i \le |I_1|$  and  $1 \le j, p \le |I_2|, |K_i^j|^2 Y_q$  satisfies the equation

$$T_F\left(|K_i^j|^2 Y_p\right) = |K_i^j|^2 (A_2)_p^q Y_q - 2\left((A_1)_i^q K_q^j + K_i^q (A_2)_q^j\right) K_i^j Y_p + 2B_i^j K_i^j Y_p,$$

which will allow us to estimate

$$\mathbb{E}[|KKY|_{\infty}] := \mathbb{E}_0^0[|KKY|_{\infty}].$$

We will then be able to bound  $\|\tau_+ \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} |G| dv \|_{L^2(\Sigma_t)}$  thanks to the estimates on  $\int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} |Y| dv$  and  $\mathbb{E}[|KKY|_{\infty}]$ .

$$\square$$

LEMMA 6.11. - We have,

. +

$$\forall t \in [0, T], \quad \mathbb{E}[|KKY|_{\infty}] \le \epsilon.$$

*Proof.* – We use again the continuity method. Let  $T_0$  be the largest time such that  $\mathbb{E}[|KKY|_{\infty}] \leq 2\epsilon$  for all  $t \in [0, T_0]$  and let us prove, with the energy estimate of Proposition 3.1, that for  $\epsilon$  small enough,  $\mathbb{E}[|KKY|_{\infty}] \leq \epsilon$  on  $[0, T_0]$ . Let  $t \in [0, T_0]$ .

As for the estimate of  $\widetilde{\mathbb{E}}[H]$  in the proof of Lemma 6.10, we have

$$\int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Sigma_{s}} \int_{v} \frac{1}{v^{0}} \left| |K_{i}^{j}|^{2} (A_{2})_{p}^{q} Y_{q} - 2 \left( (A_{1})_{i}^{q} K_{q}^{j} + K_{i}^{q} (A_{2})_{q}^{j} \right) K_{i}^{j} Y_{p} \right| dv dx ds \lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}}$$

Next, we need to estimate the following integral,

(60) 
$$\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \int_v \frac{1}{v^0} |B_i^j K_i^j Y_p| dv dx.$$

The components of the matrix B involve terms in which the electromagnetic field has too many derivatives to be estimated pointwise. Indeed, recall from Lemma 6.8 that

$$|B_i^j K_i^j Y_p| \lesssim \sum_{m=1}^n \sum_{|\gamma| \le N} \tau_+ \left| \frac{v^\mu}{v^0} \mathcal{L}_{Z^\gamma}(F)_{\mu m} K_i^j Y_p \right|.$$

We fix  $|\gamma|$  and we denote the null decomposition of  $\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\gamma}}(F)$  by  $(\alpha, \underline{\alpha}, \rho, \sigma)$ . In order to bound (60), we bound the integral of the five following terms, given by the null decomposition of the velocity vector v and  $\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\gamma}}(F)$ .

The good terms

$$au_+|lpha|rac{|KY|}{v^0}, \hspace{0.3cm} au_+|
ho|rac{|KY|}{v^0} \hspace{0.3cm} ext{and} \hspace{0.3cm} au_+|\sigma|rac{|KY|}{v^0}.$$

— The bad terms

$$\tau_+ \frac{v^{\underline{L}}}{(v^0)^2} |\underline{\alpha}| |KY| \quad \text{and} \quad \tau_+ \frac{|v^B|}{(v^0)^2} |\underline{\alpha}| |KY|.$$

We start by bounding the integral on  $\Sigma_s \times \mathbb{R}_v^n$  of the good terms. We use  $\zeta$  to denote either  $\alpha$ ,  $\rho$  or  $\sigma$ . Using twice the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality (in x and then in v), we have

$$\begin{split} \int_{\Sigma_s} \int_v \tau_+ |\zeta| \frac{|KY|}{v^0} dv dx &\lesssim & \|\tau_+ |\zeta| \|_{L^2(\Sigma_s)} \left( \int_{\Sigma_s} \left( \int_v |KY| dv \right)^2 dx \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \\ &\lesssim & \sqrt{\mathcal{E}_N[F](s)} \left( \int_{\Sigma_s} \int_v |Y| dv \int_v |KKY|_\infty dv dx \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \\ &\lesssim & \sqrt{\mathcal{E}_N[F](s)} \left\| \int_v |Y| dv \right\|_{L^\infty(\Sigma_s)}^{\frac{1}{2}} \mathbb{E}[|KKY|_\infty]^{\frac{1}{2}}. \end{split}$$

Using the bootstrap assumptions, on  $\mathcal{E}_N[F]$  and  $\mathbb{E}[|KKY|_{\infty}]$ , and the pointwise estimate  $\int_{v} |Y| dv \leq \epsilon \log^{\frac{1}{2}} (3+t) \tau_+^{-n}$  given in Lemma 6.8, we obtain

$$\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \int_v \tau_+ |\zeta| \frac{|KY|}{v^0} dv dx ds \lesssim \int_0^t \frac{\epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}} \log^2(3+t)}{(1+s)^2} ds \lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}}.$$

To unify the study of the bad terms, we use  $\tilde{v}$  to denote  $v^{\underline{L}}$  or  $v^{B}$ . Using the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality (in (s, x)), the integral on  $[0, t] \times \Sigma_s \times \mathbb{R}^n_v$  of a bad term is bounded by

(61) 
$$\left(\int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Sigma_{s}} \frac{\tau_{-}^{2} |\underline{\alpha}|^{2}}{(1+s)^{\frac{3}{2}}} dx ds \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Sigma_{s}} \frac{\tau_{+}^{2} (1+s)^{\frac{3}{2}}}{\tau_{-}^{2}} \left(\int_{v} \left|\frac{\widetilde{v}}{v^{0}}\right| |KY| dv\right)^{2} dx ds\right)^{\frac{1}{2}}$$

As  $\|\tau_{-}|\underline{\alpha}|\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma_{s})}^{2} \lesssim \epsilon \log^{3}(3+t)$ , we have

$$\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \frac{\tau_-^2 |\underline{\alpha}|^2}{(1+s)^{\frac{3}{2}}} dx ds \lesssim \epsilon.$$

For the second factor of the product in (61), we first note that, by the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality,

$$\left(\int_{v} \left|\frac{\widetilde{v}}{v^{0}}\right| |KY| dv\right)^{2} \leq \int_{v} |Y| dv \int_{v} \left|\frac{\widetilde{v}}{v^{0}}\right|^{2} |KKY|_{\infty} dv.$$

Now, recall from Proposition 2.9 that  $|v^B| \leq \sqrt{v^L v^L}$  so that  $\left|\frac{\tilde{v}}{v^0}\right|^2 \leq \frac{v^L}{v^0}$ . Using the pointwise decay estimate  $\int_v |Y| dv \leq \epsilon \log^{\frac{1}{2}} (3+t) \tau_+^{-n}$ , we get

$$\left(\int_{v} \left|\frac{\widetilde{v}}{v^{0}}\right| |KY| dv\right)^{2} \leq \epsilon \frac{\log^{\frac{1}{2}}(3+t)}{\tau_{+}^{n}} \int_{v} \frac{v^{\underline{L}}}{v^{0}} |KKY|_{\infty} dv.$$

As  $\int_{C_u(t)} \int_v \frac{v^L}{v^0} |KKY|_{\infty} dC_u(t) dv \le \mathbb{E}[|KKY|_{\infty}](t) \le 2\epsilon$ , we obtain  $\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma} \frac{\tau_+^2 (1+s)^{\frac{3}{2}}}{\tau_-^2} \left( \int_v \left| \frac{\widetilde{v}}{v^0} \right| |KY| dv \right)^2 dx ds \lesssim \epsilon^2 \int_{v=-\infty}^{+\infty} \tau_-^{-2} du \lesssim \epsilon^2.$ 

Hence,

$$\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \int_v \tau_+ \frac{|\widetilde{v}|}{(v^0)^2} |\underline{\alpha}| |KY| dv dx ds \lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}}$$

and the energy estimate of Proposition 3.1 gives that, for  $\epsilon$  small enough,  $\mathbb{E}[|KKY|_{\infty}] \leq \epsilon$  on  $[0, T_0]$ .

REMARK 6.12. – A naive estimation of the bad terms in the previous lemma would lead to a  $(1 + t)^{\eta}$ -loss which would affect the electromagnetic energy.

We are now able to prove the expected  $L^2$  estimate on  $\int_{v} |G| dv$ .

LEMMA 6.13. – If  $\epsilon$  is small enough, we have,

$$\forall t \in [0,T], \ 1 \le i \le |I_1|, \ \left\| \int_v \tau_+ |G^i| dv \right\|_{L^2(\Sigma_t)} \lesssim \frac{\epsilon \chi^{\frac{1}{12}}(t)}{(1+t)^{\frac{n-2}{2}}}.$$

*Proof.* – Let  $1 \le i \le |I_1|$ . The Cauchy-Schwarz inequality (in v) gives us

$$\left\|\tau_{+} \int_{v} |G^{i}| dv\right\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma_{t})} \lesssim \sum_{j=1}^{|I_{2}|} \left\|\tau_{+}^{2} \int_{v} |Y_{j}| dv \int_{v} |(K_{i}^{j})^{2} Y_{j}| dv\right\|_{L^{1}(\Sigma_{t})}^{\frac{1}{2}}$$

Thus, using once again that  $\int_{v} |Y_j| dv \lesssim \epsilon \chi^{\frac{1}{6}}(t) \tau_{+}^{-n}$ , we obtain

$$\left\| \tau_{+} \int_{v} |G^{i}| dv \right\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma_{t})} \lesssim \frac{\epsilon \chi^{\frac{1}{12}}(t)}{(1+t)^{\frac{n}{2}-1}}.$$

We can now conclude this section.

Proof of Proposition 6.7. – As mentionned earlier, for  $|\beta| \leq M - 1$ , the estimate ensues from Proposition 6.6 and Lemma 4.1. If  $M \leq |\beta| \leq N$ , as there exists  $1 \leq i \leq |I_1|$  such that  $\widehat{Z}^{\beta} f_k = H^i + G^i$ , we have

$$\left\|\tau_{+}\int_{v}|\widehat{Z}^{\beta}f_{k}|dv\right\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma_{t})}\leq\left\|\tau_{+}\int_{v}|H^{i}|dv\right\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma_{t})}+\left\|\tau_{+}\int_{v}|G^{i}|dv\right\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma_{t})}.$$

It then remains to use Lemmas 6.10 and 6.13.

# 6.7. Step 5: Improvement of the electromagnetic field energy estimates

**6.7.1. The bound on the potential energy.** – According to the energy estimate given by Proposition 3.12 and the commutation formula of Proposition 2.19, we have, for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,

$$\sqrt{\widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_N[A]}(t) \lesssim \sqrt{\widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_N[A]}(0) + \sum_{|\gamma| \le N} \int_0^t |e^k| \left\| \tau_+ \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |\widehat{Z}^{\gamma} f_k| dv \right\|_{L^2(\Sigma_s)} ds.$$

Using the  $L^2$  decay estimate of Proposition 6.7 and  $\widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_N[A](0) \leq \epsilon$ , we obtain, for  $\epsilon$  small enough and if the constant C is large enough, that

$$\forall t \in [0,T], \quad \widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_N[A](t) \le \frac{C}{2(n-3)}\epsilon \log^3(3+t) \quad \text{if } n=4$$

and

$$\forall t \in [0,T], \quad \widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_N[A](t) \leq \frac{C}{2(n-3)}\epsilon \quad \text{if } n \geq 5.$$

We are now able, using Proposition 4.19, to improve the pointwise decay estimate on  $\alpha$ .

$$\forall \ |\beta| \le N - n, \ (t, x) \in [0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^n, \quad |\alpha(\mathcal{L}_{Z^\beta}(F)|(t, x) \lesssim \sqrt{\epsilon} \frac{\sqrt{\chi(t)}}{\tau_+^{\frac{n+2}{2}}}$$

**6.7.2.** Improvement of the electromagnetic field energy estimates. – Recall from Proposition 3.21 that

$$\mathcal{E}_N[F](t) \le \mathcal{E}_N[F](0) + (n-3)\widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_N[A](t) + \varphi(t),$$

where  $\varphi(t)$  is a linear combination of terms such that

(62) 
$$\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} |\overline{K}_0^{\nu} \mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}(F)_{\mu\nu} J(\widehat{Z}^{\gamma} f_k)^{\mu}| dxds \text{ and } \int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} s |\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\delta}} A_{\mu} \Box \mathcal{L}_{Z^{\delta}} A^{\mu}| dxds,$$

with  $|\beta|, |\gamma|, |\delta| \leq N$  and  $1 \leq k \leq K$ . Then, if we could prove that each integrals of (62) is bounded by  $\epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}}\chi(t)$ , we would have, for  $\epsilon$  small enough and if the constant C is large enough,  $\mathcal{E}_N[F] \leq C\epsilon\chi(t)$  on [0,T] since  $\mathbb{E}_N[F](0) \leq \epsilon$  and  $(n-3)\widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_N[A](t) \leq \frac{C_2}{2}\epsilon\chi(t)$ .

We start by bounding the integrals involving the potential. Using Proposition 2.19 and the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality, we have, for  $|\delta| \leq N$ ,

$$\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} s |\mathcal{L}_{Z^\delta} A_\mu \Box \mathcal{L}_{Z^\delta} A^\mu | dx ds \lesssim \sum_{k=1}^K \sum_{|\gamma| \le |\delta|} \int_0^t \sqrt{\widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_N[A](s)} \left\| \tau_+ \int_v |\widehat{Z}^\gamma f_k| dv \right\|_{L^2(\Sigma_s)} ds.$$

Using the  $L^2$  estimate of Proposition 6.7 and that  $\widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_N[A](s) \lesssim \epsilon \chi(s)$ , we get

$$\sum_{|\delta| \le N} \int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} s |\mathcal{L}_{Z^\delta} A_\mu \Box \mathcal{L}_{Z^\delta} A^\mu| dx ds \quad \lesssim \quad \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}} \int_0^t rac{\log^2(3+s)}{(1+s)^{rac{n-2}{2}}} ds \ \lesssim \quad \epsilon^{rac{3}{2}} \chi(t).$$

In order to estimate the remaining integrals of (62), we express  $\overline{K}_{0}^{\nu}\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}(F)_{\mu\nu}J(\widehat{Z}^{\gamma}f_{k})^{\mu}$  in null coordinates. Dropping the dependance in  $\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}(F)$  or  $\widehat{Z}^{\gamma}f_{k}$ , this gives us the four following terms :

(63) 
$$\tau_{+}^{2}\rho J^{\underline{L}}, \quad \tau_{-}^{2}\rho J^{L}, \quad \tau_{+}^{2}\alpha_{B}J^{B}, \text{ and } \tau_{-}^{2}\underline{\alpha}_{B}J^{B}.$$

As

$$J^{\underline{L}} = \int_{v} \frac{v^{\underline{L}}}{v^{0}} \widehat{Z}^{\gamma} f_{k} dv, \quad J^{L} = \int_{v} \frac{v^{L}}{v^{0}} \widehat{Z}^{\gamma} f_{k} dv \quad \text{and} \quad J^{B} = \int_{v} \frac{v^{B}}{v^{0}} \widehat{Z}^{\gamma} f_{k} dv,$$

we have,

$$|J^L|, |J^{\underline{L}}|, |J^{\underline{B}}| \lesssim \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} |\widehat{Z}^{\gamma} f_k| dv$$

The integrals (on  $[0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^n_x \times \mathbb{R}^n_v$ ) of each of the four terms of (63) are then bounded, using the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality, by

$$\int_0^t \sqrt{\mathcal{E}_N[F]}(s) \left\| \tau_+ \int_v |\widehat{Z}^\gamma f_k| dv \right\|_{L^2(\Sigma_s)} ds$$

By Proposition 6.7 and the bootstrap assumption (41),

$$\int_0^t \sqrt{\mathcal{E}_N[F]}(s) \left\| \tau_+ \int_v |\widehat{Z}^{\gamma} f_k| dv \right\|_{L^2(\Sigma_s)} ds \lesssim \int_0^t \sqrt{\epsilon \chi(s)} \frac{\epsilon \log^{\frac{1}{2}}(3+s)}{(1+s)^{\frac{n-2}{2}}} ds$$
$$\lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}} \chi(t).$$

Hence,  $\mathcal{E}_N[F](t) \leq C \epsilon \chi(t)$  for all  $t \in [0,T]$  if  $\epsilon$  is small enough.

We can prove in the same way, using in particular the energy estimate of Proposition 3.25 and

$$\left\|\int_{v}|\widehat{Z}^{\beta}f_{k}|dv\right\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma_{t})}\leq\frac{1}{1+t}\left\|\tau_{+}\int_{v}|\widehat{Z}^{\beta}f_{k}|dv\right\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma_{t})},$$

that  $\mathcal{E}_N^S[F] \leq \overline{C}\epsilon$  on [0,T] if  $\epsilon$  is small enough and the constant  $\overline{C}$  is large enough. We then improve the bootstrap assumption (41).

# CHAPTER 7

# THE MASSLESS VLASOV-MAXWELL EQUATIONS

### 7.1. Global existence for small data

The aim of this section is to prove Theorem 1.5. We then consider the massless Vlasov-Maxwell system (1)-(3), with at least two species <sup>(24)</sup>, in dimension  $n \ge 4$ . This means that  $K \ge 2$  and  $m_k = 0$  for all  $1 \le k \le K$ .

To simplify the notation, we denote, during this chapter,  $\mathbb{E}_{M}^{0}[f]$  by  $\mathbb{E}_{M}[f]$  and  $\mathbb{E}_{M,1,0}^{0}$  by  $\mathbb{E}_{M,1}$ . In view of Definition 3.2 and  $1 \in \mathbf{k}_{0}$ , we have

$$\mathbb{E}_M[f] \le \mathbb{E}_{M,1}[f].$$

We introduce the functions  $\chi$ , defined on  $\mathbb{R}_+$  by

$$\chi(s) = 1 + s$$
 if  $n = 4$ ,  $\chi(s) = \log^2 (3 + s)$  if  $n = 5$  and  $\chi(s) = 1$  if  $n \ge 6$ 

and  $\log^*$ , defined on  $\mathbb{R}_+$  by

$$\log^* = \log$$
 if  $n = 4$  and  $\log^* = 1$  if  $n > 5$ .

We give a more precise version of Theorem 1.5.

THEOREM 7.1. – Let  $n \ge 4$ ,  $K \ge 2$ ,  $N \ge 6n + 2$  if n is even and  $N \ge 6n + 3$  is n is odd,  $0 < \eta < \frac{1}{2}$  if n = 4 and  $\eta = 0$  if  $n \ge 5$  and R > 0. Let  $(f_0, F_0)$  be an initial data set for the massless Vlasov-Maxwell system. Let (f, F) be the unique classical solution to the system and let A be a potential in the Lorenz gauge. There exists  $\epsilon > 0$  such that<sup>(25)</sup>, if

$$\widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_N[A](0) \le \epsilon, \qquad \qquad \mathcal{E}_N[F](0) \le \epsilon$$

and if, for all  $1 \leq k \leq K$ ,

 $\sup(f_{0k}) \subset \{(x,v) \in \mathbb{R}^n_x \times \mathbb{R}^n_v \setminus \{0\} / |v| \ge R\}, \qquad \mathbb{E}_{N+n,1}[f_k](0) \le \epsilon,$ 

then (f, F) exists globally in time and verifies the following estimates.

<sup>24.</sup> We recall that we take  $K \ge 2$  since we suppose that the initial energy  $\mathcal{E}[F]$  is finite, which implies that the plasma is electrically neutral (see Remark 1.2 for more details).

<sup>25.</sup> We recall that a smallness condition on F, which implies  $\tilde{\mathcal{E}}_N[A](0) \leq \epsilon$ , is given in Proposition 2.20.

- Vanishing property for small velocities : for all  $1 \le k \le K$ ,

$$\operatorname{supp}(f_k) \subset \left\{ (t, x, v) \in \mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}_x^n \times \mathbb{R}_v^n \setminus \{0\} / |v| \ge \frac{R}{2} \right\}.$$

- Energy bounds for F and  $f_k : \forall \ 1 \leq k \leq K \text{ and } \forall \ t \in \mathbb{R}_+,$ 

$$\mathcal{E}_{N}[F](t) \lesssim \epsilon \chi(t)(1+t)^{\eta}, \qquad \qquad \mathcal{E}_{N-2n}[F](t) \lesssim \epsilon \chi(t), \\ \mathbb{E}_{N}[f_{k}](t) \lesssim \epsilon \log^{*}(3+t), \qquad \qquad \mathbb{E}_{N-n,1}[f_{k}](t) \lesssim \epsilon.$$

- Pointwise decay for the null decomposition of  $\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}(F)$  :  $\forall |\beta| \leq N - \frac{5n+4}{2}$ ,  $(t,x) \in \mathbb{R}_{+} \times \mathbb{R}^{n}$ ,

$$\begin{aligned} |\alpha(\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}F)| &\lesssim \sqrt{\epsilon\chi(t)}\tau_{+}^{-\frac{n+2}{2}}, \qquad |\underline{\alpha}(\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}F)| &\lesssim \sqrt{\epsilon\chi(t)}\tau_{+}^{-\frac{n-1}{2}}\tau_{-}^{-\frac{3}{2}}, \\ |\rho(\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}F)| &\lesssim \sqrt{\epsilon\chi(t)}\tau_{+}^{-\frac{n+1}{2}}\tau_{-}^{-\frac{1}{2}}, \qquad |\sigma(\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}F)| &\lesssim \sqrt{\epsilon\chi(t)}\tau_{+}^{-\frac{n+1}{2}}\tau_{-}^{-\frac{1}{2}}, \end{aligned}$$
and

$$|\underline{\alpha}(\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}F)| \lesssim \sqrt{\epsilon}\tau_{+}^{-\frac{n-1}{2}}\tau_{-}^{-1}.$$

- Pointwise decay for  $\int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n \setminus \{0\}} |z \widehat{Z}^{\beta} f_k| dv$  :

$$\forall |\beta| \le N - 2n, \, z \in \mathbf{k}_0, \, (t, x) \in \mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{R}^n, \quad \int_v |z \widehat{Z}^\beta f_k| dv \lesssim \frac{\epsilon}{\tau_+^{n-1} \tau_-}.$$

$$\begin{array}{l} - \ L^2 \ estimates \ on \ \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n \setminus \{0\}} |\widehat{Z}^\beta f_k| dv \ : \\ \\ \forall |\beta| \leq N, \ t \in \mathbb{R}_+, \quad \left\| \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n \setminus \{0\}} |\widehat{Z}^\beta f_k| dv \right\|_{L^2(\Sigma_t)} \lesssim \frac{\epsilon}{(1+t)^{\frac{n-1-\eta}{2}}}. \end{array}$$

- Energy bound for a potential A satisfying the Lorenz gauge :  $\forall t \in \mathbb{R}_+, \quad \widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_N[A](t) \lesssim \epsilon \chi(t)(1+t)^{\eta} \quad and \quad \widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_{N-2n}[A](t) \lesssim \epsilon \chi(t).$ 

### 7.2. Structure and beginning of the proof

Let  $(f_0, F_0)$  be an initial data set satisfying the assumptions of Theorem 7.1. By a standard local well-posedness argument, there exists a unique maximal solution (f, F) of the massless Vlasov-Maxwell system defined on  $[0, T^*[$ , with  $T^* \in \mathbb{R}^*_+ \cup \{+\infty\}$ .

We consider the following bootstrap assumptions. Let T be the largest time such that,  $\forall \ 1 \leq k \leq K$  and  $\forall \ t \in [0,T]$ ,

(64) 
$$\mathcal{E}_N[F](t) \le 2C\epsilon\chi(t)(1+t)^\eta, \quad \mathcal{E}_{N-2n}[F](t) \le 2C\epsilon\chi(t),$$

(65) 
$$\mathcal{E}_N^0[F](t) \le 4\epsilon, \quad \mathcal{E}_N^S[F](t) \le 2\overline{C}\epsilon(1+t)^\eta, \quad \mathcal{E}_{N-2n}^S[F](t) \le 2\overline{C},$$

(66) 
$$\mathcal{E}_N[A](t) \le 2C\epsilon\chi(t)(1+t)^\eta, \quad \mathcal{E}_{N-2n}[A](t) \le 2C\epsilon\chi(t),$$

(67)  $\mathbb{E}_N[f_k](t) \le 4\log^*(3+t), \text{ and } \mathbb{E}_{N-n,1}[f_k](t) \le 4\epsilon,$ 

where C and  $\overline{C}$  are positive constants which will be specified during the proof. Note that by continuity, T > 0. We now present our strategy to improve these bootstrap assumptions.

- 1. First, using the bootstrap assumptions, we obtain decay estimates for the null decomposition of F (and its Lie derivatives) and for velocity averages of derivatives of  $f_k$ .
- 2. Then, we prove that 0 is not in the closure of the Vlasov fields v-support. This follows from the study of the characteristics of the transport equation.
- 3. Next, we improve the bounds on the Vlasov fields energies by means of the energy estimates proved in Propositions 3.3 and 3.5. To bound the right hand side in these energy estimates, we make fundamental use of the null structure of the system and the pointwise decay estimates on  $\rho$ ,  $\sigma$ ,  $\alpha$ ,  $\underline{\alpha}$  and  $\int_{\mathbb{R}^n \setminus \{0\}} |z \widehat{Z}^{\beta} f_k| dv$ .
- 4. In order to improve the estimates on the electromagnetic field energies, we establish an  $L_x^2$  estimate for the velocity averages of the Vlasov fields (and its derivatives). For this purpose, we follow [7] and we rewrite all the transport equations as an inhomogeneous system of transport equations. The velocity averages of the homogeneous part of the solution verify strong pointwise decay (we use particularly the control that we have at our disposal on the initial data of  $f_k$ , for derivatives of order N + n or less). The inhomegeneous part is decomposed into a product of an integrable function and a pointwise decaying function which gives us the expected estimate.
- 5. Finally, we improve the estimates on the energies of the electromagnetic potential and the electromagnetic field, with the energy estimate for the Maxwell equations (using in particular Propositions 3.21 and 3.25). We use the null decomposition of  $J(\widehat{Z}^{\gamma}f_k)^{\mu}\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}(F)_{\mu\nu}\overline{K}_0^{\nu}$ , which, combined with  $L_x^2$  estimates on quantities such as  $\int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |\widehat{Z}^{\gamma}f_k| dv$ , gives us the improvement.

## 7.3. Step 1: Decay estimates

By the Klainerman-Sobolev inequality of Theorem 2.13 and the bootstrap assumption (67), we have  $\forall |\beta| \leq N - n$ ,  $(t, x) \in [0, T[\times \mathbb{R}^n, 1 \leq k \leq K,$ 

(68) 
$$\int_{v} |\widehat{Z}^{\beta} f_{k}| dv \lesssim \frac{\mathbb{E}_{N}[f_{k}](t)}{\tau_{+}^{n-1}\tau_{-}} \lesssim \frac{\epsilon \log^{*}(3+t)}{\tau_{+}^{n-1}\tau_{-}}.$$

In the same spirit <sup>(26)</sup>, using Corollary 2.14, we have  $\forall |\beta| \leq N - 2n, z \in \mathbf{k}_0$ ,  $(t, x) \in [0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^n$ ,

(69) 
$$\int_{v} \left| z \widehat{Z}^{\beta} f_{k} \right| dv \lesssim \frac{\mathbb{E}_{N-n,1}[f_{k}](t)}{\tau_{+}^{n-1}\tau_{-}} \lesssim \frac{\epsilon}{\tau_{+}^{n-1}\tau_{-}}.$$

<sup>26.</sup> Note that the pointwise decay estimate (69) implies (68) for the lower order derivatives, taking z = 1.

We have improved decay estimates for the null components of the current  $M_{\mu} := \int_{v} \frac{v_{\mu}}{v^{0}} \widehat{Z}^{\beta} f_{k} dv$ . For all  $|\beta| \leq N - 2n$ , we have

(70) 
$$\int_{v} \frac{v^{\underline{L}}}{v^{0}} |\widehat{Z}^{\beta} f_{k}| dv \lesssim \frac{\epsilon}{\tau_{+}^{n} \tau_{-}}$$

(71) 
$$\int_{v} \frac{v^{L}}{v^{0}} |\widehat{Z}^{\beta} f_{k}| dv \lesssim \frac{\epsilon}{\tau_{+}^{n-1} \tau_{-}^{2}}$$

and

(72) 
$$\int_{v} \frac{|v^{B}|}{v^{0}} |\widehat{Z}^{\beta} f_{k}| dv \lesssim \frac{\epsilon}{\tau_{+}^{n} \tau_{-}}.$$

This results from (see Proposition 2.9)

$$\frac{v^L}{v^0}\lesssim \frac{1}{\tau_+}\sum_{z\in \mathbf{k}_0}|z|, \quad \ \frac{v^L}{v^0}\lesssim \frac{1}{\tau_-}\sum_{z\in \mathbf{k}_0}|z| \quad \ \text{and} \quad \ \left|\frac{v^B}{v^0}\right|\lesssim \frac{1}{\tau_+}\sum_{z\in \mathbf{k}_0}|z|.$$

Using the bootstrap assumptions (64), (65), (66), Propositions 4.16, 4.19 and the pointwise decay estimate (68), we obtain.

PROPOSITION 7.2. – For all  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $|\beta| \leq N - n$ , we have

$$\begin{aligned} |\alpha(\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}F)| &\lesssim \frac{\sqrt{\epsilon\chi(t)(1+t)^{\eta}}}{\tau_{+}^{\frac{n+2}{2}}}, \qquad |\underline{\alpha}(\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}F)| &\lesssim \frac{\sqrt{\epsilon\chi(t)(1+t)^{\eta}}}{\tau_{+}^{\frac{n-1}{2}}\tau_{-}^{\frac{3}{2}}}, \\ |\rho(\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}F)| &\lesssim \frac{\sqrt{\epsilon\chi(t)(1+t)^{\eta}}}{\tau_{+}^{\frac{n+1}{2}}\tau_{-}^{\frac{1}{2}}}, \qquad |\sigma(\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}F)| &\lesssim \frac{\sqrt{\epsilon\chi(t)(1+t)^{\eta}}}{\tau_{+}^{\frac{n+1}{2}}\tau_{-}^{\frac{1}{2}}}, \end{aligned}$$

and

$$|\underline{\alpha}(\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\gamma}}F)| \lesssim \frac{\sqrt{\epsilon(1+t)^{\eta}}}{\tau_{+}^{\frac{n-1}{2}}\tau_{-}}.$$

For all  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $|\beta| \leq N - \frac{5n+2}{2}$ , we have

$$\begin{aligned} |\underline{\alpha}(\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}F)| &\lesssim \sqrt{\epsilon}\tau_{+}^{-\frac{n-1}{2}}\tau_{-}^{-1}, \qquad |\underline{\alpha}(\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}F)| &\lesssim \sqrt{\epsilon\chi(t)}\tau_{+}^{-\frac{n-1}{2}}\tau_{-}^{-\frac{3}{2}}, \\ |\rho(\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}F)| &\lesssim \sqrt{\epsilon\chi(t)}\tau_{+}^{-\frac{n+1}{2}}\tau_{-}^{-\frac{1}{2}}, \qquad |\sigma(\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}F)| &\lesssim \sqrt{\epsilon\chi(t)}\tau_{+}^{-\frac{n+1}{2}}\tau_{-}^{-\frac{1}{2}}. \end{aligned}$$

Finally, for all  $t \in [0,T]$ ,  $|\beta| \leq N - \frac{5n+4}{2}$ ,

$$|\alpha(\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\gamma}}F)| \lesssim \sqrt{\epsilon\chi(t)}\tau_{+}^{-\frac{n+2}{2}}.$$

REMARK 7.3. – The alternative estimate on  $\underline{\alpha}$  is useful to avoid a  $\tau_+$ -loss when  $n \leq 5$  and is particularly used in Section 7.6.1.

REMARK 7.4. – We also have pointwise decay estimates if  $|\beta| \leq N - \frac{n+2}{2}$  but the one on  $\alpha$  is worse near the light cone (see Proposition 4.16).

# 7.4. Step 2: the Vlasov fields vanishes for small velocities

We recall that

$$\forall 1 \le i \le n, \ E^i = F_{0i}$$

and that the transports equation of the Vlasov-Maxwell system can be rewritten

$$v^{\mu}\partial_{\mu}f_k + v^0 E^i \partial_{v^i}f_k + v^j F_j{}^i \partial_{v^i}f_k = 0.$$

We now fix  $1 \leq k \leq K$  and we prove, under the bootstrap assumption, that if  $f_k(t, x, v) \neq 0$ , with  $(t, x, v) \in [0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^n \times \mathbb{R}^n \setminus \{0\}$ , then  $|v| \geq \frac{R}{2}$ . During the argument, we will use various constants and we will all call them C for simplicity. These constants will not depend on  $\epsilon$  or on T.

Let  $x \in \mathbb{R}^n$  and  $|v| \ge R$ . Let (X, V) be the characteristics of the transport equation such that (X(0), V(0)) = (x, v). In particular

$$\forall \ 1 \le i \le n, \quad \frac{dV^i}{ds} = E^i(s, X) + \frac{V^j}{V^0} F_{ji}(s, X).$$

It follows that

$$\frac{d(|V|^2)}{ds} = 2 \left\langle E(s, X), V \right\rangle.$$

So,

(73) 
$$|V(t)|^{2} = |v|^{2} + 2\int_{0}^{t} \langle E(s, X(s)), V(s) \rangle \, ds.$$

We denote  $|V(s)|^2$  by g(s). By the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality, we have

$$g(t) \le |v|^2 + 2\int_0^t |E(s, X(s))|\sqrt{g(s)}ds.$$

We now use a Grönwall inequality (Lemma 4.22) and  $|E(s, X(s))| \leq \frac{C\sqrt{\epsilon}}{(1+s)^{\frac{n-1}{2}}}$ (which come from Proposition 7.2) to obtain

$$g(s) \leq \left( |v| + \int_0^t \frac{C\sqrt{\epsilon}ds}{(1+s)^{\frac{3}{2}}} \right)^2.$$

Thus,

$$|V(s)| \le |v| + C\sqrt{\epsilon}.$$

Returning to (73), we obtain

$$|V(s)|^2 \ge |v|^2 - 2\int_0^t |E(s, X(s))| |V(s)| ds.$$

Therefore, using again the pointwise estimate on E,

$$|V(s)|^2 \ge |v|^2 - 2C\sqrt{\epsilon}(|v| + C\sqrt{\epsilon}).$$

Finally,

$$|V(s)|^2 \ge |v|(|v| - C\sqrt{\epsilon}) - C\epsilon \ge \frac{1}{4}|v|^2,$$

if  $\epsilon$  is sufficiently small so that  $C\epsilon \leq \frac{R}{4}$  and  $C\sqrt{\epsilon} \leq \frac{R}{2}$ .

Then, if (x, v) is such that  $|v| \ge R$ , (X, V) is well defined on [0, T] (X is also bounded since  $\left|\frac{dX}{ds}\right| = 1$ ) and  $|V| \ge \frac{R}{2}$ . Consequently, we obtain.

LEMMA 7.5. - We have

$$\operatorname{supp}(f_{k|[0,T]}) \subset \left\{ (t, x, v) \in [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^n \times \mathbb{R}^n \setminus \{0\} / |v| \ge \frac{R}{2} \right\}.$$

In the remainder, we will then be able to use inequalities like

$$\frac{1}{v^0}|f_k(t,x,v)| \lesssim |f_k(t,x,v)|.$$

Sometimes, we will abusively use inequalities such that

$$rac{1}{v^0}\sum_{z\in \mathbf{k}_0}|z|\lesssim \sum_{z\in \mathbf{k}_0}|z|$$

because these quantities are always multiplied by  $\widehat{Z}^{\beta} f_k$ .

## 7.5. Step 3: Improving the Energy estimates for the transport equations

We fix for all this section  $1 \leq k \leq K$ . According to Proposition 3.3,  $\mathbb{E}_N[f_k] \leq 3\epsilon \log^*(3+t)$  on [0,T], for  $\epsilon$  small enough, follows from

$$\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \int_v \left| \mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta_1}}(F) \left( \frac{v}{v^0}, \nabla_v \widehat{Z}^{\beta_2} f_k \right) \right| dv dx ds \lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}} \log^*(3+t),$$

for all  $|\beta_1| + |\beta_2| \le N$ , with  $|\beta_2| \le N - 1$ .

Similarly, according to Proposition 3.5,  $\mathbb{E}_{N-n,1}[f_k] \leq 3\epsilon$  on [0,T], for  $\epsilon$  small enough, follows from

$$\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \int_v |z| \left| \mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta_1}}(F)\left(\frac{v}{v^0}, \nabla_v \widehat{Z}^{\beta_2} f_k\right) \right| dv dx ds \lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}},$$

and

$$\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \int_v \left| F\left(\frac{v}{v^0}, \nabla_v z\right) \widehat{Z}^\beta f_k \right| dv dx ds \lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}}$$

for all  $z \in \mathbf{k}_0$ ,  $|\beta_1| + |\beta_2| \le N - n$  (with  $|\beta_2| \le N - n - 1$ ) and  $|\beta| \le N - n$ .

To unify the study of  $\mathbb{E}_{N}[f_{k}]$  and  $\mathbb{E}_{N-n,1}[f_{k}]$ , we consider b, which could be equal to 0 or to 1,  $N_{0} = N$  and  $N_{1} = N - n$ . Now, we fix  $z \in \mathbf{k}_{0}$ ,  $|\beta_{1}| + |\beta_{2}| \leq N_{b}$  (with  $|\beta_{2}| \leq N_{b} - 1$ ) and  $|\beta| \leq N - n$ . We denote  $\rho(\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta_{1}}}(F))$ ,  $\sigma(\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta_{1}}}(F))$ ,  $\alpha(\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta_{1}}}(F))$  and  $\underline{\alpha}(\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta_{1}}}(F))$  by  $\rho$ ,  $\sigma$ ,  $\alpha$  and  $\underline{\alpha}$  (respectively). We also denote  $\widehat{Z}^{\beta_{2}}f_{k}$  by g and  $\widehat{Z}^{\beta}f_{k}$ by h. The null decomposition of  $\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta_{1}}}(F)(v, \nabla_{v}g)$  or  $F(v, \nabla_{v}z)$  brings us to control the integral of the following terms, with  $z_{0} = 1$  and  $z_{1} = z$ . The terms involving L or  $\underline{L}$  components of  $\nabla_v g$  or  $\nabla_v z$ 

(74) 
$$\left|z_{b}\frac{v^{L}}{v^{0}}\rho\left(\nabla_{v}g\right)^{L}\right|, \quad \left|h\frac{v^{L}}{v^{0}}\rho(F)\left(\nabla_{v}z\right)^{L}\right|,$$

(75) 
$$\left|z_b \frac{v^L}{v^0} \rho\left(\nabla_v g\right)^{\underline{L}}\right|, \quad \left|h \frac{v^L}{v^0} \rho(F)\left(\nabla_v z\right)^{\underline{L}}\right|,$$

(76) 
$$\left| z_b \frac{v^B}{v^0} \alpha_B \left( \nabla_v g \right)^L \right|, \quad \left| h \frac{v^B}{v^0} \alpha_B(F) \left( \nabla_v z \right)^L \right|,$$

(77) 
$$\left| z_b \frac{v^B}{v^0} \underline{\alpha}_B \left( \nabla_v g \right)^{\underline{L}} \right|, \quad \left| h \frac{v^B}{v^0} \underline{\alpha}_B(F) \left( \nabla_v z \right)^{\underline{L}} \right|$$

The terms involving angular components of  $\nabla_v g$  or  $\nabla_v z$ 

(78) 
$$\left| z_b \frac{v^L}{v^0} \alpha_B \left( \nabla_v g \right)^B \right|, \quad \left| h \frac{v^L}{v^0} \alpha_B(F) \left( \nabla_v z \right)^B \right|,$$

(79) 
$$\left|z_{b}\frac{v^{B}}{v^{0}}\sigma_{BD}\left(\nabla_{v}g\right)^{D}\right|, \quad \left|h\frac{v^{B}}{v^{0}}\sigma(F)_{BD}\left(\nabla_{v}z\right)^{D}\right|,$$

(80) 
$$\left| z_b \frac{v^{\underline{L}}}{v^0} \underline{\alpha}_B \left( \nabla_v g \right)^B \right|, \quad \left| h \frac{v^{\underline{L}}}{v^0} \underline{\alpha}_B \left( F \right) \left( \nabla_v z \right)^B \right|$$

The study of  $\mathbb{E}_N[f_k]$  corresponds to b = 0. In this case, we only have to estimate the spacetime integral of each of the first terms of (74)-(80), but we need to consider two cases. When  $|\beta_1| \leq N - n$  we can use the pointwise decay estimates on the electromagnetic field given by Proposition 7.2. When  $|\beta_1| > N - n$ ,  $|\beta_2| \leq N - 2n$ (since  $N \geq 6n+2$ ), and we can then use the pointwise decay estimates on the velocity averages of the Vlasov field given in Section 7.3.

In the study of  $\mathbb{E}_{N-n,1}[f_k]$  (which corresponds to b = 1 and where z can be any weights of  $\mathbf{k}_0$ ), we can always use a pointwise estimate on the electromagnetic field (as  $|\beta_1| \leq N - n$ ), but we need to estimate the spacetime integral of all the terms of (74)-(80).

REMARK 7.6. – To simplify the argument we will sometimes denote  $\mathbb{E}_{N}[f_{k}]$ by  $\mathbb{E}_{N_{0},0}[f_{k}]$  and  $\mathbb{E}_{N-n,1}[f_{k}]$  by  $\mathbb{E}_{N_{1},1}[f_{k}]$ .

7.5.1. Estimating the v derivatives. – In order to eliminate the v derivatives, we use, as in Section 6.4.1,

(81) 
$$|\nabla_v w| \lesssim \frac{\tau_+}{v^0} \sum_{\widehat{Z} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0} |\widehat{Z}w|$$

and

(82) 
$$\left| \left( \nabla_v w \right)^L \right|, \ \left| \left( \nabla_v w \right)^{\underline{L}} \right| \lesssim \frac{\tau_-}{v^0} \sum_{\widehat{Z} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0} |\widehat{Z}w|$$

**7.5.2.** If  $|\beta_1| \leq N - n$ . – We start by the terms involving L or  $\underline{L}$  components of  $\nabla_v g$  or  $\nabla_v z$ . We use  $\zeta$  to denote  $\alpha, \underline{\alpha}$  or  $\rho$ . Thus, by Proposition 7.2,

$$|\zeta| \lesssim rac{\sqrt{\epsilon}(1+t)^{rac{\eta}{2}}}{ au_+^{rac{3}{2}} au_-}.$$

The integral on  $[0, t] \times \mathbb{R}^n_x \times (\mathbb{R}^n_v \setminus \{0\})$  of each of the first terms of (74)-(77) are bounded by

$$\sum_{\widehat{Z}\in\widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0}\int_0^\iota\int_{\Sigma_s} au_-|\zeta|\int_v|z_b\widehat{Z}g|dvdxds|$$

where we use in particular (82) and the fact that  $\frac{1}{v^0} \leq 1$  on the support of g. Using the bootstrap assumption (67), we obtain

$$\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \tau_- |\zeta| \int_v |z_b \widehat{Z}g| dv dx ds \lesssim \int_0^t \sqrt{\epsilon} (1+s)^{-\frac{3-\eta}{2}} \mathbb{E}_{N_b, b}[f_k](s) ds \lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}}.$$

Similarly, the integrals of each of the second terms of (74)-(77) are bounded by

$$\sum_{\widehat{Z}\in\widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0}\int_0^t\int_{\Sigma_s}\tau_{-}|\zeta(F)|\int_v|h\widehat{Z}(|z|)|\frac{dv}{v^0}dxds.$$

Using again the bootstrap assumption (67) and  $\frac{1}{v^0} \leq 1$  on the support of h, one has

$$\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \tau_- |\zeta(F)| \int_v |h\widehat{Z}(|z|)| \frac{dv}{v^0} dx ds \lesssim \int_0^t \sqrt{\epsilon} (1+s)^{-\frac{3-\eta}{2}} \mathbb{E}_{N_1,1}[f_k](s) ds \lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}},$$

since  $|\widehat{Z}(|z|)| \lesssim \sum_{w \in \mathbf{k}_0} |w|$  by Lemma 2.8.

We now study the remaining terms. Using (81), the pointwise decay estimates of Proposition 7.2, that  $\frac{1}{v^0} \leq 1$  on the support of g and the bootstrap assumption (67), we have

$$egin{aligned} &\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \int_v \left| z_b rac{v^L}{v^0} lpha_B \left( 
abla_v g 
ight)^B 
ight| dv dx ds &\lesssim &\sum_{\widehat{Z} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0} \int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} au_+ |lpha| \int_v |z_b \widehat{Z}g| dv dx ds \ &\lesssim &\sqrt{\epsilon} \int_0^t (1+s)^{-rac{3-\eta}{2}} \mathbb{E}_{N_b,b}[f_k](s) ds \ &\lesssim &\epsilon^{rac{3}{2}}. \end{aligned}$$

The second term of (78) can be treated similarly. For the second term of (79) (as the first one can be treated in a similar way), we have, using (81), Lemma 2.8 and  $|v^B| \lesssim \sqrt{v^L v^L}$  (which comes from Proposition 2.9),

$$\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \int_v \left| h \frac{v^B}{v^0} \sigma(F)_{BD} \left( \nabla_v |z| \right)^D \right| dv dx ds \lesssim \sum_{z' \in \mathbf{k}_0} \int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \tau_+ |\sigma(F)| \int_v \frac{\sqrt{v^L v^L}}{(v^0)^2} |z'| |h| dv dx ds.$$

Since, by Proposition 7.2,  $|\sigma(F)| \leq \sqrt{\epsilon} \tau_+^{-2} \tau_-^{-\frac{1}{2}} (1+t)^{\frac{n}{2}}$ , one has, using the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality (in (s, x, v)), that the right hand side of the previous inequality is bounded by the product of

$$\sum_{z'\in\mathbf{k}_0} \left(\sqrt{\epsilon} \int_0^t (1+s)^{-\frac{3-\eta}{2}} \int_{\Sigma_s} \int_v \frac{v^L}{(v^0)^3} |z'| |h| dv dx ds \right)^{\frac{1}{2}}$$

with

$$\sum_{z'\in\mathbf{k}_0} \left(\sqrt{\epsilon} \int_{u=-\infty}^t \tau_-^{-\frac{3-\eta}{2}} \int_{C_u(t)} \int_v \frac{v^L}{v^0} |z'| |h| dv dC_u(t) du\right)^{\frac{1}{2}}.$$

The first factor is bounded by  $\epsilon^{\frac{3}{4}}$  since  $\frac{v^L}{(v^0)^3} \lesssim 1$  on the support of h and  $\int_{\Sigma_s} \int_v |z'| |h| dv dx \leq 4\epsilon$  by the bootstrap assumption 67. The same is true for the second factor since  $\int_{C_u(t)} \int_v \frac{v^L}{v^0} |z'| |h| dv dC_u(t) \leq \mathbb{E}_{N-n,1}[f_k](t) \leq 4\epsilon$ , still by the bootstrap assumption (67).

Finally, let us treat, for instance, the first term of (80). Using the same ingredients as before, namely (81), that  $\frac{1}{v^0} \leq 1$  on the support of g and the bootstrap assumption (67), we have,

$$\begin{split} \int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \int_v \left| z_b \frac{v^L}{v^0} \underline{\alpha}_B \left( \nabla_v g \right)^B \right| ds dx dv &\lesssim \sum_{\widehat{Z} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0} \int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \tau_+ |\underline{\alpha}| \int_v \frac{v^L}{(v^0)^2} |z_b \widehat{Z}g| dv dx ds \\ &\lesssim \int_{u=-\infty}^t \|\tau_+|\underline{\alpha}| \|_{L^{\infty}(C_u(t))} \mathbb{E}_{N_b, b}[f_k](t) du \\ &\lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}} \int_{-\infty}^{+\infty} \frac{1}{\tau_-^{\frac{3-\eta}{2}}} du (\delta_{1, b} + \delta_{0, b} \log^*(3+t)). \end{split}$$

REMARK 7.7. – If we used (81) instead of (82) to estimate (75) and (77), it would give us a  $(1 + t)^{\eta}$ -loss on the energies (as in the proof of Lemma 7.10 below). The weight  $v^B$  could be used to avoid this loss in (77).

**7.5.3.** If  $|\beta_1| > N - n$ . – We study again the integrals of the first terms of (74)-(80), but this time when  $|\beta_1| > N - n$ , so that  $|\beta_2| \le N - 2n$ , and  $z_b = 1$ . We then use the pointwise estimate on the velocity averages of the Vlasov fields. This time, we study the terms involving  $\alpha$ ,  $\rho$  and  $\sigma$  together <sup>(27)</sup> and we finish with the two terms involving  $\underline{\alpha}$ . Note that as we use the extra decay given by  $v^L$ ,  $v^{\underline{L}}$  and  $v^B$ , we cannot close the estimate for  $\mathbb{E}_{N,1}[f_k]$  with our method.

Let us denote this time  $\alpha$ ,  $\rho$  or  $\sigma$  by  $\zeta$ . Then, by the bootstrap assumption (64),

$$\forall t \in [0,T], \quad \int_{C_u(t)} |\zeta|^2 dx \lesssim \epsilon.$$

<sup>27.</sup> Note that except for (78), we could bound all this terms without the  $\log^*(1+t)$ -loss.

All first terms of (74)-(80) involving  $\alpha$ ,  $\rho$  or  $\sigma$  have their integral on  $[0, t] \times \mathbb{R}^n_x \times \mathbb{R}^n_v$ bounded by

$$M := \sum_{\widehat{Z} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0} \int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} |\zeta| \tau_+ \int_v \left| \frac{\widetilde{v}}{v^0} \widehat{Z}g \right| dv dx ds,$$

where we used (81), that  $\frac{1}{v^0} \leq 1$  on the support of g and where  $\tilde{v}$  denotes either  $v^L$ ,  $v^{\underline{L}}$  or  $v^B$ .

Using the pointwise decay estimate on  $\int_{v} \left| \frac{\tilde{v}}{v^{0}} \widehat{Z}g \right| dv$ , given by (70), (71) or (72), and the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality (on the u = constant integrals), we have

$$\begin{split} M &\lesssim \int_{u=-\infty}^{t} \left( \int_{C_{u}(t)} |\zeta|^{2} dx \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \left( \int_{C_{u}(t)} \frac{\epsilon^{2}}{\tau_{+}^{2n-4} \tau_{-}^{4}} dC_{u}(t) \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} du \\ &\lesssim \int_{u=-\infty}^{t} \frac{\epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}}}{\tau_{-}^{2}} \left| \int_{\underline{u}=0}^{2t-u} \frac{r^{n-1}}{\tau_{+}^{2n-4}} d\underline{u} \right|^{\frac{1}{2}} du \\ &\lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}} \int_{u=-\infty}^{t} \frac{\log^{*}(1+2t-u)}{\tau_{-}^{2}} du \\ &\lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}} \log^{*}(1+t) \int_{u=-\infty}^{+\infty} \tau_{-}^{-\frac{3}{2}} du. \end{split}$$

We now study the two remaining terms, which involve  $\underline{\alpha}$ . We start by (77). Using (82), we obtain that  $\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \int_v |\frac{v^B}{v^0} \underline{\alpha}_B (\nabla_v g)^{\underline{L}} | dv dx ds$  is bounded by

$$\sum_{\widehat{Z}\in\widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0}\int_0^{+\infty} \|\tau_{-\underline{\alpha}}\|_{L^2(\Sigma_s)} \left\| \int_v \left| \frac{v^B}{(v^0)^2} \widehat{Z}g \right| dv \right\|_{L^2(\Sigma_s)} ds$$

Using (72), Lemma 4.1 and that  $\frac{1}{v^0} \lesssim 1$  on the support of  $\widehat{Z}g$ , we have

$$\left\|\int_{v} \left|\frac{v^{B}}{(v^{0})^{2}}\widehat{Z}g\right| dv\right\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma_{s})} \lesssim \frac{\epsilon}{(1+s)^{\frac{n+1}{2}}}.$$

By the bootstrap assumption 64,  $\|\tau_{-\underline{\alpha}}\|_{L^2(\Sigma_s)} \lesssim \sqrt{\epsilon \chi(t)(1+t)^{\eta}}$ , so

$$\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \int_v \left| \frac{v^B}{v^0} \underline{\alpha}_B \left( \nabla_v g \right)^{\underline{L}} \right| dv dx ds \lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}}.$$

Finally,

$$\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \int_v \left| \frac{v^{\underline{L}}}{v^0} \underline{\alpha}_B \left( \nabla_v g \right)^B \right| dv dx ds \lesssim \sum_{\widehat{Z} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0} \int_0^t \|\underline{\alpha}\|_{L^2(\Sigma_s)} \left\| \tau_+ \int_v \left| \frac{v^{\underline{L}}}{(v^0)^2} \widehat{Z}g \right| dv \right\|_{L^2(\Sigma_s)} ds.$$

Now, using the pointwise estimates (70) and Lemma 4.1, we have

$$\left\|\tau_{+} \int_{v} \frac{v^{\underline{L}}}{(v^{0})^{2}} |\widehat{Z}g| dv \right\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma_{s})}^{2} \lesssim \epsilon^{2} \int_{0}^{+\infty} \frac{r^{n-1}}{\tau_{+}^{2n-2} \tau_{-}^{2}} dr \lesssim \epsilon (1+s)^{-(n-1)}.$$

MÉMOIRES DE LA SMF 172

As, by the bootstrap assumption (65),  $\|\underline{\alpha}\|_{L^2(\Sigma_s)}^2 \lesssim \epsilon$ ,

$$\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \int_v \left| \frac{v^{\underline{L}}}{v^0} \underline{\alpha}_B \left( \nabla_v g \right)^B \right| dv dx ds \lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}}.$$

This concludes the improvement of the bootstrap assumption (67).

# 7.6. Step 4: $L^2$ estimates for the velocity averages

As for the massive case, to close the energy estimates on the electromagnetic field, we need enough decay on quantities such as  $\|\int_{v} |\widehat{Z}^{\beta} f_{k}| dv\|_{L_{x}^{2}}$  for all  $|\beta| \leq N$ . If  $|\beta| \leq N - 2n$ , strong  $L^{2}$  decay estimates can already be obtained on  $\int_{v} \frac{v^{L}}{v^{0}} |\widehat{Z}^{\beta} f_{k}| dv$ , for instance, combining (70) and Lemma 4.1.

We fix, for the remaining of this section,  $1 \le k \le K$ . Following the strategy of [7] (see Section 4.5.7), for a similar problem, we introduce  $M \in \mathbb{N}$  such that  $\frac{7n+4}{2} \le M \le N - \frac{5}{2}n$ . Let  $I_1$  and  $I_2$  be defined as

$$I_1 = \{\beta \text{ multi-index } / M \le |\beta| \le N\} \text{ and } I_2 = \{\beta \text{ multi-index } / |\beta| \le M - 1\}.$$

We consider an ordering on  $I_i$ , for  $1 \le i \le 2$ , so that  $I_i = \{\beta_{i,1}, \ldots, \beta_{i,|I_i|}\}$  and two vector valued fields X and Y, of respective length  $|I_1|$  and  $|I_2|$ , such that

$$X^j = \widehat{Z}^{\beta_{1,j}} f_k$$
 and  $Y^j = \widehat{Z}^{\beta_{2,j}} f_k$ .

LEMMA 7.8. – There exists three matrices valued functions  $A_1 : [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathfrak{M}_{|I_1|}(\mathbb{R})$ ,  $A_2 : [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathfrak{M}_{|I_2|}(\mathbb{R})$  and  $B : [0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^n \to \mathfrak{M}_{|I_1|,|I_2|}(\mathbb{R})$  such that

$$T_F(X) + A_1X = BY$$
, and  $T_F(Y) = A_2Y$ .

If  $1 \leq j \leq I_1$ ,  $A_1$  and B are such that  $T_F(X^j)$  is a linear combination of

$$\frac{v^{\mu}}{v^{0}}\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\gamma_{1}}}(F)_{\mu m}X^{\beta_{1,q}}, \quad t\frac{v^{\mu}}{v^{0}}\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\gamma_{1}}}(F)_{\mu m}X^{\beta_{1,q}}, \quad \frac{v^{\mu}}{v^{0}}\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\gamma_{1}}}(F)_{\mu i}x^{i}X^{\beta_{1,q}}, \\ \frac{v^{\mu}}{v^{0}}\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\gamma_{2}}}(F)_{\mu m}Y^{\beta_{2,l}}, \quad t\frac{v^{\mu}}{v^{0}}\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\gamma_{2}}}(F)_{\mu m}Y^{\beta_{2,l}} \quad and \quad \frac{v^{\mu}}{v^{0}}\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\gamma_{2}}}(F)_{\mu i}x^{i}Y^{\beta_{2,l}},$$

with  $|\gamma_1| \leq N - \frac{7n+2}{2}$ ,  $|\gamma_2| \leq N$ ,  $1 \leq m \leq n$ ,  $1 \leq q \leq |I_1|$  and  $1 \leq l \leq |I_2|$ . Similarly, if  $1 \leq j \leq I_2$ ,  $A_2$  is such that  $T_F(Y^j)$  is a linear combination of

$$\frac{v^{\mu}}{v^{0}}\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\gamma}}(F)_{\mu m}Y^{\beta_{2,l}}, \ t\frac{v^{\mu}}{v^{0}}\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\gamma}}(F)_{\mu m}Y^{\beta_{2,l}} \ and \ \frac{v^{\mu}}{v^{0}}\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\gamma}}(F)_{\mu i}x^{i}Y^{\beta_{2,l}},$$

with  $|\gamma| \leq N - \frac{5n+2}{2}$ ,  $1 \leq m \leq n$  and  $1 \leq l \leq |I_2|$ . Moreover,

$$orall z \in \mathbf{k}_0, \quad \int_v |z| |Y|_\infty dv \lesssim rac{\epsilon}{ au_+^{n-1} au_-}.$$

Proof. – Let  $|\beta| \leq N$ . According to commutation formula of Lemma 2.26,  $T_F(\widehat{Z}^{\beta}f_k)$  is a linear combination of terms such as  $\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\gamma}}(F)(v, \nabla_v \widehat{Z}^{\delta}(f_k))$ , with  $|\gamma| + |\delta| \leq |\beta|$  and  $|\delta| \leq |\beta| - 1$ . Replacing each  $\partial_{v^i} \widehat{Z}^{\delta} f_k$  by  $\frac{1}{v^0} (\widehat{\Omega}_{0i} \widehat{Z}^{\beta} f_k - t\partial_i \widehat{Z}^{\beta} f_k - x^i \partial_t \widehat{Z}^{\beta} f_k)$ , the matrices naturally appear. The decay estimates ensue from the definition of Y and (69).

Now, we split X in G + H where G is the solution of the homogeneous system and H is the solution to the inhomogeneous system,

$$\begin{cases} T_F(H) + AH = 0, \ H(0,.,.) = X(0,.,.), \\ T_F(G) + AG = BY, \ G(0,.,.) = 0. \end{cases}$$

We will prove below that G = KY (with K a well chosen matrix), which implies, in view of the velocity support of X and Y, that H and G vanish if  $|v| \leq \frac{R}{2}$ .

The goal now is to prove  $L^2$  estimates on the velocity averages of H and G.

**7.6.1.** The homogeneous part. – As for the massive case, we have the following commutation formula.

LEMMA 7.9. – Let  $1 \leq i \leq |I_1|$  and consider  $\widehat{Z}^{\delta} \in \widehat{\mathbb{P}}_0^{|\delta|}$ , with  $|\delta| \leq n$ . Then,  $T_F(\widehat{Z}^{\delta}H^i)$  can be written as a linear combination of terms of the form

$$\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\gamma}}(F)(v,W)$$

where W is such that

$$\forall 0 \leq \mu \leq n, \ |W^{\mu}| \lesssim \frac{\tau_{+}}{v^{0}} \sum_{|\theta| \leq n} \sum_{q=1}^{|I_{1}|} |\widehat{Z}^{\theta} H^{q}|,$$

and where  $|\gamma| \leq N - \frac{5n+2}{2}$ , so that we can use the sharpest estimates of Proposition 7.2, except for  $\alpha$ .

We introduce the energy  $\mathbb{E}_1[H]$  defined by

$$\widetilde{\mathbb{E}}_1[H] = \sum_{q=1}^{|I_1|} \mathbb{E}_{n,1}[H^q].$$

Note that for  $\epsilon$  small enough,

$$\widetilde{\mathbb{E}}_1[H](0) \le 2\mathbb{E}_{N+n,1}[f](0) \le 2\epsilon.$$

LEMMA 7.10. – If  $\epsilon$  is small enough, we have

$$\forall t \in [0,T], \quad \widetilde{E}_1[H](t) \le 6\epsilon (1+t)^{\frac{\eta}{2}}.$$

Moreover,

$$\forall 1 \le i \le |I_1|, \ z \in \mathbf{k}_0, \ (t, x) \in [0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^n, \quad \int_v |zH^i| dv \lesssim \epsilon \frac{(1+t)^{\frac{1}{2}}}{\tau_+^{n-1}\tau_-}$$

*Proof.* – We use again the continuity method. Since, for  $\epsilon$  small enough,  $\widetilde{\mathbb{E}}_1[H](0) \leq 2\epsilon$ , there exists a larger time  $0 < \widetilde{T} \leq T$  such that

$$\forall t \in [0, \widetilde{T}], \quad \widetilde{\mathbb{E}}_1[H](t) \le 6\epsilon (1+t)^{\frac{\eta}{2}}.$$

Following the argument of Section 7.5.2, we almost get that for  $\epsilon$  small enough,  $\widetilde{\mathbb{E}}_1[H] \leq 5\epsilon(1+t)^{\eta}$  on  $[0,\widetilde{T}]$ . In fact, using Lemma 7.9, we have that  $T_F(H^{\beta})$  is a linear combination of terms like  $\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\gamma}}(F)(v,W)$ , with  $|\gamma| \leq N - \frac{5n+2}{2}$ . Thus we can use the null decomposition of the velocity vector and the electromagnetic field (and use its pointwises estimates) and then make similar computations as in Section 7.5.2. As we cannot use (82) (the algebraic relations between  $S\widehat{Z}^{\beta}f$  and  $\partial_{\mu}\widehat{Z}^{\beta}f$  ( $\mu \in 0, n$ ), for instance, are not necessarily conserved by the decomposition X = H + G), we need to reexamine the terms corresponding to (74)-(77). For instance, for the terms analogous to one of (77), we have to prove, for  $z \in \mathbf{k}_0$ ,

(83) 
$$\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \int_v \tau_+ |\underline{\alpha}| \left| z \frac{v^B}{(v^0)^2} \widehat{Z}^\theta H^q \right| dv dx ds \lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}} (1+t)^{\frac{\eta}{2}}.$$

As  $|v^B| \lesssim \sqrt{|v^L v_{-}^L}$  by Proposition 2.9 and as  $\tau_+ |\underline{\alpha}| \lesssim \frac{\sqrt{\epsilon}}{\tau_+^{\frac{n-3}{2}}\tau_-}$ , we have, by the

Cauchy-Schwarz inequality (in 
$$(s, x, v)$$
), that (83) is bounded by the product of

$$\left(\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \frac{\epsilon}{\tau_+^{n-3}} \int_v \left| z \widehat{Z}^{\theta} H^q \right| dv dx ds \right)^{\frac{1}{2}}$$

with

$$\left(\int_{u=-\infty}^{t} \frac{1}{\tau_{-}^{2}} \int_{C_{u}(t)} \int_{v} \frac{v^{L} v^{\underline{L}}}{(v^{0})^{4}} \left| z \widehat{Z}^{\theta} H^{q} \right| dv dC_{u}(t) du \right)^{\frac{1}{2}}$$

The first factor is bounded by

$$\left(\int_{0}^{t} rac{\epsilon}{1+s} \widetilde{\mathbb{E}}_{1}[H](s) ds
ight)^{rac{1}{2}} \lesssim \epsilon (1+t)^{rac{\eta}{4}},$$

and the other one, since  $\frac{v^L}{(v^0)^3} \lesssim 1$  on the support of H, by

$$\sqrt{\widetilde{\mathbb{E}}_{1}[H](t)} \left( \int_{u=-\infty}^{+\infty} \frac{1}{\tau_{-}^{2}} du \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \lesssim \sqrt{\epsilon} (1+t)^{\frac{\eta}{4}}$$

The other terms are easier to bound. Let us study also the terms analogous to one of (75), as there are also the cause of the  $(1 + t)^{\frac{\eta}{2}}$ -loss <sup>(28)</sup>.

$$egin{aligned} &\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \int_v au_+ |
ho| \left| z rac{v^L}{(v^0)^2} \widehat{Z}^ heta H^\xi 
ight| dv dx ds &\lesssim &\sqrt{\epsilon} \int_0^t (1+s)^{-rac{n-2}{2}} \widetilde{\mathbb{E}}_1[H](s) ds \ &\lesssim &\epsilon^{rac{3}{2}}(1+t)^{rac{n}{2}}. \end{aligned}$$

<sup>28.</sup> Note that we could use that  $\sqrt{\tau_+\tau_-}|v^B| \lesssim v^0 \sum_{z \in \mathbf{k}_0} |z|$  in (77) to obtain a better bound in (83) for an other energy of H. On the other hand, the loss coming from (75) could not be avoided with such techniques.

The pointwise estimate on  $\int_{v} |z| |H^{i}| dv$  then ensues from the Klainerman-Sobolev inequality of Corollary 2.14.

**7.6.2. The inhomogeneous part.** – As in the massive case, let us introduce K, the solution of  $T_F(K) + A_1K + KA_2 = B$  which verifies K(0, ..., .) = 0, and the function

$$|KKY|_{\infty} = \sum_{\substack{1 \le i \le |I_1| \\ 1 \le j, p \le |I_2|}} |K_i^j|^2 |Y_p|.$$

KY and G are solutions of the same system,

$$T_F(KY) = T_F(K)Y + KT_F(Y) = BY - A_1KY - KA_2Y + KA_2Y$$
$$= BY - A_1KY.$$

As KY(0,.,.) = 0 and G(0,.,.) = 0, we have KY = G. For  $1 \le i \le |I_1|$  and  $1 \le j, p \le |I_2|, |K_i^j|^2 Y_p$  satisfies the equation

$$T_F\left(|K_i^j|^2 Y_p\right) = |K_i^j|^2 (A_2)_p^q Y_q - 2\left((A_1)_i^q K_q^j + K_i^q (A_2)_q^j\right) K_i^j Y_p + 2B_i^j K_i^j Y_p,$$

which will allow us to estimate

$$\mathbb{E}[|KKY|_{\infty}] := \mathbb{E}_{0,1}[|KKY|_{\infty}]$$

We will then be able to prove  $L^2$  estimates for  $\int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} |G| dv$  thanks to the estimates on  $\int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} |Y| dv$  and on  $\mathbb{E}[|KKY|_{\infty}]$ .

LEMMA 7.11. – We have, if  $\epsilon$  is small enough,

$$\forall t \in [0,T], \quad \mathbb{E}[|KKY|_{\infty}] \le \epsilon (1+t)^{\eta}.$$

*Proof.* – Let  $\widetilde{T} > 0$  be the largest time such that  $\mathbb{E}[|KKY|_{\infty}](t) \leq 2\epsilon(1+t)^{\eta}$  for all  $t \in [0, \widetilde{T}]$  and let us prove, with Proposition 3.1, that for  $\epsilon$  small enough,  $\mathbb{E}[|KKY|_{\infty}](t) \leq \epsilon(1+t)^{\eta}$  for all  $t \in [0, \widetilde{T}]$ . It will follow that  $\widetilde{T} = T$ . As for the estimate of  $\widetilde{\mathbb{E}}_1[H]$  in the proof of Lemma 7.10,

$$\int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Sigma_{s}} \int_{v} \left| |K_{i}^{j}|^{2} (A_{2})_{p}^{q} Y_{q} - 2\left( (A_{1})_{i}^{q} K_{q}^{j} + K_{i}^{q} (A_{2})_{q}^{j} \right) K_{i}^{j} Y_{p} \right| \frac{|z|}{v^{0}} dv dx ds \lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}} (1+t)^{\eta}$$

and

$$\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \int_v \left| F\left( rac{v}{v^0}, 
abla_v\left( |z| 
ight) 
ight) 
ight| |KKY|_\infty dv dx ds \lesssim \epsilon^{rac{3}{2}}.$$

Next, we need to estimate the following integral,

(84) 
$$\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \int_v \frac{|z|}{v^0} |B_i^j K_i^j Y_p| dv dx.$$

Recall from Lemma 7.8 that

$$|B_i^j K_i^j Y_p| \lesssim \sum_{m=1}^n \sum_{|\gamma| \le N} \tau_+ \left| \frac{v^\mu}{v^0} \mathcal{L}_{Z^\gamma}(F)_{\mu m} K_i^j Y_p \right|.$$
The components of the matrix B involve terms in which the electromagnetic field has too many derivatives to be estimated pointwise. We fix  $|\gamma|$  and we denote the null decomposition of  $\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\gamma}}(F)$  by  $(\alpha, \underline{\alpha}, \rho, \sigma)$ . In order to bound (84), we bound the integral of the five following terms, given by the null decomposition of the velocity vector v and  $\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\gamma}}(F)$ .

— The terms which do not involve  $\underline{\alpha}$ 

$$au_+ |lpha| |z| rac{|KY|}{v^0}, \ \ au_+ |
ho| |z| rac{|KY|}{v^0} \ \ ext{and} \ \ au_+ |\sigma| |z| rac{|KY|}{v^0}.$$

— The terms involving  $\underline{\alpha}$ 

$$\tau_+|\underline{\alpha}|\frac{v^{\underline{L}}}{(v^0)^2}|z||KY| \quad \text{and} \quad \tau_+|\underline{\alpha}|\frac{|v^B|}{(v^0)^2}|z||KY|.$$

We start by bounding the integral on  $\Sigma_s \times (\mathbb{R}_v^n \setminus \{0\})$  of the good terms. We use  $\zeta$  to denote either  $\alpha$ ,  $\rho$  or  $\sigma$ . Using twice the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality (in x and then in v) and that  $\frac{1}{v^0} \leq 1$  on the support of Y, we have

$$\begin{split} \int_{\Sigma_s} \int_v \tau_+ |\zeta| \frac{|zKY|}{v^0} dv dx &\lesssim & \|\tau_+ |\zeta| \|_{L^2(\Sigma_s)} \left( \int_{\Sigma_s} \left( \int_v |zKY| \, dv \right)^2 dx \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \\ &\lesssim & \left| \mathcal{E}_N[F](s) \int_{\Sigma_s} \int_v |zY| \, dv \int_v |zKKY| \, dv dx \right|^{\frac{1}{2}} \\ &\lesssim & \left| \mathcal{E}_N[F](s) \left\| \int_v |zY| \, dv \right\|_{L^\infty(\Sigma_s)} \mathbb{E}[|KKY|_\infty] \right|^{\frac{1}{2}}. \end{split}$$

Using the bootstrap assumptions, on  $\mathcal{E}_N[F]$  and  $\mathbb{E}[|KKY|_{\infty}]$ , and the pointwise decay estimate  $\int_v |zY| dv \lesssim \epsilon \tau_+^{-n+1} \tau_-^{-1}$  given in Lemma 7.8, we obtain

$$\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \int_v \tau_+ |\zeta| \frac{|zKY|}{v^0} dv dx ds \lesssim \int_0^t \frac{\epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}} \sqrt{\chi(t)}}{(1+s)^{\frac{3}{2}-\eta}} ds \lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}} (1+t)^{\eta}$$

As in the massive case, to unify the study of the terms involving  $\underline{\alpha}$ , we use  $\tilde{v}$  to denote  $v^{\underline{L}}$  or  $v^{B}$ . Using the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality (in (s, x)), we have

$$\int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Sigma_{s}} \tau_{+} |\underline{\alpha}| \int_{v} \frac{|\tilde{v}|}{(v^{0})^{2}} |z| |KY| dv dx ds \lesssim$$

$$(85) \qquad \left| \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Sigma_{s}} \frac{\tau_{-} |\underline{\alpha}|^{2}}{(1+s)^{n-3}} dx ds \int_{0}^{t} \int_{\Sigma_{s}} \frac{\tau_{+}^{2} (1+s)^{n-3}}{\tau_{-}} \left| \int_{v} \left| \frac{\tilde{v}z}{(v^{0})^{2}} KY \right| dv \right|^{2} dx ds \right|^{\frac{1}{2}}.$$

As, by the bootstrap assumption 65,  $\|\sqrt{\tau_{-}}|\underline{\alpha}|\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma_{s})}^{2} \lesssim \epsilon(1+s)^{\eta}$ , we have

$$\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \frac{\tau_- |\underline{\alpha}|^2}{(1+s)^{n-3}} dx ds \lesssim \epsilon (1+t)^{\eta}.$$

For the second factor of the product in (85), we first note that, by the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality and that  $\frac{1}{(v^0)^2} \leq 1$  on the support of Y,

$$\left(\int_{v} \left| \frac{\widetilde{v}z}{(v^{0})^{2}} KY \right| dv \right)^{2} \leq \int_{v} |zY| \, dv \int_{v} \left| \frac{\widetilde{v}}{v^{0}} \right|^{2} |z| |KKY|_{\infty} dv$$

Now, recall from Proposition 2.9 that  $|v^B| \lesssim \sqrt{v^L v^L}$  so that  $\left|\frac{\tilde{v}}{v^0}\right|^2 \lesssim \frac{v^L}{v^0}$ . Using the pointwise estimate  $\int_v |zY| \, dv \lesssim \epsilon \tau_+^{-n+1} \tau_-^{-1}$ , we get

$$\left(\int_{v} \left| \frac{\widetilde{v}z}{(v^{0})^{2}} KY \right| dv \right)^{2} \lesssim \frac{\epsilon}{\tau_{+}^{n-1}\tau_{-}} \int_{v} \frac{v^{\underline{L}}}{v^{0}} |z| |KKY|_{\infty} dv.$$

As  $\int_{C_u(t)} \int_v \frac{v^L}{v^0} |z| |KKY|_{\infty} dC_u(t) dv \leq \mathbb{E}[|KKY|_{\infty}](t) \leq 2\epsilon (1+t)^{\eta}$ , we obtain

Hence,

$$\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \int_v \tau_+ \frac{|\widetilde{v}|}{(v^0)^2} |\underline{\alpha}| |zKY| dv dx ds \lesssim \epsilon^2 (1+t)^{\eta}$$

and the energy estimate of Proposition 3.1 gives that, for  $\epsilon$  small enough,  $\mathbb{E}[|KKY|_{\infty}] \leq \epsilon (1+t)^{\eta}$  on  $[0, \tilde{T}]$ .

**7.6.3.** The  $L^2$  estimates. – We start with the following proposition.

PROPOSITION 7.12. - We have,

$$\forall |\beta| \le N, t \in [0,T], \left\| \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n \setminus \{0\}} |\widehat{Z}^{\beta} f_k| dv \right\|_{L^2(\Sigma_t)} \lesssim \frac{\epsilon}{(1+t)^{\frac{n-1-\eta}{2}}}$$

and

$$\forall \left|\beta\right| \leq N, \, t \in [0,T], \left\|\tau_{+} \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^{n} \setminus \{0\}} \left|\widehat{Z}^{\beta} f_{k} \right| dv \right\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma_{t})} \lesssim \frac{\epsilon}{(1+t)^{\frac{n-3-\eta}{2}}}.$$

We can remove the  $(1+t)^{\frac{\eta}{2}}$ -loss if  $|\beta| \leq N-2n$ .

*Proof.* – Let  $1 \leq k \leq K$ . The first inequality ensues from the second one since  $1 + t \leq \tau_+$ . If  $|\beta| \leq N - 2n$ , we only have to use the pointwise estimate (68) and Lemma 4.1. If  $|\beta| > N - 2n$ , recall that there exists  $1 \leq i \leq |I_1|$  such that  $\hat{Z}^{\beta} f_k = H^i + G^i$ . For  $1 \leq i \leq |I_1|$ , Lemmas 7.10 and 4.1 imply

$$\left\|\tau_{+}\int_{v}|H^{i}|dv\right\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma_{t})}\lesssim\frac{\epsilon}{(1+t)^{\frac{n-3-\eta}{2}}}.$$

Moreover, as G = KY, we have, by the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality (in v),

$$\left\| \tau_{+} \int_{v} |G^{i}| dv \right\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma_{t})} \leq \left\| \tau_{+}^{2} \int_{v} |Y|_{\infty} dv \int_{v} |K_{i}^{j}|^{2} |Y_{j}| dv \right\|_{L^{1}(\Sigma_{t})}^{\frac{1}{2}}.$$

As, by Lemmas 7.8 and 7.11,

$$\left\|\tau_{+}^{2} \int_{v} |Y|_{\infty} dv\right\|_{L^{\infty}(\Sigma_{t})} \lesssim \frac{\epsilon}{(1+t)^{n-3}} \text{ and } \left\|\int_{v} |K_{i}^{j}|^{2} |Y_{j}| dv\right\|_{L^{1}(\Sigma_{t})}^{\frac{1}{2}} \leq \epsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} (1+t)^{\frac{n}{2}},$$

we have

$$\left\|\tau_{+} \int_{v} |G^{i}| dv \right\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma_{t})} \lesssim \frac{\epsilon}{(1+t)^{\frac{n-3-\eta}{2}}}.$$

These inequalities will not be sufficient to close the estimate on the energy  $\mathcal{E}_{N-\frac{n+2}{2}}^{S}[F]$  in the next section. This is why we prove the following proposition.

PROPOSITION 7.13. – For all  $|\beta| \leq N$  and all  $t \in [0,T]$ , we have :

$$\begin{split} \left\| \int_{v} \frac{v^{\underline{L}}}{v^{0}} |\widehat{Z}^{\beta} f_{k}| dv \right\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma_{t})} &\lesssim \frac{\epsilon}{(1+t)^{\frac{n+1-\eta}{2}}}, \\ \left\| \frac{\tau_{-}}{\tau_{+}} \int_{v} \frac{v^{L}}{v^{0}} |\widehat{Z}^{\beta} f_{k}| dv \right\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma_{t})} &\lesssim \frac{\epsilon}{(1+t)^{\frac{n+1-\eta}{2}}}, \\ \left\| \int_{v} \left| \frac{v^{B}}{v^{0}} \widehat{Z}^{\beta} f_{k} \right| dv \right\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma_{t})} &\lesssim \frac{\epsilon}{(1+t)^{\frac{n+1-\eta}{2}}}. \end{split}$$

We can remove the  $(1+t)^{\frac{\eta}{2}}$ -loss if  $|\beta| \leq N-2n$ .

*Proof.* – If  $|\beta| \leq N - 2n$ , these inequalities are implied by the pointwise estimates (70), (71) and (72) and Lemma 4.1.

If  $|\beta| > N - 2n$ , we prove in the same way that these inequalities are true if we replace  $\widehat{Z}^{\beta}f_k$  by  $H^i$ , with  $1 \le i \le |I_1|$  such that  $\widehat{Z}^{\beta}f_k = H^i + G^i$ . It then only remains to consider  $G^i$ . Recall that by Proposition 2.9 and Lemma 7.8,

$$\frac{v^L}{v^0} \leq \tau_+^{-1} \sum_{z \in \mathbf{k}_0} |z|, \quad \frac{v^L}{v^0} \leq \tau_-^{-1} \sum_{z \in \mathbf{k}_0} |z| \quad \text{and} \quad \int_v |z| |Y|_\infty dv \lesssim \frac{\epsilon}{\tau_+^{n-1} \tau_-}.$$

Hence, using also G = KY, the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality (in v) and  $\mathbb{E}[|KKY|_{\infty}](t) \leq 2\epsilon(1+t)^{\eta}$ , we have

$$\begin{split} \left\| \int_{v} \frac{v^{\underline{L}}}{v^{0}} |G^{i}| dv \right\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma_{t})} &\lesssim \left\| \int_{v} \frac{v^{\underline{L}}}{v^{0}} |Y|_{\infty} dv \int_{v} \frac{v^{\underline{L}}}{v^{0}} |(K_{i}^{j})^{2} Y_{j}| dv \right\|_{L^{1}(\Sigma_{t})}^{\frac{1}{2}} \\ &\lesssim \sum_{z \in \mathbf{k}_{0}} \left\| \tau_{+}^{-2} \int_{v} |z| |Y|_{\infty} dv \int_{v} |z| |KKY|_{\infty} dv \right\|_{L^{1}(\Sigma_{t})}^{\frac{1}{2}} \\ &\lesssim \epsilon (1+t)^{-\frac{n+1-\eta}{2}}, \end{split}$$

SOCIÉTÉ MATHÉMATIQUE DE FRANCE 2022

$$\begin{split} \left\| \frac{\tau_{-}}{\tau_{+}} \int_{v} \frac{v^{L}}{v^{0}} |G^{i}| dv \right\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma_{t})} &\lesssim \left\| \frac{\tau_{-}^{2}}{\tau_{+}^{2}} \int_{v} \frac{v^{L}}{v^{0}} |Y|_{\infty} dv \int_{v} \frac{v^{L}}{v^{0}} |(K_{i}^{j})^{2} Y_{j}| dv \right\|_{L^{1}(\Sigma_{t})}^{\frac{1}{2}} \\ &\lesssim \sum_{z \in \mathbf{k}_{0}} \left\| \tau_{+}^{-2} \int_{v} |z| |Y|_{\infty} dv \int_{v} |z| |KKY|_{\infty} dv \right\|_{L^{1}}^{\frac{1}{2}} \\ &\lesssim \epsilon (1+t)^{-\frac{n+1-\eta}{2}}. \end{split}$$

The remaining estimate can be proved in a similar way, using  $|v^B| \lesssim \frac{v^0}{\tau_+} \sum_{z \in \mathbf{k}_0} |z|$ (see Proposition 2.9).

## 7.7. Step 5: Improvement of the electromagnetic field estimates

7.7.1. Improvement of the energies estimates for the potential. – According to the energy estimate of Proposition 3.12 and the commutation formula of Proposition 2.19, one has, for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,

$$\sqrt{\widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_N[A]}(t) \lesssim \sqrt{\widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_N[A]}(0) + \sum_{|\gamma| \le N} \int_0^t \left\| \tau_+ e^k \int_{\mathbb{R}^n} |\widehat{Z}^{\gamma} f_k| dv \right\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^n)} ds$$

As  $\widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_{N}[A](0) \leq \epsilon$  and  $\left\| \tau_{+} e^{k} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{n}} |\widehat{Z}^{\gamma} f_{k}| dv \right\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{n})} \lesssim \epsilon (1+t)^{-\frac{n-3-\eta}{2}}$  (see Proposition 7.12), we have, for  $\epsilon$  small enough and if the constant C is large enough,

$$\forall t \in [0,T], \quad \widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_N[A](t) \le \frac{C}{2(n-3)} \epsilon \chi(t)(1+t)^{\eta},$$

with  $\chi$  such that

$$\chi(s) = 1 + s$$
 if  $n = 4$ ,  $\chi(s) = \log^2 (3 + s)$  if  $n = 5$  and  $\chi(s) = 1$  if  $n \ge 6$ .

Similarly, using (68) and Lemma 4.1, we obtain

$$\forall t \in [0,T], \quad \widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_{N-2n}[A](t) \le \frac{C}{2(n-3)} \epsilon \chi(t)$$

This concludes the improvement of the bootstrap assumption (66).

7.7.2. Improvement of the estimate on  $\mathcal{E}_N^0[F]$ . – Recall from Proposition 3.17 that, for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,

$$\mathcal{E}_N^0[F](t) - 2\mathcal{E}_N^0[F](0) \lesssim \sum_{|\beta|, |\gamma| \le N} |e^k| \int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} |\mathcal{L}_{Z^\beta}(F)_{0\nu} J(\widehat{Z}^\gamma f_k)^\nu | dx ds.$$

As, by the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality, the bootstrap assumption (65) and the  $L^2$  estimates of Proposition 7.12,

$$\begin{split} \int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} |\mathcal{L}_{Z^\beta}(F)_{0\nu} J(\widehat{Z}^\gamma f_k)^\nu | dx ds &\lesssim \int_0^t \|\mathcal{L}_{Z^\beta}(F)\|_{L^2(\Sigma_s)} \|J(\widehat{Z}^\gamma f_k)\|_{L^2(\Sigma_s)} ds \\ &\lesssim \int_0^t \sqrt{\mathcal{E}_N^0[F](s)} \left\| \int_v |\widehat{Z}f_k dv \right\|_{L^2(\Sigma_s)} ds \\ &\lesssim \int_0^t \epsilon^{\frac{1}{2}} \epsilon (1+s)^{\frac{n-1-\eta}{2}} ds \\ &\leq \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}}. \end{split}$$

we have, for  $\epsilon$  small enough,  $\mathcal{E}_N^0[F] \leq 3\epsilon$  on [0,T].

7.7.3. Improvement of the estimates on  $\mathcal{E}_N[F]$  and  $\mathcal{E}_{N-2n}[F]$ . – Recall from Proposition 3.21 that

$$\mathcal{E}_{N}[F](t) \leq \mathcal{E}_{N}[F](0) + (n-3)\widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_{N}[A](t) + \varphi(t),$$

where  $\varphi(t)$  is a linear combination of terms such that

(86) 
$$\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} |\overline{K}_0^{\nu} \mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}} F_{\mu\nu} J(\widehat{Z}^{\gamma} f_k)^{\mu}| dx ds \text{ and } \int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} s |\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\delta}} A_{\mu} \Box \mathcal{L}_{Z^{\delta}} A^{\mu}| dx ds,$$

with  $|\beta|$ ,  $|\gamma|$ ,  $|\delta| \leq N$  and  $1 \leq k \leq K$ . Then, if we could prove that each integrals of (86) is bounded by  $\epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}}\chi(t)(1+t)^{\eta}$ , we would have, for  $\epsilon$  small enough and C large enough,  $\mathcal{E}_N[F] \leq C\epsilon\chi(t)(1+t)^{\eta}$  on [0,T] since  $\mathbb{E}_N[F](0) \leq \epsilon$  and  $(n-3)\widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_N[A](t) \leq \frac{C}{2}\epsilon\chi(t)(1+t)^{\eta}$ .

REMARK 7.14. – We could estimate the integrals of (86) with a better bound (the computations are similar to those done below in Section 7.7.4, but this would not give us a better estimate on  $\mathcal{E}_N[F]$  because of the  $\chi(t)(1+t)^{\eta}$ -loss on  $\widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_N[A]$ .

We start by bounding the integrals involving the potential. Using Proposition 2.19 and the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality, we have, for  $|\delta| \leq N$ ,

$$\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} s |\mathcal{L}_{Z^\delta} A_\mu \Box \mathcal{L}_{Z^\delta} A^\mu | dx ds \lesssim \sum_{k=1}^K \sum_{|\gamma| \le |\delta|} \int_0^t \sqrt{\widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_N[A](s)} \left\| \tau_+ \int_v |\widehat{Z}^\gamma f_k| dv \right\|_{L^2(\Sigma_s)} ds.$$

Using the  $L^2$  estimates of Proposition 7.12 and that  $\widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_N[A](s) \lesssim \epsilon \chi(s)(1+t)^{\eta}$ , we obtain

$$\begin{split} \sum_{|\delta| \le N} \int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} s |\mathcal{L}_{Z^\delta} A_\mu \Box \mathcal{L}_{Z^\delta} A^\mu | dx ds \lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}} \int_0^t \frac{\sqrt{\chi(s)}}{(1+s)^{\frac{n-3}{2}-\eta}} ds \\ \lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}} \chi(t) (1+t)^\eta. \end{split}$$

In order to estimate the remaining integrals of (86), we express  $\overline{K}_0^{\nu} \mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}(F)_{\mu\nu} J(\widehat{Z}^{\gamma} f_k)^{\mu}$ in null coordinates. Dropping the dependance in  $\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}(F)$  or  $\widehat{Z}^{\gamma} f_k$ , this gives us the four following terms :

As

$$J^{\underline{L}} = \int_{v} \frac{v^{\underline{L}}}{v^{0}} \widehat{Z}^{\gamma} f_{k} dv, \quad J^{L} = \int_{v} \frac{v^{L}}{v^{0}} \widehat{Z}^{\gamma} f_{k} dv \quad \text{and} \quad J^{B} = \int_{v} \frac{v^{B}}{v^{0}} \widehat{Z}^{\gamma} f_{k} dv,$$

we have,

$$|J^L|, |J^{\underline{L}}|, |J^{\underline{B}}| \lesssim \int_v |\widehat{Z}^{\gamma} f_k| dv.$$

The integrals (on  $[0,T] \times \mathbb{R}^n_x \times (\mathbb{R}^n_v \setminus \{0\})$ ) of each of the four terms of (87) are then bounded, using the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality (in x), by

$$\int_0^t \sqrt{\mathcal{E}_N[F]}(s) \left\| \tau_+ \int_v |\widehat{Z}^{\gamma} f_k| dv \right\|_{L^2(\Sigma_s)} ds.$$

By Proposition 7.12 and the bootstrap assumption (64),

$$\begin{split} \int_0^t \sqrt{\mathcal{E}_N[F]}(s) \left\| \tau_+ \int_v |\widehat{Z}^\gamma f_k| dv \right\|_{L^2(\Sigma_s)} ds &\lesssim \int_0^t \sqrt{\epsilon \chi(s)} \frac{\epsilon}{(1+s)^{\frac{n-3}{2}-\eta}} ds \\ &\lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}} \chi(t) (1+t)^\eta. \end{split}$$

Hence,  $\mathcal{E}_N[F](t) \leq C\epsilon\chi(t)(1+t)^{\eta}$  for all  $t \in [0,T]$  if  $\epsilon$  is small enough. We can prove exactly in the same way that  $\mathcal{E}_{N-2n}[F](t) \leq C\epsilon\chi(t)$  for all  $t \in [0,T]$  if  $\epsilon$  is small enough.

We then improve the bootstrap assumption (64).

7.7.4. Improvement of the estimates on  $\mathcal{E}_{N}^{S}[F]$  and  $\mathcal{E}_{N-2n}^{S}[F]$ . – Recall from Propositions 3.25 and 2.19 that, for all  $t \in [0, T]$ ,

$$\mathcal{E}_{N}^{S}[F](t) \leq \mathcal{E}_{N}[F](0) + C_{n}\left(\widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_{N}[A](0) + \frac{\widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_{N}[A](t)}{1+t} + \frac{\mathcal{E}_{N}[F](t)}{1+t}\right) + \psi(t),$$

where  $C_n$  is a positive constant and where  $\psi(t)$  is a linear combination of terms such as

(88) 
$$\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} |\mathcal{L}_{Z^\beta}(F)_{0\mu} J^\mu(\widehat{Z}^\gamma f_k)| + |S^\nu \mathcal{L}_{Z^\beta}(F)_{\nu\mu} J^\mu(\widehat{Z}^\gamma f_k)| dx ds,$$

with  $|\beta|, |\gamma| \leq N$  and  $1 \leq k \leq K$ , and

(89) 
$$\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \left| \mathcal{L}_{Z^\beta}(A)_\mu \int_v \frac{v^\mu}{v^0} \widehat{Z}^\gamma f_k \right| dx ds$$

with  $|\beta|, |\gamma| \leq N$  and  $1 \leq k \leq K$ .

Let  $|\beta| + |\gamma| \leq N$  and  $1 \leq k \leq K$ . We denote the null decomposition of  $\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}(F)$ by  $(\alpha, \underline{\alpha}, \rho, \sigma)$ ,  $\widehat{Z}^{\gamma} f_k$  by g and  $J(\widehat{Z}^{\gamma} f_k)$  by J. Expressing  $\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}(F)_{0\mu} J^{\mu}(g)$  and  $S^{\nu} \mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}(F)_{\nu\mu} J^{\mu}(g)$  in null components, (88) would be bounded by  $\epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}}$  if

$$\begin{split} &\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} |\tau_+ \rho J^{\underline{L}}| dx ds \lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}}, \qquad \qquad \int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} |\tau_- \rho J^{L}| dx ds \lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}}, \\ &\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} |\tau_+ \alpha J^{B}| dx ds \lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}} \qquad \text{ and } \qquad \int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} |\tau_+ \underline{\alpha} J^{B}| dx ds \lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}}. \end{split}$$

By the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality,

$$\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \tau_+ |\rho J^{\underline{L}}| dx ds \lesssim \int_0^t \|\tau_+ \rho\|_{L^2(\Sigma_s)} \left\| \int_v \frac{v^{\underline{L}}}{v^0} |g| dv \right\|_{L^2(\Sigma_s)} ds.$$

Since, by the bootstrap assumption (64),  $\|\tau_+\rho\|_{L^2(\Sigma_s)}^2 \lesssim \epsilon \chi(s)(1+s)^{\eta}$  and, according to Proposition 7.13,  $\left\|\int_v \frac{v^L}{v^0} |g| dv\right\|_{L^2(\Sigma_s)} \lesssim \epsilon (1+s)^{-\frac{n+1-\eta}{2}}$ , we obtain that

$$\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \tau_+^2 |\rho J^{\underline{L}}| dx ds \lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}} \int_0^t \frac{\sqrt{\chi(t)}}{(1+s)^{\frac{n+1}{2}-\eta}} ds \lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}}.$$

The other terms are treated similarly.

$$\begin{split} &\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \tau_- |\rho J^L| dx ds \lesssim \int_0^t \|\tau_+ \rho\|_{L^2(\Sigma_s)} \left\| \frac{\tau_-}{\tau_+} \int_v \frac{v^L}{v^0} |g| dv \right\|_{L^2(\Sigma_s)} ds \lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}}, \\ &\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \tau_+ |\alpha_B J^B| dx ds \lesssim \int_0^t \|\tau_+ \alpha\|_{L^2(\Sigma_s)} \left\| \int_v \frac{v^B}{v^0} |g| dv \right\|_{L^2(\Sigma_s)} ds \lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}}, \\ &\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} \tau_- |\underline{\alpha}_B J^B| dx ds \lesssim \int_0^t \|\tau_- \underline{\alpha}\|_{L^2(\Sigma_s)} \left\| \int_v \frac{v^B}{v^0} |g| dv \right\|_{L^2(\Sigma_s)} ds \lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}}. \end{split}$$

Denoting  $\mathcal{L}_{Z^{\beta}}(A)$  by B, (89) would be bounded by  $\epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}}(1+t)^{\eta}$  if we prove that

(90) 
$$\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} |B_L J^L| dx ds \lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}} (1+t)^{\eta},$$

(91) 
$$\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} |B_{\underline{L}} J^{\underline{L}}| dx ds \lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}} \quad \text{and} \quad \int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} |B_D J^D| dx ds \lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}}.$$

Let us show (91) first. Using Proposition 7.13 and the bound on  $\widetilde{\mathcal{E}}_{N}[A]$ , we have  $\|B\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma_{s})} \lesssim \sqrt{\epsilon \chi(s)(1+t)^{\eta}}$  and  $\|J^{D}\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma_{s})} + \|J^{\underline{L}}\|_{L^{2}(\Sigma_{s})} \lesssim \frac{\epsilon}{(1+s)^{\frac{n-\eta}{2}}}.$ 

Hence, by the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality,

$$\int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} |B_{\underline{L}} J^{\underline{L}}| + |B_D J^D| dx ds \lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}} \int_0^t \frac{\sqrt{\chi(s)}}{(1+s)^{2-\eta}} ds \lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}}.$$

For (90), we have

$$\begin{split} \int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} |B_L J^L| dx ds &\lesssim \int_0^t \|B_L\|_{L^2(\Sigma_s)} \left\| \int_v |g| dv \right\|_{L^2(\Sigma_s)} ds \\ &\lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}} \int_0^t \frac{\sqrt{\chi(s)}}{(1+s)^{\frac{n-1}{2}-\eta}} ds. \\ &\lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}} (1+t)^{\eta}. \end{split}$$

Hence, if  $\epsilon$  is small enough and  $\overline{C}$  large enough, we have  $\mathcal{E}_N^S[F] \leq \overline{C}\epsilon(1+t)^{\eta}$  for all  $t \in [0,T]$ .

In view of the above,  $\mathcal{E}_{N-2n}^{S}[F] \leq \overline{C}\epsilon$  on [0,T], for  $\epsilon$  small enough, would follow if we improve the bound in (90) from  $\epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}}(1+t)^{\eta}$  to  $\epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}}$ , when  $|\beta| \leq N - \frac{n+2}{2}$ . To do this, we use a pointwise estimate on  $B_L$  and we keep  $J^L$  in  $L^1$ -norm. By Lemma 4.18, we have

$$|B_L(t,x)| \lesssim rac{\sqrt{\epsilon\chi(t)(1+t)^\eta}}{ au_+^{rac{n}{2}}}.$$

which implies

$$\begin{split} \int_0^t \int_{\Sigma_s} |B_L J^L| dx ds &\lesssim \int_0^t \|B_L\|_{L^{\infty}(\Sigma_s)} \|g\|_{L^1(\Sigma_s)} ds \\ &\lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}} \int_0^t \frac{\sqrt{\chi(s)} \log^*(3+s)}{(1+s)^{\frac{n-\eta}{2}}} ds \\ &\lesssim \epsilon^{\frac{3}{2}}. \end{split}$$

This concludes the improvement of the bootstrap assumption (65).

# **CHAPTER 8**

## NON EXISTENCE

We show in this chapter the following proposition. Let us denote  $(1, \ldots, 1)$  by  $\vec{u}$  and we recall that  $E^i = F_{0i}$ .

PROPOSITION 8.1. – Let the dimension n be such that  $n \ge 2$  and let  $\chi : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}_+$  be a function of class  $C^{\infty}$  such that  $\chi = 1$  on  $]-\infty, 1]$  and  $\chi = 0$  on  $[3, +\infty[$ . We suppose also that  $\chi$  is decreasing on [1, 3]. Let also  $M \in \mathbb{R}_+$  such that  $M^{-1} = \int_{v \in \mathbb{R}^n} \chi(|v|^2) dv$ .

The Vlasov-Maxwell system (1)-(3), with two species (K = 2),  $e_1 = 1$ ,  $e_2 = -1$ ,  $m_1 = 0$ ,  $m_2 \in \mathbb{R}_+$  and the initial data

$$E_0 : x \mapsto 10\chi(2)^{-1}\chi\left(2\frac{r^2}{n}\right)\vec{u}, \quad F_{0ij} = 0 \quad \text{for all} \quad 1 \le i, j \le n$$
$$f_{01} = M\left(\operatorname{div}(E_0) + \|\operatorname{div}(E_0)\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)}\right)\chi\left(\frac{2r^2}{3n}\right)\chi(|v|^2),$$

and

$$f_{02} = M \| \operatorname{div}(E_0) \|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^n)} \chi\left(\frac{2r^2}{3n}\right) \chi(|v|^2),$$

do not admit a  $C^1$  local solution, provided <sup>(29)</sup>  $w \mapsto w\chi'(2w^2)$  is not constant on a neighborhood of 1.

REMARK 8.2. – Note that the initial data satisfy the constaint equations. Indeed,

$$\int_{v} f_{01} - f_{02} dv = \operatorname{div}(E_0) \chi\left(\frac{2r^2}{3n}\right)$$

and  $x \mapsto \chi\left(\frac{2r^2}{3n}\right)$  is equal to 1 on the support of  $E_0$ . The other ones,  $\nabla_{[i}F_{0jk]} = 0$ , are obvious to check.

<sup>29.</sup> Note that such a function  $\chi$  exists. Recall for instance the classical construction of cut-off functions

REMARK 8.3. – There is uniqueness for a such Cauchy problem in the class of the local  $C^1$  functions. Indeed, let  $(f_1, f_2, F)$  and  $(g_1, g_2, G)$  be two such solutions on [0, T]. As  $f_i$  and  $g_i$  are the unique  $C^1$  solution of  $T_{(-1)^{i+1}F}(h) = 0$  and  $T_{(-1)^{i+1}G}(h) = 0$  on [0, T], respectively, we obtain with the method of characteristics that they both vanish for  $|x| \geq \frac{3}{\sqrt{2}}\sqrt{n} + T$ . In view of the wave Equations (18) and (19), the same is true for F and G. All the integrals considered below will then be finite. We have

$$T_F(f_q - g_q) = (G - F)(v, \nabla_v g_q),$$
$$\nabla^{\mu}(F - G)_{\mu\nu} = e^q J(f_q - g_q),$$
$$\nabla^{\mu*}(F - G)_{\mu\alpha_1\cdots\alpha_{n-2}} = 0.$$

Using Propositions 3.17 and 3.1, we obtain

$$egin{aligned} h(t) &:= \sum_{q=1}^2 \mathbb{E}_0[f_q - g_q](t) + \sqrt{\mathcal{E}_0^0[F - G](t)} \ &\lesssim \int_0^t h(s) \left(1 + \left\|\int_v |e^k 
abla_v g_k| dv \right\|_{L^2(\Sigma_s)}
ight) ds. \end{aligned}$$

The Grönwall lemma gives us that h = 0 on [0,T], implying (f,F) = (g,G).

The strategy of the proof of Proposition 8.1 is to construct, for all  $T_0 > 0$ , a characteristic of the system such that its velocity part vanish in a time less than  $T_0$ . For this, we make crucial use of the collinearity of  $y \mapsto E(t, y\vec{u})$  and  $\vec{u}$  which is a corollary of the following subsection.

#### 8.1. A symmetry property for the Vlasov-Maxwell system

To lighten the notations, we use  $x_{(ij)}$ , if  $i \neq j$ , to denote

$$(x^1, \dots, x^{i-1}, x^j, x^{i+1}, \dots, x^{j-1}, x^i, x^{j+1}, \dots, x^n)$$

**PROPOSITION 8.4.** – We consider the *n* dimensional Vlasov-Maxwell system, with K species,

$$T_{m_q}(f_q) + e_q v^0 E^i \partial_{v^i} f_q + e_q v^i F_i^{\ j} \partial_{v^j} f_q = 0,$$
  
$$\nabla^{\mu} F_{\mu\nu} = e^q J(f_q)_{\nu},$$
  
$$\nabla^{\mu*} F_{\mu\lambda_1 \cdots \lambda_{n-2}} = 0,$$

with the initial smooth data  $f_q(0,.,.) = f_{0q}$ ,  $F(0,.) = F_0$ . We suppose that the initial data satisfy the following symmetry relations

$$\begin{split} f_{q0}(x_{(ik)}, v_{(ik)}) &= f_{q0}(x, v), \quad i \neq j, \\ E_0^i(x_{(ik)}) &= E_0^k(x), \quad i \neq k, \\ E_0^i(x_{(kl)}) &= E_0^i(x), \quad l \neq i, \quad k \neq i \\ (F_{kl})_0(x_{(kl)}) &= -(F_{kl})_0(x), \end{split}$$

$$(F_{kl})_0(x_{(ik)}) = (F_{il})_0(x), \quad l \neq k, i,$$
  

$$(F_{kl})_0(x_{(ij)}) = (F_{kl})_0(x), \quad i \neq k, l, \quad j \neq k, l.$$

If there is a unique classical solution  $(f_1, \ldots, f_K, F)$  on [0, T[, then

$$(f_1(t,.,.),\ldots,f_K(t,.,.),F(t,.))$$

satisfies also these symmetries.

*Proof.* – To simplify the notation, we suppose that K = 1,  $e_q = 1$  and we consider the transposition  $\tau = (12)$ . We denote  $(y^2, y^1, y^3, \dots, y^n)$  by  $y_{\tau}, m_1$  by m and  $f_1$  by f. Let g and G be defined by

$$\begin{split} g(t,x,v) &:= f(t,x_{\tau},v_{\tau}), \\ G_{02}(t,x) &:= E^{1}(t,x_{\tau}), \\ G_{01}(t,x) &:= E^{2}(t,x_{\tau}), \\ G_{0k}(t,x) &:= E^{k}(t,x_{\tau}), \quad k \geq 3, \\ G_{12}(t,x) &:= -F_{12}(t,x_{\tau}), \\ G_{1k}(t,x) &:= F_{2k}(t,x_{\tau}), \quad k \neq 1, \quad k \neq 2, \\ G_{2k}(t,x) &:= F_{1k}(t,x_{\tau}), \quad k \neq 1, \quad k \neq 2, \\ G_{kl}(t,x) &:= F_{kl}(t,x_{\tau}), \quad k, l \geq 3 \end{split}$$

and let  $D^k = G_{0k}$ . We want to prove that (g, G) = (f, F). By assumption, this is true for t = 0 and, by uniqueness, it will be true for t < T if we can prove that (g, G) is solution to the same system as (f, F).

Propagation of symmetry for the Maxwell equations. – Let us prove first that  $\nabla^{\mu}G_{\mu\nu} = J(g)_{\nu}$ . As  $J(h)^{\nu} = \int_{v} \frac{v^{\nu}}{v^{0}} h dv$ , we have, by the change of variables  $v' = v_{\tau}$ ,

$$J(g)^{1}(t,x) = J(f)^{2}(t,x_{\tau}), \quad J(g)^{2}(t,x) = J(f)^{1}(t,x_{\tau})$$

and

$$J(g)^{\nu}(t,x) = J(f)^{\nu}(t,x_{\tau})$$
 if  $\nu \neq 1,2$ .

The equation  $\nabla^i G_{i0} = J(g)_0$  then comes from

$$\partial_1 D^1(t,x) = \partial_2 E^2(t,x_\tau), \quad \partial_2 D^2(t,x) = \partial_1 E^1(t,x_\tau) \quad \text{and} \quad \nabla_i E^i = J(f)_0.$$

As

$$\nabla^{\mu}G_{\mu 1}(t,x) = -\partial_{t}E^{2}(t,x_{\tau}) - \partial_{2}\left(F_{21}(t,x_{\tau})\right) + \sum_{i=3}^{n}\nabla^{i}\left(F_{i2}(t,x_{\tau})\right)$$
$$= -\partial_{t}E^{2}(t,x_{\tau}) - \partial_{1}F_{21}(t,x_{\tau}) + \sum_{i=3}^{n}\nabla^{i}F_{i2}(t,x_{\tau})$$
$$= \nabla^{\mu}F_{\mu 2}(t,x_{\tau}),$$

we have  $\nabla^{\mu}G_{\mu 1} = J(g)_1$ . The equation  $\nabla^{\mu}G_{\mu 2}(t,x) = J(g)_2$  can be obtained similarly. The remaining equations are obtained from

$$\nabla^{j}G_{jk}(t,x) = \partial_{1} \left( F_{2k}(t,x_{\tau}) \right) + \partial_{2} \left( F_{1k}(t,x_{\tau}) \right) + \sum_{i=3}^{n} \nabla^{i} \left( F_{ik}(t,x_{\tau}) \right)$$
$$= \partial_{2}F_{2k}(t,x_{\tau}) + \partial_{1}F_{1k}(t,x_{\tau}) + \sum_{i=3}^{n} \nabla^{i}F_{i2}(t,x_{\tau})$$
$$= \nabla^{j}F_{jk}(t,x_{\tau})$$

and  $\partial_t D^k(t,x) = \partial_t E^k(t,x_{\tau})$ , for  $k \geq 3$ . For the other part of the Maxwell equations, recall from Proposition 2.16 that it is equivalent to prove

$$\nabla_{[\lambda} G_{\mu\nu]} = 0.$$

We have

$$\begin{aligned} \nabla_{[1}G_{23]}(t,x) &= \partial_1 \left( F_{13}(t,x_\tau) \right) + \partial_2 \left( F_{32}(t,x_\tau) \right) - \partial_3 \left( F_{12}(t,x_\tau) \right) \\ &= \partial_2 F_{13}(t,x_\tau) + \partial_1 F_{32}(t,x_\tau) + \partial_3 F_{21}(t,x_\tau) \\ &= \nabla_{[2}F_{13]}(t,x_\tau) \\ &= 0. \end{aligned}$$

The other equations can be obtained in the same way.

Propagation of symmetry for the Vlasov equation. – We have

$$T_m(g)(t, x, v) = v^1 \partial_2 f(t, x_\tau, v_\tau) + v^2 \partial_1 f(t, x_\tau, v_\tau) + \sum_{\substack{\mu=0\\\mu\neq 1, 2}}^n v^\mu \partial_\mu f(t, x_\tau, v_\tau)$$
  
=  $T_m(f)(t, x_\tau, v_\tau).$ 

Moreover, as

$$\partial_{v^1}g(t,x,v) = \partial_{v^2}f(t,x_{ au},v_{ au}) \quad ext{and} \quad \partial_{v^2}g(t,x,v) = \partial_{v^1}f(t,x_{ au},v_{ au}),$$
  
 $D^i(t,x)\partial_{v^i}g(t,x,v) = E^i(t,x_{ au})\partial_{v^i}f(t,x_{ au},v_{ au}).$ 

Finally,

$$(v^k G_{k1} \partial_{v^1} g) (t, x, v) = \left( -v^2 F_{21}(t, x_\tau) + \sum_{k=3}^n v^k F_{k2}(t, x_\tau) \right) \partial_{v^2} f(t, x_\tau, v_\tau)$$
  
=  $(v^k F_{k2} \partial_{v^2} f) (t, x_\tau, v_\tau),$ 

and more generally

$$\left(v^k G_{kj}\partial_{v^j}g\right)(t,x,v) = \left(v^k F_{k\tau(j)}\partial_{v^{\tau(j)}}f\right)(t,x_{\tau},v_{\tau})$$

We then deduce,

$$T_G(g) = 0$$
, as  $T_F(f)(t, x_\tau, v_\tau) = 0$ .

MÉMOIRES DE LA SMF 172

The symmetries are propagated over time. – We then proved that (g, G) satisfies the same system as (f, F). As (f, F) = (g, G) at t = 0, we have, by the uniqueness of the solution, that (f, F) = (g, G) for all  $t \in [0, T[$ .

REMARK 8.5. – More generally, from the above proof,  $(f, F) \mapsto (g, G)$  maps  $C^1$  solutions of the Vlasov-Maxwell system to  $C^1$  solutions of the Vlasov-Maxwell system.

## 8.2. Proof of Proposition 8.1

Let us suppose that the system admits a local  $C^1$  solution on [0, T], with T > 0, which is then necessarily unique. We will reduce T later if necessary, but we already assume that  $T \leq 1$ .

8.2.1. Some informations on the electromagnetic fields around  $\vec{u}$ . – We start by the study of the solution around  $\vec{u}$ . Let us introduce  $M_0 := 20\chi(2)^{-1}$  and  $(B_{ij})_{1 \le i,j \le n}$  the 2-form defined by  $B_{ij} = F_{ij}$ .

**PROPOSITION 8.6.** – Reducing T if necessary, we have the following properties.

1. Local bounds on the field:  $\forall t \in [0, T]$ ,

$$\forall |x| \le \sqrt{n} + 2T, \ 1 \le i \le 3, \ 5 \le E^i(t,x) \le M_0, \ |\partial_t E(t,x)| \le 1$$

and

(92) 
$$\forall t \in [0,T], |x - \vec{u}| \le 2T, |B(t,x)| \le \frac{1}{4}.$$

2. The field is locally-Lipschitz:  $\exists L > 0, \forall t \in [0,T], |x|, |y| \leq \sqrt{n} + 2T$ ,

(93) 
$$|E(t,x) - E(t,y)| + |B(t,x) - B(t,y)| \le L|x-y|.$$

3. Specific behavior along the  $\vec{u}$ -direction:

$$\forall y \in \mathbb{R}, t \in [0,T], \quad E(t,y\vec{u}) = E^1(t,y\vec{u})\vec{u} \quad and \quad B(t,y\vec{u}) = 0.$$

*Proof.* – In view of the initial data, we have  $B(0, \vec{u}) = 0$  and

$$\forall |y| \le \sqrt{n}, \ 1 \le i \le n, \quad 10 \le E^i(0,y) \le \frac{M_0}{2}, \quad \partial_t E(0,y) = 0.$$

The point 1 then ensues, taking T smaller if necessary, from the uniform continuity of the electromagnetic field on every compact subset of  $[0, T] \times \mathbb{R}^n$ . The point 2 comes from the mean value theorem, as E and B are  $C^1$  and the point 3 follows from Proposition 8.4.

**8.2.2.** The method of characteristics fails. – Let us denote by (X(s, t, x, v), V(s, t, x, v)) the value at s of the characteristic, for the transport Equation (1) satisfied by  $f_1$ , which was equal to (x, v) at t. Let  $\eta \in ]0, T[$  and

$$X_{\eta}: (s,t) \mapsto X(s,t,\vec{u},\eta\vec{u}), \quad V_{\eta}: (s,t) \mapsto V(s,t,\vec{u},\eta\vec{u}).$$

We now fix  $t \in [0, T[. (X_{\eta}(., t), V_{\eta}(., t))$  is well defined on a neighborhood of t and we have, denoting  $\frac{v}{|v|}$  by  $\hat{v}$ ,

(94) 
$$\frac{dX_{\eta}(.,t)}{ds}(s) = \widehat{V_{\eta}}(s),$$

(95) 
$$\frac{\frac{dS}{dV_{\eta}^{j}(.,t)}}{ds}(s) = E^{j}(s, X_{\eta}(s,t)) + \widehat{V_{\eta}}^{i}(s)F_{i}^{\ j}(s, X_{\eta}(s,t))$$

LEMMA 8.7. –  $X_{\eta}(.,t)$ ,  $V_{\eta}(.,t)$  and E (along  $X_{\eta}(.,t)$ ) stay collinear to  $\vec{u}$ . We have, as long as  $V_{\eta}$  stay positive,  $X_{\eta}(s,t) = \left(1 + \frac{1}{\sqrt{n}}(s-t)\right)\vec{u}$  and

$$V_{\eta}(s,t) = \eta \vec{u} + \int_{t}^{s} E^{1}\left(s', \left(1 + \frac{1}{\sqrt{n}}(s-t)\right)\vec{u}\right) ds'\vec{u}.$$

*Proof.* – We start by a change of coordinates. We consider an orthonormal system  $(u_i)_{1 \leq i \leq n}$  such that  $u_1 = \frac{1}{\sqrt{n}}\vec{u}$  and we denote by  $\widetilde{X}^i$  and  $\widetilde{V}^i$  the coordinates of  $X_{\eta}(.,t)$  and  $V_{\eta}(.,t)$  in this basis. Then, for all  $1 \leq i \leq n$ ,

$$\frac{d\widetilde{X}^i}{ds}(s) = \frac{\widetilde{V}^i(s)}{|V|(s)}$$

and, for  $i \geq 2$ ,  $\widetilde{X}^i(0) = 0$  and  $\widetilde{V}^i(0) = 0$ . We remark, using Proposition 8.6, that if  $\widetilde{X}^i = 0$  for  $i \geq 2$ , then  $E(s, X_\eta(s, t)) = E^1(s, X_\eta(s, t))\vec{u}$  and  $B(s, X_\eta(s, t)) = 0$ . Consider now the solution of the following system

$$\frac{dr}{ds} = \frac{w}{|w|},$$
$$\frac{dw}{ds} = \sqrt{n}E^1\left(s, \frac{r}{\sqrt{n}}, \dots, \frac{r}{\sqrt{n}}\right),$$

with the initial data  $r(t) = \sqrt{n}$  and  $w(t) = \eta \sqrt{n}$ . The solution exists as long long as  $w \neq 0$  and we have

$$\frac{r(s)}{\sqrt{n}} = 1 - \frac{t-s}{\sqrt{n}} \text{ and } \frac{w(s)}{\sqrt{n}} = \eta + \int_t^s E^1\left(s', 1 - \frac{t-s'}{\sqrt{n}}, \dots, 1 - \frac{t-s'}{\sqrt{n}}\right) ds'.$$

By uniqueness of the solution of the system (94)-(95), we have

$$(\widetilde{X}^1,\ldots,\widetilde{X}^n,\widetilde{V}^1,\ldots,\widetilde{V}^n)=(r,0,\ldots,0,w,0,\ldots,0)$$

which implies the result.

We now try to estimate the time when  $V_{\eta}$  vanishes.

MÉMOIRES DE LA SMF 172

PROPOSITION 8.8. – The exists  $0 < \eta_0 < T$  such that for all  $\eta \in ]0, \eta_0[$ , there exists  $T_\eta$  such that if  $t < T_\eta$ ,  $(X_\eta(.,t), V_\eta(.,t))$  is well defined on [0,t] and if  $T_\eta \leq t < T$  there exists  $\tau_\eta(t) \leq t$  such that  $(X_\eta(.,t), V_\eta(.,t))$  is well defined on  $]t - \tau_\eta(t), t]$  and

$$\lim_{s \to (t - \tau_{\eta}(t))^{+}} V_{\eta}(s, t) = 0, \qquad \lim_{s \to (t - \tau_{\eta}(t))^{+}} X_{\eta}(s, t) = \left(1 - \frac{\tau_{\eta}(t)}{\sqrt{n}}\right) \vec{u}$$

Moreover,  $t \mapsto t - \tau_{\eta}(t)$  is in  $C^{0}([T_{\eta}, T[) \cap C^{1}(]T_{\eta}, T[))$ , vanishes at  $T_{\eta}$ , and such that

$$\forall t \in ]T_{\eta}, T[, \quad \frac{4}{M_0} \le \frac{\partial(t - \tau_{\eta})}{\partial t}(t) \le \frac{M_0 + 1}{5}.$$

*Proof.* – We fix  $\eta \in (0, T[$ . Noting, by (94), that

 $|X_{\eta}(s,t) - \vec{u}| \le |t-s| \le T,$ 

we obtain by Proposition 8.6, as  $X_{\eta}$  and  $\vec{u}$  are collinear, that  $E(s, X_{\eta}(s, t)) = E^{1}(s, X_{\eta}(s, t))\vec{u}$ . Hence, if  $t \in [0, T[$ , only two situations can occur. Either  $(X_{\eta}(., t), V_{\eta}(., t))$  is well defined on [0, t], or there exists  $\tau_{\eta}(t) < t$  such that

$$\lim_{t \to (t-\tau_{\eta}(t))^+} V_{\eta}(s,t) = 0$$

and the characteristic is well defined on  $[t - \tau_{\eta}(t), t]$ . Now, consider

$$g_{\eta}: (s,t) \mapsto \eta + \int_{t}^{s} E^{1}\left(s', \left(1 - \frac{t-s'}{\sqrt{n}}\right)\vec{u}\right) ds'$$

so that, by Lemma 8.7, if  $t \in [0, T[$  and s is near to t,  $g_{\eta}(s, t)$  is equal to  $V_{\eta}^{i}(s, t)$ (for all  $1 \leq i \leq n$ ). For all  $t \in [0, T[$ ,  $g_{\eta}(., t)$  strictly increases on [0, t], as  $E^{1} > 0$  by Proposition 8.6. As

$$\int_{t}^{s} E^{1}\left(s', \left(1 - \frac{t - s'}{\sqrt{n}}\right)\vec{u}\right) ds' = -\int_{0}^{t - s} E^{1}\left(t - s', \left(1 - \frac{s'}{\sqrt{n}}\right)\vec{u}\right) ds'$$

and

$$\frac{\partial g_{\eta}}{\partial t}(s,t) = -E^1\left(s, \left(1 - \frac{t-s}{\sqrt{n}}\right)\vec{u}\right) - \int_0^{t-s} \partial_t E^1\left(t-s', \left(1 - \frac{s'}{\sqrt{n}}\right)\vec{u}\right) ds',$$

we have

$$\frac{\partial g_{\eta}}{\partial t}(s,t) \le -4,$$

so that  $g_{\eta}(s, .)$  is strictly decreasing on [s, T[. Moreover, by the bounds given on  $E^1$ in Proposition 8.6, if  $t < \frac{\eta}{M_0}$ ,  $g_{\eta}(., t)$  does not vanish on [0, t] and vanishes exactly one time, in  $t - \tau_{\eta}(t)$ , if  $t \ge \frac{\eta}{5}$ . Then, if  $\eta$  is small enough, there exists  $t \in [0, T[$  such that  $g_{\eta}(., t)$  vanishes in  $t - \tau_{\eta}(t)$ . Let  $t_1$  be a such time and let  $t_2 > t_1$ . We have

$$0 = g_{\eta}(t_1 - \tau_{\eta}(t_1), t_1) > g_{\eta}(t_1 - \tau_{\eta}(t_1), t_2)$$

implying the existence of  $t_2 - \tau_{\eta}(t_2)$  and  $t_1 - \tau_{\eta}(t_1) < t_2 - \tau_{\eta}(t_2)$ , since

$$g_{\eta}(t_1 - \tau_{\eta}(t_1), t_2) < 0 = g_{\eta}(t_2 - \tau_{\eta}(t_2), t_2)$$

Hence,  $T_{\eta}$  exists <sup>(30)</sup> and  $t \mapsto t - \tau_{\eta}(t)$  strictly increases on  $[T_{\eta}, T[$ , vanishes in  $T_{\eta}$  and tends to zero as  $t \to T_{\eta}$ . The fact that  $t \mapsto t - \tau_{\eta}(t)$  is in  $C^{1}(]T_{\eta}, T[)$  follows from the implicit function theorem, as  $g_{\eta}(t - \tau_{\eta}(t), t) = 0$  and  $\frac{\partial g_{\eta}}{\partial s}(s, t) \geq 5$ . Furthermore, dropping the dependance in t of  $\tau_{\eta}$ ,

$$\frac{\partial(t-\tau_{\eta})}{\partial t}(t) = \frac{E^{1}\left(t-\tau_{\eta}, \left(1-\frac{\tau_{\eta}}{\sqrt{n}}\right)\vec{u}\right) + \int_{0}^{\tau_{\eta}} \partial_{t}E^{1}\left(t-s', \left(1-\frac{s'}{\sqrt{n}}\right)\vec{u}\right)ds'}{E^{1}\left(t-\tau_{\eta}, \left(1-\frac{\tau_{\eta}}{\sqrt{n}}\right)\vec{u}\right)},$$

which, by Proposition 8.6, implies the last statement.

REMARK 8.9. – Note that, if  $0 < \eta < \eta_0$ ,  $\tau_{\eta}(T_{\eta}) = T_{\eta}$  and then  $g_{\eta}(0, T_{\eta}) = 0$ . Later, we will use again that  $g_{\eta}(0, .)$  is strictly decreasing on [0, T].

**8.2.3. The contradiction.** – We fix again  $\eta \in [0, \eta_0[$ . As  $V_{\eta}(., t)$  is not defined on  $[0, t - \tau_{\eta}(t)]$  if  $t > T_{\eta}$ , we cannot directly express  $f_1(t, \vec{u}, \eta \vec{u})$  in terms of  $f_{01}$  by the method of the characteristics.

If  $t \ge T_{\eta}$ , we extend  $X_{\eta}(.,t)$  and  $V_{\eta}(.,t)$  on  $[0, t - \tau_{\eta}(t)]$  by

$$X_{\eta}(s,t) = \left(1 + \frac{t - s - 2\tau_{\eta}(t)}{\sqrt{n}}\right)\vec{u} \text{ and } V_{\eta}(s,t) = \eta\vec{u} + \int_{t}^{s} E(s', X_{\eta}(s',t))ds'.$$

REMARK 8.10. – If  $t > t - \tau_{\eta}(t)$ ,  $\frac{dX_{\eta}}{ds}(s,t) = \frac{\vec{u}}{\sqrt{n}}$ . We extend  $X_{\eta}(.,t)$  on  $[0, t - \tau_{\eta}(t)]$  in order that

$$\frac{dX_{\eta}}{ds}(s,t) = -\frac{\vec{u}}{\sqrt{n}}$$

We then extend  $V_{\eta}(.,t)$  such that (95) remains true on  $[0, t - \tau_{\eta}(t)]$ .

We have the following result.

Lemma 8.11. -

(96) 
$$\forall t \in [0, T[, f_1(t, \vec{u}, \eta \vec{u}) = f_{01}(X_\eta(0, t), V_\eta(0, t))$$

*Proof.* – If  $t < T_{\eta}$ , this follows from the method of characteristics. In order to prove the result for  $t \ge T_{\eta}$ , we consider  $\epsilon > 0$ ,  $v_{\epsilon} = (0, \ldots, 0, \epsilon)$ ,

$$X_{\eta,t}^{\epsilon}: s \mapsto X(s, t - \tau_{\eta}(t), X_{\eta}(t - \tau_{\eta}(t), t), v_{\epsilon})$$

and

$$V_{\eta,t}^{\epsilon}: t \mapsto V(s, t - \tau_{\eta}(t), X_{\eta}(t - \tau_{\eta}(t), t), v_{\epsilon})$$

Proposition 8.6 gives us that  $X_{\eta,t}^{\epsilon}$  and  $V_{\eta,t}^{\epsilon}$  are well defined on [0, T[. Indeed, as, by (94),

$$|X_{\eta,t}^{\epsilon}(s) - \vec{u}| \le |X_{\eta,t}^{\epsilon}(s) - X_{\eta}(t - \tau_{\eta}(t), t)| + |X_{\eta}(t - \tau_{\eta}(t), t) - \vec{u}| \le 2T,$$

we obtain

$$\forall 1 \leq i \leq n, \quad 5 \leq E^i(s, X^{\epsilon}_{\eta,t}(s)) \leq M_0 \quad \text{and} \quad |B(s, X^{\epsilon}_{\eta,t}(s))| \leq \frac{1}{4},$$

30. More precisely,  $T_{\eta} = \sup\{t \in [0, T[ \mid g_{\eta}(., t) > 0 \text{ on } [0, t]\}.$ 

so that  $V_{\eta,t}^{\epsilon}$  cannot vanish. Now, the method of characteristics gives us, for all  $t \in [0, T[$ ,

$$f_1(t, X_{\eta,t}^{\epsilon}(t), V_{\eta,t}^{\epsilon}(t)) = f_{01}(X_{\eta,t}^{\epsilon}(0), V_{\eta,t}^{\epsilon}(0)).$$

Then, the result, for  $t \geq T_{\eta}$ , follows from the continuity of  $f_1$  and the following proposition.

PROPOSITION 8.12. - We have

$$\lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \|X_{\eta}(.,t) - X_{\eta,t}^{\epsilon}\|_{L^{\infty}([0,t])} + \|V_{\eta}(.,t) - V_{\eta,t}^{\epsilon}\|_{L^{\infty}([0,t])} = 0.$$

Proof. – On the one hand, as

(97) 
$$\forall v, w \in \mathbb{R}^n \setminus \{0\}, \quad \left|\frac{v}{|v|} - \frac{w}{|w|}\right| \le \frac{2}{|w|}|v - w|,$$

we have

$$|X_{\eta}(s,t) - X_{\eta,t}^{\epsilon}(s)| \leq \left| \int_{t-\tau_{\eta}(t)}^{s} \frac{2}{|V_{\eta,t}^{\epsilon}(w)|} |V_{\eta}(w,t) - V_{\eta,t}^{\epsilon}(w)| dw \right|.$$

On the other hand, note first that for s < T and  $|x|, |y| \le \sqrt{n} + 2T$ , we have, by the local Lipschitz property of the electromagnetic field (93),

$$|E(s,x) - E(s,y) + \widehat{v}^i B_i(s,x) - \widehat{w}^i B_i(s,y)| \le L|x-y| + |\widehat{v} - \widehat{w}||B(s,x)|.$$

Then, using (95), (97) and the bound (92) on the magnetic field,

$$|V_{\eta}(s,t) - V_{\eta,t}^{\epsilon}(s)| \le \epsilon + \left| \int_{t-\tau_{\eta}(t)}^{s} L|X_{\eta}(w,t) - X_{\eta,t}^{\epsilon}(w)| + \frac{1}{2|V_{\eta,t}^{\epsilon}(w)|} |V_{\eta}(w,t) - V_{\eta,t}^{\epsilon}(w)| dw \right|$$

Hence, by the Grönwall lemma, for all  $s \in [0, T[,$ 

$$(98) |X_{\eta}(s,t) - X_{\eta,t}^{\epsilon}(s)| + |V_{\eta}(s,t) - V_{\eta,t}^{\epsilon}(s)| \le \epsilon \exp\left(\left|\int_{t-\tau_{\eta}(t)}^{s} L + \frac{5}{2|V_{\eta,t}^{\epsilon}(w)|}dw\right|\right).$$

We now prove that,  $\exists a > 0, b > \frac{5}{2}$  such that  $\forall w \in [0, T[,$ 

(99) 
$$|V_{\eta,t}^{\epsilon}(w)| \ge a\epsilon + b|t - \tau_{\eta}(t) - w|.$$

Recall that  $5 \leq E^j \leq M_0$  and  $|B| \leq 1$  around  $\vec{u}$  (see Proposition 8.6) and

$$V_{\eta,t}^{\epsilon,j}(w) = v_{\epsilon}^j + \int_{t-\tau_{\eta}(t)}^w E^j(s, X_{\eta,t}^{\epsilon}(s)) + \widehat{V_{\eta,t}^{\epsilon}}^i(s) B_i^{\ j}(s, X_{\eta,t}^{\epsilon}(s)) ds.$$

Hence, we have.

 $- If w \ge t - \tau_{\eta}(t),$ 

$$V_{\eta,t}^{\epsilon,j}(w) \ge \delta_{j,n}\epsilon + (5-1)(w-t+\tau_{\eta}(t))$$

so that

$$|V_{\eta,t}^{\epsilon}(w)|^{2} \ge \epsilon^{2} + n(5-1)^{2}(w-t+\tau_{\eta}(t))^{2} \ge \frac{1}{2}(\epsilon + 4\sqrt{n}|w-t+\tau_{\eta}(t)|)^{2}.$$

 $V_{\eta,t}^{\epsilon,j}(w) \le -(5-1)(t-\tau_{\eta}(t)-w) \text{ for } 1 \le j \le n-1 \text{ and } V_{\eta,t}^{\epsilon,n}(w) \ge \frac{\epsilon}{2},$ so

$$|V_{\eta,t}^{\epsilon}(w)|^{2} \geq \frac{\epsilon^{2}}{4} + (n-1)(5-1)^{2}(t-\tau_{\eta}(t)-w)^{2}$$
$$\geq \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{\epsilon}{2} + 4\sqrt{n-1}|t-\tau_{\eta}(t)-w|\right)^{2}.$$

— If  $w \leq t - \tau_{\eta}(t) - \frac{\epsilon}{2(M_0+1)}$ , then, for  $1 \leq j \leq n-1$ ,

$$V_{\eta,t}^{\epsilon,j}(w) \le -(5-1)(t-\tau_{\eta}(t)-w) \le -\frac{4}{3} \left| \frac{\epsilon}{2(M_0+1)} + 2(t-\tau_{\eta}(t)-w) \right|.$$

We obtain

$$|V_{\eta,t}^{\epsilon}(w)|^{2} \geq \frac{16}{9}(n-1)\left(\frac{\epsilon}{2(M_{0}+1)}+2|t-\tau_{\eta}(t)-w|\right)^{2}.$$

Inequality (99) then holds with

$$a = \min\left(\frac{1}{2\sqrt{2}}, \frac{2\sqrt{n-1}}{3(M_0+1)}\right)$$
 and  $b = \frac{8}{3}\sqrt{n-1}$ .

We now prove that the right hand side of (98) tends uniformly to zero in s, on [0, t]. As, by (99),

$$\left| \int_{t-\tau_{\eta}(t)}^{s} \frac{5}{2|V_{\eta,t}^{\epsilon}(w)|} dw \right| \leq \frac{5}{2b} \log \left( 1 + \frac{b \max(t-\tau_{\eta}(t),\tau_{\eta}(t))}{a\epsilon} \right),$$

we have, since  $\max(t - \tau_{\eta}(t), \tau_{\eta}(t)) \leq t$ ,

$$\epsilon \exp\left(\left|\int_{t-\tau_{\eta}(t)}^{s} \frac{5}{2|V_{\eta}^{\epsilon}(w)|} dw\right|\right) \le \exp\left(\frac{2b-5}{2b}\log(\epsilon) + \frac{5}{2b}\log\left(\epsilon + \frac{bt}{a}\right)\right).$$

We then deduce, as 2b > 5, that

$$\lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \max_{s \in [0,t]} \epsilon \exp\left( \left| \int_{t-\tau_{\eta}(t)}^{s} L + \frac{5}{2|V_{\eta}^{\epsilon}(w)|} dw \right| \right) = 0,$$

which implies the result.

Differenciating (96) in t for  $t < T_{\eta}$  gives us

$$\partial_t f_1(t, \vec{u}, \eta \vec{u}) = \sum_{i=1}^n -\frac{1}{\sqrt{n}} \partial_i f_{01} \left( \left( 1 - \frac{t}{\sqrt{n}} \right) \vec{u}, V_\eta(0, t) \right) \\ + \frac{dV_\eta^i}{dt} (0, t) \partial_{v^i} f_{01} \left( \left( 1 - \frac{t}{\sqrt{n}} \right) \vec{u}, V_\eta(0, t) \right)$$

Doing the same for  $t > T_{\eta}$  gives

$$\begin{aligned} \partial_t f_1(t, \vec{u}, \eta \vec{u}) &= \sum_{i=1}^n \frac{dV_\eta^i}{dt} (0, t) \partial_{v^i} f_{01} \left( \left( 1 + \frac{t - 2\tau_\eta(t)}{\sqrt{n}} \right) \vec{u}, V_\eta(0, t) \right) \\ &+ \frac{1}{\sqrt{n}} \left( 2 \frac{\partial(t - \tau_\eta)}{\partial t} (t) - 1 \right) \partial_i f_{01} \left( \left( 1 + \frac{t - 2\tau_\eta(t)}{\sqrt{n}} \right) \vec{u}, V_\eta(0, t) \right). \end{aligned}$$

Recall from Proposition 8.8 that  $t \mapsto \frac{\partial(t-\tau_{\eta})}{\partial t}(t)$  is defined on  $]T_{\eta}, T[$  and takes its values in  $[\frac{4}{M_0}, \frac{M_0+1}{5}]$ . Hence, there exists a sequence  $(t_n)$ , with  $t_n \to T_{\eta}$ , such that,

$$\exists C > 0, \quad \lim_{t_n \to T_\eta} \frac{\partial (t - \tau_\eta)}{\partial t} (t_n) = C.$$

Using that  $f_1$  and  $f_{01}$  are  $C^1$  and taking the limit  $t_n \to T_\eta$  in the two last equations, we obtain

$$2C\sum_{i=1}^{n}\partial_{i}f_{01}\left(\left(1-\frac{T_{\eta}}{\sqrt{n}}\right)\vec{u},0\right)=0$$

and thus

(100) 
$$\sum_{i=1}^{n} \partial_i f_{01} \left( \left( 1 - \frac{T_{\eta}}{\sqrt{n}} \right) \vec{u}, 0 \right) = 0$$

Finally, we need the following proposition.

PROPOSITION 8.13. – The function  $\eta \mapsto T_{\eta}$  is defined on  $]0, \eta_0[$ , strictly increasing, continuous and such that

$$\lim_{\eta\to 0} T_\eta = 0$$

*Proof.* – We recall (see Remark (8.9)) that  $T_{\eta}$  is defined by the implicit equation

$$g_{\eta}(0,T_{\eta}) = \eta - \int_{0}^{T_{\eta}} E^{1}\left(w, \left(1 - \frac{T_{\eta} - w}{\sqrt{n}}\right)\vec{u}\right) dw = 0.$$

Let  $0 < \eta_1 < \eta_2 < T$ . We have

$$g_{\eta_1}(0, T_{\eta_2}) < g_{\eta_2}(0, T_{\eta_2}) = 0$$

 $\mathbf{so}$ 

$$g_{\eta_1}(0, T_{\eta_2}) < g_{\eta_1}(0, T_{\eta_1}) = 0$$

Since  $g_{\eta_1}(0,.)$  strictly decreases (see again Remark (8.9),  $T_{\eta_2} > T_{\eta_1}$ , which means that  $\eta \mapsto T_{\eta}$  is strictly increasing. As  $E^1$  is bounded away from 0 on the domain of integration,  $T_{\eta}$  tends to 0 as  $\eta \to 0$ . The continuity ensues from the implicit function theorem.

Using Equation (100) and the last proposition, we can find  $T^* > 0$  such that  $w \mapsto f_{01}((1-w)\vec{u}, 0)$  is constant on  $]0, T^*[$ . However, there exists  $C_0 > 0$  and  $C_1 > 0$  such that

$$f_{01}((1-w)\vec{u},0) = C_0 + C_1(1-w)\chi'\left(2(1-w)^2\right)$$

for all  $0 < w < T^*$ , and  $w \mapsto (1-w)\chi'(2(1-w)^2)$  is not constant around 0.

# BIBLIOGRAPHY

- C. BARDOS & P. DEGOND "Global existence for the Vlasov-Poisson equation in 3 space variables with small initial data", Ann. Inst. H. Poincaré Anal. Non Linéaire 2 (1985), p. 101–118.
- [2] L. BIERI, S. MIAO & S. SHAHSHAHANI "Asymptotic properties of solutions of the Maxwell Klein Gordon equation with small data", Comm. Anal. Geom. 25 (2017), p. 25–96.
- [3] F. BOUCHUT, F. GOLSE & C. PALLARD "Classical solutions and the Glassey-Strauss theorem for the 3D Vlasov-Maxwell system", Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal. 170 (2003), p. 1–15.
- [4] \_\_\_\_\_, "Nonresonant smoothing for coupled wave + transport equations and the Vlasov-Maxwell system", *Rev. Mat. Iberoamericana* 20 (2004), p. 865–892.
- [5] S.-H. CHOI, S.-Y. HA & H. LEE "Dispersion estimates for the two-dimensional Vlasov-Yukawa system with small data", J. Differential Equations 250 (2011), p. 515–550.
- [6] D. CHRISTODOULOU & S. KLAINERMAN "Asymptotic properties of linear field equations in Minkowski space", Comm. Pure Appl. Math. 43 (1990), p. 137–199.
- [7] D. FAJMAN, J. JOUDIOUX & J. SMULEVICI "A vector field method for relativistic transport equations with applications", Anal. PDE 10 (2017), p. 1539–1612.
- [8] V. GEORGIEV "Decay estimates for the Klein-Gordon equation", Comm. Partial Differential Equations 17 (1992), p. 1111–1139.
- R. GLASSEY & J. SCHAEFFER "The "two and one-half-dimensional" relativistic Vlasov Maxwell system", Comm. Math. Phys. 185 (1997), p. 257–284.
- [10] R. T. GLASSEY The Cauchy problem in kinetic theory, Society for Industrial and Applied Mathematics (SIAM), 1996.
- [11] R. T. GLASSEY & J. W. SCHAEFFER "Global existence for the relativistic Vlasov-Maxwell system with nearly neutral initial data", Comm. Math. Phys. 119 (1988), p. 353–384.

- [12] R. T. GLASSEY & W. A. STRAUSS "Singularity formation in a collisionless plasma could occur only at high velocities", Arch. Rational Mech. Anal. 92 (1986), p. 59–90.
- [13] \_\_\_\_\_, "Absence of shocks in an initially dilute collisionless plasma", Comm. Math. Phys. 113 (1987), p. 191–208.
- [14] \_\_\_\_\_, "Large velocities in the relativistic Vlasov-Maxwell equations", J. Fac. Sci. Univ. Tokyo Sect. IA Math. 36 (1989), p. 615–627.
- [15] H. J. HWANG, A. RENDALL & J. J. L. VELÁZQUEZ "Optimal gradient estimates and asymptotic behaviour for the Vlasov-Poisson system with small initial data", Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal. 200 (2011), p. 313–360.
- [16] S. KLAINERMAN "Uniform decay estimates and the Lorentz invariance of the classical wave equation", Comm. Pure Appl. Math. 38 (1985), p. 321–332.
- [17] \_\_\_\_\_, "Remark on the asymptotic behavior of the Klein-Gordon equation in  $\mathbf{R}^{n+1}$ ", Comm. Pure Appl. Math. 46 (1993), p. 137–144.
- [18] S. KLAINERMAN & G. STAFFILANI "A new approach to study the Vlasov-Maxwell system", Commun. Pure Appl. Anal. 1 (2002), p. 103–125.
- [19] H. LINDBLAD & M. TAYLOR "Global stability of Minkowski space for the Einstein-Vlasov system in the harmonic gauge", preprint arXiv:1707.06079.
- [20] J. LUK & R. M. STRAIN "Strichartz estimates and moment bounds for the relativistic Vlasov-Maxwell system", Arch. Ration. Mech. Anal. 219 (2016), p. 445– 552.
- [21] C. PALLARD "On the boundedness of the momentum support of solutions to the relativistic Vlasov-Maxwell system", *Indiana Univ. Math. J.* 54 (2005), p. 1395– 1409.
- [22] \_\_\_\_\_, "A refined existence criterion for the relativistic Vlasov-Maxwell system", Commun. Math. Sci. 13 (2015), p. 347–354.
- [23] G. REIN "Generic global solutions of the relativistic Vlasov-Maxwell system of plasma physics", Comm. Math. Phys. 135 (1990), p. 41–78.
- [24] J. SCHAEFFER "A small data theorem for collisionless plasma that includes high velocity particles", *Indiana Univ. Math. J.* 53 (2004), p. 1–34.
- [25] J. SMULEVICI "Small data solutions of the Vlasov-Poisson system and the vector field method", Ann. PDE 2 (2016), Art. 11, 55.

- [26] \_\_\_\_\_, "The stability of the Minkowski space for the Einstein Vlasov system", in Séminaire Laurent Schwartz—Équations aux dérivées partielles et applications. Année 2017–2018, Ed. Éc. Polytech., Palaiseau, 2018, exp. n° XV, 15.
- [27] J. SMULEVICI, D. FAJMAN & J. JOUDIOUX "Sharp asymptotics for small data solutions of the Vlasov-Nordström system in three dimensions", preprint arXiv:1704.05353.
- [28] C. D. SOGGE Lectures on nonlinear wave equations, Monographs in Analysis, II, International Press, 1995.
- [29] R. SOSPEDRA-ALFONSO & R. ILLNER "Classical solvability of the relativistic Vlasov-Maxwell system with bounded spatial density", *Math. Methods Appl. Sci.* 33 (2010), p. 751–757.
- [30] S. YANG "Decay of solutions of Maxwell-Klein-Gordon equations with arbitrary Maxwell field", Anal. PDE 9 (2016), p. 1829–1902.

## Série MÉMOIRES DE LA S.M.F.

#### 2021

- 171. K. COULIBALY-PASQUIER & L. MICLO On the evolution by duality of domains on manifolds
- 170. A. ARABIA Espaces de configuration généralisés. Espaces topologiques *i*-acycliques. Suites spectrales basiques
- 169. C. ERIGNOU Hydrodynamic limit for an active exclusion process
- 168. V. A. DOLGUSHEV Stable Formality Quasi-isomorphisms for Hochschild Cochains

#### 2020

- 167. D. BENOIS p-adic height and p-adic Hodge theory
- 166. Y. ALMOG & B. HELFFER The spectrum of a Schrödinger operator in a wire-like domain with a purely imaginary degenerate potential in the semiclassical limit
- 165. D. ARA & G. MALTSINIOTIS Joint et tranches pour les ∞-catégories strictes
- 164. S. GHAZOUANI & L. PIRIO Moduli spaces of flat tori and elliptic hypergeometric functions

## 2019

- 163. D. XU Lifting the Cartier transform of Ogus-Vologodsky module  $p^n$
- 162. J.-H. CHIENG, C.-Y. HSIAO & I-H. TSAI Heat kernel asymptotics, local index theorem and trace integrals for Cauchy-Riemann manifolds with  $S^1$  action
- 161. F. JAUBERTEAU, Y. ROLLIN & S. TAPIE Discrete geometry and isotropic surfaces
- 160. P. VIDOTTO Ergodic properties of some negatively curved manifolds with infinite measure

#### 2018

- 159. L. POSITSELSKI Weakly curved  $A_{\infty}$ -algebras over a topological local ring
- 158. T. LUPU Poisson ensembles of loops of one-dimensional diffusions
- 157. M. SPITZWECK A commutative  $\mathbb{P}^1$ -spectrum representing motivic cohomology over Dedekind domains
- 156. C. SABBAH Irregular Hodge Theory

#### 2017

- 155. Y. DING Formes modulaires *p*-adiques sur les courbes de Shimura unitaires et compatibilité local-global
- 154. G. MASSUYEAU, V. TURAEV Brackets in the Pontryagin algebras of manifolds
- 153. M.P. GUALDANI, S. MISCHLER, C. MOUHOT Factorization of non-symmetric operators and exponential H-theorem
- 152. M. MACULAN Diophantine applications of geometric invariant theory
- 151. T. SCHOENEBERG Semisimple Lie algebras and their classification over p-adic fields
- 150. P.G. LEFLOCH, Y. MA The mathematical validity of the f(R) theory of modified gravity

#### 2016

- 149. R. BEUZART-PLESSIS La conjecture locale de Gross-Prasad pour les représentations tempérées des groupes unitaires
- 148. M. MOKHTAR-KHARROUBI Compactness properties of perturbed sub-stochastic  $C_0$ -semigroups on  $L^1(\mu)$  with applications to discreteness and spectral gaps
- 147. Y. CHITOUR, P. KOKKONEN Rolling of manifolds and controllability in dimension three
- 146. N. KARALIOLIOS Global aspects of the reducibility of quasiperiodic cocycles in compact Lie groups
- 145. V. BONNAILLIE-NOËL, M. DAUGE, N. POPOFF Ground state energy of the magnetic Laplacian on corner domains
- 144. P. AUSCHER, S. STAHLHUT Functional calculus for first order systems of Dirac type and boundary value problems

- 143. R. DANCHIN, P.B. MUCHA Critical functional framework and maximal regularity in action on systems of incompressible flows
- 142. J. AYOUB Motifs des variétés analytiques rigides
- 140/141. Y. LU, B. TEXIER A stability criterion for high-frequency oscillations

## 2014

- 138/139. T. MOCHIZUKI Holonomic D-modules with Betti structures
  - 137. P. SEIDEL Abstract analogues of flux as symplectic invariants
  - 136. J. SJÖSTRAND Weyl law for semi-classical resonances with randomly perturbed potentials

#### 2013

- 135. L. PRELLI Microlocalization of subanalytic sheaves
- 134. P. BERGER Persistence of stratification of normally expanded laminations
- 133. L. DESIDERI Problème de Plateau, équations fuchsiennes et problème de Riemann Hilbert
- 132. X. BRESSAUD, N. FOURNIER One-dimensional general forest fire processes

#### 2012

- 130/131. Y. NAKKAJIMA Weight filtration and slope filtration on the rigid cohomology of a variety in characteristic p > 0
  - 129. W. A STEINMETZ-ZIKESCH Algèbres de Lie de dimension infinie et théorie de la descente
  - 128. D. DOLGOPYAT Repulsion from resonances

### 2011

127. B. LE STUM – The overconvergent site

- 125/126. J. BERTIN, M. ROMAGNY Champs de Hurwitz
  - 124. G. HENNIART, B. LEMAIRE Changement de base et induction automorphe pour  $\operatorname{GL}_n$  en caractéristique non nulle

## 2010

- 123. C.-H. HSIAO Projections in several complex variables
- 122. H. DE THÉLIN, G. VIGNY Entropy of meromorphic maps and dynamics of birational maps
- 121. M. REES A Fundamental Domain for V<sub>3</sub>
- 120. H. CHEN Convergence des polygones de Harder-Narasimhan

#### 2009

- 119. B. DEMANGE Uncertainty principles associated to non-degenerate quadratic forms
- 118. A. SIEGEL, J. M. THUSWALDNER Topological properties of Rauzy fractals
- 117. D. HÄFNER Creation of fermions by rotating charged black holes
- 116. P. BOYER Faisceaux pervers des cycles évanescents des variétés de Drinfeld et groupes de cohomologie du modèle de Deligne-Carayol

#### 2008

- 115. R. ZHAO, K. ZHU Theory of Bergman Spaces in the Unit Ball of  $\mathbb{C}^n$
- 114. M. ENOCK Measured quantum groupoids in action
- 113. J. FASEL Groupes de Chow orientés
- 112. O. BRINON Représentations p-adiques cristallines et de de Rham dans le cas relatif

#### 2007

- 111. A. DJAMENT Foncteurs en grassmanniennes, filtration de Krull et cohomologie des foncteurs
- 110. S. SZABÓ Nahm transform for integrable connections on the Riemann sphere
- 109. F. LESIEUR Measured quantum groupoids
- 108. J. GASQUI, H. GOLDSCHMIDT Infinitesimal isospectral deformations of the Grassmannian of 3-planes in  $\mathbb{R}^6$

# Mémoires de la S.M.F.

Instructions aux auteurs / Instructions to Authors

Les *Mémoires* de la SMF publient, en français ou en anglais, des articles longs de recherche ou des monographies de la plus grande qualité qui font au moins 80 pages. Les *Mémoires* sont le supplément du *Bulletin* de la SMF et couvrent l'ensemble des mathématiques. Son comité de rédaction est commun avec celui du *Bulletin*.

Le manuscrit doit être envoyé au format pdf au comité de rédaction, à l'adresse électronique memoires@smf.emath.fr Les articles acceptés doivent être composés en LATEX avec la classe smfart ou smfbook, disponible sur le site de la SMF http://smf.emath.fr/ ou avec toute classe standard. In the Mémoires of the SMF are published, in French or in English, long research articles or monographs of the highest mathematical quality, that are at least 80 pages long. Articles in all areas of mathematics are considered. The Mémoires are the supplement of the Bulletin of the SMF. They share the same editorial board.

The manuscript must be sent in pdf format to the editorial board to the email address memoires@smf.emath.fr. The accepted articles must be composed in  $E^{A}T_{E}X$  with the smfart or the smfbook class available on the SMF website http://smf.emath.fr/ or with any standard class. We prove almost sharp decay estimates for the small data solutions and their derivatives of the Vlasov-Maxwell system in dimension  $n \geq 4$ . The smallness assumption concerns only certain weighted  $L^1$  or  $L^2$  norms of the initial data. In particular, no compact support assumption is required on the Vlasov or the Maxwell fields. The main ingredients of the proof are vector field methods for both the kinetic and the wave equations, null properties of the Vlasov-Maxwell system to control high velocities and a new decay estimate for the velocity average of the solution of the relativistic massive transport equation.

We also consider the massless Vlasov-Maxwell system under a lower bound on the velocity support of the Vlasov field. As we prove in this paper, the velocity support of the Vlasov field needs to be initially bounded away from 0. We compensate the weaker decay estimate on the velocity average of the massless Vlasov field near the light cone by an extra null decomposition of the velocity vector.

Nous établissons dans cet article des estimations de décroissance presque optimales sur les solutions à données petites, ainsi que sur leurs dérivées, du système de Vlasov-Maxwell en dimension  $n \ge 4$ . Les hypothèses de petitesse ne concernent que des normes  $L^1$  ou  $L^2$  à poids des données initiales. Par conséquent, aucune restriction de support n'est imposée sur le champ de Vlasov ou le champ électromagnétique. Les éléments clés de la démonstration sont des méthodes de champs de vecteurs, utilisées tant pour étudier l'équation cinétique que les équations d'ondes, les propriétés isotropes du système afin de contrôler les grandes vitesses et une nouvelle inégalité de décroissance pour la moyenne en vitesse des solutions de l'équation de transport relativiste massive.

Nous étudions également le système de Vlasov-Maxwell sans masse pour des champs de Vlasov dont le support en vitesse est disjoint d'un voisinage de 0. Comme nous le montrons dans ce papier, cette hypothèse est nécessaire pour que le problème soit bien posé. Nous compensons le faible taux de décroissance de la moyenne en vitesse du champ de Vlasov le long du cône de lumière en exploitant les bonnes composantes isotropes du vecteur vitesse.